KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC Form S-4/A November 15, 2018 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 15, 2018

Registration No. 333-227577

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 2

to

Form S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Ontario*
(State or Other Jurisdiction of

6331 (Primary Standard Industrial Not applicable (I.R.S. Employer

Incorporation)

Classification Code Number)
45 St. Clair Avenue West, Suite 400

Identification Number)

Toronto, Ontario, Canada M4V 1K9

(416) 848-1171

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant s principal executive offices)

with copies to:

John T. Fitzgerald President and Chief Executive Officer Kingsway Financial Services Inc. 150 Pierce Road, 6th Floor (847) 700-9154 Eric Orsic McDermott Will & Emery LLP 444 West Lake Street, Suite 4000 Chicago, IL 60606-0029 (312) 372-2000

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement becomes effective and the consummation of the Domestication transaction covered hereby.

If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earliest effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer, smaller reporting company and emerging growth company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company

Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act .

If applicable, place an X in the box to designate the appropriate rule provision relied upon in conducting this transaction:

Exchange Act Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-border Issuer Tender Offer)

Exchange Act Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer)

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant files a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

* The Registrant intends, subject to shareholder approval, to effect domestication under Section 388 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, pursuant to which the Registrant s state of incorporation will be Delaware.

Information contained herein is subject to completion or amendment. A registration statement relating to these securities has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These securities may not be sold nor may offers to buy be accepted prior to the time the registration statement becomes effective. This document shall not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of any offer to buy nor shall there be any sale of these securities in any jurisdiction in which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to registration or qualification under the securities laws of any such jurisdiction.

PRELIMINARY SUBJECT TO COMPLETION DATED NOVEMBER 15, 2018 KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

PROPOSED DOMESTICATION YOUR VOTE IS VERY IMPORTANT

Dear Shareholders:

We are furnishing this management proxy circular to shareholders of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. in connection with the solicitation of proxies by our management for use at a Special Meeting of our shareholders. The meeting will be held on December 14, 2018 at 1:00 p.m. (Toronto time), at Norton Rose Fulbright Canada LLP, Suite 3800, Royal Bank Plaza, South Tower, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Z4.

The purpose of the meeting is to obtain shareholder approval to change our jurisdiction of incorporation from the province of Ontario to the State of Delaware in the United States of America through the adoption of a certificate of corporate domestication and a new certificate of incorporation.

We believe that our Domestication will enable us to eliminate a number of potentially material income tax inefficiencies we believe we would inevitably encounter, particularly once we close our previously announced sale of our property-casualty insurance companies including the related distribution to Kingsway America Inc., a subsidiary of Kingsway Financial Services Inc., of the passive investments currently owned by our property-casualty insurance companies. We believe our Domestication will also reduce operating expenses and transactional inefficiencies that currently result from being subject to Canadian corporate laws despite having no operations in Canada.

We chose the State of Delaware to be our domicile because the more favourable corporate environment afforded by Delaware will help us compete effectively in raising the capital necessary for us to continue to implement our strategic plan, particularly our announced focus on growing our extended warranty segment with accretive acquisitions.

If we complete the Domestication, we will continue our legal existence in Delaware as if we had originally been incorporated under Delaware law. In addition, each outstanding Common Share of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. as an Ontario corporation will then represent one Common Share of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. as a Delaware corporation. Our Common Shares are currently traded on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) and on the Toronto Stock Exchange (TSX) under the symbol KFS, and our Series B Warrants are traded on the TSX under the symbol KFS-WV. In connection with the Domestication, we anticipate seeking to delist our Common Shares and Series B Warrants from the TSX. We also anticipate reduced listing fees in connection with delisting from the TSX. Following the completion of our Domestication, our Common Shares will continue to be listed on the NYSE under the symbol KFS and our Series B Warrants will continue to be listed on the OTC under the symbol KFSYF. Our Common Shares and Series B Warrants will no longer be listed on the TSX following the completion of the Domestication.

The proposal for Domestication is subject to approval by at least two-thirds of the votes cast by the holders of our Common Shares, voting together as a single class, whether in person or by proxy at a meeting. Dissenting shareholders have the right to be paid the fair value of their shares under Section 185 of the Ontario Business Corporations Act. Our Board of Directors has reserved the right to terminate or abandon our Domestication at any time prior to its effectiveness, notwithstanding shareholder approval, if it determines for any reason that the consummation of our Domestication would be inadvisable or not in our and your best interests.

The Board may, in its sole discretion, decide not to act on this Resolution even if the Resolution is passed by shareholders. The Board s determination in this regard may specifically include considering whether shareholders exercise dissent rights, and, if so, the number of shareholders that exercise such dissent rights, and the corresponding costs to the Corporation of effecting the Domestication with respect to the exercise of such dissent rights.

If approved by our shareholders, it is anticipated that the Domestication will become effective on or about December 14, 2018 or as soon as practicable after the meeting of our shareholders.

Direct Registration Statements (DRS) have been provided to holders of our Kingsway Financial Services Inc. Class A Preferred Shares, Series 1 non-voting shares and Common Shares voting shares. The DRS will represent the same number of the same class of shares of our capital stock after the Domestication without any action on your part. We will issue new stock certificates to you representing shares of capital stock of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. as a Delaware corporation upon a transfer of the shares by you or at your request.

The accompanying management proxy circular provides a detailed description of our proposed Domestication and other information to assist you in considering the proposal on which you are asked to vote. We urge you to review this information carefully and, if you require assistance, to consult with your financial, tax or other professional advisers.

Our Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the approval of our Domestication as further described in this management proxy circular.

Your vote is very important. Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, we ask that you indicate the manner in which you wish your shares to be voted and sign and return your proxy as promptly as possible in the enclosed envelope so that your vote may be recorded. If your shares are registered in your name, you may vote your shares in person if you attend the meeting, even if you send in your proxy.

We appreciate your continued interest in our company.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Terence M. Kavanagh
Terence M. Kavanagh
Chairman of the Board of Directors

These securities involve a high degree of risk. See <u>Risk Factors</u> beginning on page 12 of this management proxy circular for a discussion of specified matters that should be considered.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission, or similar authority in any province of Canada, has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if the management proxy circular is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This management proxy circular is dated November 15, 2018 and is first being mailed to shareholders on or about November 23, 2018.

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS OF KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC. MANAGEMENT PROXY CIRCULAR FOR THE MEETING TO BE HELD ON DECEMBER 14, 2018

DATED NOVEMBER 15, 2018

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT a special meeting (the Meeting) of the shareholders of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. (the Corporation) will be held at 1:00 pm (Toronto time) on December 14, 2018 at the offices of Norton Rose Fulbright Canada LLP, Suite 3800, Royal Bank Plaza, South Tower, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Z4, for the following purposes:

- 1) To consider, and if deemed advisable, pass, with or without variation, a special resolution authorizing the board of directors to change the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Corporation from the province of Ontario to the State of Delaware, as described in greater detail in the accompanying management proxy circular (the Resolution); and
- 2) To transact such other business as may properly come before the Meeting, and any postponements or adjournments thereof.

The accompanying management proxy circular provides additional information relating to the matters to be dealt with at the Meeting and is deemed to form part of this Notice of Meeting.

Only shareholders of record at the close of business on November 14, 2018 are entitled to notice of the Meeting and to vote at the Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

SHAREHOLDERS WHO ARE UNABLE TO ATTEND THE MEETING IN PERSON SHOULD COMPLETE, DATE AND SIGN THE ENCLOSED FORM OF PROXY, AND RETURN IT IN THE ENVELOPE PROVIDED FOR THAT PURPOSE, OR VOTE BY TELEPHONE OR OVER THE INTERNET.

Registered shareholders have the right to dissent in respect of the Resolution pursuant to Section 185 of the Ontario Business Corporations Act (OBCA). It is recommended that any shareholder wishing to avail itself of its dissent rights seek legal advice, as failure to comply strictly with the provisions of Section 185 of the OBCA may prejudice any such rights. See the section entitled Dissenting Rights of Shareholders in the accompanying management proxy circular.

Proxies to be used at the Meeting must be deposited with Computershare Investor Services Inc., Proxy Department, 100 University Avenue, 8th Floor, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Y1, before 1:00 pm (Toronto time) on December 12, 2018, or if the Meeting is adjourned or postponed, no later than 5:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on the second business day preceding the day to which the Meeting is adjourned or postponed. The proxy voting cut-off may be waived or extended by the Chairman of the Board at his discretion without notice.

By Order of the Board of Directors

Terence M. Kavanagh

Terence M. Kavanagh

Chairman of the Board of Directors

Toronto, Ontario

November 15, 2018

IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING THE INTERNET AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS FOR THE MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON DECEMBER 14, 2018.

The management proxy circular and Annual Report on Form 10-K, including all amendments thereto, are available on our website, <u>www.kingsway-financial.com</u>.

REFERENCES TO ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

This management proxy circular constitutes part of a registration statement on Form S-4 that was filed with the SEC.

You may request copies of this management proxy circular or other information concerning Kingsway Financial Services Inc., without charge, by written request to Kingsway Financial Services Inc., Attention: Investor Relations, 45 St. Clair Avenue West, Suite 400, Toronto, Ontario, M4V 1K9 Canada.

In order for you to receive timely delivery of the documents in advance of the Meeting, you must request the information no later than five business days prior to the date of the Meeting, by December 7, 2018.

MANAGEMENT PROXY CIRCULAR

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | Page |
|--|------|
| Questions and Answers about Domestication and the Meeting | 1 |
| <u>Summary</u> | 8 |
| Risk Factors | 12 |
| Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements | 25 |
| The Meeting | 26 |
| Proposal No. 1 The Domestication | 28 |
| General General | 28 |
| Principal Reasons for the Domestication | 28 |
| Effects of Change of Jurisdiction | 29 |
| Regulatory Approvals; Canadian and US Securities Laws and Stock Exchange Implications | 29 |
| Officers and Directors | 30 |
| Treatment of the Outstanding Capital Stock; Options and Warrants | 30 |
| No Change in Business, Locations, Fiscal Year or Employee Plans | 30 |
| Shareholder Approval | 30 |
| Dissent Rights of Shareholders | 30 |
| Accounting Treatment of the Domestication | 32 |
| U.S. Federal and Canadian Income Tax Considerations | 33 |
| Description of Capital Stock | 45 |
| <u>Business</u> | 47 |
| <u>Properties</u> | 54 |
| Legal Proceedings | 54 |
| Market for Registrant s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity | |
| Securities Market Information | 55 |
| Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 56 |
| Communications with the Board of Directors | 88 |
| Legal Matters | 88 |
| Experts Expert | 88 |
| Where You Can Find More Information | 89 |
| Index to Financial Statements | F-1 |
| Exhibit A Special Resolution | A-1 |
| Exhibit B Form of Certificate of Corporate Domestication | B-1 |
| Exhibit C Form of Certificate of Incorporation | C-1 |
| Exhibit D Form of By-laws | D-1 |
| Exhibit E Section 185 of the Business Corporations Act (Ontario) | E-1 |
| Exhibit F Summary of Effects of Change of Jurisdiction | F-1 |

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT DOMESTICATION AND THE MEETING

The following are some questions that you, as a shareholder of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. may have regarding the Domestication (as defined below) and the Meeting of the Corporation's shareholders (which is referred to as the Meeting in this management proxy circular), and brief answers to those questions. Unless otherwise provided in this management proxy circular (the Circular), references to the Corporation, we, us, and our refer to Kingsway Financial Services Inc., a corporation formed under the laws of Ontario, prior to the Domestication. References to Kingsway Delaware refer solely to Kingsway Financial Services Inc., a Delaware corporation, as of the effective time of the Domestication. We urge you to read carefully the remainder of this Circular because the information in this section may not provide all the information that might be important to you with respect to the Domestication being considered at the Meeting. Additional important information is also contained in the annexes to this Circular.

Set forth below in a question and answer format is general information regarding the Meeting, to which this Circular relates. This general information regarding the Meeting is followed by a more detailed summary of the process relating to, reasons for and effects of our proposed change in jurisdiction of incorporation to which we refer in this Circular as the Domestication.

Q: What am I voting on?

A: Shareholders are voting on a special resolution authorizing us to change the jurisdiction of the Corporation from the province of Ontario to the State of Delaware and adopt a certificate of incorporation of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. to be effective as of the date of the Corporation s Domestication.

O. Who is entitled to vote?

A: Shareholders as of the close of business on the Record Date are entitled to vote. Each common share of the Corporation (a Common Share) is entitled to one (1) vote on those items of business identified in the Notice of Meeting. Holders of the currently outstanding class A convertible preferred shares, series 1 of the Corporation (the Preferred Shares) are not entitled to vote at the Meeting. The form of proxy you received indicates the number of Common Shares that you own and are entitled to vote.

O: How do I vote?

A: If you are a registered shareholder there are a number of ways you can vote your Common Shares:

In Person: You may vote in person at the Meeting.

By Mail: You may sign the enclosed form of proxy appointing the named persons or some other person you choose, who need not be a shareholder, to represent you as proxyholder and vote your Common Shares at the Meeting. Return the form of proxy by mail to:

Computershare Investor Services

100 University Avenue, 8th Floor

Toronto, Ontario

M5J2Y1

By Telephone: Shareholders located in Canada or in the United States may vote by telephone by calling 1-866-732-8683. You will need to enter the 15-digit control number provided on the form of proxy to vote your Common Shares over the phone.

By Internet: You may vote over the Internet by going to www.investorvote.com. You will need to enter the 15-digit control number provided on the form of proxy to vote your Common Shares over the internet.

Voting by telephone or on the Internet is fast, convenient and your vote is immediately confirmed and tabulated. If you choose to vote by telephone or on the Internet, instructions to do so are set forth on the

form of proxy. The telephone and Internet voting procedures are designed to authenticate votes cast by use of a control number, which appears on the form of proxy. These procedures allow shareholders to appoint a proxy to vote their Common Shares and to confirm that their instructions have been properly recorded. If you vote by telephone, you will not be able to appoint a proxyholder. If you vote by telephone or on the Internet, your vote must be received by 1:00 pm (Toronto time), on December 12, 2018.

If you are a beneficial shareholder, the intermediary (usually a bank, trust company, broker, securities dealer or other financial institution) through which you hold your Common Shares will send you instructions on how to vote your Common Shares. Please follow the instructions on your voting instruction form.

Q: What if I plan to attend the Meeting and vote in person?

A: If you are a registered shareholder and plan to attend the Meeting on December 14, 2018 and wish to vote your Common Shares in person at the Meeting, do not complete or return the form of proxy. When you arrive to vote in person at the Meeting, please register with the transfer agent, Computershare Investor Services Inc. (Computershare), and your vote will be counted in person. If your Common Shares are held in the name of a nominee and you wish to attend the Meeting, refer to the answer to the question. If my Common Shares are not registered in my name but are held in the name of a nominee (a bank, trust company, securities broker, trustee or other), how do I vote my Common Shares? for voting instructions.

Q: Who is soliciting my proxy?

A: Your proxy is being solicited by or on behalf of management and the Board. The associated costs will be borne by the Corporation. The solicitations will be made primarily by mail, but proxies may also be solicited personally or by telephone by directors, officers and regular employees of the Corporation, none of whom will receive additional compensation for assisting with the solicitation, and the estimated cost of which will be nominal. We encourage you to vote as soon as possible after carefully reviewing this Circular.

Q: What happens if I sign the form of proxy enclosed with this Circular?

A: Signing the enclosed form of proxy gives authority to Terence M. Kavanagh, Chairman of the Board, or failing him, John T. Fitzgerald, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation, respectively, or to another person you have appointed, to vote your Common Shares at the Meeting.

Q: Can I appoint someone other than these representatives to vote my Common Shares?

A: Yes, you may appoint a person or company to represent you at the Meeting other than the persons assigned in the form of proxy. Write the name of this person or entity, who need not be a shareholder, in the blank space provided in the form of proxy. It is important to ensure that any other person you appoint is attending the Meeting and is aware that he or she has been appointed to vote your Common Shares. Proxyholders should, upon arrival at

the Meeting, register with Computershare.

Q: What do I do with my completed proxy?

A: Return it to Computershare in the envelope provided or at Computershare Investor Services Inc., Proxy Department, 100 University Avenue, 8th Floor, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Y1. Your form of proxy must be received by Computershare by no later than 48 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) before the time and the date of the Meeting, or in the case of any adjournment or postponement thereof, no later than 48 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) before the time and the date at which the Meeting is reconvened. This will ensure that your vote is recorded. The proxy voting cut-off may be waived or extended by the Chairman of the Board at his discretion without notice.

Q: How will my Common Shares be voted if I give my proxy?

A: On the form of proxy, you can indicate how you want your proxyholder to vote your Common Shares, or you can let your proxyholder decide for you. Your proxyholder must vote or withhold from voting in accordance with your instructions on any ballot that may be called for, and if you have specified on the form of proxy how you want your Common Shares to be voted on any matter to be acted upon, your Common Shares will be voted accordingly.

If you have not specified on the form of proxy how you want your Common Shares to be voted on a particular issue, then your proxyholder can vote your Common Shares as he or she sees fit in accordance with their best judgment.

In the absence of such directions, however, the management nominees will vote your Common Shares in favour of the Resolution.

Q: If I change my mind, can I revoke or change my proxy once I have given it?

- A: Yes. You may revoke your proxy and change your vote at any time before the Meeting in one of four ways:
 - (i) Send a written notice that is received by the deadline specified below stating that you revoke your proxy to the Corporation s Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer at the following address: 45 St. Clair Avenue West, Suite 400, Toronto, Ontario, M4V 1K9 Canada. The statement must be signed by you or your attorney as authorized in writing or, if the shareholder is a corporation, signed under its corporate seal or by a duly authorized officer or attorney of the corporation;
 - (ii) If you sent a form of proxy by mail, complete a new form of proxy bearing a later date and properly submit it so that it is received before the deadline set forth below;
 - (iii) Log onto the Internet website specified on the form of proxy in the same manner you would to submit your proxy electronically or call the toll-free number specified on the form of proxy prior to the Meeting, in each case if you are eligible to do so, and follow the instructions on the form of proxy; or
 - (iv) Appear in person at the Meeting, declare your prior proxy to be revoked and then vote in person at the Meeting (although merely attending the Meeting will not revoke your proxy).

Any revocation of a proxy must be delivered either to the registered office of the Corporation at any time up to and including the last business day preceding the day of the Meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the Meeting, or to the Chairman of the Board on the day of the Meeting, December 14, 2018, or any adjournment or postponement of the Meeting, prior to the time of the Meeting.

Q:

What if amendments are made to the matter to be voted upon or if other matters are brought before the Meeting?

A: The persons named in the form of proxy will have discretionary authority with respect to amendments or variations to matters identified in the Notice of Meeting and with respect to other matters which may properly come before the Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, whether or not the amendment, variation or other matter that comes before the Meeting is routine, and whether or not the amendment, variation or other matter that comes before the Meeting is contested.

As of the date of this Circular, management of the Corporation and the Board know of no such amendment, variation or other matter expected to come before the Meeting. If any other matter properly comes before the Meeting, the persons named in the accompanying form of proxy will vote on such matter in accordance with their best judgment.

Q: What are the tax consequences of the Domestication?

A: Canadian Income Tax Considerations

Under the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), the Domestication will cause the Corporation to cease to be resident in Canada and as a result the Corporation will be deemed to have a tax year end. The Corporation will also be

deemed to have disposed of each of its properties immediately before its deemed year end for proceeds of disposition equal to the fair market value of such properties and to have reacquired such properties immediately thereafter at a cost amount equal to fair market value. The Corporation will be subject to income tax on any income and net taxable capital gains realized as a result of the deemed dispositions of its properties. The Corporation will also be subject to an additional emigration tax on the amount by which the fair market value, immediately before its deemed year end resulting from the Domestication, of all of the property owned by the Corporation, exceeds the total of certain of its liabilities and the paid-up capital of all the issued and outstanding shares of the Corporation immediately before the deemed year end. Management of the Corporation has advised that, in its view and as of the date hereof, (i) the fair market value of the property of the Corporation does not exceed the adjusted cost base of such property and (ii) the aggregate of the paid-up capital of the shares and the liabilities of the Corporation is not less than the aggregate fair market value of all of the property of the Corporation. Accordingly, management of the Corporation expects that the deemed disposition of the Corporation s properties that will occur on the Domestication will not result in any taxable income to the Corporation under Part I of the *Income Tax Act (Canada)* and that the Domestication will not result in any liability for emigration tax.

Shareholders who are resident in Canada for purposes of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) will not be considered to have disposed of their Common Shares as a result of the Domestication. If a Canadian resident shareholder sells or otherwise disposes of Common Shares following the Domestication, such shareholder will realize a capital gain (or a capital loss) equal to the amount by which the proceeds of disposition for the Common Shares exceed (or are exceeded by) the aggregate of the adjusted cost base of such Common Shares and any reasonable costs of disposition.

The foregoing is a brief summary of the principal income tax considerations only and is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed description of income tax considerations in the Canadian Income Tax Considerations section of this Circular, which shareholders are urged to read. This summary does not discuss all aspects of Canadian tax consequences that may apply in connection with the Domestication. Shareholders should consult their own tax advisors as to the tax consequences of the Domestication applicable to them.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations

As discussed more fully under U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations below, it is intended that the Domestication will constitute a tax-free reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1)(F) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code). Assuming that the Domestication so qualifies, U.S. Holders (as defined in U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations below) of Common Shares will be subject to Section 367(b) of the Code and, as a result:

A U.S. Holder of Common Shares whose Common Shares have a fair market value of less than \$50,000 USD on the date of the Domestication will not recognize any gain or loss and will not be required to include any part of Corporation s earnings in income.

A U.S. Holder of Common Shares whose Common Shares have a fair market value of \$50,000 USD or more, but who on the date of the Domestication owns (actually and constructively) less than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of Common Shares entitled to vote, will generally recognize gain (but not loss) on the deemed exchange of Common Shares for Kingsway Delaware Common Shares pursuant to the Domestication. As an alternative to recognizing gain, such U.S. Holders may file an election to include in income, as a dividend, the all earnings and profits amount (as defined in the Treasury Regulations under Section 367) attributable to its Common Shares provided certain other requirements are satisfied.

A U.S. Holder of Common Shares whose Common Shares have a fair market value of \$50,000 USD or more, and who on the date of the Domestication owns (actually and constructively) 10% or more of the total combined voting power

of all classes of Common Shares entitled to vote, will generally be required to include in income, as a dividend, the all earnings and profits amount (as defined in the Treasury Regulations under Section 367) attributable to its Common Shares provided certain other requirements are satisfied.

The Corporation has calculated its earnings and profits for the tax years 2008 through 2017. Based on these calculations, the Corporation generated negative earnings and profits in the years 2011, 2013, 2014, 2016 and 2017 and positive earnings and profits in 2008, 2009, 2010, 2012 and 2015. However, there can be no assurance the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) would agree with our earnings and profits calculations. If the IRS does not agree with our earnings and profits calculations, a shareholder may owe additional U.S. federal income taxes as a result of the Domestication. The Corporation intends to provide on its website (kingsway-financial.com) information regarding the Corporation s earnings and profits for the years 2008 through 2017, which will be updated to include 2018 (through the date of the Domestication) once the information is available. Currently, the Corporation does not anticipate that it will generate a positive earnings and profits in 2018 through the date of the Domestication. However, there can be no assurance that once all of the Corporation s activities through the date of the Domestication are considered, the Corporation s 2018 earnings and profits will remain negative.

As discussed further under U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations below, the Corporation believes that it was not a passive foreign investment company (PFIC) before 2018 and it does not anticipate that it will be a PFIC in 2018, but there can be no assurance that the Corporation will not become a PFIC in 2019. Accordingly, the Domestication will likely not be a taxable event for any U.S. Holder under the PFIC rules if the Domestication occurs during 2018. The determination of whether a foreign corporation is a PFIC is primarily factual, and there is little administrative or judicial authority on which to rely to make a determination. Therefore, the IRS might not agree that the Corporation is not and has never been a PFIC. If the Corporation is considered a PFIC for U.S. federal income tax purposes, proposed Treasury Regulations, if finalized in their current form, would generally require U.S. Holders of Common Shares to recognize gain on the deemed exchange of Common Shares for Kingsway Delaware Common Shares pursuant to the Domestication unless such U.S. Holder has made certain tax elections with respect to such holder s Common Shares. The tax on any such gain would be imposed at the rate applicable to ordinary income and an interest charge would apply based on complex rules designed to offset the tax deferral to such holders on the undistributed earnings, if any, of the Corporation. It is not possible to determine at this time whether, in what form, and with what effective date, final Treasury Regulations under Section 1291(f) will be adopted. For a more complete discussion of the potential application of the PFIC rules to U.S. Holders as a result of the Domestication, see U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations beginning on page 33 of this Circular.

Additionally, the Domestication may cause non-U.S. Holders (as defined in U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations below) to become subject to U.S. federal income withholding taxes on any dividends paid in respect of such non-U.S. Holder s Kingsway Delaware Common Shares subsequent to the Domestication.

The tax consequences of the Domestication are complex and will depend on a holder s particular circumstances. All holders are strongly urged to consult their tax advisor for a full description and understanding of the tax consequences of the Domestication, including the applicability and effect of U.S. federal, state, local and foreign income and other tax laws. For a more complete discussion of the U.S. federal income tax considerations of the Domestication, see U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations beginning on page 33 of this Circular.

The foregoing is a brief summary of the principal income tax considerations only and is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed description of income tax considerations in the U.S. Federal and Canadian Income Tax Considerations section of this Circular, which shareholders are urged to read. This summary does not discuss all aspects of the United States and Canadian tax consequences that may apply in connection with the Domestication. Shareholders should consult their own tax advisors as to the tax consequences of the Domestication applicable to them.

Q. How many Common Shares are entitled to vote?

A: As of the Record Date, there were 21,787,728 Common Shares entitled to be voted at the Meeting. Each registered shareholder has one (1) vote for each Common Share held at the close of business on the Record Date.

Q: What vote is required to approve the Domestication?

A: Two-thirds of those votes cast at the Meeting by the holders of Common Shares.

O: How will the votes be counted?

A: Approval of the Domestication requires two-thirds of votes cast at the Meeting by holders of Common Shares. In the case of equal votes, the Chairman of the Meeting is not entitled to a second or casting vote. Abstentions from voting and broker non-votes will not be counted and will have no effect on the approval of matters to be considered at the Meeting. A broker non-vote occurs when a broker does not vote on some matter on the form of proxy because the broker does not have discretionary voting power for that particular item and has not received instructions from the beneficial owner.

Q: Who counts the votes?

A: The Corporation s transfer agent, Computershare, counts and tabulates the proxies.

Q: If I need to contact the transfer agent, how do I reach them?

A: You can contact the transfer agent as follows:

by mail: by telephone or email:

Computershare Investor Services Inc. within Canada and the United States at 1-800-564-6253

Proxy Department all other countries at (416) 981-9633

100 University Avenue, 8th Floor or by email: service@computershare.com

Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Y1

Q: If my Shares are not registered in my name but are held in the name of a nominee (a bank, trust company, securities broker, trustee or other), how do I vote my Shares?

A: Generally, your Common Shares may be voted in one of two ways:

- (i) Unless you have previously informed your nominee that you do not wish to receive material relating to the Meeting, you will have received this Circular from your nominee, together with a request for voting instructions for the number of Common Shares you hold. If you do not plan on attending the Meeting, or do not otherwise wish to vote in person at the Meeting, please follow the voting instructions provided by your nominee.
- (ii) If you wish to attend and vote your Common Shares at the Meeting, the Corporation will have no record of your shareholdings or of your entitlement to vote unless your nominee has appointed you as proxyholder. Therefore, if you wish to vote in person at the Meeting, insert your own name in the space provided on the voting instruction form sent to you by your nominee. Then sign and return the voting instruction form by following the signing and returning instructions provided by your nominee. By doing so, you are instructing your nominee to appoint you as proxyholder. Do not otherwise complete the voting instruction form as your vote will be taken at the Meeting. Please register with the transfer agent, Computershare, upon arrival at the Meeting.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, shareholders must explicitly follow any instructions provided by their nominee.

Q: How can I obtain additional information about the Corporation?

A: Financial Information is provided in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, and all amendments thereto (the Form 10-K), can be found under the Corporation s name on the System for Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval (SEDAR) at www.sedar.com, on the Securities and Exchange Commission s (SEC) Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval System

(EDGAR) at www.sec.gov, or on our website at www.kingsway-financial.com. We will furnish to any shareholder, upon written request, any exhibit described in the list accompanying the Form 10-K without charge. Any such requests should include a representation that the shareholder was the beneficial owner of Common Shares on the Record Date, and should be directed to Kingsway Financial Services Inc., Attention: Investor Relations, 45 St. Clair Avenue West, Suite 400, Toronto, Ontario M4V 1K9 Canada. You may also access the exhibits described in the Form 10-K through the SEC website at www.sec.gov.

We are subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), which requires that we file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. The SEC maintains a website on the Internet that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants, including us, that file electronically with the SEC. The SEC s website address is <code>www.sec.gov</code>. In addition, our Exchange Act filings, proxy statements and other information can be inspected and copied at the public reference facilities maintained by the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549. Copies of such materials may also be obtained by mail from the Public Reference Section of the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549, upon payment of the SEC s customary fees. Information regarding the public reference facilities may be obtained from the SEC by telephoning 1-800-SEC-0330.

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

MANAGEMENT PROXY CIRCULAR

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information appearing elsewhere in this the Circular, and does not contain all the information that you should consider in making a decision with respect to the proposal described in this Circular. You should read this summary together with the more detailed information, including our financial statements and the related notes, included elsewhere in this Circular, as well as the exhibits attached hereto. You should carefully consider, among other things, the matters discussed in *Risk Factors* and *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* which are included in this Circular. You should read this Circular in its entirety.

All of the dollar amounts in this Circular are expressed in U.S. dollars, except where otherwise indicated. References to dollars or \$ are to U.S. dollars, and any references to CAD\$ are to Canadian dollars.

Kingsway Financial Services Inc.

45 St. Clair Avenue West, Suite 400,

Toronto, Ontario, M4V 1K9 Canada

(416) 848-1171

Kingsway Financial Services Inc. is currently a Canadian holding company with operating subsidiaries located in the United States. We own or control subsidiaries primarily in the insurance, extended warranty, asset management and real estate industries. Kingsway Financial Services Inc. conducts its business through the following two reportable segments: Extended Warranty (formerly Insurance Services) and Leased Real Estate. Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate conduct their business and distribute their products in the United States.

Quorum

A quorum is required in order for the Meeting to be properly constituted. Two (2) or more shareholders personally present and representing, either in their own right or by proxy, not less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the issued and outstanding Common Shares shall constitute a quorum of the Meeting.

Continuation of the Corporation from the Province of Ontario to the State of Delaware (see page 28)

The Board is proposing to change the Corporation s jurisdiction of incorporation from the province of Ontario to the State of Delaware pursuant to a continuance effected in accordance with Section 181 of the Ontario Business Corporations Act (OBCA), also referred to as a domestication (the Domestication) under Section 388 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the DGCL). The Corporation will become subject to the DGCL on the date of the Domestication, but will be deemed for the purposes of the DGCL to have commenced its existence in Delaware on the date the Corporation originally commenced its existence in Ontario. Under the DGCL, a corporation becomes domesticated in Delaware by filing a certificate of corporate domestication and a certificate of incorporation for the corporation being domesticated. The Board has unanimously approved the Corporation s Domestication and the related certificate of incorporation, believes it to be in the Corporation s best interests and in the best interests of its

shareholders, and unanimously recommends approval of the Domestication to its shareholders.

8

The Domestication will be effective on the date set forth in the certificate of corporate domestication and the certificate of incorporation, as filed with the office of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. Thereafter, the Corporation will be subject to the certificate of incorporation filed in Delaware. Proposed forms of the certificate of corporate Domestication, the certificate of incorporation and amended and restated by-laws that will be adopted by the Corporation are set out in Exhibits B, C and D, respectively.

Risk Factors (see page 12)

In evaluating the Domestication, you should carefully read this Circular and especially consider the factors discussed in the section titled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 12 of this Circular.

The Meeting; Shareholders Entitled to Vote; Required Vote (see page 26)

The Meeting of the Shareholders to be held on December 14, 2018 at 1:00 pm (Toronto time) at the offices of Norton Rose Fulbright Canada LLP, Suite 3800, Royal Bank Plaza, South Tower, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Z4. At the Meeting, the Corporation s shareholders will be asked to:

- 1) Consider and, if deemed advisable, pass, with or without variation, a special resolution authorizing the board of directors to change the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Corporation from the province of Ontario to the State of Delaware, as described herein; and
- 2) Transact such other business as may properly come before the Meeting, and any postponements or adjournments thereof.

Only shareholders of record at the close of business on November 14, 2018 are entitled to notice of the Meeting and to vote at the Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

The authorized capital of the Corporation consists of an unlimited number of Common Shares and an unlimited number of Preferred Shares issuable in series. As of the close of business on November 14, 2018, the record date for the Meeting (the Record Date), 22,380,178 Common Shares were outstanding of which 592,450 Common Shares are currently restricted from voting (each a Restricted Common Share) pursuant to the Corporation s 2013 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended (the 2013 Equity Incentive Plan). The Restricted Common Shares represent 2.6% of the Common Shares; therefore, there are 21,787,728 Common Shares entitled to vote at the Meeting. Each Common Share is entitled to one (1) vote. The Common Shares are listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange (the TSX) and the New York Stock Exchange (the NYSE) under the symbol KFS.

As of the close of business on November 24, 2018, there were 222,876 Preferred Shares issued and outstanding. Each Preferred Share is convertible into 6.25 Common Shares at a conversion price of \$4.00 per Common Share at the option of the holder at any time prior to April 1, 2021. The currently outstanding Preferred Shares are not entitled to vote at the Meeting. Holders of Preferred Shares have no right to participate if a takeover bid is made for the Common Shares.

Stock Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers

As of the Record Date, the directors and executive officers of the Corporation beneficially owned and were entitled to vote 8,785,177 shares of the Corporation s Common Shares, which represent approximately 39.3% of Corporation s

Common Shares outstanding on that date.

Regulatory Approvals; Canadian and US Securities Laws and Stock Exchange Implications.

We anticipate that we will file with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware a certificate of corporate domestication and a certificate of incorporation pursuant to Section 388 of the DGCL, and that we will be domesticated in Delaware on the effective date of such filings.

9

Concurrently with the Domestication, the Corporation anticipates seeking to voluntarily delist its Common Shares and Series B Warrants from the Toronto Stock Exchange (**TSX**). After the Domestication, the Corporation will continue to be a reporting issuer in all provinces and territories of Canada and will remain subject to the securities laws applicable in such jurisdictions. Accordingly, the Corporation will remain subject to the securities laws applicable in such jurisdictions, including continuous disclosure requirements and requirements and timelines with respect to communications with beneficial owners of common stock.

The Domestication will not otherwise interrupt our corporate existence, our operations or the trading market of our Common Shares. Each outstanding Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant at the time of the Domestication will remain issued and outstanding as a Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant, as applicable, after our corporate existence is continued from Ontario under the OBCA and domesticated in Delaware under the DGCL. Following the completion of the Domestication, our Common Shares will continue to be listed on the NYSE, under the symbol KFS. The Corporation will continue to be subject to the rules and regulations of the NYSE and the obligations imposed by each securities regulatory authority in the United States, including the SEC. The Corporation will continue to file periodic reports with the SEC pursuant to the Exchange Act.

Effects of Change of Jurisdiction (see page 29)

The Domestication will not interrupt our corporate existence or operations. Each outstanding Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant at the time of the Domestication will remain issued and outstanding as Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B warrant, as applicable, after our corporate existence is continued from Ontario under the OBCA and domesticated in Delaware under the DGCL.

While the rights and privileges of shareholders of a Delaware corporation are, in many instances, comparable to those of shareholders of an OBCA corporation, there are certain differences. Attached as Exhibit F to this Circular is a summary of the most significant differences in shareholder rights. This summary is not intended to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the DGCL, the OBCA and the governing corporate instruments of the Corporation. Shareholders should consult their legal advisors regarding all of the implications of the transactions contemplated in the Resolution.

Principal Reasons for the Domestication (see page 28)

The Corporation believes that our Domestication will enable us to eliminate a number of potentially material income tax inefficiencies we believe we would inevitably encounter, particularly once we close our previously announced sale of our property-casualty insurance companies including the related distribution to Kingsway America Inc., a subsidiary of Kingsway Financial Services Inc., of the passive investments currently owned by our property-casualty insurance companies. We believe our Domestication will also reduce operating expenses and transactional inefficiencies that currently result from being subject to Canadian corporate laws despite having no operations in Canada. The Corporation chose the State of Delaware to be our domicile because the more favourable corporate environment afforded by Delaware will help us compete effectively in raising the capital necessary for us to continue to implement our strategic plan, particularly our announced focus on growing our extended warranty segment with accretive acquisitions. For many years, Delaware has followed a policy of encouraging public companies to incorporate in the state by adopting comprehensive corporate laws that are revised regularly in response to developments in modern corporate law and changes in business circumstances. The Delaware courts are known for their considerable expertise in dealing with complex corporate issues and providing predictability through a substantial body of case law construing Delaware s corporate law. Coupled with an active bar known for continually assessing and recommending improvements to the DGCL, these factors add greater certainty in complying with fiduciary responsibilities and assessing risks associated with conducting business.

10

In considering its recommendation in favour of the Domestication, our Board weighed our estimated tax liability, which we do not consider to be material, arising from this transaction against our potential tax liability, which we believe could be material, that might arise were we to not undertake the Domestication. See U.S. Federal and Canadian Income Tax Considerations.

For the reasons set forth above, our Board believes that the estimated benefits of Domestication outweigh any potential tax liability, which we do not consider to be material, resulting from the Domestication.

Tax Consequences of the Domestication (see page 33)

See U.S. Federal and Canadian Income Tax Considerations for important information regarding tax consequences relating to the Domestication.

Shareholders should consult their own tax advisors for advice with respect to the tax consequences to them of the Domestication in their particular circumstances, including the application and effect of the income and other tax laws of any country, province, state or local tax authority.

Accounting Treatment of the Domestication (see page 32)

There will be no accounting effect or change in the carrying amount of the assets and liabilities of the Corporation as a result of the Domestication. The business, capitalization, assets, liabilities and financial statements of the Corporation immediately following the Domestication will be the same as those immediately prior to the Domestication. There will also not be any accounting impact regarding the change in par value in the shares of the Corporation as a result of the Domestication.

Shareholder Approval of Domestication (see page 30)

Shareholders will be asked at the Meeting to pass a special resolution (the Resolution) authorizing the Corporation to effect the Domestication as described herein.

Shareholders are entitled to dissent from the Resolution. See *Dissenting Rights of Shareholders* for a discussion of such rights.

The Board may, in its sole discretion, decide not to act on this Resolution even if the Resolution is passed by shareholders. The Board's determination in this regard may specifically include considering whether shareholders exercise dissent rights, and, if so, the number of shareholders that exercise such dissent rights, and the corresponding costs to the Corporation of effecting the Domestication with respect to the exercise of such dissent rights.

The persons named in the enclosed form of proxy intend to vote at the meeting in favour of the Resolution. The complete text of the Resolution is attached as Exhibit A.

Dissent Rights of Shareholders (see page 30)

Registered shareholders have the right to dissent to the Resolution pursuant to Section 185 of the OBCA. It is recommended that any shareholder wishing to avail itself of its dissent rights seek legal advice, as failure to comply strictly with the provisions of Section 185 of the OBCA may prejudice any such rights. This summary is expressly subject to Section 185 of the OBCA, the text of which is reproduced in its entirety in Exhibit E hereto. See *Dissenting Rights of Shareholders*.

11

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described below, together with all of the other information and risks included in this Circular, including our consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto before making a decision whether to vote for the proposal described in this Circular.

DOMESTICATION

The rights of our shareholders under Ontario law will differ from their rights under Delaware law, which will, in some cases, provide less protection to shareholders following the Domestication.

Upon consummation of the Domestication, our shareholders will become stockholders of a Delaware corporation. There are material differences between the OBCA and the DGCL and our current articles and proposed charter and by-laws. For example, under Ontario law, many significant corporate actions such as amending a corporation s articles of incorporation, certain amalgamations (other than with a direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary), continuances, and sales, leases or exchanges of all or substantially all the property of a corporation other than in the ordinary course of business, and other corporate actions such as liquidations, dissolutions and (if ordered by a court) arrangements and consummating a merger require the approval of at least two-thirds of the votes cast by shareholders, whereas under Delaware law, all that is required is a simple majority of the total voting power of all of those entitled to vote on the matter. Furthermore, shareholders under Ontario law are entitled to dissent with respect to a number of extraordinary corporate actions, including an amalgamation with another unrelated corporation, certain amendments to a corporation s articles of incorporation or the sale of all or substantially all of a corporation s assets, whereas under Delaware law, stockholders are only entitled to appraisal rights for certain mergers or consolidations. As shown by the examples above, if the Domestication is approved, our shareholders, in certain circumstances, may be afforded less protection under the DGCL than they had under the OBCA.

The proposed Domestication will result in additional direct and indirect costs whether or not completed.

The Domestication will result in additional direct costs. We will incur attorneys fees, accountants fees, filing fees, mailing expenses, franchise taxes and financial printing expenses in connection with the Domestication. The Domestication may also result in certain indirect costs by diverting the attention of our management and employees from the day-to-day management of the business, which may result in increased administrative costs and expenses.

The Domestication may result in adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences for shareholders.

U.S. Holders (as defined in U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations below) of Common Shares may be subject to U.S. federal income tax as a result of the Domestication.

A U.S. Holder who on the day of the Domestication beneficially owns (actually or constructively) Common Shares with a fair market value of \$50,000 USD or more, but less than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of Common Shares entitled to vote, generally will recognize gain (but not loss) in respect of the Domestication as if such holder exchanged its Common Shares for Kingsway Delaware Common Shares in a taxable transaction, unless such U.S. Holder elects in accordance with applicable Treasury Regulations to include in income, as a dividend, the all earnings and profits amount (as defined in the Treasury Regulations) attributable to the Common Shares held directly by such holder.

A U.S. Holder who on the day of the Domestication beneficially owns (actually or constructively) 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of Common Shares entitled to vote, will generally be required to include in

income, as a dividend, the all earnings and profits amount attributable to the Common Shares held directly by such holder.

12

The Corporation has calculated its earnings and profits for the tax years 2008 through 2017. Based on these calculations, the Corporation generated negative earnings and profits in the years 2011, 2013, 2014, 2016 and 2017 and positive earnings and profits in 2008, 2009, 2010, 2012 and 2015. However, there can be no assurance the IRS would agree with our earnings and profits calculations. If the IRS does not agree with our earnings and profits calculations, a shareholder may owe additional U.S. federal income taxes as a result of the Domestication.

The Corporation intends to provide on its website (kingsway-financial.com) information regarding the Corporation s earnings and profits for the years 2008 through 2017, which will be updated to include 2018 (through the date of the Domestication) once the information is available. Currently, the Corporation does not anticipate that it will generate a positive earnings and profits in 2018 through the date of the Domestication. However, there can be no assurance that once all of the Corporation s activities through the date of the Domestication are considered, the Corporation s 2018 earnings and profits will remain negative.

Additionally, proposed Treasury Regulations with a retroactive effective date have been promulgated under Section 1291(f) of the Code which generally require that, a U.S. person who disposes of stock of a passive foreign investment company (PFIC) must recognize gain equal to the excess of the fair market value of such PFIC stock over its adjusted tax basis, notwithstanding any other provision of the Code. The Corporation believes that it was not a PFIC before 2018 and it does not anticipate that it will be a PFIC in 2018, but there can be no assurance that the Corporation will not become a PFIC in 2019. Accordingly, the Domestication will likely not be a taxable event for any U.S. Holder under the PFIC rules if the Domestication occurs during 2018. The determination of whether a foreign corporation is a PFIC is primarily factual and there is little administrative or judicial authority on which to rely to make a determination. Therefore, the IRS might not agree that the Corporation is not and has never been a PFIC. If the Corporation is considered a PFIC for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the proposed Treasury Regulations, if finalized in their current form, would generally require U.S. Holders of Common Shares to recognize gain on the deemed exchange of Common Shares for Kingsway Delaware Common Shares pursuant to the Domestication unless such U.S. Holder has made certain tax elections with respect to such holder s Common Shares. The tax on any such gain would be imposed at the rate applicable to ordinary income and an interest charge would apply based on complex rules designed to offset the tax deferral to such holders on the undistributed earnings, if any, of the Corporation. It is not possible to determine at this time whether, in what form, and with what effective date, final Treasury Regulations under Section 1291(f) will be adopted.

Additionally, non-U.S. Holders (as defined in U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations below) of the Corporation s Common Shares may become subject to withholding tax on any dividends paid on our stock subsequent to the Domestication.

All holders are strongly urged to consult a tax advisor for the tax consequences of the Domestication to their particular situation. For a more detailed description of the U.S. federal income tax consequences associated with the Domestication, see U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations beginning on page 33 of this Circular.

FINANCIAL RISK

We have substantial outstanding recourse debt, which could adversely affect our ability to obtain financing in the future, react to changes in our business and satisfy our obligations.

As of September 30, 2018, we had \$90.5 million principal value of outstanding recourse subordinated debt, in the form of trust preferred debt instruments, with redemption dates beginning in December, 2032. Because of our substantial outstanding recourse debt:

our ability to engage in acquisitions without raising additional equity or obtaining additional debt financing could be limited;

13

our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, debt service requirements or general corporate purposes and our ability to satisfy our obligations with respect to our debt may be impaired in the future;

a large portion of our cash flow must be dedicated to the payment of interest on our debt, thereby reducing the funds available to us for other purposes;

we are exposed to the risk of increased interest rates because our outstanding subordinated debt, representing \$90.5 million of principal value, bears interest directly related to the London interbank offered interest rate for three-month U.S. dollar deposits (LIBOR);

it may be more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations to our creditors, resulting in possible defaults on, and acceleration of, such debt;

we may be more vulnerable to general adverse economic and industry conditions;

we may be at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors with proportionately less debt or with comparable debt on more favorable terms and, as a result, they may be better positioned to withstand economic downturns;

our ability to refinance debt may be limited or the associated costs may increase;

our flexibility to adjust to changing market conditions and ability to withstand competitive pressures could be limited; and

we may be prevented from carrying out capital spending that is, among other things, necessary or important to our growth strategy and efforts to improve the operating results of our businesses.

Increases in interest rates would increase the cost of servicing our subordinated debt and could adversely affect our results of operation.

Our outstanding recourse debt of \$90.5 million principal value bears interest directly related to LIBOR. As a result, increases in LIBOR would increase the cost of servicing our debt and could adversely affect our results of operations. As of September 30, 2018, each one hundred basis point increase in LIBOR would result in an approximately \$0.9 million increase in our annual interest expense.

Our operations are restricted by the terms of our debt indentures, which could limit our ability to plan for or react to market conditions or meet our capital needs.

Our debt indentures contain numerous covenants that may limit our ability, among other things, to make particular types of restricted payments and pay dividends or redeem capital stock. The covenants under our debt agreements

could limit our ability to plan for or react to market conditions or to meet our capital needs. No assurances can be given that we will be able to maintain compliance with these covenants.

If we are not able to comply with the covenants and other requirements contained in the debt indentures, an event of default under the relevant debt instrument could occur. If an event of default does occur, it could trigger a default under our other debt instruments, and the holders of the defaulted debt instrument could declare amounts outstanding with respect to such debt to become immediately due and payable. Upon such an event, our assets and cash flow may not be sufficient to fully repay borrowings under our outstanding debt instruments. In addition, such a repayment under an event of default could adversely affect our liquidity and force us to sell assets to repay borrowings.

The Investment Committee of the Board of Directors closely monitors the debt and capital position and, from time to time, recommends capital initiatives based upon the circumstances of the Corporation.

14

The Real Property (as defined herein) is leased pursuant to a long-term triple net lease and the failure of the tenant to satisfy its obligations under the lease may adversely affect the condition of the Real Property or the results of the Leased Real Estate segment.

Because the Real Property is leased pursuant to a long-term triple net lease, we depend on the tenant to pay all insurance, taxes, utilities, common area maintenance charges, maintenance and repair expenses and to indemnify, defend and hold us harmless from and against various claims, litigation and liabilities arising in connection with its business, including any environmental liabilities. There can be no assurance that the tenant will have sufficient assets, income and access to financing to enable it to satisfy its payment obligations to us under the lease. The inability or unwillingness of the tenant to meet its rent obligations to CMC Industries, Inc. (CMC) or to satisfy its other obligations, including indemnification obligations, could materially adversely affect the business, financial position or results of operations of our Leased Real Estate segment. Furthermore, the inability or unwillingness of the tenant to satisfy its other obligations under the lease, such as the payment of insurance, taxes and utilities, could materially and adversely affect the condition of the Real Property.

Our triple net lease agreement requires that the tenant maintain comprehensive liability and hazard insurance. However, there are certain types of losses (including losses arising from environmental conditions or of a catastrophic nature, such as earthquakes, hurricanes and floods) that may be uninsurable or not economically insurable. Insurance coverage may not be sufficient to pay the full current market value or current replacement cost of a loss. Inflation, changes in building codes and ordinances, environmental considerations, and other factors also might make it infeasible to use insurance proceeds to replace the property after such property has been damaged or destroyed. In addition, if we experience a loss that is uninsured or that exceeds policy coverage limits, we could lose the capital invested in the property as well as the anticipated future cash flows from the property.

We may not be able to realize our investment objectives, which could significantly reduce our earnings and liquidity.

We depend on our investments for a substantial portion of our liquidity. Our investments include fixed maturities, at fair value. General economic conditions can adversely affect the markets for interest rate-sensitive instruments, including the extent and timing of investor participation in such markets, the level and volatility of interest rates and, consequently, the fair value of fixed maturities. In addition, changing economic conditions can result in increased defaults by the issuers of investments that we own. Interest rates are highly sensitive to many factors, including monetary policies, domestic and international economic and political conditions and other factors beyond our control. Given the low interest rate environment that exists for fixed maturities, a significant increase in investment yields or an impairment of investments that we own could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition by reducing the fair value of the investments we own, particularly if we were forced to liquidate investments at a loss. The low interest rate environment for fixed maturities that has existed for years also exposes us to reinvestment risk as these investments mature because the funds may be reinvested at rates lower than those of the maturing investments.

Our investments also include limited liability investments and a limited liability investment, at fair value. These investments are less liquid than fixed maturities. We generally make these investments with long-term time horizons in mind. General economic conditions, stock market conditions and many other factors can adversely affect the fair value of the investments we own. If circumstances necessitated us disposing of our limited liability investments prematurely in order to generate liquidity for operating purposes, we would be exposed to realizing less than their carrying value.

Our ability to achieve our investment objectives is affected by general economic conditions that are beyond our control and our own liquidity needs for operating purposes. We may not be able to realize our investment objectives, which could adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition and available cash resources.

15

A difficult economy generally may materially adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

An adverse change in market conditions leading to instability in the global credit markets presents additional risks and uncertainties for our business. Depending on market conditions going forward, we could incur substantial realized and unrealized losses in future periods, which could have an adverse impact on our results of operations and financial condition. Certain trust accounts and letters of credit for the benefit of related companies and third-parties have been established with collateral on deposit under the terms and conditions of the relevant trust and/or letter of credit agreements. The value of collateral could fall below the levels required under these agreements putting the subsidiary or subsidiaries in breach of the agreements.

Market volatility may also make it more difficult to value certain of our investments if trading becomes less frequent. Disruptions, uncertainty and volatility in the global credit markets may also impact our ability to obtain financing for future acquisitions. If financing is available, it may only be available at an unattractive cost of capital, which would decrease our profitability. There can be no assurance that market conditions will not deteriorate in the near future.

Financial disruption or a prolonged economic downturn may materially and adversely affect our business.

Worldwide financial markets have recently experienced periods of extraordinary disruption and volatility, resulting in heightened credit risk, reduced valuation of investments and decreased economic activity. Moreover, many companies have experienced reduced liquidity and uncertainty as to their ability to raise capital during such periods of market disruption and volatility. In the event that these conditions recur or result in a prolonged economic downturn, our results of operations, financial position and/or liquidity could be materially and adversely affected. These market conditions may affect the Corporation s ability to access debt and equity capital markets. In addition, as a result of recent financial events, we may face increased regulation. Many of the other risk factors discussed in this Risk Factors section identify risks that result from, or are exacerbated by, financial economic downturn. These include risks related to our investments portfolio, the competitive environment and regulatory developments.

We provided indemnity and hold harmless agreements to a third party, which could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We provided indemnity and hold harmless agreements to a third party for certain customs bonds reinsured by Lincoln General Insurance Company (Lincoln General) during a period of the time Lincoln General was a subsidiary of ours. These agreements may require us to compensate the third-party if Lincoln General is unable to fulfill its obligations relating to the customs bonds. Our potential exposure under these agreements is not determinable, and no liability has been recorded in our consolidated financial statements. No assurances can be given, however, that we will not be required to perform under these agreements in a manner that has a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We provided certain indemnifications to the buyer of our non-standard automobile businesses, which could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

On July 16, 2018, we announced we had entered into a definitive agreement to sell our non-standard automobile insurance companies Mendota Insurance Company, Mendakota Insurance Company and Mendakota Casualty Company (collectively Mendota). On October 18, 2018, we completed the previously announced sale of Mendota. The final aggregate purchase price of \$28.6 million was redeployed primarily to acquire equity investments, limited liability investments, limited liability investments, at fair value and other investments, which were owned by Mendota at the time of the closing, and to fund \$5.0 million into an escrow account to be used to satisfy potential indemnity

obligations under the definitive stock purchase agreement. As part of the transaction, we will indemnify the buyer for any loss and loss adjustment expenses with respect to open claims and certain

16

specified claims in excess of Mendota s carried unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses at June 30, 2018. The maximum obligation to the Corporation with respect to the open claims is \$2.5 million. There is no maximum obligation to the Corporation with respect to the specified claims. Our potential exposure under these indemnity obligations is not determinable, and no assurances can be given that we will not be required to perform under these indemnity obligations in a manner that has a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We have generated net operating loss carryforwards for U.S. income tax purposes, but our ability to use these net operating losses may be limited by our inability to generate future taxable income.

Our U.S. businesses have generated consolidated net operating loss carryforwards (U.S. NOLs) for U.S. federal income tax purposes in excess of \$800 million as of September 30, 2018. These U.S. NOLs can be available to reduce income taxes that might otherwise be incurred on future U.S. taxable income. The utilization of these U.S. NOLs would have a positive effect on our cash flow. Our operations, however, remain challenged, and there can be no assurance that we will generate the taxable income in the future necessary to utilize these U.S. NOLs and realize the positive cash flow benefit. Also, our U.S. NOLs have expiration dates. There can be no assurance that, if and when we generate taxable income in the future from operations or the sale of assets or businesses, we will generate such taxable income before our U.S. NOLs expire.

We have generated U.S. NOLs, but our ability to preserve and use these U.S. NOLs may be limited or impaired by future ownership changes.

Our ability to utilize the U.S. NOLs after an ownership change is subject to the rules of Section 382 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (Section 382). An ownership change occurs if, among other things, the shareholders (or specified groups of shareholders) who own or have owned, directly or indirectly, five (5%) percent or more of the value of our shares or are otherwise treated as five (5%) percent shareholders under Section 382 and the regulations promulgated thereunder increase their aggregate percentage ownership of the value of our shares by more than 50 percentage points over the lowest percentage of the value of the shares owned by these shareholders over a three-year rolling period. An ownership change could also be triggered by other activities, including the sale of our shares that are owned by our five (5%) shareholders. In the event of an ownership change, Section 382 would impose an annual limitation on the amount of taxable income we may offset with U.S. NOLs. This annual limitation is generally equal to the product of the value of our shares on the date of the ownership change multiplied by the long-term tax-exempt rate in effect on the date of the ownership change. The long-term tax-exempt rate is published monthly by the Internal Revenue Service. Any unused Section 382 annual limitation may be carried over to later years until the applicable expiration date for the respective U.S. NOLs. In the event an ownership change as defined under Section 382 were to occur, our ability to utilize our U.S. NOLs would become substantially limited. The consequence of this limitation would be the potential loss of a significant future cash flow benefit because we would no longer be able to substantially offset future taxable income with U.S. NOLs. There can be no assurance that such ownership change will not occur in the future.

Expiration of our tax benefit preservation plan may increase the probability that we will experience an ownership change as defined under Section 382.

In order to reduce the likelihood that we would experience an ownership change without the approval of our Board of Directors, our shareholders ratified and approved the tax benefit preservation plan agreement (the Plan), dated as of September 28, 2010, between the Corporation and Computershare Investor Services Inc., as rights agent, for the sole purpose of protecting the U.S. NOLs. The Plan expired on September 28, 2013. There can be no assurance that our Board of Directors will recommend to our shareholders that a similar tax benefit preservation plan be approved to

replace the expired Plan; furthermore, there can be no assurance that our shareholders would approve any new tax benefit preservation plan were our Board of Directors to present one for shareholder approval. The expiration of the Plan, without a new tax benefit preservation plan, exposes us to

17

certain changes in share ownership that we would not be able to prevent as we would have been able to prevent under the Plan. Such changes in share ownership could trigger an ownership change as defined under Section 382 resulting in restrictions on the use of NOLs in future periods, as discussed above.

We will only be able to utilize our U.S. NOLs against the future taxable income generated by companies we acquire if we are able to include the acquired companies in our U.S. consolidated tax return group.

We have in the past acquired companies and expect to do so in the future. Our ability to include acquired companies in our U.S. consolidated tax return group is subject to the rules of Section 1504 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. If it were ever determined that an acquired company did not qualify to be included in our U.S. consolidated tax return group, such acquired company would be required to file a U.S. tax return separate and apart from our U.S. consolidated tax return group. In that instance, the acquired company would be required to pay U.S. income tax on its taxable income despite the existence of our U.S. NOLs, which would be a use of cash at the acquired company; furthermore, were the income tax obligation of the acquired company in such instance to be greater than its available cash, we could be obligated to contribute cash to our subsidiary to meet its income tax obligation. There can be no assurance that an acquired company will generate taxable income and, if an acquired company does generate taxable income, there can be no assurance that the acquired company will be allowed to be included in our U.S. consolidated tax return group.

Our being registered as a Canadian domestic company subjects us to being taxed in Canada on foreign accrual property income that cannot be offset by our U.S. NOLs.

Canadian domestic companies are subject to taxation on certain non-Canadian sourced income called foreign accrual property income (FAPI). FAPI is traditionally comprised of passive income (i.e. interest, dividends, rents, capital gains and income generated from triple net leases). As a result, our investment portfolio, triple net lease and merchant banking activities are generally deemed to be sources of FAPI. Active trades or businesses are generally not considered sources of FAPI; however, pursuant to current Canadian tax law, our U.S. property-casualty insurance companies may be considered sources of FAPI. Our FAPI is subject to taxation in Canada regardless of whether we separately utilize our U.S. NOLs to offset that same income for U.S. income tax purposes. As a result, we could be required to pay Canadian income tax on FAPI despite the existence of our U.S. NOLs. We are currently in a position to offset some amount of FAPI using available Canadian NOLs and foreign accrual property losses (FAPLs) that have been generated based upon our prior year loss activity. In the event that we do not have sufficient Canadian NOLs and FAPLs to offset future FAPI, however, we would be required to pay Canadian income tax, which would have a negative effect on our cash flow. There can be no assurance that our available Canadian NOLs and FAPLs will offset our future FAPI. In order for us to avoid paying Canadian income tax on future FAPI, we would have to redomesticate to a non-Canadian jurisdiction.

COMPLIANCE RISK

If we fail to comply with applicable insurance and securities laws or regulatory requirements, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be adversely affected.

As a publicly traded holding company currently listed on the Toronto and New York Stock Exchange, we are subject to numerous laws and regulations. These laws and regulations delegate regulatory, supervisory and administrative powers to federal, provincial or state regulators.

In light of financial performance and a number of material transactions executed over the years, the Corporation has been asked to respond to questions from and provide information to regulatory bodies overseeing insurance and/or

securities laws in Canada and the United States. The Corporation has cooperated in all respects with these reviews and has responded to information requests on a timely basis.

18

Any failure to comply with applicable laws or regulations could result in the imposition of fines or significant restrictions on our ability to do business, which could adversely affect our results of operations or financial condition. In addition, any changes in laws or regulations could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition. It is not possible to predict the future impact of changing federal, state and provincial regulation on our operations, and there can be no assurance that laws and regulations enacted in the future will not be more restrictive than existing laws and regulations.

Our business is subject to risks related to litigation and regulatory actions.

In connection with our operations in the ordinary course of business, we are named as defendants in various actions for damages and costs allegedly sustained by the plaintiffs. While it is not possible to estimate the loss, or range of loss, if any, that would be incurred in connection with any of the various proceedings at this time, it is possible an individual action would result in a loss having a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting could result in material misstatements in our consolidated financial statements.

We are required, pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, to furnish a report by management on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting. In addition, our independent registered public accounting firm has in the past reported on its evaluation of our internal control over financial reporting. As disclosed in Item 9A of our 2016 Annual Report, we previously identified a material weakness as of December 31, 2016 in our internal control over financial reporting related to income tax accounting for non-routine transactions.

Although we successfully remediated this material weakness during 2017, we can provide no assurance that additional material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting will not be identified in the future and that such material weaknesses, if identified, will not result in material misstatements in our consolidated financial statements.

STRATEGIC RISK

The achievement of our strategic objectives is highly dependent on effective change management.

We have restructured our operating insurance subsidiaries, including exiting states and lines of business, placing subsidiaries into voluntary run-off, terminating managing general agent relationships, hiring a new management team and ultimately selling Mendota on October 18, 2018, with the objective of focusing on our Extended Warranty segment, creating a more effective and efficient operating structure and focusing on profitability. These actions resulted in changes to our structure and business processes. While these changes are expected to bring us benefits in the form of a more agile and focused business, success is dependent on management effectively realizing the intended benefits. Change management may result in disruptions to the operations of the business or may cause employees to act in a manner that is inconsistent with our objectives. Any of these events could negatively impact our performance. We may not always achieve the expected cost savings and other benefits of our initiatives.

We may experience difficulty continuing to reduce our holding company expenses while at the same time retaining staff given the significant reduction in size and scale of our businesses.

We have divested a number of subsidiaries. At the same time, we have been downsizing our holding company expense base in an attempt to compensate for the reduction in scale. There can be no assurance that our remaining businesses will produce enough cash flow to adequately compensate and retain staff and to service our other holding

company obligations, particularly the interest expense burden of our remaining outstanding debt.

The highly competitive environment in which we operate could have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

The vehicle service agreement market in which we compete is comprised of a few large companies, which market service agreements to credit unions on a national basis and have significantly more financial, marketing and management resources than we do, as well as several other companies that are somewhat similar in size to IWS that market service agreements to credit unions either on a regional basis or a less robust national basis. The homebuilder warranty market in which we operate is comprised of several competitors. There may also be other companies of which we are not aware that may be planning to enter the vehicle service agreement industry.

Competitors in our market generally compete on coverages offered, claims handling, customer service, financial stability and, to a lesser extent, price. Larger competitors of ours benefit from added advantages such as industry endorsements and preferred vendor status. We do not believe that it is in our best interest to compete solely on price. Instead, we focus our marketing on the total value experience to the credit union and its member, with an emphasis on customer service. While we historically have been able to adjust our product offering to remain competitive when competitors have focused on price, our business could be adversely impacted by the loss of business to competitors offering vehicle service agreements at lower prices.

Engaging in acquisitions involves risks, and, if we are unable to effectively manage these risks, our business may be materially harmed.

From time to time we engage in discussions concerning acquisition opportunities and, as a result of such discussions, may enter into acquisition transactions.

Acquisitions entail numerous risks, including the following:

difficulties in the integration of the acquired business;

assumption of unknown material liabilities, including deficient provisions for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses;

diversion of management s attention from other business concerns;

failure to achieve financial or operating objectives; and

potential loss of policyholders or key employees of acquired companies.

We may not be able to integrate or operate successfully any business, operations, personnel, services or products that we may acquire in the future.

Engaging in new business start-ups involves risks, and, if we are unable to effectively manage these risks, our business may be materially harmed.

From time to time we engage in discussions concerning the formation of a new business venture and, as a result of such discussions, may form and capitalize a new business.

New business start-ups entail numerous risks, including the following:

identification of appropriate management to run the new business;

understanding the strategic, competitive and marketplace dynamics of the new business and, perhaps, industry;

establishment of proper financial and operational controls;

diversion of management s attention from other business concerns; and

failure to achieve financial or operating objectives.

20

We may not be able to operate successfully any business, operations, personnel, services or products that we may organize as a new business start-up in the future.

Our company has executive officers who also serve as directors and executive officers for 1347 Property Insurance Holdings, Inc., Atlas Financial Holdings, Inc., Limbach Holdings, Inc., Itasca Capital Ltd. and 1347 Energy Holdings LLC, entities in which we hold investments, which may lead to conflicting interests.

As a result of our having previously spun off 1347 Property Insurance Holdings, Inc. (PIH) and Atlas Financial Holdings, Inc. (Atlas); formed 1347 Capital Corp., which later entered into a business combination with Limbach Holdings, Inc. (Limbach); and invested in Itasca Capital Ltd. (ICL) and 1347 Energy Holdings LLC (1347 Energy) entities in which we hold investments, we have executive officers who also serve as directors for PIH, Atlas, Limbach, ICL and 1347 Energy and who serve as executive officers, pursuant to a management services agreement, for ICL. Our executive officers and members of our Corporation s board of directors have fiduciary duties to our stockholders; likewise, persons who serve in similar capacities at PIH, Atlas, Limbach, ICL and 1347 Energy have fiduciary duties to those companies stockholders. We may find, though, the potential for a conflict of interest if our Corporation and one or more of these other companies pursue acquisitions, investments and other business opportunities that may be suitable for each of us. Our executive officers who find themselves in these multiple roles may, as a result, have conflicts of interest or the appearance of conflicts of interest with respect to matters involving or affecting more than one of the companies to which they owe fiduciary duties. Furthermore, our executive officers who find themselves in these multiple roles own stock options, shares of common stock and other securities in some of these entities. These ownership interests could create, or appear to create, potential conflicts of interest when the applicable individuals are faced with decisions that could have different implications for our Company and these other entities. Our Audit Committee reviews potential conflicts that may arise on a case-by-case basis, keeping in mind the applicable fiduciary duties owed by the executive officers and directors of each entity. From time to time, we may enter into transactions with or participate jointly in investments with PIH, Atlas, Limbach, ICL or 1347 Energy. There can be no assurance that we will not create new situations where our directors or executive officers serve as directors or executive officers in future investment holdings of our Corporation.

OPERATIONAL RISK

Our provisions for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses may be inadequate, which would result in a reduction in our net income and might adversely affect our financial condition.

Our provisions for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses at Kingsway Amigo Insurance Company (Amigo) do not represent an exact calculation of our actual liability but are estimates involving actuarial and statistical projections at a given point in time of what we expect to be the cost of the ultimate settlement and administration of reported and IBNR claims. The process for establishing the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses reflects the uncertainties and significant judgmental factors inherent in estimating future results of both reported and IBNR claims and, as such, the process is inherently complex and imprecise. These estimates are based upon various factors, including:

actuarial projections of the cost of settlement and administration of claims reflecting facts and circumstances then known;

estimates of future trends in claims severity and frequency;

| legal theories of liability; |
|--|
| variability in claims-handling procedures; |
| economic factors such as inflation; |
| judicial and legislative trends, actions such as class action lawsuits, and judicial interpretation of coverages or policy exclusions; and |
| the level of insurance fraud. |

21

Most or all of these factors are not directly quantifiable, particularly on a prospective basis, and the effects of these and unforeseen factors could negatively impact our ability to accurately assess the risks of the policies that we write. In addition, there may be significant reporting lags between the occurrence of insured events and the time they are actually reported to us and additional lags between the time of reporting and final settlement of claims.

As time passes and more information about the claims becomes known, the estimates are appropriately adjusted upward or downward to reflect this additional information. Because of the elements of uncertainty encompassed in this estimation process, and the extended time it can take to settle many of the more substantial claims, several years of experience may be required before a meaningful comparison can be made between actual losses and the original provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses.

We cannot assure that we will not have unfavorable development in the future and that such unfavorable development will not have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Our Extended Warranty subsidiaries deferred service fees may be inadequate, which would result in a reduction in our net income and might adversely affect our financial condition.

Our Extended Warranty subsidiaries deferred service fees do not represent an exact calculation but are estimates involving actuarial and statistical projections at a given point in time of what we expect to be the remaining future revenue to be recognized in relation to our remaining future obligations to provide policy administration and claim-handling services. The process for establishing deferred service fees reflects the uncertainties and significant judgmental factors inherent in estimating the length of time and the amount of work related to our future service obligations. If we amortize the deferred service fees too quickly, we could overstate current revenues, which may adversely affect future reported operating results.

As time passes and more information about the remaining service obligations becomes known, the estimates are appropriately adjusted upward or downward to reflect this additional information. We cannot assure that we will not have unfavorable re-estimations in the future of our deferred service fees. In addition, we have in the past, and may in the future, acquire companies that record deferred service fees. We cannot assure that the deferred service fees of the companies that we acquire are or will be adequate.

Our reliance on credit unions and automobile sales can impact our ability to maintain business.

We market and distribute our vehicle service agreements through a network of credit unions in the United States. As a result, we rely heavily on these credit unions to attract new business. While these distribution arrangements tend to be exclusive between us and each credit union, we have competitors that offer similar products exclusively through credit unions. Loss of all or a substantial portion of our existing credit union relationships; a significant decline in membership in our existing credit union relationships; or a significant decline in new and used automobile sales could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Our reliance on homebuilders and new home sales can impact our ability to maintain business.

We market and distribute our core home warranty products through home builders throughout the United States. As a result, we rely heavily on these home builders to generate new business. Loss of all or a substantial portion of our existing home builder relationships or a significant decline in new home sales could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

22

Our reliance on a limited number of warranty and maintenance support clients and customers can impact our ability to maintain business.

We market and distribute our warranty products and equipment breakdown and maintenance support services through a limited number of customers and clients across the United States. Loss of all or a substantial portion of our existing customers and clients could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Disruptions or security failures in our information technology systems could create liability for us and/or limit our ability to effectively monitor, operate and control our operations and adversely impact our reputation, business, financial condition, results of operation and cash flows.

Our information technology systems facilitate our ability to monitor, operate and control our operations. Changes or modifications to our information technology systems could cause disruption to our operations or cause challenges with respect to our compliance with laws, regulations or other applicable standards. For example, delays, higher than expected costs or unsuccessful implementation of new information technology systems could adversely impact our operations. In addition, any disruption in or failure of our information technology systems to operate as expected could, depending on the magnitude of the problem, adversely impact our business, financial condition, results of operation and cash flows, including by limiting our capacity to monitor, operate and control our operations effectively. Failures of our information technology systems could also lead to violations of privacy laws, regulations, trade guidelines or practices related to our customers and employees. If our disaster recovery plans do not work as anticipated, or if the third-party vendors to which we have outsourced certain information technology or other services fail to fulfill their obligations to us, our operations may be adversely impacted. Any of these circumstances could adversely impact our reputation, business, financial condition, results of operation and cash flows.

Our success depends on our ability to price accurately the risks we underwrite.

Our results of operation and financial condition depend on our ability to price accurately for a wide variety of risks. Adequate rates are necessary to generate revenues sufficient to pay expenses and to earn a profit. To price our products accurately, we must collect and properly analyze a substantial amount of data; develop, test and apply appropriate pricing techniques; closely monitor and timely recognize changes in trends; and project both severity and frequency of losses with reasonable accuracy. Our ability to undertake these efforts successfully, and as a result price our products accurately, is subject to a number of risks and uncertainties, some of which are outside our control, including:

the availability of reliable data and our ability to properly analyze available data;

the uncertainties that inherently characterize estimates and assumptions;

our selection and application of appropriate pricing techniques; and

changes in applicable legal liability standards and in the civil litigation system generally.

Consequently, we could underprice risks, which would adversely affect our results, or we could overprice risks, which would reduce our sales volume and competitiveness. In either case, our results of operation could be materially and adversely affected.

Our results of operation and financial condition could be adversely affected by the results of our voluntary run-off of our insurance subsidiary.

The Corporation currently has Amigo operating in voluntary run-off. Our success at managing this run-off is highly dependent upon proper claim-handling and the availability of the necessary liquidity to pay claims when due. As a result, we are dependent in part on our ability to retain the services of appropriately trained and

23

supervised claim-handling personnel. The loss of the services of any of our key claim-handling personnel working in our run-offs, or the inability to identify, hire and retain other highly qualified claim-handling personnel in the future, could adversely affect our results of operations. We are also dependent on the continuing availability of the necessary liquidity, from the sale of investments, collection of reinsurance recoverables and, potentially, capital contributions, to properly settle claims. Our inability to sell investments when needed or to collect outstanding reinsurance recoverables when due could have an adverse effect on our results of operation or financial condition.

HUMAN RESOURCES RISK

Our business depends upon key employees, and if we are unable to retain the services of these key employees or to attract and retain additional qualified personnel, our business may be adversely affected.

Our success at improving our performance will be dependent in part on our ability to retain the services of our existing key employees and to attract and retain additional qualified personnel in the future. The loss of the services of any of our key employees, or the inability to identify, hire and retain other highly qualified personnel in the future, could adversely affect our results of operations.

24

INFORMATION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

The statements contained in this Circular include certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Statements contained in this Circular that are not historical facts are considered forward-looking statements for the purpose of the safe harbor provided by Section 21E of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), and Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act).

Forward-looking statements relate to future events or future performance and reflect our management s current beliefs, based on information currently available. The words anticipate, expect, believe, may, should, estimate outlook, forecast and variations or similar words and expressions are used to identify such forward looking information, but these words are not the exclusive means of identifying forward-looking statements. Specifically, the Corporation may make forward-looking statements about, among other things:

its results of operations and financial condition (including, among other things, net and operating income, investment income and performance, return on equity, and expected current returns and combined ratios);

changes in facts and circumstances affecting assumptions used in determining the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses;

changes in industry trends and significant industry developments;

the impact of certain guarantees and indemnifications made by the Corporation;

the ability to complete current or future acquisitions successfully;

the ability to successfully implement our restructuring activities; and

strategic initiatives.

Many factors could cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any results, performance or achievements that may be expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements, including those which are discussed under the heading *Risk Factors* in this Circular. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should assumptions underlying the forward-looking statements prove incorrect, actual results may vary materially from those described in this Circular as intended, planned, anticipated, believed, estimated or expected. We do not intend, and do not assume, any obligation to update these forward-looking statements.

THE MEETING

Solicitation of Proxies

This Circular is to be used at the Meeting to be held on December 14, 2018 at 1:00 pm (Toronto time) at the offices of Norton Rose Fulbright Canada LLP, Suite 3800, Royal Bank Plaza, South Tower, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Z4, or any adjournment or postponement thereof, for the purposes set out in the accompanying notice of meeting (the Notice of Meeting). The form of proxy and this Circular are being sent to shareholders on or about November 23, 2018.

The solicitations will be made primarily by mail, but proxies may also be solicited personally or by telephone by directors, officers and regular employees of the Corporation, none of whom will receive additional compensation for assisting with the solicitation, and the estimated cost of which will be nominal. Banks, brokers, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries will be requested to forward the proxy soliciting materials to beneficial owners, and the Corporation will reimburse such persons for such reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by them. The expenses of soliciting proxies, including the cost of preparing, assembling and mailing this Circular and proxy material to shareholders, will be borne by the Corporation.

The Record Date for the determination of shareholders entitled to receive notice of the Meeting is November 14, 2018.

No person is authorized to give any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this Circular and, if given or made, such information or representations should not be relied upon as having been authorized by us. The delivery of this Circular shall not, under any circumstances, create an implication that there has not been any change in the information set forth herein. Except as otherwise stated, the information contained in this Circular is given as of November 23, 2018.

Appointment and Revocation of Proxies

Terence M. Kavanagh, Chairman of the Board, or failing him, John T. Fitzgerald, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation shall serve as the proxy for the shareholders at the Meeting.

Shareholders have the right to appoint a person or company other than those named in the form of proxy accompanying this Circular (and in neither case required to be a shareholder) to represent them at the Meeting. To exercise this right, the shareholder may insert the name of the desired person in the blank space provided in the form of proxy accompanying this Circular or may submit another form of proxy.

Proxies must be deposited with our transfer agent, Computershare, at its address Computershare Investor Services Inc., Proxy Department, 100 University Avenue, 8th Floor, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Y1, no later than 48 hours prior to the commencement of the Meeting (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) in order for the proxies to be used at the Meeting. If you do not deposit your proxy with the transfer agent at least 48 hours prior to the commencement of the Meeting, your proxy will not be used.

Common Shares represented by properly executed proxies will be voted on any ballot that may be called for, unless the shareholder has directed otherwise, in favour of the special resolution authorizing the Domestication.

Each form of proxy confers discretionary authority with respect to amendments or variations to matters identified in the Notice of Meeting to which the proxy relates and other matters which may properly come before the Meeting. Management knows of no matters to come before the Meeting other than the consideration of the Domestication.

However, if matters which are not known to management should properly come before the Meeting, the proxies will be voted on such matters in accordance with the best judgment of the person or persons voting the proxies.

A shareholder who has given a proxy has the power to revoke it prior to the commencement of the meeting by: (i) sending a written notice that is executed by the shareholder or their attorney as authorized in writing or, if the shareholder is a corporation, signed under its corporate seal or by a duly authorized officer or attorney of the corporation, that is received by the deadline specified stating that you revoke your proxy to the Corporation s registered office; (ii) completing new form of proxy bearing a later date if the shareholder had sent a proxy via mail ,and properly submitting it so that it is received before the deadline; (iii) logging onto the Internet website specified on the form of proxy in the same manner or calling the toll-free number specified on the form of proxy prior to the Meeting, and following the instructions on the form of proxy; or (iv) appearing in person at the Meeting, declaring his, her or its prior proxy to be revoked and then voting in person at the Meeting. Any revocation of a proxy must be delivered either to the registered office of the Corporation at any time up to and including the last business day preceding the day of the Meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the Meeting, or to the Chairman of the Board on the day of the Meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the Meeting, prior to the time of the Meeting.

Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect with respect to the matters to be acted upon at the Meeting.

27

PROPOSAL NO. 1 THE DOMESTICATION

General

The Board is proposing to change our jurisdiction of incorporation from the province of Ontario to the State of Delaware pursuant to a continuance effected in accordance with Section 181 of the OBCA, also referred to as a domestication under Section 388 of the DGCL. We will become subject to the DGCL on the date of the Domestication, but will be deemed for the purposes of the DGCL to have commenced its existence in Delaware on the date we originally commenced its existence in Ontario. Under the DGCL, a corporation becomes domesticated in Delaware by filing a certificate of corporate domestication and a certificate of incorporation for the corporation being domesticated. The Board has unanimously approved our Domestication and the related certificate of incorporation of Kingsway Delaware, believes it to be in our best interests and in the best interests of its shareholders, and unanimously recommends approval of the domestication and the approval of the certificate of incorporation of Kingsway Delaware to our shareholders.

The Domestication will be effective on the date set forth in the certificate of corporate domestication and the certificate of incorporation, as filed with the office of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. Thereafter, we will be subject to the certificate of incorporation filed in Delaware, a copy of which is attached to this Circular as Exhibit C.

The Domestication will not interrupt our corporate existence or operations, or the trading market of the Common Shares. Each outstanding Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant at the time of the Domestication will remain issued and outstanding as a Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant, as applicable, after our corporate existence is continued from Ontario under the OBCA and domesticated in Delaware under the DGCL.

Principal Reasons for the Domestication

The Corporation believes that our Domestication will enable us to eliminate a number of potentially material income tax inefficiencies we believe we would inevitably encounter, particularly once we close our previously announced sale of our property-casualty insurance companies including the related distribution to Kingsway America Inc., a subsidiary of Kingsway Financial Services Inc., of the passive investments currently owned by our property-casualty insurance companies. We believe our Domestication will also reduce operating expenses and transactional inefficiencies that currently result from being subject to Canadian corporate laws despite having no operations in Canada. The Corporation chose the State of Delaware to be our domicile because the more favourable corporate environment afforded by Delaware will help us compete effectively in raising the capital necessary for us to continue to implement our strategic plan, particularly our announced focus on growing our extended warranty segment with accretive acquisitions. For many years, Delaware has followed a policy of encouraging public companies to incorporate in the state by adopting comprehensive corporate laws that are revised regularly in response to developments in modern corporate law and changes in business circumstances. The Delaware courts are known for their considerable expertise in dealing with complex corporate issues and providing predictability through a substantial body of case law construing Delaware s corporate law. Coupled with an active bar known for continually assessing and recommending improvements to the DGCL, these factors add greater certainty in complying with fiduciary responsibilities and assessing risks associated with conducting business.

Currently, our being registered as a Canadian domestic company subjects us to being taxed in Canada on certain non-Canadian sourced income called foreign accrual property income (FAPI) that cannot be offset by our U.S. net operating losses (NOLs). FAPI is traditionally comprised of passive income (i.e. interest, dividends, rents, capital gains and income generated from triple net leases). As a result, our non-operating company investment portfolio and

triple net lease activities are generally deemed to be sources of FAPI even though such income is not earned directly by the Corporation. Active trades or businesses are generally not considered sources of FAPI. Our FAPI is subject to taxation in Canada regardless of whether we separately utilize our

28

U.S. NOLs to offset that same income for U.S. income tax purposes. As a result, we could be required to pay Canadian income tax on FAPI despite the existence of our U.S. NOLs. We are currently in a position to offset some amount of FAPI using available Canadian NOLs and foreign accrual property losses (FAPLs) that have been generated based upon our prior year loss activity. In the event that we do not have sufficient Canadian NOLs and FAPLs to offset future FAPI, however, we would be required to pay Canadian income tax, which would have a negative effect on our cash flow, despite the existence of our U.S. NOLs. There can be no assurance that our available Canadian NOLs and FAPLs will offset our future FAPI. Following the Domestication, we will cease to be subject to the FAPI rules because we will no longer be a Canadian domestic company.

Currently, as a non-U.S. corporation, we would become subject to the passive foreign investment company (PFIC) provisions of the Code if we were to become a PFIC. PFIC status is a factual determination made for each taxable year on the basis of a company s composition of its active versus passive income and its active versus passive for such year. If we were to become classified as a PFIC, which is possible in the future, U.S. investors in our shares may incur a significantly increased U.S. income tax liability on gains recognized on the sale or other disposition of our shares and on the receipt of distributions on our shares. Following the Domestication, we will cease to be subject to the PFIC rules because we will no longer be a non-U.S. corporation.

For the reasons set forth above, our Board believes that the estimated benefits of Domestication outweigh any potential detriments, which we do not consider to be material, resulting from the Domestication.

Effects of Change of Jurisdiction

The Domestication will not interrupt our corporate existence or operations. Each outstanding Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant at the time of the Domestication will remain issued and outstanding as a Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B warrant, as applicable, after our corporate existence is continued from Ontario under the OBCA and domesticated in Delaware under the DGCL.

While the rights and privileges of shareholders of a Delaware corporation are, in many instances, comparable to those of shareholders of an OBCA corporation, there are certain differences. Attached as Exhibit F to this Circular is a summary of the most significant differences in shareholder rights. This summary is not intended to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the DGCL, the OBCA and the governing corporate instruments of the Corporation. Shareholders should consult their legal advisors regarding all of the implications of the transactions contemplated in the Resolution.

Shareholders should consult their own tax advisors for advice with respect to the tax consequences to them of the Domestication in their particular circumstances, including the application and effect of the income and other tax laws of any country, province, state or local tax authority.

Regulatory Approvals; Canadian and US Securities Laws and Stock Exchange Implications

Concurrently with the Domestication, the Corporation anticipates seeking to voluntarily delist its Common Shares and Series B Warrants from the TSX. After the Domestication, the Corporation will continue to be a reporting issuer in all provinces and territories of Canada and will remain subject to the securities laws applicable in such jurisdictions. Accordingly, the Corporation will remain subject to the securities laws applicable in such jurisdictions, including continuous disclosure requirements and requirements and timelines with respect to communications with beneficial owners of common stock.

The Domestication will not otherwise interrupt our corporate existence, our operations or the trading market of our Common Shares. Each outstanding Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant at the time of the Domestication will remain issued and outstanding as a Common Share, Preferred Share or Series B Warrant, as applicable, after our corporate existence is continued from Ontario under the OBCA and domesticated in Delaware under the DGCL. Following the completion of the Domestication, our Common Shares will continue to

be listed on the NYSE, under the symbol KFS. The Corporation will continue to be subject to the rules and regulations of the NYSE and the obligations imposed by each securities regulatory authority in the United States, including the SEC. The Corporation will continue to file periodic reports with the SEC pursuant to the Exchange Act.

Executive Officers and Directors

Our Board of Directors currently consists of six members, John T. Fitzgerald, Gregory P. Hannon, Terence M. Kavanagh, Doug Levine, Joseph D. Stilwell, and Larry G. Swets, Jr. The Board of Directors will consist of the same six individuals after the Domestication. Immediately following the Domestication, our officers will also be unchanged. Our Executive Officers are John T. Fitzgerald (President and Chief Executive Officer), William A. Hickey, Jr. (Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer), and Hassan R. Baqar (Vice President).

Treatment of the Outstanding Capital Stock, Options and Warrants

We will only issue new certificates to you representing shares of capital stock of the Corporation upon a transfer of either your Common Shares or Preferred Shares or at your request. Holders of our outstanding options and warrants will continue to hold the same securities, which will remain exercisable for an equivalent number of shares of the same class of Common Shares, for the equivalent exercise price per share, without any action by the holder.

No Change in Business, Locations, Fiscal Year or Employee Plans

The Domestication will effect a change in our jurisdiction of incorporation and the location of our registered office, and other changes of a legal nature, including changes in our organizational documents, which are described in this Circular. Following the Domestication, the executive offices of the Corporation will not move. They will remain in their current location, which is in Itasca, Illinois. The business, assets and liabilities of the Corporation, as well as our fiscal year, will be the same upon the effectiveness of the Domestication as they are prior to the Domestication. Upon effectiveness of the Domestication, all of our obligations will continue as outstanding and enforceable obligations of the Corporation. The Corporation s employee benefit plans and agreements will be continued by the Corporation.

Shareholder Approval

The Domestication is subject to approval of the special resolution authorizing the Corporation to apply to the Director appointed under the OBCA for a continuance in the State of Delaware, and to file with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware the certificate of corporate domestication and a certificate of incorporation pursuant to, and in accordance with, the DGCL by holders of the Common Shares.

The Board may, in its sole discretion, decide not to act on this Resolution even if the Resolution is passed by shareholders. The Board s determination in this regard may specifically include considering whether shareholders exercise dissent rights, and, if so, the number of shareholders that exercise such dissent rights, and the corresponding costs to the Corporation of effecting the Domestication with respect to the exercise of such dissent rights.

Under the OBCA, the change of jurisdiction requires affirmative votes, whether in person or by proxy, from at least two-thirds of the votes cast by the holders of our Common Shares at the Meeting.

Dissent Rights of Shareholders

Registered Shareholders (as defined below) have the right to dissent in respect of the Resolution pursuant to Section 185 of the OBCA. This summary is expressly subject to Section 185 of the OBCA, the text of which is

reproduced in its entirety in Exhibit E hereto. The Corporation is not required to notify, and will not notify, shareholders of the time periods within which action must be taken in order for a shareholder to perfect its dissent rights. It is recommended that any shareholder wishing to avail itself of its dissent rights seek legal advice, as failure to comply strictly with the provisions of Section 185 of the OBCA may prejudice any such rights. A Registered Shareholder is a shareholder whose shares are registered in his or her name on the Corporation's shareholder register. If a Shareholder holds his or her Common Shares through an investment dealer, broker or market intermediary, such Shareholder will not be a Registered Shareholder as such Common Shares will be registered in the name of such investment dealer, broker or market intermediary. Any shareholder who wishes to invoke his or her dissent rights should register his or her shares in his or her name or arrange for the Registered Shareholder to dissent. Any shareholder who wishes to invoke his or her dissent rights is urged to consult with his or her legal or investment advisor to determine whether they are Registered Shareholders and to be advised of the strict provisions of Section 185 of the OBCA. Any shareholder who wishes to register his or her shares in his or her own name is urged to consult with his or her legal or investment advisor or the registrar and transfer agent of the Corporation at the following address:

Computershare Investor Services

100 University Avenue, 8th Floor

Toronto, Ontario

M5J 2Y1

In the event that the Resolution is adopted and becomes effective, any holder who dissents in respect of the Resolution in compliance with Section 185 of the OBCA (a Dissenting Shareholder) will be entitled to be paid by the Corporation a sum representing the fair value of his or her Common Shares. No right of dissent or appraisal is available to a shareholder with respect to any other matter to be considered at the Meeting other than the Domestication.

A Dissenting Shareholder must send to the Corporation, at or before the Meeting, a written objection to the Resolution (a dissent notice). The execution or exercise of a proxy vote against the resolution does not constitute a written objection for the purposes of subsection 185 (6) of the OBCA. The OBCA does not provide for partial dissent and, accordingly, a shareholder may only dissent with respect to all of the Common Shares held by him or on behalf of any one beneficial owner whose shares are registered in his or her name. An application by the Corporation, or by a shareholder if he has sent a dissent notice as described above, may be made to the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (the Ontario Court) by originating notice, after the adoption of the Resolution to fix the fair value of the shares held by the Dissenting Shareholder. The fair value is to be determined as of the close of business on the last business day before the date on which the Resolution was adopted. If an application is made to the Ontario Court, the Corporation shall, unless the Ontario Court otherwise orders, send to each Dissenting Shareholder, at least 10 days before the date on which the application is returnable if the Corporation is the applicant or within 10 days after the Corporation is served with a copy of the originating notice if the Dissenting Shareholder is the applicant, a written offer to pay an amount considered by the Board of the Corporation to be the fair value of the Corporation Common Shares. Every such offer is to be made on the same terms and is to contain or be accompanied by a statement showing how the fair value was determined.

Upon the occurrence of the earliest of: (a) the effective date of the matter which is the subject of the Resolution, (b) the making of an agreement between the Corporation and the Dissenting Shareholder as to the payment to be made by the Corporation for the dissenting Common Shares, or (c) a pronouncement of the Ontario Court fixing the fair value of the Common Shares, a Dissenting Shareholder ceases to have any rights as a shareholder of the Corporation

other than the right to be paid the fair value of his or her shares in the amount agreed to between the Corporation and the Dissenting Shareholder or in the amount fixed by the Ontario Court, as the case may be. Until one of these events occurs, the Dissenting Shareholder may withdraw his or her dissent notice or the Corporation may rescind the Resolution and, in either event, the dissent and appraisal proceedings in respect of such Dissenting Shareholder will be discontinued.

Dissenting Shareholders will not have any right other than those granted under the OBCA to have their Common Shares appraised or to receive the fair value thereof, other than in connection with the Domestication.

THIS IS ONLY A SUMMARY OF THE DISSENTING SHAREHOLDER PROVISIONS OF THE OBCA. THEY ARE TECHNICAL AND COMPLEX. IT IS SUGGESTED THAT IF YOU WANT TO AVAIL YOURSELF OF YOUR RIGHTS THAT YOU SEEK YOUR OWN LEGAL ADVICE. FAILURE TO COMPLY STRICTLY WITH THE PROVISIONS OF THE OBCA MAY PREJUDICE YOUR RIGHT OF DISSENT. SECTION 185 OF THE OBCA IS ATTACHED HEREIN AS EXHIBIT E AND IS INCORPORATED HEREIN BY REFERENCE.

Accounting Treatment of the Domestication

Our Domestication as a Delaware corporation represents a transaction between entities under common control. Assets and liabilities transferred between entities under common control are accounted for at carrying value. Accordingly, the assets and liabilities of the Corporation will be reflected at their carrying value to us. Any of our shares that we acquire from Dissenting Shareholders will be treated as an acquisition of treasury stock at the amount paid for the shares.

32

U.S. FEDERAL AND CANADIAN INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following summary is a discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax considerations of the Domestication generally applicable to holders of Common Shares. This section applies only to holders that hold their Common Shares as capital assets for U.S. federal income tax purposes (generally, property held for investment). It does not apply to holders of options, warrants, or promissory notes.

This section is general in nature and does not discuss all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that might be relevant to a particular holder in light of such holder s circumstances or status, nor does it address tax considerations applicable to a holder subject to special rules, including:

| a dealer in securities; |
|---|
| a trader in securities that elects to use a mark-to-market method of accounting; |
| a tax-exempt organization; |
| a life insurance company, real estate investment trust or regulated investment company; |
| a person that actually or constructively owns 10% or more of the Corporation s voting stock; |
| a person that holds Common Shares as part of a straddle or a hedging or conversion transaction; |
| a U.S. Holder whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar; |
| a person that received Common Shares as compensation for services; |
| a U.S. expatriate; |
| a controlled foreign corporation; or |

a passive foreign investment company.

This discussion is based on the Code, proposed, temporary and final Treasury Regulations promulgated under the Code, and judicial and administrative interpretations thereof, all as of the date hereof. All of the foregoing is subject to

change, which change could apply retroactively and could affect the tax considerations described herein. This discussion does not address U.S. federal taxes other than those pertaining to U.S. federal income taxation (such as estate or gift taxes, the alternative minimum tax or the Medicare tax on investment income), nor does it address any aspects of U.S. state or local or non-U.S. taxation.

We have not and do not intend to seek any rulings from the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (the IRS) regarding the Domestication. There can be no assurance that the IRS will not take positions concerning the tax consequences of the Domestication that are inconsistent with the considerations discussed below or that any such positions would not be sustained by a court.

If a partnership (or any entity so characterized for U.S. federal income tax purposes) holds Common Shares, the tax treatment of such partnership and a person treated as a partner of such partnership will generally depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partnerships holding any Common Shares and persons that are treated as partners of such partnerships should consult their tax advisors as to the particular U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Domestication.

THE FOLLOWING IS FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY. ALL HOLDERS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE DOMESTICATION, INCLUDING THE EFFECTS OF U.S. FEDERAL, STATE AND LOCAL AND NON-U.S. TAX LAWS.

33

U.S. HOLDERS

For purposes of this discussion, a U.S. Holder means a beneficial owner of Common Shares who or that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States,

a corporation (or other entity that is treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the U.S. or any state thereof (including the District of Columbia),

an estate whose income is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source, or

a trust if (i) a U.S. court can exercise primary supervision over the trust s administration and one or more U.S. persons are authorized to control all substantial decisions of the trust; or (ii) the trust has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

Effects of the Domestication on U.S. Holders of Common Shares

The U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Domestication will depend primarily upon whether the Domestication qualifies as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368 of the Code.

Under Section 368(a)(1)(F) of the Code, a reorganization (an **F Reorganization**) is a mere change in identity, form, or place of organization of one corporation, however effected. Pursuant to the Domestication, the Corporation will change its jurisdiction of incorporation from Ontario, Canada to Delaware.

It is intended that the Domestication qualify as an F Reorganization. Assuming the Domestication so qualifies, U.S. Holders of Common Shares generally should not recognize taxable gain or loss on the Domestication for U.S. federal income tax purposes, except as provided below under the caption headings Effects of Section 367 to U.S. Holders of the Common Shares and PFIC Considerations, and the Domestication should be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes as if the Corporation (i) transferred all of its assets and liabilities to Kingsway Delaware in exchange for all of the outstanding stock of Kingsway Delaware; and (ii) then distributed the stock of Kingsway Delaware to the shareholders of the Corporation in liquidation of the Corporation. The taxable year of the Corporation will be deemed to end on the date of the Domestication.

Basis and Holding Period Considerations

Assuming the Domestication qualifies as an F Reorganization: (i) the tax basis of a Kingsway Delaware Common Share received by a U.S. Holder in the Domestication will equal the U.S. Holder s tax basis in a Common Share deemed surrendered in exchange therefor, increased by any amount included in the income of such U.S. Holder as a result of Section 367 of the Code (as discussed below) and (ii) the holding period for a Kingsway Delaware Common Share received by a U.S. Holder will include such holder s holding period for the Common Share deemed surrendered in exchange therefor.

Effects of Section 367 to U.S. Holders of the Common Shares

Section 367 of the Code applies to certain non-recognition transactions involving foreign corporations, including a Domestication of a foreign corporation in an F Reorganization. Section 367 of the Code imposes income tax on certain U.S. persons in connection with transactions that would otherwise be tax-free. Section 367(b) of the Code will generally apply to U.S. Holders of Common Shares on the date of the Domestication.

A. U.S. Shareholders of the Corporation

A U.S. Holder who, on the date of the Domestication, beneficially owns (directly, indirectly or constructively) 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of Common Shares entitled to vote

34

(a U.S. Shareholder) must include in income, as a dividend, the all earnings and profits amount attributable to the Common Shares it directly owns, within the meaning of Treasury Regulations under Section 367. Complex attribution rules apply in determining whether a U.S. Holder owns 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of Common Shares entitled to vote. All U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisors with respect to these attribution rules.

A U.S. Shareholder s all earnings and profits amount with respect to its Common Shares is the net positive earnings and profits of the Corporation (as determined under Treasury Regulations under Section 367) attributable to the shares (as determined under Treasury Regulations under Section 367) but without regard to any gain that would be realized on a sale or exchange of such shares. Treasury Regulations under Section 367 provide that the all earnings and profits amount attributable to a U.S. Shareholder s stock is determined according to the principles of Section 1248 of the Code. In general, Section 1248 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations thereunder provide that the amount of earnings and profits attributable to a block of stock in a foreign corporation is the ratably allocated portion of the foreign corporation s earnings and profits generated during the period the U.S. Shareholder held the block of stock.

The Corporation has calculated its earnings and profits for the tax years 2008 through 2017. Based on these calculations, the Corporation generated negative earnings and profits in the years 2011, 2013, 2014, 2016 and 2017 and positive earnings and profits in 2008, 2009, 2010, 2012 and 2015. However, there can be no assurance the IRS would agree with our earnings and profits calculations. If the IRS does not agree with our earnings and profits calculations, a shareholder may owe additional U.S. federal income taxes as a result of the Domestication. The Corporation intends to provide on its website (kingsway-financial.com) information regarding the Corporation s earnings and profits for the years 2008 through 2017, which will be updated to include 2018 (through the date of the Domestication) once the information is available. Currently, the Corporation does not anticipate that it will generate a positive earnings and profits in 2018 through the date of the Domestication. However, there can be no assurance that once all of the Corporation s activities through the date of the Domestication are considered, the Corporation s 2018 earnings and profits will remain negative.

B. U.S. Holders That Own Less Than 10 Percent of the Corporation

A U.S. Holder who, on the date of the Domestication, beneficially owns (directly, indirectly or constructively) Common Shares with a fair market value of \$50,000 USD or more but less than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of Common Shares entitled to vote will recognize gain (but not loss) with respect to the Domestication or, in the alternative, may elect to recognize the all earnings and profits amount attributable to such holder as described below.

Unless a U.S. Holder makes the all earnings and profits election as described below, such holder generally must recognize gain (but not loss) with respect to Kingsway Delaware Common Shares received in the Domestication in an amount equal to the excess of the fair market value of the Kingsway Delaware Common Shares received over the U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis in the Common Shares deemed surrendered in exchange therefor. If a U.S. Holder acquired different blocks of Common Shares at different times or at different prices, any gain will be determined separately with respect to each block of Common Shares.

In lieu of recognizing any gain as described in the preceding paragraph, a U.S. Holder may elect to include in income, as a dividend, the all earnings and profits amount attributable to its Common Shares under Section 367(b). There are, however, strict conditions for making this election. This election must comply with applicable Treasury Regulations and generally must include, among other things:

- (i) a statement that the Domestication is a Section 367(b) exchange;
- (ii) a complete description of the Domestication;
- (iii) a description of any stock, securities, or other consideration transferred or received in the Domestication;

35

- (iv) a statement describing the amounts required to be taken into account for U.S. federal income tax purposes;
- (v) a statement that the U.S. Holder is making the election that includes (A) a copy of the information that the U.S. Holder received from the Corporation establishing and substantiating the U.S. Holder s all earnings and profits amount with respect to the U.S. Holder s Common Shares, and (B) a representation that the U.S. Holder has notified the Corporation that the U.S. Holder is making the election; and
- (vi) certain other information required to be furnished with the U.S. Holder s tax return or otherwise furnished pursuant to the Code or the Treasury Regulations.

In addition, the election must be attached by an electing U.S. Holder to such holder s timely filed U.S. federal income tax return for the year of the Domestication, and the U.S. Holder must send notice of making the election to the Corporation no later than the date such tax return is filed. In connection with this election, the Corporation intends to provide on its website (kingsway-financial.com) information regarding the Corporation s earnings and profits. See the discussion above under U.S. Shareholders of the Corporation for a more detailed discussion of the earnings and profits information that will be provided.

U.S. HOLDERS ARE STRONGLY URGED TO CONSULT A TAX ADVISOR REGARDING THE CONSEQUENCES OF MAKING AN ELECTION AND THE APPROPRIATE FILING REQUIREMENTS WITH RESPECT TO AN ELECTION.

C. U.S. Holders That Own Common Shares with a Fair Market Value of Less Than \$50,000 USD A U.S. Holder who, on the date of the Domestication, owns (or is considered to own) Common Shares with a fair market value less than \$50,000 USD should not be required to recognize any gain or loss under Section 367 of the Code in connection with the Domestication, and generally should not be required to include any part of the all earnings and profits amount in income.

All U.S. Holders of Common Shares are urged to consult their tax advisors with respect to the effect of Section 367 of the Code to their particular circumstances.

PFIC Considerations

In addition to the discussion under the heading Effects of Section 367 to U.S. Holders of the Common Shares, above, the Domestication could be a taxable event to U.S. Holders under the passive foreign investment company (PFIC) provisions of the Code if the Corporation is or ever was a PFIC.

A. Definition of a PFIC

In general, the Corporation will be a PFIC with respect to a U.S. Holder if, for any taxable year in which such holder held Common Shares, (a) at least 75% or more of the Corporation s gross income for the taxable year was passive income or (b) at least 50% or more of the value, determined on the basis of a quarterly average, of the Corporation s assets is attributable to assets that produce or are held to produce passive income. Passive income generally includes dividends, interest, rents and royalties (other than certain rents and royalties that are derived in the active conduct of a trade or business) and gains from the disposition of passive assets.

B. PFIC Status of the Corporation

The Corporation believes that it was not a PFIC before 2018 and it does not anticipate that it will be a PFIC in 2018, but there can be no assurance that the Corporation will not become a PFIC in 2019. Accordingly, the Domestication will likely not be a taxable event for any U.S. Holder under the PFIC rules if the Domestication

36

occurs during 2018. The determination of whether a foreign corporation is a PFIC is primarily factual and there is little administrative or judicial authority on which to rely to make a determination. Therefore, the IRS might not agree that the Corporation is not and has never been a PFIC.

C. Effects of PFIC Rules on the Domestication

Section 1291(f) of the Code requires that, to the extent provided in Treasury Regulations, a U.S. person who disposes of stock of a PFIC recognizes gain notwithstanding any other provision of the Code. No final Treasury Regulations are currently in effect under Section 1291(f). However, proposed Treasury Regulations under Section 1291(f) have been promulgated with a retroactive effective date. If finalized in their current form, those regulations may require taxable gain recognition to U.S. Holders of Common Shares upon the Domestication if the Corporation were classified as a PFIC at any time during such U.S. Holder sholding period in such shares and the U.S. Holder had not made (i) a qualified electing fund election under Section 1295 of the Code for the first taxable year in which the U.S. Holder owned Common Shares or in which the Corporation was a PFIC, whichever is later, or (ii) a mark-to-market election under Section 1296 of the Code with respect to such holder s shares. The tax on any such recognized gain would be imposed at the rate applicable to ordinary income and an interest charge would apply based on a complex set of computational rules designed to offset the tax deferral with respect to the undistributed earnings of the Corporation. Under these rules:

the U.S. Holder s gain would be allocated ratably over the U.S. Holder s holding period for such holder s Common Shares;

the amount of gain allocated to the U.S. Holder s taxable year in which the U.S. Holder recognized the gain, or to the period in the U.S. Holder s holding period before the first day of the first taxable year in which the Corporation was a PFIC, would be taxed as ordinary income;

the amount of gain allocated to other taxable years (or portions thereof) of the U.S. Holder and included in such holder s holding period would be taxed at the highest tax rate in effect for that year applicable to the U.S. Holder; and

the interest charge generally applicable to underpayments of tax would be imposed in respect of the tax attributable to each such other taxable year of the U.S. Holder.

It is difficult to predict whether, in what form and with what effective date, final Treasury Regulations under Section 1291(f) will be adopted.

NON-U.S. HOLDERS

Effects of the Domestication on non-U.S. Holders of Common Shares

The following describes the material U.S. federal income tax considerations relating to the ownership and disposition of Common Shares by a non-U.S. Holder after the Domestication. For purposes of this discussion, a non-U.S. Holder means a beneficial owner of Common Shares who or that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, not a U.S. Holder (as defined above) or an entity or arrangement classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Distributions

In general, any distributions made to a non-U.S. Holder on Common Shares, to the extent paid out of the Corporation s current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined under U.S. federal income tax

37

principles), will constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, provided such dividends are not effectively connected with the non-U.S. Holder s conduct of a trade or business within the United States, will be subject to withholding tax from the gross amount of the dividend at a rate of 30%, unless such non-U.S. Holder is eligible for a reduced rate of withholding tax under an applicable income tax treaty and provides proper certification of its eligibility for such reduced rate (usually on an IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E, as applicable). Any distribution not constituting a dividend will be treated first as reducing (but not below zero) the non-U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis in its stock of the Corporation and then, to the extent such distribution exceeds the non-U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis, as gain realized from the sale or other disposition of the Common Shares, which will be treated as described under Non-U.S. Holders Gain on Sale, Taxable Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Common Shares below.

Dividends paid by the Corporation to a non-U.S. Holder that are effectively connected with such non-U.S. Holder s conduct of a trade or business within the United States (or if a tax treaty applies are attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base maintained by the non-U.S. Holder) will generally not be subject to U.S. withholding tax, provided such non-U.S. Holder complies with certain certification and disclosure requirements (usually by providing an IRS Form W-8ECI). Instead, such dividends will generally be subject to U.S. federal income tax, net of certain deductions, at the same graduated individual or corporate rates applicable to U.S. Holders. If the non-U.S. Holder is a corporation, dividends that are effectively connected income may also be subject to a branch profits tax.

Gain on Sale, Taxable Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Common Shares

A non-U.S. Holder will generally not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on gain realized on a sale or other disposition of Common Shares unless:

- (i) such non-U.S. Holder is an individual who was present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the disposition and certain other requirements are met, in which case any gain realized would generally be subject to a flat 30% U.S. federal income tax,
- (ii) the gain is effectively connected with a trade or business of the non-U.S. Holder in the United States, (and, if an applicable treaty so requires, is attributable to the conduct of trade or business through a permanent establishment or fixed base in the United States), in which case the gain would be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at the regular graduated rates and in the manner applicable to U.S. Holders and, if the non-U.S. Holder is a corporation, an additional branch profits tax may also apply, or
- (iii) the Corporation is or has been a U.S. real property holding corporation at any time within the five-year period preceding the disposition or the non-U.S. Holder s holding period, whichever period is shorter, and either (A) the Common Shares have ceased to be regularly traded on an established securities market or (B) the non-U.S. Holder has owned or is deemed to have owned, at any time within the five-year period preceding the disposition or the non-U.S. Holder s holding period, whichever period is shorter, more than 5% of Common Shares.

If the third bullet point above applies to a non-U.S. Holder, gain recognized by such holder on the sale, exchange or other disposition of Common Shares will be subject to tax at generally applicable U.S. federal income tax rates. In addition, a buyer of such stock from a non-U.S. Holder may be required to withhold U.S. income tax at a rate of 15% of the amount realized upon such disposition. The Corporation would be classified as a U.S. real property holding corporation if the fair market value of its United States real property interests equals or exceeds 50% of the sum of the fair market value of its worldwide real property interests plus its other assets used or held for use in a trade or business, as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes. We do not expect Kingsway to be classified as a U.S. real property holding corporation following the Domestication. However, such determination is factual in nature and

subject to change and no assurance can be provided as to whether Kingsway will be a U.S. real property holding corporation with respect to a non-U.S. holder following the Domestication or at any future time.

38

Information Reporting Requirements and Backup Withholding

Information returns will be filed with the IRS in connection with payments of dividends on and the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of Common Shares. A non-U.S. Holder may have to comply with certification procedures to establish that it is not a U.S. person for U.S. federal income tax purposes or otherwise establish an exemption in order to avoid information reporting and backup withholding requirements or to claim a reduced rate of withholding under an applicable income tax treaty. The amount of any backup withholding from a payment to a non-U.S. Holder will be allowed as a credit against such non-U.S. Holder s U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle such non-U.S. Holder to a refund, provided that the required information is furnished by such non-U.S. Holder to the IRS in a timely manner.

Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act

Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations and administrative guidance promulgated thereunder (commonly referred as the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act or FATCA) generally impose withholding at a rate of 30% in certain circumstances on dividends in respect of, and, after December 31, 2018, gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of, securities (including Common Shares) which are held by or through certain foreign financial institutions (including investment funds), unless any such institution (i) enters into, and complies with, an agreement with the IRS to report, on an annual basis, information with respect to interests in, and accounts maintained by, the institution that are owned by certain U.S. persons and by certain non-U.S. entities that are wholly or partially owned by U.S. persons and to withhold on certain payments, or (ii) if required under an intergovernmental agreement between the United States and an applicable foreign country, reports such information to its local tax authority, which will exchange such information with the U.S. authorities. An intergovernmental agreement between the United States and an applicable foreign country may modify these requirements. Accordingly, the entity through which Common Shares are held will affect the determination of whether such withholding is required. Similarly, dividends in respect of, and, after December 31, 2018, gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of, Common Shares held by an investor that is a non-financial non-U.S. entity that does not qualify under certain exceptions will generally be subject to withholding at a rate of 30%, unless such entity either (i) certifies to the applicable withholding agent that such entity does not have any substantial United States owners or (ii) provides certain information regarding the entity s substantial United States owners, which will in turn be provided to the U.S. Department of Treasury. All holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the possible implications of FATCA on their investment in the Common Shares.

CANADIAN INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a summary of the material Canadian federal income tax considerations under the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) (the Tax Act) generally applicable to the Corporation and to holders of Common Shares who, for the purposes of the Tax Act and at all relevant times, (i) deal at arm s length and are not affiliated with the Corporation and (ii) hold their Common Shares as capital property. The Common Shares will generally be capital property of a holder unless they are held in the course of carrying on a business of trading or dealing in securities or have been acquired in a transaction or transactions considered to be an adventure or concern in the nature of trade.

This summary assumes that the Corporation will cease to be resident in Canada for purposes of the Tax Act at the time of the Domestication and that from the time of the Domestication and at all relevant times thereafter, the Corporation will be a resident of the United States for purposes of the Canada-U.S. Tax Convention (1980), as amended (the Treaty) and will be entitled to the benefits of the Treaty.

This summary does not apply to a shareholder (i) an interest in which would be a tax shelter investment (as defined in the Tax Act), (ii) that is a financial institution (as defined in the Tax Act) for purposes of the

39

mark-to-market rules, (iii) that is a specified financial institution or restricted financial institution (each as defined in the Tax Act), (iv) that has elected to determine its Canadian tax results in a foreign currency pursuant to the functional currency reporting rules in the Tax Act, (v) in respect of whom the Corporation will be a foreign affiliate for purposes of the Tax Act at any time after the Domestication, (vi) that is a corporation resident in Canada that is, or becomes, controlled by a non-resident corporation for the purposes of the foreign affiliate dumping rules in the Tax Act, or (vii) that has or will enter into a derivative forward agreement (as defined in the Tax Act) with respect to the Common Shares.

This summary does not describe the tax considerations with respect to holding or disposing of options or warrants of the Corporation. Holders of such options or warrants should consult their own tax advisors.

This summary is based upon the current provisions of the Tax Act and the regulations thereunder (the Regulations) in force as of the date hereof, all specific proposal (the Proposed Amendments) to amend the Tax Act or the Regulations that have been publicly announced by, or on behalf of, the Minister of Finance (Canada) prior to the date hereof and counsel s understanding of the current published administrative and assessing practices of the Canada Revenue Agency (CRA). No assurance can be given that any Proposed Amendments will be enacted in their current proposed form, or at all. This summary does not take into account or anticipate any other changes to the law, whether by legislative, governmental or judicial decision or action, nor does it take into account provincial, territorial or foreign income tax legislation or considerations, which may differ from the Canadian federal income tax considerations.

For the purposes of the Tax Act, all amounts must be determined in Canadian dollars based on an appropriate exchange rate as determined in accordance with the provisions of the Tax Act.

This summary is of a general nature only, is not exhaustive of all possible Canadian federal income tax considerations and is not intended to be, nor should it be construed to be, legal or tax advice to any particular holder. Therefore, holders should consult their own tax advisors with respect to their particular circumstances.

The Domestication

Upon the Domestication, the Corporation will cease to be a resident of Canada for purposes of the Tax Act and will thereafter no longer be subject to Canadian income tax on its worldwide income (but will be subject to U.S. federal and state tax). However, if the Corporation carries on business in Canada or has other Canadian sources of income, it will be subject to Canadian income tax in respect of such Canadian source income, subject to relief under the Treaty. Management of the Corporation does not expect that the Corporation will carry on business in Canada following the Domestication.

For purposes of the Tax Act, the Corporation s taxation year will be deemed to have ended immediately before it ceases to be a resident of Canada and a new taxation year will be deemed to have begun at that time. Immediately before its deemed year end, the Corporation will be deemed to have disposed of each of its properties for proceeds of disposition equal to the fair market value of such properties and to have reacquired such properties immediately thereafter at a cost amount equal to fair market value. The Corporation will be subject to income tax under Part I of the Tax Act on any income and net taxable capital gains realized as a result of the deemed dispositions of its properties.

The Corporation will also be subject to an additional emigration tax under Part XIV of the Tax Act on the amount by which the fair market value, immediately before its deemed year end resulting from the Domestication, of all of the property owned by the Corporation exceeds the total of certain of its liabilities and the paid-up capital of all the issued and outstanding shares of the Corporation immediately before the deemed year end. This additional tax is generally

payable at the rate of 25 percent, but will be reduced to 5 percent under the Treaty unless it can reasonably be concluded that one of the main reasons for the Corporation becoming

40

resident in the United States was to reduce the amount of emigration tax or Canadian withholding tax under Part XIII of the Tax Act.

Management of the Corporation has advised that, in its view and as of the date hereof, the fair market value of each property of the Corporation does not exceed the adjusted cost base of such property and that the aggregate of the paid-up capital of the shares and the liabilities of the Corporation is not less than the current fair market value of all of the property of the Corporation. Accordingly, management of the Corporation expects that the deemed disposition of the Corporation s properties that will occur on the Domestication will not result in any taxable income to the Corporation under Part I of the Tax Act and that the Domestication will not result in any liability for emigration tax under Part XIV of the Tax Act.

Shareholders are cautioned that the CRA may not agree with the Corporation s determination of the fair market value of its properties at the relevant time. It is also possible that the fair market value of the Corporation s properties may change between the date hereof and the time of the Domestication. Should unforeseen events lead to a potential for greater tax liability than currently expected, the Board has the right to not proceed with the Domestication.

Canadian Resident Holders

The following portion of this summary is applicable to shareholders who are resident in Canada for purposes of the Tax Act (Canadian Resident Holders).

Canadian Resident Holders will not be considered to have disposed of their Common Shares as a result of the Domestication. If a Canadian Resident Holder sells or otherwise disposes of Common Shares following the Domestication, such Canadian Resident Holder will realize a capital gain (or a capital loss) equal to the amount by which the proceeds of disposition for the Common Shares exceed (or are exceeded by) the aggregate of the adjusted cost base of such Common Shares and any reasonable costs of disposition. One-half of any capital gain will be included in income as a taxable capital gain and one-half of any capital loss will be deducted as an allowable capital loss against taxable capital gains realized in the year of disposition. Any unused allowable capital losses may be applied to reduce net taxable capital gains realized in the three preceding taxation years or any subsequent taxation year, subject to the detailed provisions of the Tax Act in that regard.

Dividends received or deemed to be received by a Canadian Resident Holder on the Common Shares will be included in computing the Canadian Resident Holder s income for tax purposes. In the case of a Canadian Resident Holder that is an individual, such dividends will not be subject to the gross-up and dividend tax credit rules normally applicable in respect of taxable dividends received from taxable Canadian corporations. In the case of a Canadian Resident Holder that is a corporation, such Canadian Resident Holder will not be able to deduct the amount of dividends in computing its taxable income. A Canadian-controlled private corporation (as defined in the Tax Act) may be liable to pay an additional refundable tax of 10 2/3% on its aggregate investment income which is defined to include amounts in respect of taxable capital gains and certain dividends. To the extent that U.S. withholding taxes are imposed on dividends paid by the Corporation following the Domestication, the amount of such tax will generally be eligible for a Canadian foreign tax credit or tax deduction, subject to the detailed rules and limitations under the Tax Act. Canadian Resident Holders are advised to consult their own tax advisors with respect to the availability of a Canadian foreign tax credit or deduction having regard to their particular circumstances.

Dissenting Canadian Resident Holders

A Canadian Resident Holder that validly exercises Dissent Rights (a Resident Dissenter) and consequently is entitled to receive the fair value of the Common Shares in respect of which they dissent, will be deemed to have transferred

their Common Shares to the Corporation in consideration for a debt claim against the Corporation to be paid the fair value of such Common Shares.

41

Although the matter is not free from doubt, the Resident Dissenter will generally be deemed to have received a dividend on the Common Shares equal to the amount, if any, by which the fair value of the Common Shares exceeds the paid-up capital of such Common Shares for purposes of the Tax Act. The amount of this deemed dividend could, in some circumstances, be treated as proceeds of disposition in the case of Resident Dissenters that are corporations. The difference between the fair value of the Common Shares and the amount of any deemed dividend would be treated as proceeds of disposition of the Common Shares for the purposes of computing any capital gain or capital loss realized on the disposition of the Common Shares.

Any interest awarded to a Resident Dissenter by a court will be included in the Resident Dissenter s income for Canadian income tax purposes.

Canadian Resident Holders who are considering exercising Dissent Rights in connection with the Domestication are urged to consult with their tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences to them of dissenting.

Foreign Property Information Reporting

A Canadian Resident Holder that is a specified Canadian entity for a taxation year or a fiscal period and whose total cost amount of specified foreign property (as such terms are defined in the Tax Act) at any time in the year or fiscal period exceeds \$100,000 will be required to file an information return for the year or period disclosing prescribed information. Common Shares will be specified foreign property for these purposes and Canadian Resident Holders should consult their own tax advisors to determine whether these rules are applicable in their particular case.

Offshore Investment Fund Property Rules

Pursuant to the offshore investment fund property rules in section 94.1 of the Tax Act (the OIFP Rules), if in a particular year a Canadian Resident Holder holds or has an interest in Common Shares, and the Common Shares may reasonably be considered to derive their value, directly or indirectly, primarily from portfolio investments in (i) shares of the capital stock of one or more corporations, (ii) indebtedness or annuities, (iii) interests in one or more corporations, trusts, partnerships, organizations, funds or entities, (iv) commodities, (v) real estate, (vi) Canadian or foreign resource properties, (vii) currency of a country other than Canada, (viii) rights or options to acquire or dispose of any of the foregoing, or (ix) any combination of the foregoing, and one of the main reasons for holding an interest in the Common Shares is to reduce or defer the Canadian tax liability that would have applied to the income, profits and gains generated by the portfolio investments if such income, profits and gains had been earned directly by the holder, the Canadian Resident Holder will generally be required to include in computing income for the year an amount equal to the amount, if any, by which (i) an imputed return for the taxation year computed on a monthly basis and calculated as the product obtained when the Canadian Resident Holder s designated cost (within the meaning of the Tax Act) of the Common Shares at the end of the month, is multiplied by one-twelfth of the total of (A) the applicable prescribed rate for the period that includes such month, and (B) two percent, exceeds (ii) the Canadian Resident Holder s income for the year (other than a capital gain) in respect of the Common Shares determined without reference to these rules.

The OIFP Rules are complex and their application depends, to a large extent, on the reasons for a Canadian Resident Holder acquiring or holding the Common Shares. Canadian Resident Holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the application and consequences of the OIFP Rules in their own particular circumstances.

U.S. Resident Holders

The following portion of this summary is applicable to holders of Common Shares who are resident in the United States for purposes of the Tax Act and the Treaty and are entitled to the benefits of the Treaty, and who do not use or hold their Common Shares and will not use their Common Shares in the course of carrying on a business

in Canada (U.S. Resident Holders). Special rules, which are not discussed in this summary, may apply to a holder of Common Shares that is a non-resident insurer that carries on an insurance business in Canada and elsewhere. Such holders should consult their own tax advisors.

U.S. Resident Holders will not be considered to have disposed of their Common Shares as a result of the Domestication. After the Domestication, U.S. Resident Holders will not be subject to Canadian withholding tax on dividends received from the Corporation.

A U.S. Resident Holder will not be subject to tax under the Tax Act on any capital gain realized on the disposition of Common Shares after the Domestication unless such Common Shares are taxable Canadian property for purposes of the Tax Act. Provided that the Common Shares are listed on a designated stock exchange (which includes the NYSE) at a particular time, the Common Shares will generally not be taxable Canadian property of a U.S. Resident Holder at that time unless at any time during the 60-month period that ends at that time (i) 25% or more of the issued shares of any class of the capital stock of the Corporation were owned by or belonged to one or any combination of the U.S. Resident Holder, persons with whom the U.S. Resident Holder did not deal at arm s length, and partnerships in which the U.S. Resident Holder or a person who did not deal at arm s length with the U.S. Resident Holder holds a membership interest directly or indirectly through one or more partnerships, and (ii) more than 50% of the fair market value of the Common Shares was derived directly or indirectly from one or any combination of real or immovable properties situated in Canada, Canadian resource properties, timber resource properties and options in respect of, or interests in, or for civil law rights in, any such properties whether or not such properties exist. However, in certain circumstances, the Common Shares may be deemed to be taxable Canadian property of a U.S. Resident Holder.

Dissenting U.S. Resident Holders

A U.S. Resident Holder that validly exercises Dissent Rights (a U.S. Resident Dissenter) and consequently is entitled to receive the fair value of the Common Shares in respect of which they dissent, will be deemed to have transferred their Common Shares in consideration for a debt claim against the Corporation to be paid the fair value of such Common Shares.

Although the matter is not free from doubt, a U.S. Resident Dissenter will generally be deemed to have received a dividend on the on Common Shares equal to the amount, if any, by which the fair value of the Common Shares exceeds the paid-up capital of such Common Shares for purposes of the Tax Act. Any such deemed dividend will be subject to Canadian withholding tax at a rate of 25% of the gross amount of the dividend, but will be reduced to the rate of 15% under the provisions of the Treaty, other than for U.S. Resident Dissenters that are U.S. corporations owning at least 10% of the voting stock of the Corporation, in which case the rate of withholding on dividends under the Treaty would be 5%. A U.S. Resident Dissenter will also be considered to have disposed of the Common Shares for proceeds of disposition equal to the amount paid to such U.S. Resident Dissenter. A U.S. Resident Dissenter will not be subject to tax under the Tax Act on any capital gain realized on the disposition of Common Shares unless the Common Shares are taxable Canadian property for purposes of the Tax Act, as discussed above.

Any interest awarded to a U.S. Resident Dissenter by a court will not be subject to withholding tax under the Tax Act, provided such interest is not participating debt interest for purposes of the Tax Act.

U.S. Resident Holders who are considering exercising Dissent Rights in connection with the Domestication are urged to consult with their tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences of such action.

Eligibility for Investment

Following the Domestication, the Corporation will cease to be a public corporation for purposes of the Tax Act. However, management of the Corporation has advised that it intends that the Common Shares continue to be listed on the NYSE.

Provided that the Common Shares are listed on a designated stock exchange such as the NYSE, at the time of the Domestication and thereafter, the Common Shares will continue to be qualified investments for trusts governed by a registered retirement savings plan (RRSP), registered retirement income fund (RRIF), deferred profit sharing plans, registered disability savings plan (RDSP), registered education savings plan (RESP) and tax-free savings accounts (TFSA) (collectively, Registered Plans).

Notwithstanding that Common Shares may be qualified investments for a trust governed by a RRSP, RRIF, RESP, RDSP or TFSA, the annuitant of a RRSP or RRIF, the subscriber of a RESP or the holder of a RDSP or TFSA, as the case may be, will be subject to a penalty tax if such Common Shares are a prohibited investment (as defined in the Tax Act). The Common Shares will generally not be a prohibited investment for a trust governed by a RRSP, RRIF, RESP, RDSP or TFSA provided that (i) the annuitant of the RRSP or the RRIF, the subscriber of the RESP or the holder of the RDSP or TFSA, as the case may be, deals at arm s length with the Corporation for purposes of the Tax Act and does not have a significant interest (as defined in the Tax Act) in the Corporation or (ii) the Common Shares are excluded property (as defined in subsection 207.01(1) of the Tax Act) for the RRSP, RRIF, RESP, RDSP or TFSA. An annuitant of a RRSP or RRIF, a subscriber of a RESP or a holder of a RDSP or TFSA should consult their own tax advisors as to whether Common Shares would be a prohibited investment in their particular circumstances.

44

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Unless the context provides otherwise, the following description of our capital stock assumes the consummation of the Domestication has already occurred. The following description of our capital stock is not complete and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by the proposed certificate of incorporation and by-laws of the Corporation, which are attached as Exhibits C and D, respectively, to this Circular, and by the provisions of Delaware law.

Authorized Capital

The authorized capital of Kingsway consists of 50 million Common Shares, par value \$0.01 per share and of 1 million shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share.

Each Common Share is entitled to one (1) vote; however, the shares of Kingsway Delaware that represent Restricted Common Shares are restricted from voting pursuant to the 2013 Equity Incentive Plan. The Common Shares will continue to be listed on the NYSE under the symbol KFS following the Domestication.

Preferred Shares

Our Certificate of Incorporation authorizes 1 million shares of preferred stock of which 222,876 have been designated as Class A Preferred Shares, par value \$0.01 per share. Kingsway Delaware s Board of Directors will have the ability to fix the designation, rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions attaching to the shares of each series of Preferred Shares. The Preferred Shares will have priority over Kingsway Delaware Common Shares.

Each Kingsway Delaware Preferred Share is convertible into 6.25 Kingsway Delaware Common Shares. The holders of the Kingsway Delaware Preferred Shares are entitled to receive fixed, cumulative, preferential cash dividends at a rate of \$1.25 per Kingsway Delaware Preferred Share per year. Kingsway Delaware may, any time after the date that is two years from the date of their initial issuance by Kingsway Delaware, upon giving notice, redeem at any time or from time-to-time all or any part of the then outstanding Kingsway Delaware Preferred Shares, on payment for each Kingsway Delaware Preferred Share of US\$28.75 together with the amount equal to all dividends. The holders of Kingsway Delaware Preferred Shares shall not be entitled as such (except as specifically provided in the Certificate of Incorporation or as otherwise may be required by the DGCL) to receive notice of or to attend any meeting of shareholders of Kingsway Delaware and shall not be entitled to vote at any such meeting.

Kingsway Delaware s Board of Directors is authorized to fix from time to time by resolution or resolutions the number of shares of any other class or series of preferred stock, and to determine the voting powers (if any), designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights, and the qualifications, limitations and restrictions thereof, of any such class or series. Further, within the limits and restrictions stated in any resolution or resolutions of the Board originally fixing the number of shares constituting any such class or series, the Board is authorized to increase or decrease (but not below the number of shares of such class or series then outstanding) the number of shares of any such class or series subsequent to the issue of shares of that class or series.

Potential Anti-takeover Effect of Delaware Law, Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

Kingsway Delaware will be subject to the business combinations provisions of the DGCL. In general, such provisions prohibit a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in various business combination transactions with any interested shareholder for a period of three years after the time of the transaction on which the person became an interested shareholder, unless:

the corporation s board of directors approved the transaction before the interested shareholder obtained such status;

45

upon consummation of the transaction that resulted in the shareholder becoming an interested shareholder, the interested shareholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares outstanding those shares owned (i) by persons who are directors and are also officers and (ii) employee stock plans in which the participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plans will be tendered in the tender or exchange offer; or

on or subsequent to such time, the business combination or merger is approved by the corporation s board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of shareholders, and not by written consent, by two-thirds of the holders of the outstanding common stock not owned by the interested shareholder.

A business combination is defined to include certain mergers, asset sales and other transactions resulting in financial benefit to a shareholder. In general, an interested shareholder is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns 15% or more of a corporation s voting stock or within three years owned 15% or more of a corporation s voting stock. The statute could prohibit or delay mergers or other takeover or change in control attempts.

Provisions of the proposed certificate of incorporation and by-laws of Kingsway Delaware providing that only a majority of the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer or the President may call special meetings of shareholders, or providing that shareholders are prohibited from taking action by written consent, may have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to acquire control of Kingsway Delaware, or of discouraging a third party from attempting to acquire control of Kingsway.

In addition, the certificate of incorporation of Kingsway Delaware allows the Board of Directors to issue up to 1 million shares of preferred stock that could have, when issued, voting rights or preferences that could impede the success of any hostile takeover, or delay a change in control or change in Kingsway Delaware s management.

Listing

Our Common Shares are currently traded on the NYSE and the TSX under the symbol KFS, and our Series B Warrants are traded on the TSX. Following the completion of our Domestication, our Common Shares will continue to be listed on the NYSE under the symbol KFS. Our Common Shares and Series B Warrants will be delisted from the TSX upon the completion of the Domestication.

Securities Act Restrictions on Resale of Kingsway Delaware Common Shares

The outstanding Common Shares of Kingsway Delaware will have been registered under the Securities Act, and holders of Common Shares who are not affiliates of Kingsway Delaware may freely resell their stock under the Securities Act. Holders of such shares of such stock who are affiliates of Kingsway Delaware, however, will not be permitted to resell their shares unless the resale of such shares is registered under the Securities Act or an exemption from registration, such as Rule 144 thereunder, is available. In general, Rule 144 will permit an affiliate of Kingsway Delaware to resell shares of stock received in connection with the Domestication only if certain requirements are met. Among other things, the affiliate of Kingsway Delaware may not sell shares of any class (including any shares of that class otherwise acquired) in an amount that, during any three-month period, exceeds 1% of the outstanding shares of that class (or, solely in the case of the Kingsway Delaware Common Shares, the average weekly trading volume of the stock on the NYSE during the four calendar weeks preceding the filing of the notice referenced below, if greater). In addition, all such resales must be made in unsolicited brokers—transactions, Kingsway Delaware must have filed all periodic reports it was required to file under the Exchange Act within the year preceding the resale and (depending on the amount being resold) the affiliate of Kingsway Delaware must have filed a notice of sale on Form 144 with the

SEC. For this purpose, an affiliate of Kingsway Delaware is any person who controls, is controlled by or is under common control with Kingsway Delaware.

46

BUSINESS

The Corporation was incorporated under the Business Corporations Act (Ontario) on September 19, 1989.

The Corporation s registered office is located at 45 St. Clair Avenue West, Suite 400, Toronto, Ontario, Canada M4V 1K9. The common shares of Kingsway are currently listed on the TSX and the NYSE under the trading symbol KFS. After Domestication, the common shares will be delisted from the TSX and will only be listed on the NYSE.

The Corporation is a Canadian holding company with operating subsidiaries located in the United States. The Corporation owns or controls subsidiaries primarily in the extended warranty, asset management and real estate industries and pursues non-control investments and other opportunities acting as an advisor, an investor and a financier. Kingsway conducts its business through the following two reportable segments: Extended Warranty (formerly Insurance Services) and Leased Real Estate.

Prior to the second quarter of 2018, the Corporation conducted its business through a third reportable segment, Insurance Underwriting. Insurance Underwriting included the following subsidiaries of the Corporation: Mendota Insurance Company (Mendota), Mendakota Insurance Company (Mendakota), Mendakota Casualty Company (MCC) Kingsway Amigo Insurance Company (Amigo) and Kingsway Reinsurance Corporation (Kingsway Re). On July 16, 2018, the Corporation announced that it had entered into a definitive agreement to sell Mendota, Mendakota and MCC. On October 18, 2018, the Corporation announced that the sale was completed. As a result, Mendota, Mendakota and MCC have been classified as discontinued operations and the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented. As a consequence of classifying Mendota, Mendakota and MCC as discontinued operations, the remaining composition of the Insurance Underwriting segment no longer meets the criteria of a reportable segment. As such, all segmented information has been restated to exclude the Insurance Underwriting segment for all periods presented. The operating results of Amigo and Kingsway Re previously included in the Insurance Underwriting segment are now included in Other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net.

Financial information about Kingsway s reportable business segments for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 is contained in the following sections of this Circular: (i) Note 25, Segmented Information, to the audited consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, beginning on page F-1 (Audited Consolidated Financial Statements), (ii) Note 19, Segmented Information, to the unaudited consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto, for the nine month period ended September 30, 2018, beginning on page X-1 (Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements); and (iii) Results of Continuing Operations section of Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A).

REPORTING CURRENCY

The Consolidated Financial Statements have been presented in U.S. dollars because the Corporation s principal investments and cash flows are denominated in U.S. dollars. The Corporation s functional currency is the U.S. dollar since the substantial majority of its operations is conducted in the United States. Assets and liabilities of subsidiaries with non-U.S. dollar functional currencies are translated to U.S. dollars at period-end exchange rates, while revenue and expenses are translated at average monthly rates and shareholders—equity is translated at the rates in effect at dates of capital transactions. Foreign currency translation adjustments are included in shareholders—equity under the caption accumulated other comprehensive loss. Foreign currency gains and losses resulting from transactions which are denominated in currencies other than the entity—s functional currency are reflected in foreign exchange losses, net in the consolidated statements of operations.

All of the dollar amounts in this Circular are expressed in U.S. dollars, except where otherwise indicated. References to dollars or \$ are to U.S. dollars, and any references to C\$ are to Canadian dollars.

GENERAL DEVELOPMENT OF BUSINESS

Acquisition of Professional Warranty Service Corporation:

On October 12, 2017, the Corporation acquired 100% of the outstanding shares of Professional Warranty Service Corporation (PWSC) for cash consideration of \$10.0 million. PWSC is included in the Extended Warranty segment. PWSC is a leading provider of new home warranty products and administration services to the largest tier of domestic residential construction firms in the United States. Further information is contained in Note 5, Acquisition, Disposal and Discontinued Operations, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

EXTENDED WARRANTY SEGMENT

Extended Warranty includes the following subsidiaries of the Corporation: IWS Acquisition Corporation (IWS), Trinity Warranty Solutions LLC (Trinity) and PWSC, (collectively, Extended Warranty).

IWS is a licensed motor vehicle service agreement company and is a provider of after-market vehicle protection services distributed by credit unions in 23 states and the District of Columbia to their members.

Trinity sells heating, ventilation, air conditioning (HVAC), standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration warranty products and provides equipment breakdown and maintenance support services to companies across the United States. As a seller of warranty products, Trinity markets and administers product warranty contracts for certain new and used products in the HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration industries throughout the United States. Trinity acts as an agent on behalf of the third-party insurance companies that underwrite and guaranty these warranty contracts. Trinity does not guaranty the performance underlying the warranty contracts it sells. As a provider of equipment breakdown and maintenance support services, Trinity acts as a single point of contact to its clients for both certain equipment breakdowns and scheduled maintenance of equipment. Trinity will provide such repair and breakdown services by contracting with certain HVAC providers.

PWSC sells new home warranty products and provides administration services to home builders and homeowners across the United States. PWSC distributes its products and services through an in-house sales team and through insurance brokers and insurance carriers throughout all states except Alaska and Louisiana.

Effective April 1, 2015, the Corporation closed on the sale of its wholly owned subsidiary, Assigned Risk Solutions Ltd. (ARS). As a result, ARS has been classified as discontinued operations and the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented. Prior to the transaction, ARS was included in the Extended Warranty (formerly Insurance Services) segment. As a result of classifying ARS as a discontinued operation, all segmented information has been restated to exclude ARS from the Extended Warranty segment. Further information is contained in Note 5, Acquisition, Disposal and Discontinued Operations, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

Extended Warranty Products

IWS markets and administers vehicle service agreements and related products for new and used automobiles throughout the United States. A vehicle service agreement is an agreement between IWS and the vehicle purchaser under which IWS agrees to replace or repair, for a specific term, designated vehicle parts in the event of a mechanical breakdown. IWS serves as the administrator on all contracts it originates. Vehicle service agreements supplement, or are in lieu of, manufacturers—warranties and provide a variety of extended coverage options. Vehicle service agreements typically range from three months to seven years and/or 3,000 miles to 100,000 miles. The cost of the vehicle service agreement is a function of the contract term, coverage limits and type of vehicle.

In addition to marketing vehicle service agreements, IWS also brokers a guaranteed asset protection product (GAP) through its distribution channel. GAP generally covers a consumer sout-of-pocket amount, related to

48

an automobile loan or lease, if the vehicle is stolen or damaged beyond repair. IWS earns a commission when a consumer purchases a GAP certificate but does not take on any insurance risk.

Trinity sells HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration warranty products and provides equipment breakdown and maintenance support services to companies across the United States. As a seller of warranty products, Trinity markets and administers product warranty contracts for certain new and used products in the HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration industries throughout the United States. A warranty contract is an agreement between Trinity and the purchaser of such HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration equipment to replace or repair, for a specific term, designated parts in the event of a mechanical breakdown. As a provider of equipment breakdown and maintenance support services, Trinity acts as a single point of contact to its clients for both certain equipment breakdowns and scheduled maintenance of equipment. Trinity will provide such repair and breakdown services by contracting with certain HVAC providers.

PWSC administers insured warranty programs of liability coverage for home builders issued to buyers of their new homes. The liability coverage is provided to builder entities nationwide by a single, A+ rated insurance carrier. The warranty document is an agreement between the home builder and the purchaser of the home and includes specific tolerances related to covered defects and precise definitions of damages. Each damage category includes materials defect coverage for the first year, major systems coverage for the second year, and workmanship and structural coverage for years three through ten. The warranty enables certain damages to be resolved by the home builder without admitting fault or negligence, and offers an efficient method to resolve complaints by buyers through mediation and mandatory binding arbitration, when allowed, to avoid costly litigation and resolve issues amicably.

PWSC also administers uninsured home builder backed warranty programs for home builders issued to buyers of their new homes. The warranty document, an agreement between the home builder and the purchaser of the home, includes performance standards established by the home builder and warrants conditions in the home that in the builder s opinion may constitute a construction defect throughout the warranty period. Claims are covered for the statute of repose in a specific state or per agreement with the general liability insurance carrier. Constituents interests are aligned to handle their claims relative to construction defects promptly and without attorney intervention. The warranty enables construction defects to be resolved by the home builder without admitting fault or negligence, and offers an efficient method to resolve complaints by buyers through mediation and mandatory binding arbitration to avoid costly litigation and resolve issues amicably.

Marketing and Distribution

IWS markets its products primarily through credit unions. IWS enters into an exclusive agreement with each credit union whereby the credit union receives a stipulated access fee for each vehicle service agreement issued to its members. The credit unions are served by IWS employee representatives located throughout the United States in close geographical proximity to the credit unions they serve. IWS distributes and markets its products in 23 states and the District of Columbia.

Trinity directly markets and distributes its warranty products to manufacturers, distributors and installers of HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration equipment. As a provider of equipment breakdown and maintenance support, Trinity directly markets and distributes its product through its clients, which are primarily companies that directly own and operate numerous locations across the United States.

PWSC markets its insured warranty products through a sales force directly to the home builder and its uninsured builder backed warranty products through a network of construction general liability insurance carriers and domestic insurance brokers. Home builder prospects are developed through membership in local homebuilder associations,

attendance at homebuilder conventions, distribution of promotional products and direct mail efforts. For its uninsured home builder backed product, PWSC dedicates senior personnel to working with the

49

construction general liability insurers and domestic insurance brokers to identify and assist in developing new opportunities and devotes marketing resources to sell its product.

No customer or group of affiliated customers accounts for 10% or more of Extended Warranty s revenues, and no loss of a customer or group of affiliated customers would have a material adverse effect on the Corporation.

Competition

IWS focuses exclusively on the automotive finance market with its core vehicle service agreement and related product offerings, while much of its competition in the credit union channel has a less targeted product approach. IWS typical competitor takes a generalist approach to market by providing credit unions with a variety of different product offerings. They are thus unable to deliver specialty expertise on par with IWS and do not give vehicle service agreement products the attention they require for healthy profitability and strong risk management.

Trinity operates in an environment with few market competitors. Trinity competes on two important facets: its belief that it provides superior customer service relative to its competitors and its ability, through the support of its insurance company partners, to provide warranty solutions to a wider range of HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration equipment than that of its competitors.

For its insured warranty product, PWSC operates in an environment with several competitors. PWSC differentiates itself through its relationship with and backing by an A+ rated global insurance carrier; its over 20 years—experience in the field of new home warranty administration; its dispute resolution services; and best in class customer service. For its uninsured builder backed product, PWSC operates in an environment with very few competitors. The most significant features differentiating the builder backed product from its competition are an express warranty for all construction defects, the only warranty that is fully integrated with the general liability policy in its definition and coverage of construction defects, and mutual agreement between the home builder and the home buyer that all claims be resolved through mediation or, if necessary, binding arbitration.

Claims Management

Claims management is the process by which Extended Warranty determines the validity and amount of a claim. We believe that claims management is fundamental to our operating results. The individual operating subsidiaries in Extended Warranty primarily employ their own claims adjusters who are responsible for investigating and settling claims. Our goal is to settle claims fairly for the benefit of our insureds and the insureds of our insurance company partners in a manner that is consistent with the insurance policy language and our regulatory and legal obligations.

IWS effectively and efficiently manages claims by utilizing in-house expertise and information systems. IWS employs an experienced claims staff comprised of Automotive Service Excellence certified mechanics, knowledgeable in all aspects of vehicle repairs and potential claims. Additionally, IWS owns its own proprietary database of historical claims data dating back over twenty years. Management analyzes this database to drive real-time pricing adjustments and strategic decision-making.

Trinity claims on warranty products are managed by the insurance companies with which Trinity partners. Trinity may, at times, act as a third-party administrator of such claims; however, at no time does Trinity bear the loss of claims on warranty products.

Under PWSC s warranty products, disputes typically arise when there is a difference between what the homeowner expects of the builder and what the builder believes are its legitimate warranty service responsibilities. PWSC

employs an experienced claims staff who responds to all inquiries from homeowners and from requests by builders. Any inquiries or complaints received are submitted or communicated to the builder.

50

PWSC will not make any determination as to the validity or resolution of any complaint; however, PWSC can and will discuss alternatives or resolutions to disputes with all parties and can mediate or negotiate a fair solution to a dispute. This process ensures that home builders can effectively manage new home construction risk and reduce the potential for substantial legal costs associated with litigation. PWSC may, at times, act as a third-party administrator for claims under the insured warranty product; however, at no time does PWSC bear the loss of claims on warranty products.

LEASED REAL ESTATE SEGMENT

Leased Real Estate includes the Corporation s subsidiary, CMC. CMC owns, through an indirect wholly owned subsidiary (the Property Owner), a parcel of real property consisting of approximately 192 acres located in the State of Texas (the Real Property), which is subject to a long-term triple net lease agreement. The Real Property is also subject to a mortgage, which is recorded as note payable in the consolidated balance sheets (the Mortgage).

PRICING AND PRODUCT MANAGEMENT

Responsibility for pricing and product management rests with the Corporation s individual operating subsidiaries in Extended Warranty. Typically, teams comprised of pricing actuaries, product managers and business development managers work together by territory to develop policy forms and language, rating structures, regulatory filings and new product ideas. Data solutions and claims groups track loss performance on a monthly basis so as to alert the operating subsidiaries to the potential need to adjust forms or rates.

UNPAID LOSS AND LOSS ADJUSTMENT EXPENSES

The Corporation records a provision for its unpaid losses that have occurred as of a given evaluation date as well as for its estimated liability for loss adjustment expenses. For a detailed description of the Corporation s process for establishing its provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, see Critical Accounting Estimates and Assumptions section of MD&A.

For a rollforward of the provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of amounts recoverable from reinsurers, see Note 10, Unpaid Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

INVESTMENTS

We manage our investments to support the liabilities of our insurance operations, preserve capital, maintain adequate liquidity and maximize after-tax investment returns within acceptable risks. The fixed maturities portfolios are managed by a third party firm and are comprised predominantly of high-quality fixed maturities with relatively short durations. Equity, limited liability and other investments are managed by a team of employees and advisors dedicated to the identification of investment opportunities that offer asymmetric risk/reward potential with a margin of safety supported by private market values. The Investment Committee of the Board of Directors is responsible for monitoring the performance of our investments and compliance with the Corporation s investment policies and guidelines, which it reviews annually. We are also subject to the applicable state regulations that prescribe the type, quality and concentration of investments that individual insurance companies can make.

For further descriptions of the Corporation s investments, see our disclosures under the heading Investments in the MD&A and Note 6, Investments, and Note 20, Fair Value of Financial Instruments, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

REINSURANCE

Reinsurance ceded does not relieve us of our ultimate liability to our insureds in the event that any reinsurer is unable to meet its obligations under its reinsurance contracts. We therefore have entered into reinsurance

51

contracts with only those reinsurers which we believe have sufficient financial resources to meet their obligations to us. Reinsurance treaties generally have terms of one year and, as a result, are subject to renegotiation annually.

Because our reinsurance recoverable is generally unsecured, we regularly evaluate the financial condition of our reinsurers and monitor the concentrations of credit risk to minimize our exposure to significant losses as a result of the insolvency of a reinsurer. We believe that the amounts we have recorded as reinsurance recoverable are appropriately established. Estimating our reinsurance recoverable, however, is subject to various uncertainties and the amounts ultimately recoverable may vary from amounts currently recorded. Estimating amounts of reinsurance recoverable is also impacted by the uncertainties involved in the establishment of provisions for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses. As our underlying provision develops, the amounts ultimately recoverable may vary from amounts currently recorded.

As of September 30, 2018, we had \$0.1 million recoverable from third-party reinsurers, 100.0% of which was recoverable from third-party reinsurers rated A- or higher by the A.M. Best rating service. We regularly evaluate our reinsurers and their respective amounts recoverable, and an allowance for uncollectible reinsurance is provided, if needed.

REGULATORY ENVIRONMENT

U.S. insurance companies are subject to the insurance holding company laws in the jurisdictions in which they conduct business. These regulations require that each U.S insurance company in the holding company system register with the insurance department of its state of domicile and furnish information concerning the operations of companies in the holding company system which may materially affect the operations, management or financial condition of the insurers in the holding company domiciled in that state. We have one U.S. insurance subsidiary, Amigo, which is organized and domiciled under the insurance statutes of Florida. The insurance laws in Florida provide that all transactions among members of a holding company system be done at arm—s length and be shown to be fair and reasonable to the regulated insurer. Transactions between insurance company subsidiaries and their parents and affiliates typically must be disclosed to the state regulators, and any material or extraordinary transaction requires prior approval of the applicable state insurance regulator. A change of control of a domestic insurer or of any controlling person requires the prior approval of the state insurance regulator. In general, any person who acquires 10% or more of the outstanding voting securities of the insurer or its parent company is presumed to have acquired control of the domestic insurer. To the best of our knowledge, we are in compliance with the regulations discussed above.

Insurance companies are required to report their financial condition and results of operation in accordance with statutory accounting principles prescribed or permitted by state insurance regulators in conjunction with the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC). State insurance regulators also prescribe the form and content of statutory financial statements, perform periodic financial examinations of insurers, set minimum reserve and loss ratio requirements, establish standards for the types and amounts of investments and require minimum capital and surplus levels. Such statutory capital and surplus requirements reflect risk-based capital (RBC) standards promulgated by the NAIC. These RBC standards are intended to assess the level of risk inherent in an insurance company s business and consider items such as asset risk, credit risk, underwriting risk and other business risks relevant to its operations. In accordance with RBC formulas, an insurance company s RBC requirements are calculated and compared to its total adjusted capital, as defined by the NAIC, to determine whether regulatory intervention is warranted. In general, insurers reporting surplus as regards policyholders below 200% of the authorized control level, as defined by the NAIC, at December 31 are subject to varying levels of regulatory action, including discontinuation of operations. As of December 31, 2017, surplus as regards policyholders reported by Amigo exceeded the 200% threshold.

U.S. insurance companies are required under the guaranty fund laws of most states in which they transact business to pay assessments up to prescribed limits to fund policyholder losses or liabilities of insolvent insurance companies. U.S. insurance companies also are required to participate in various involuntary pools or

52

assigned risk pools. In most states, the involuntary pool participation is in proportion to the voluntary writings of related lines of business in such states.

We are subject to state laws and regulations that require diversification of our investment portfolios and that limit the amount of investments in certain categories. Failure to comply with these laws and regulations would cause non-conforming investments to be treated as non-admitted assets for purposes of measuring statutory surplus and, in some instances, would require divestiture.

The state insurance department that has jurisdiction over Amigo may conduct on-site visits and examinations, especially as to financial condition, ability to fulfill obligations to policyholders, market conduct, claims practices and compliance with other laws and applicable regulations. Typically, these examinations are conducted every three to five years. In addition, if circumstances dictate, regulators are authorized to conduct special or target examinations of insurance companies to address particular concerns or issues. The results of these examinations can give rise to regulatory orders requiring remedial, injunctive or other corrective action on the part of the Corporation that is the subject of the examination or the assessment of fines or other penalties against that company.

The Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act protects consumers from the unauthorized dissemination of certain personal information. The majority of states have implemented additional regulations to address privacy issues. These laws and regulations apply to all financial institutions, including insurance companies, and require us to maintain appropriate procedures for managing and protecting certain personal information of our customers and to fully disclose our privacy practices to our customers. We may also be exposed to future privacy laws and regulations, which could impose additional costs and impact our results of operations or financial condition.

In July 2010, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the DFA) was enacted into law. Among other things, the DFA forms within the Treasury Department a Federal Insurance Office (FIO) that is charged with monitoring all aspects of the insurance industry, gathering data, and conducting a study on methods to modernize and improve the insurance regulatory system in the United States. FIO s report, which was delivered to Congress in 2013, concluded that a hybrid approach to regulation, involving a combination of state and federal government action, could improve the U.S. insurance system by attaining uniformity, efficiency and consistency, particularly with respect to solvency and market conduct regulation. A hybrid approach was also recommended to address the perceived need for uniform supervision of insurance companies with national and global activities. FIO established the Federal Advisory Committee on Insurance (FACI) whose mission is to provide recommendations to FIO on issues it monitors for Congress. While the NAIC continues to promote the strengths of the U.S. state-based insurance regulatory system, both FIO/FACI and international standard setting authorities such as the International Association of Insurance Supervisors are actively seeking a role in shaping the future of the U.S. insurance regulatory framework.

Title V of the DFA instructs the FIO Director to submit an update to the report that FIO submitted to Congress in 2013 describing the impact of Part II of the DFA s Nonadmitted and Reinsurance Reform Act of 2010 (NRRA) on the ability of state regulators to access reinsurance information for regulated entities in their jurisdictions. The update, submitted by FIO in May 2015, concludes that Part II of NRRA has not had an adverse impact on the ability of state regulators to access reinsurance information from regulated companies. It is not yet known whether or how these organizations—recommendations might result in changes to the current state-based system of insurance industry regulation or ultimately impact Kingsway—s operations.

Vehicle service agreements are regulated in all states in the United States, and IWS is subject to these regulations. Most states utilize the approach of the Uniform Service Contract Act which was adopted by the NAIC in the early 1990 s. Under that scheme, states regulate vehicle service contract companies by requiring them annually to file documentation, together with a copy of the contract of insurance covering their liability under the service contracts,

which complies with the particular state s regulatory requirements. IWS is in compliance with the regulations of each state in which it sells vehicle service agreements.

Certain, but not all, states regulate the sale of HVAC and equipment warranty contracts. Trinity is licensed as a service contract provider in those states where it is required.

The insurance carrier providing the contractual liability coverage for the insured warranty product offered by PWSC is designated as a surplus lines carrier in all states. The offering of surplus lines insurance is regulated in all states. The insurance carrier has designated an agent within PWSC who is a licensed property and casualty broker and a surplus lines broker in all states where such a license is required. PWSC is in compliance with the regulations of each state in which it offers its insured warranty products. In addition, New Jersey, Maryland and the U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development (HUD) require PWSC to file its warranty plan documents and other company information for periodic review and approval to demonstrate compliance with new home warranty plan regulations promulgated by those jurisdictions. HUD and New Jersey require such a filing every two years. Maryland requires a filing every year. PWSC is in compliance with the filing requirements of each state and HUD.

EMPLOYEES

At September 30, 2018, we employed 126 personnel supporting our continuing operations, of which 125 were full-time employees.

PROPERTIES

Leased Properties

Extended Warranty leases facilities with an aggregate square footage of approximately 26,534 at three locations in three states. The latest expiration date of the existing leases is in October 2024.

The Corporation leases facilities for its corporate offices with an aggregate square footage of approximately 8,086 at two locations in one state. The latest expiration date of the existing leases is in November 2020.

The properties described above are in good condition. We consider our office facilities suitable and adequate for our current levels of operations.

Owned Properties

Leased Real Estate owns the Real Property, which is subject to a long-term triple net lease agreement. The Real Property includes rail car tracks which provide rail car storage spaces and has 72 miles of double-ended rail track. The Real Property also contains a 5,760 square foot office building with an attached observation tower comprised of 1,150 square feet.

The Corporation also owns two buildings located in Illinois consisting of approximately 4,636 square feet. The buildings are used for rental purposes and corporate offices.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

In connection with its operations in the ordinary course of business, the Corporation and its subsidiaries are named as defendants in various actions for damages and costs allegedly sustained by the plaintiffs. While it is not possible to estimate the loss, or range of loss, if any, that would be incurred in connection with any of the various proceedings at this time, it is possible an individual action would result in a loss having a material adverse effect on the Corporation s

business, results of operations or financial condition.

54

MARKET FOR REGISTRANT S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

MARKET INFORMATION

Our common shares are currently listed on the TSX and the NYSE under the trading symbol KFS, however upon Domestication, our common shares will only be delisted from the TSX and only listed on the NYSE.

The following table sets forth, for the calendar quarters indicated, the high and low sales price for our common shares as reported on the TSX and NYSE.

| | TSX | | NYSE | | |
|-----------|------------|-----------|-------------|-----|--------|
| | High - C\$ | Low - C\$ | High - US\$ | Low | - US\$ |
| 2018 | | | | | |
| Quarter 3 | C\$ 4.32 | C\$ 3.15 | \$3.30 | \$ | 2.40 |
| Quarter 2 | 5.90 | 3.59 | 4.65 | | 2.75 |
| Quarter 1 | 7.20 | 4.85 | 5.85 | | 3.65 |
| 2017 | | | | | |
| Quarter 4 | C\$ 7.57 | C\$ 6.25 | \$ 6.05 | \$ | 4.95 |
| Quarter 3 | 7.95 | 6.66 | 6.20 | | 5.45 |
| Quarter 2 | 8.56 | 7.29 | 6.30 | | 5.35 |
| Quarter 1 | 8.56 | 7.38 | 6.50 | | 5.40 |
| 2016 | | | | | |
| Quarter 4 | 8.36 | 7.42 | 6.25 | | 5.45 |
| Quarter 3 | 7.63 | 6.65 | 5.79 | | 5.23 |
| Quarter 2 | 6.90 | 5.59 | 5.37 | | 4.48 |
| Quarter 1 | 6.34 | 5.33 | 4.79 | | 3.72 |

Shareholders of Record

As of September 30, 2018, the closing sales price of our common shares as reported by the TSX was C\$3.67 per share and as reported by the NYSE was \$2.80 per share.

As of September 30, 2018, we had 21,708,190 common shares issued and outstanding, held by approximately 3,400 shareholders of record.

Dividends

The Corporation has not declared a dividend since the first quarter of 2009. The declaration and payment of dividends is subject to the discretion of our Board of Directors after taking into account many factors, including financial condition, results of operations, anticipated cash needs and other factors deemed relevant by our Board of Directors. For a discussion of our cash resources and needs, see the Liquidity and Capital Resources section of MD&A.

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

During the year ended December 31, 2017 and the nine months ended September 30, 2018, we did not have any unregistered sales of our equity securities.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

During the year ended December 31, 2017 and the nine months ended September 30, 2018, we did not have any unregistered sales of our equity securities.

55

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

OVERVIEW

Kingsway Financial Services Inc. (Kingsway or the Corporation) is a Canadian holding company with operating subsidiaries located in the United States. The Corporation owns or controls subsidiaries primarily in the extended warranty, asset management and real estate industries. Kingsway conducts its business through the following two reportable segments: Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate.

The Corporation previously conducted its business through a third reportable segment, Insurance Underwriting. Insurance Underwriting included the following subsidiaries of the Corporation: Mendota Insurance Company (Mendota), Mendota Insurance Company (Mendota), Mendota Casualty Company (Mendota), Kingsway Amigu Insurance Company (Mendota), Mendota Casualty Company (Mendota), Kingsway Amigu Insurance Company (Mendota), Mendota (Mendota), Mendota, Mendota, Mendota and Mendota (Mendota), Mendota, Mendota (Mendota), Mendota, Mendota (Mendota), Mendota, Me

Extended Warranty includes the following subsidiaries of the Corporation: IWS Acquisition Corporation (IWS), Trinity Warranty Solutions LLC (Trinity) and Professional Warranty Service Corporation (PWSC). Throughout Management s Discussion and Analysis (MD&A), the term Extended Warranty is used to refer to this segment. Prior to the second quarter of 2017, Extended Warranty was referred to as Insurance Services.

IWS is a licensed motor vehicle service agreement company and is a provider of after-market vehicle protection services distributed by credit unions in 23 states and the District of Columbia to their members.

Trinity sells heating, ventilation, air conditioning (HVAC), standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration warranty products and provides equipment breakdown and maintenance support services to companies across the United States. As a seller of warranty products, Trinity markets and administers product warranty contracts for certain new and used products in the HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration industries throughout the United States. Trinity acts as an agent on behalf of the third-party insurance companies that underwrite and guaranty these warranty contracts. Trinity does not guaranty the performance underlying the warranty contracts it sells. As a provider of equipment breakdown and maintenance support services, Trinity acts as a single point of contact to its clients for both certain equipment breakdowns and scheduled maintenance of equipment. Trinity will provide such repair and breakdown services by contracting with certain HVAC providers.

PWSC sells new home warranty products and provides administration services to home builders and homeowners across the United States. PWSC distributes its products and services through an in-house sales team and through insurance brokers and insurance carriers throughout all states except Alaska and Louisiana.

Leased Real Estate includes the Corporation s subsidiary, CMC Industries, Inc. (CMC). CMC owns, through an indirect wholly owned subsidiary (the Property Owner), a parcel of real property consisting of approximately 192 acres located in the State of Texas (the Real Property), which is subject to a long-term triple net lease agreement. The

Real Property is also subject to a mortgage, which is recorded as note payable in the consolidated balance sheets (the Mortgage). Throughout this MD&A, the term Leased Real Estate is used to refer to this segment.

56

NON U.S.-GAAP FINANCIAL MEASURES

We present our operations in the way we believe will be most meaningful, useful and transparent to anyone using this financial information to evaluate our performance. In addition to the U.S. GAAP presentation of net (loss) income, we present segment operating income as a non-U.S. GAAP financial measure, which we believe is valuable in managing our business and drawing comparisons to our peers. Below is a definition of our non-U.S. GAAP measure and its relationship to U.S. GAAP.

Segment Operating Income

Segment operating income represents one measure of the pretax profitability of our segments and is derived by subtracting direct segment expenses from direct segment revenues. Revenues and expenses are presented in the unaudited consolidated statements of operations, but are not subtotaled by segment; however, this information is available in total and by segment in Note 19, Segmented Information, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, regarding reportable segment information. The nearest comparable U.S. GAAP measure is loss from continuing operations before income tax (benefit) expense that, in addition to segment operating income, includes net investment (loss) income, net realized losses, gain on change in fair value of equity investments, interest expense not allocated to segments, other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net, amortization of intangible assets, contingent consideration benefit, loss on change in fair value of debt, gain on disposal of subsidiary and equity in net (loss) income of investee. A reconciliation of segment operating income to loss from continuing operations before income tax (benefit) expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 is presented in Table 2 of the Results of Continuing Operations section of Management s Discussion and Analysis.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND ASSUMPTIONS

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and classification of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses, and the related disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from these estimates. Estimates and their underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Changes in estimates are recorded in the accounting period in which they are determined. The critical accounting estimates and assumptions in the accompanying consolidated financial statements include the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses; valuation of fixed maturities and equity investments; impairment assessment of investments; valuation of limited liability investment, at fair value; valuation of deferred income taxes; valuation and impairment assessment of intangible assets; goodwill recoverability; deferred acquisition costs; and fair value assumptions for subordinated debt obligations.

Provision for Unpaid Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses

Overview

The Corporation records a provision for unpaid losses that have occurred as of a given evaluation date as well as for its estimated liability for loss adjustment expenses. The provision for unpaid losses includes a provision, commonly referred to as case reserves, for losses related to reported claims as well as a provision for losses related to claims incurred but not reported (IBNR). The provision for loss adjustment expenses represents the cost to investigate and settle claims.

The provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses does not represent an exact calculation of the liability but instead represents management s best estimate at a given accounting date, utilizing actuarial and statistical procedures,

of the undiscounted estimates of the ultimate net cost of all unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses. Management continually reviews its estimates and adjusts its provision as new information becomes available. In establishing the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, the Corporation also takes into account estimated recoveries, reinsurance, salvage and subrogation.

Any adjustments to the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses are reflected in the consolidated statements of operations in the periods in which they become known, and the adjustments are accounted for as changes in estimates. Even after such adjustments, ultimate liability or recovery may exceed or be less than the revised provisions. An adjustment that increases the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses is known as unfavorable development or a deficiency and will reduce net income while an adjustment that decreases the provision is known as favorable development or a redundancy and will increase net income.

Process for Establishing the Provision for Unpaid Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses

The process for establishing the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses reflects the uncertainties and significant judgmental factors inherent in predicting future results of both reported and IBNR claims. As such, the process is inherently complex and imprecise and estimates are constantly refined. The process of establishing the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses relies on the judgment and opinions of a large number of individuals, including the opinions of the Corporation s external reserving actuaries.

Factors affecting the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses include the continually evolving and changing regulatory and legal environment, actuarial studies, professional experience and expertise of the Corporation s claims department personnel and independent adjusters retained to handle individual claims, the quality of the data used for projection purposes, existing claims management practices including claim-handling and settlement practices, the effect of inflationary trends on future loss settlement costs, court decisions, economic conditions and public attitudes.

The process for establishing the provision for loss and loss adjustment expenses begins with the collection and analysis of claim data. Data on individual reported claims, both current and historical, including paid amounts and individual claim adjuster estimates, are grouped by common characteristics and evaluated by the Corporation s external reserving actuaries in their analyses to estimate ultimate claim liabilities. Such data is occasionally supplemented with external data as available and when appropriate.

Our Corporation s external reserving actuaries use the following generally accepted actuarial loss and loss adjustment expenses reserving methods in our analysis, for each coverage or segment that we analyze:

Paid Loss Development - we use historical loss and loss adjustment expense payments over discrete periods of time to estimate future loss and loss adjustment expense payments. Paid development methods assume that the patterns of paid loss and loss adjustment expenses that occurred in past periods will be similar to loss and loss adjustment expense payment patterns that will occur in future periods.

Incurred Loss Development - we use historical case incurred loss and loss adjustment expenses (the sum of cumulative loss and loss adjustment expense payments plus outstanding unpaid case losses) over discrete periods of time to estimate future loss and loss adjustment expenses. Incurred development methods assume that the case loss and loss adjustment expenses reserving practices are consistently applied over time.

Frequency and Severity - we use historical claim count development over discrete periods of time to estimate future claim counts. We divide projected ultimate claim counts by an exposure base (earned premiums or exposures), select expected claim frequencies from the results, and adjust them for trends based on internal

and external information. Concurrently, we divide projected ultimate losses by the projected ultimate claim counts to select expected loss severities. We use internal and external information to trend the severities and combine them with the trended, projected frequencies to develop ultimate loss projections.

The methods above all calculate an estimate of total ultimate losses. Our provision for loss and loss adjustment expenses is calculated by subtracting total paid losses from our estimate of total ultimate losses. Our estimate for IBNR is calculated by subtracting case reserves from our provision for loss and loss adjustment expenses.

Each estimation method has its own set of assumption variables and its own advantages and disadvantages, with no single estimation method being better than the others in all situations and no one set of assumptions being meaningful for all coverages or segments. For example, Paid Loss Development does not make use of case reserves, and can be more stable when there are changes to the case reserving process. Frequency and Severity, by estimating the frequency separately from severity, can assist in understanding the underlying dynamics when either frequency or severity is changing substantially.

The relative strengths and weaknesses of the particular estimation methods when applied to a particular group of claims can also change over time; therefore, the actual choice of estimation method can change with each evaluation. The estimation methods chosen are those that are believed to produce the most reliable indication at a particular evaluation date.

We monitor the actual emergence of loss and loss adjustment expenses data and compare it to the expected emergence implied by our booked estimates. Differences in these are part of our considerations for whether it is appropriate to modify our assumptions for developing the estimated provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses.

We review the adequacy of the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses quarterly. For our year-end analysis, we re-estimate the ultimate losses for each coverage and state, by accident year. This involves performing a complete update of the historical development factors used in our analysis, incorporating the experience of the most recent calendar year. On a quarterly basis, we perform a more limited review, which can entail, for example, a comparison of the expected losses to be paid during the quarter versus actual payments, or other similar comparisons to determine the extent to which a given segment is performing as expected. In some cases, a re-estimation (similar to the year-end analysis) may be determined to be useful as part of a quarterly analysis, and we may make adjustments to ultimate losses in response to the results of this analysis. We adjust carried unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses as we learn additional information, and reflect these adjustments in the accounting periods in which they are determined.

A basic premise in most actuarial analyses is that past patterns demonstrated in the data will repeat themselves in the future, absent a material change in the associated risk factors. Significant structural changes to the available data, product mix or organization can materially impact the provision for loss and loss adjustment expenses. Our 2016 actuarial analysis included certain assumptions regarding improved claim-handling practices that we expected to result from new claim-handling initiatives being implemented by the new claim management team hired in the fall of 2016. These assumptions led us to anticipate a significant reduction in the required provision for loss and loss adjustment expenses at December 31, 2016. These improvements did not materialize as quickly as originally anticipated, in large part due to the disruptions to claim staffing during this period. As a result, the year-end 2017 actuarial analysis removed the explicit adjustments that were made in the 2016 actuarial analysis; otherwise, the 2017 analysis was substantially reliant on historical experience. The anticipated improvements in claim-handling practices are now emerging and are expected to be recognized in future actuarial analyses once sufficient empirical evidence exists to validate the data.

Informed judgment is applied throughout the process. This includes the application of various individual experiences and expertise to multiple sets of data and analyses. In addition to actuaries, experts involved with the reserving process also include underwriting and claims personnel and lawyers, as well as other company management. As a result, management may have to consider varying individual viewpoints when establishing the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses.

Our estimate of the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses is proposed each quarter by our external reserving actuaries and approved by an internal management team comprised of our chief executive officer, chief

operating officer and chief financial officer; the management of our non-standard automobile insurance companies, including its president, vice president of claims and treasurer; and other selected executives. We begin the process each quarter by responding to detailed information requests submitted by our

59

external reserving actuaries. Upon completion of their estimation analysis of the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, the results are discussed with the internal management team. As part of this discussion, the analyses supporting the actuarial estimates of IBNR by line of business and state for each of our non-standard automobile companies, including separate analyses for our voluntary runoff companies, are reviewed. The external reserving actuaries also present explanations supporting any changes to the underlying assumptions used to calculate the indicated estimates. A review of the resulting variance between the indicated provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses takes place. The internal management team engages in a discussion with the external reserving actuaries and supplies supplemental information in support of assumptions it believes should be challenged. The external reserving actuaries review the supplemental information and return to the internal management team with their recommendation in regards to the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses that should be booked to reflect their analytical assessment and view of estimation risk. After discussion of these analyses and all relevant risk factors, the internal management team determines whether the carried provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses requires adjustment.

Our external reserving actuaries also develop, as part of their annual actuarial report to the Company, an estimated range around the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses recorded by the Company. At December 31, 2017, the Company recorded a \$1.3 million provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses. The report of the Company s external actuaries indicates that a carried provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses anywhere between \$1.2 million and \$1.7 million at December 31, 2017 would fall within their reasonable range of estimation. This range does not present a forecast of future redundancy or deficiency since actual development of future paid losses related to the current provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses may be affected by many variables. The provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses recorded at December 31, 2017 represents our best estimate of the ultimate amounts that will be paid.

To the extent that the ultimate paid losses are higher or lower than the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses recorded by the Corporation, the differences would be recorded in the Corporation s consolidated statements of operations in the accounting periods in which they are determined. There can be assurance that such differences would not be material.

Valuation of Fixed Maturities and Equity Investments

Our equity investments, including warrants, are recorded at fair value using quoted market values based on latest bid prices, where active markets exist, or models based on significant market observable inputs, where no active markets exist.

For fixed maturities, we use observable inputs such as quoted prices for similar assets in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets in markets that are inactive; or valuations based on models where the significant inputs are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data. We do not have any fixed maturities and equity investments in our portfolio that require us to use unobservable inputs. The Corporation engages a third-party vendor who utilizes third-party pricing sources and primarily employs a market approach to determine the fair values of our fixed maturities. The market approach includes primarily obtaining prices from independent third-party pricing services as well as, to a lesser extent, quotes from broker-dealers. Our third-party vendor also monitors market indicators, as well as industry and economic events, to ensure pricing is appropriate. All classes of our fixed maturities are valued using this technique. We have obtained an understanding of our third-party vendor s valuation methodologies and inputs. Fair values obtained from our third-party vendor are not adjusted by the Corporation.

Gains and losses realized on the disposition of investments are determined on the first-in first-out basis and credited or charged to the consolidated statements of operations. Premium and discount on investments are amortized and

accredited using the interest method and charged or credited to net investment income.

60

Impairment Assessment of Investments

The establishment of an other-than-temporary impairment on an investment requires a number of judgments and estimates. We perform a quarterly analysis of the individual investments to determine if declines in market value are other-than-temporary. The analysis includes some or all of the following procedures, as applicable:

identifying all unrealized loss positions that have existed for at least six months;

identifying other circumstances management believes may impact the recoverability of the unrealized loss positions;

obtaining a valuation analysis from third-party investment managers regarding the intrinsic value of these investments based on their knowledge and experience together with market-based valuation techniques;

reviewing the trading range of certain investments over the preceding calendar period;

assessing if declines in market value are other-than-temporary for debt instruments based on the investment grade credit ratings from third-party rating agencies;

assessing if declines in market value are other-than-temporary for any debt instrument with a non-investment grade credit rating based on the continuity of its debt service record;

determining the necessary provision for declines in market value that are considered other-than-temporary based on the analyses performed; and

assessing the Corporation s ability and intent to hold these investments at least until the investment impairment is recovered.

The risks and uncertainties inherent in the assessment methodology used to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary include, but may not be limited to, the following:

the opinions of professional investment managers could be incorrect;

the past trading patterns of individual investments may not reflect future valuation trends;

the credit ratings assigned by independent credit rating agencies may be incorrect due to unforeseen or unknown facts related to a company s financial situation; and

the debt service pattern of non-investment grade instruments may not reflect future debt service capabilities and may not reflect a company s unknown underlying financial problems.

As a result of the analysis performed by the Corporation to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary, there were no write downs for other-than-temporary impairments related to investments for the year ended December 31, 2017.

The Corporation recorded a write-down of \$0.0 million for other-than-temporary impairment related to equity investments for the year ended December 31, 2016.

Valuation of Limited Liability Investment, at Fair Value

In connection with the deconsolidation of 1347 Investors LLC (1347 Investors) during the third quarter of 2016, the Corporation retained a minority investment in 1347 Investors. The Corporation has made an irrevocable election to account for this investment at fair value with changes in fair value reported in the consolidated statements of operations. The fair value of this investment is calculated based on a model that distributes the net equity of 1347 Investors to all classes of membership interests. The model uses quoted market prices and significant market observable inputs.

Valuation of Deferred Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes is calculated based on the expected tax treatment of transactions recorded in our consolidated financial statements. In determining our provision for income taxes, we interpret tax legislation in a

61

variety of jurisdictions and make assumptions about the expected timing of the reversal of deferred income tax assets and liabilities and the valuation of deferred income taxes.

The ultimate realization of the deferred income tax asset balance is dependent upon the generation of future taxable income during the periods in which the Corporation s temporary differences reverse and become deductible. A valuation allowance is established when it is more likely than not that all or a portion of the deferred income tax asset balance will not be realized. In determining whether a valuation allowance is needed, management considers all available positive and negative evidence affecting specific deferred income tax asset balances, including the Corporation s past and anticipated future performance, the reversal of deferred income tax liabilities, and the availability of tax planning strategies.

Objective positive evidence is necessary to support a conclusion that a valuation allowance is not needed for all or a portion of a company s deferred income tax asset balances when significant negative evidence exists. Cumulative losses are the most compelling form of negative evidence considered by management in this determination. To the extent a valuation allowance is established in a period, an expense must be recorded within the income tax provision in the consolidated statements of operations. As of December 31, 2017, the Corporation maintains a valuation allowance of \$177.0 million, \$170.6 million of which relates to its U.S. deferred income taxes. The largest component of the U.S. deferred income tax asset balance relates to tax loss carryforwards that have arisen as a result of losses generated from the Corporation s U.S. operations. Uncertainty over the Corporation s ability to utilize these losses over the short-term has led the Corporation to record a valuation allowance.

Future events may result in the valuation allowance being adjusted, which could materially impact our financial position and results of operations. If sufficient positive evidence were to arise in the future indicating that all or a portion of the deferred income tax assets would meet the more likely than not standard, all or a portion of the valuation allowance would be reversed in the period that such a conclusion was reached.

Valuation and Impairment Assessment of Intangible Assets

Intangible assets are recorded at their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition. Intangible assets with definite useful lives consist of vehicle service agreements in-force, database, customer relationships, contract-based revenues and in-place lease. Intangible assets with definite useful lives are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset or asset group may not be recoverable. If circumstances require that a definite-lived intangible asset be tested for possible impairment, we first compare the undiscounted cash flows expected to be generated by that definite-lived intangible asset to its carrying amount. If the carrying amount of the definite-lived intangible asset is not recoverable on an undiscounted cash flow basis, an impairment is recognized to the extent that the carrying amount exceeds its fair value.

Indefinite-lived intangible assets consist of a tenant relationship and trade name. Intangible assets with an indefinite life are assessed for impairment annually as of December 31, or more frequently if events or circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. The Corporation has the option to perform a qualitative assessment to determine whether it is more likely than not that an indefinite-lived intangible asset is impaired. If facts and circumstances indicate that it is more likely than not that the intangible asset is impaired, a fair value-based impairment test would be required. Management must make estimates and assumptions in determining the fair value of indefinite-lived intangible assets that may affect any resulting impairment write-down. This includes assumptions regarding future cash flows and future revenues from the related intangible assets or their reporting units. Management then compares the fair value of the indefinite-lived intangible assets to their respective carrying amounts. If the carrying amount of an intangible asset exceeds the fair value of that intangible asset, an impairment is recorded. No impairment charges were taken on intangible assets in 2017 or 2016. Additional information regarding our

intangible assets is included in Note 11, Intangible Assets, to the Audited Consolidated Financial Statements and Note 9, Intangible Assets, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

62

Goodwill Recoverability

Goodwill is assessed for impairment annually as of December 31, or more frequently if events or circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. The Corporation has the option to perform a qualitative assessment to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. If facts and circumstances indicate that it is more likely than not that the goodwill is impaired, a fair value-based impairment test would be required. The goodwill impairment test is a two-step process that requires management to make judgments in determining what assumptions to use in the calculation. The first step of the process consists of estimating the fair value of each reporting unit based on valuation techniques, including a discounted cash flow model using revenue and profit forecasts, and comparing those estimated fair values with the carrying values of the assets and liabilities of the reporting unit, which includes the allocated goodwill. If the estimated fair value is less than the carrying value, a second step is performed to compute the amount of the impairment, if any, by determining an implied fair value of goodwill. The determination of the implied fair value of goodwill of a reporting unit requires management to allocate the estimated fair value of the reporting unit to the assets and liabilities of the reporting unit. Any unallocated fair value represents the implied fair value of goodwill, which is compared to its corresponding carrying value. For reporting units with a negative book value, qualitative factors are evaluated to determine whether it is necessary to perform the second step of the goodwill impairment test. Additional information regarding our goodwill is included in Note 10, Goodwill, to the Audited Consolidated Financial Statements.

Deferred Acquisition Costs

Deferred acquisition costs represent the deferral of expenses that we incur related to successful efforts to acquire new business or renew existing business. Acquisition costs, primarily commissions and agency expenses related to issuing vehicle service agreements, are deferred and charged against income ratably over the terms of the related vehicle service agreements. Management regularly reviews the categories of acquisition costs that are deferred and assesses the recoverability of this asset.

Derivative Financial Instruments

Derivative financial instruments include investments in warrants and performance shares issued to the Corporation under various performance share grant agreements. Refer to Note 6, Investments, to the Audited and Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, for further details regarding the performance shares. Warrants are classified as equity investments in the consolidated balance sheets.

We measure derivative financial instruments at fair value. Warrants are recorded at fair value using quoted market values based on latest bid prices, where active markets exist, or models based on significant market observable inputs, where no active markets exist. The performance shares, for which no active market exists, are required to be valued at fair value as determined in good faith by the Corporation. Such determination of fair value would require us to develop a model based upon relevant observable market inputs as well as significant unobservable inputs, including developing a sufficiently reliable estimate for an appropriate discount to reflect the illiquidity and unique structure of the security. The Corporation determined that its model for the performance shares was not sufficiently reliable. As a result, we have assigned a fair value of zero to the performance shares.

Fair Value Assumptions for Subordinated Debt Obligations

Our subordinated debt is measured and reported at fair value. The fair value of the subordinated debt is calculated using a model based on significant market observable inputs and inputs developed by a third party. These inputs

include credit spread assumptions developed by a third party and market observable swap rates.

63

RESULTS OF CONTINUING OPERATIONS

A reconciliation of total segment operating income to net (loss) income for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 is presented in Table 1 below:

Table 1 Segment Operating Income for the Years Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016

For the years ended December 31 (in thousands of dollars)

| | 2017 | 2016 | Change |
|---|----------|---------|----------|
| Segment operating income | | | |
| Extended Warranty | 3,957 | 506 | 3,451 |
| Leased Real Estate | 3,099 | 627 | 2,472 |
| | | | |
| Total segment operating income | 7,056 | 1,133 | 5,923 |
| Net investment income | 968 | 2,862 | (1,894) |
| Net realized gains | 306 | 66 | 240 |
| Other-than-temporary impairment loss | | (17) | 17 |
| Interest expense not allocated to segments | (4,977) | (4,496) | (481) |
| Other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net | (10,138) | (6,081) | (4,057) |
| Amortization of intangible assets | (1,152) | (1,242) | 90 |
| Contingent consideration benefit | 212 | 657 | (445) |
| Loss on change in fair value of debt | (8,487) | (3,721) | (4,766) |
| Gain on deconsolidation of subsidiary | | 5,643 | (5,643) |
| Equity in net income (loss) of investees | 2,115 | (1,017) | 3,132 |
| | | | |
| Loss from continuing operations before income tax benefit | (14,097) | (6,213) | (7,884) |
| Income tax benefit | (16,694) | (9,720) | (6,974) |
| | | | |
| Income from continuing operations | 2,597 | 3,507 | (910) |
| Loss on liquidation of subsidiary, net of taxes | (494) | | (494) |
| Loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes | (14,252) | (4,240) | (10,012) |
| Gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | 1,017 | 1,255 | (238) |
| | | | |
| Net (loss) income | (11,132) | 522 | (11,654) |

A reconciliation of total segment operating income to net loss for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 is presented in Table 2 below:

Table 2 Segment Operating Income

(in thousands of dollars)

| | For the nine months ended September 30, | | |
|--|---|----------|---------|
| | 2018 | 2017 | Change |
| Segment operating income: | | | |
| Extended Warranty | 3,615 | 2,118 | 1,497 |
| Leased Real Estate | 1,965 | 2,315 | (350) |
| | | | |
| Total segment operating income | 5,580 | 4,433 | 1,147 |
| Net investment (loss) income | (697) | 126 | (823) |
| Net realized losses | (405) | (1) | (404) |
| Gain on change in fair value of equity investments | 951 | | 951 |
| Interest expense not allocated to segments | (4,476) | (3,636) | (840) |
| Other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net | (4,428) | (6,871) | 2,443 |
| Amortization of intangible assets | (1,899) | (866) | (1,033) |
| Contingent consideration benefit | | 212 | (212) |
| Loss on change in fair value of debt | (2,511) | (5,769) | 3,258 |
| Gain on disposal of subsidiary | 17 | | 17 |
| Equity in net (loss) income of investee | (623) | 1,343 | (1,966) |
| | | | |
| Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense | (8,491) | (11,029) | 2,538 |
| Income tax expense | 291 | 1,636 | (1,345) |
| | | | |
| Loss from continuing operations | (8,782) | (12,665) | 3,883 |
| Income from discontinued operations, net of taxes | 2,069 | 960 | 1,109 |
| (Loss) gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | (7,800) | 1,017 | (8,817) |
| | | | |
| Net loss | (14,513) | (10,688) | (3,825) |

Income from Continuing Operations, Net (Loss) Income and Diluted (Loss) Earnings per Share

For the year ended December 31, 2017, we incurred income from continuing operations of \$2.6 million (loss of \$0.10 per diluted share) compared to \$3.5 million (\$0.15 per diluted share) for the year ended December 31, 2016. The income from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2017 is primarily attributable to operating income in Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate, net investment income, net realized gains, equity in net income of investees and income tax benefit, partially offset by interest expense not allocated to segments, other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net and loss on change in fair value of debt. The income from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2016 is primarily attributable to net investment income, gain on deconsolidation of subsidiary and income tax benefit, partially offset by interest expense not allocated to segments, other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net and loss on change in fair value of debt.

For the year ended December 31, 2017, we reported net loss of 11.1 million (\$0.73 per diluted share) compared to net income of \$0.5 million (\$0.01 per diluted share) for the year ended December 31, 2016.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, we reported loss from continuing operations of \$8.8 million compared to \$12.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The loss from continuing operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 is primarily due to interest expense not allocated to segments, other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net, amortization of intangible assets and loss on change in fair value of debt, partially offset by operating income in Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate.

The loss from continuing operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 is primarily due to interest expense not allocated to segments, other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net and loss on change in fair value of debt, partially offset by operating income in Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, we reported a net loss of \$14.5 million compared to \$10.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017.

Extended Warranty

The Extended Warranty service fee and commission income increased 31.1% to \$30.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2017 compared with \$23.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The Extended Warranty service fee and commission income increased 39.6% to \$28.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with \$20.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The increase in each period reflects increased service fee and commission income at both IWS and Trinity. IWS experienced increased sales of vehicle service agreements due to higher automobile sales and improved penetration of its credit union distribution channel. Trinity experienced increased sales to existing customers of both its maintenance support and warranty products. The increases are also reflective of the inclusion of PWSC following its acquisition effective October 12, 2017. PWSC service fee and commission income was \$2.4 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2017. PWSC service fee and commission income was \$5.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

PWSC s service fee and commission income for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was impacted by the adoption of ASU 2014-09, which was effective January 1, 2018. As further discussed in Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, the adoption of ASU 2014-09 will result in the Company recognizing homebuilder warranty service fees more slowly compared to the historic revenue recognition pattern utilized prior to the adoption of ASU 2014-09. As a result of the adoption of ASU 2014-09, service fee and commission income recorded by PWSC during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was lower by \$1.5 million compared to what would have been recognized prior to the adoption of ASU 2014-09.

The Extended Warranty operating income was \$4.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2017 compared with \$0.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. This increase in operating income is due to the inclusion of PWSC in 2017, as noted above, as well as improved revenues, partially offset by related increase in costs of services sold at Trinity and commission expense at IWS, for the year ended December 31, 2017 compared with the same period in 2016.

The Extended Warranty operating income was \$3.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with \$2.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The increase in operating income for the nine months September 30, 2018 is primarily due to the inclusion of PWSC in 2018 following its acquisition effective October 12, 2017. PWSC operating income was \$0.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018. The increase in operating income also reflects the improved revenues at both Trinity and IWS, partially offset by related increases in cost of services sold at Trinity and general and administrative expenses at both Trinity and IWS, for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, compared to the same period in 2017.

Leased Real Estate

Leased Real Estate rental income was \$13.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to \$5.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, Leased Real Estate rental income was \$10.0 million compared to \$10.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The rental income is derived from CMC s long-term triple net lease. The Corporation acquired 81% of CMC on July 14, 2016.

The 2017 rental income is reflective of a lease amendment that was executed effective beginning in the first quarter of 2017 whereby the tenant will pay an aggregate \$25.0 million of additional rental

66

income through May 2034, the remaining term of the lease (the Lease Amendment). The Leased Real Estate operating income was \$3.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to \$0.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. Leased Real Estate operating income includes interest expense of \$6.3 million and \$2.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The Leased Real Estate operating income was \$2.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with \$2.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The decrease in operating income for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 is due to increased legal expenses, compared to the same period in 2017. Leased Real Estate recorded legal expense of \$0.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with zero for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. Leased Real Estate operating income includes interest expense of \$4.6 million and \$4.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. Leased Real Estate operating income for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 also reflects a non-recurring charge of \$0.3 million for transaction expenses related to the execution of a lease amendment. See Investments section below for further discussion.

Net Investment Income

Net investment income decreased to \$1.0 million in 2017 compared to \$2.9 million in 2016. The decrease in 2017 is primarily explained by the difference between the \$0.3 million net investment loss recorded during 2017 related to the Corporation s limited liability investment, at fair value compared to the \$1.3 million net investment income recorded during 2016 related to the Corporation s limited liability investment, at fair value.

Net investment losses were \$0.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to net investment income of \$0.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The decrease for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 is primarily due to a \$1.5 million decrease in fair value of the Company s limited liability investment, at fair value recorded for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to a \$0.4 million decrease in fair value of the Company s limited liability investment, at fair value recorded for the nine months ended September 30, 2017.

Net Realized (Losses) Gains

The Corporation incurred net realized gains of \$0.3 million in 2017 compared to \$0.1 million in 2016. The net realized gains in 2017 resulted primarily from the sale of an LLC investment. The net realized gains in 2016 resulted primarily from the liquidation of equity investments.

Net realized losses were \$0.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to \$0.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The net realized losses for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 resulted from the sale of a limited liability investment as one part of a broader set of arrangements with certain former officers of the Company. Refer to Note 21, Related Party Transactions, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, for further discussion.

Gain on Change in Fair Value of Equity Investments

Gain on change in fair value of equity investments was \$1.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to zero for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. As further discussed in Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, effective January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2016-01. As a result, all changes in the fair value of equity investments are now recognized in net income (loss). The gain on change in fair value of equity investments for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 includes realized gains of \$1.5 million on equity investments sold and unrealized losses of \$0.5 million on equity investments held as of September 30, 2018.

Other-Than-Temporary Impairment Loss

As a result of the analysis performed by the Corporation to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary, there were no write downs for other-than-temporary impairments related to investments for the year ended December 31, 2017. The Corporation recorded a write-down of \$0.0 million for other-than-temporary impairment related to equity investments for the year ended December 31, 2016.

Interest Expense not Allocated to Segments

Interest expense not allocated to segments for 2017 was \$5.0 million compared to \$4.5 million in 2016. The increase in 2017 is attributable to generally higher London interbank offered interest rates for three-month U.S. dollar deposits (LIBOR) during the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to the year ended December 31, 2016. The Corporation s subordinated debt bears interest at the rate of LIBOR, plus spreads ranging from 3.85% to 4.20%.

Interest expense not allocated to segments was \$4.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to \$3.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The increase for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 is primarily attributable to generally higher LIBOR during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to the same period in 2017. The Corporation s subordinated debt bears interest at the rate of LIBOR, plus spreads ranging from 3.85% to 4.20%. The increase is also reflective of the inclusion of interest expense on the Corporation s bank loan incurred as part of its acquisition of PWSC effective October 12, 2017.

Other Income and Expenses not Allocated to Segments, Net

Other income and expenses not allocated to segments was a net expense of \$10.1 million in 2017 compared to \$6.1 million in 2016. The increase in net expense is primarily the result of more general and administrative expense for compensation, employee benefits and professional fees in 2017 as compared to 2016 and an increase in loss and loss adjustment expenses at Amigo in 2017 as compared to 2016, partially offset by a \$0.7 million gain recorded during the third quarter of 2017 related to the termination of a financing lease, as further discussed in Note 16, Finance Lease Obligation Liability, to the Audited Consolidated Financial Statements.

Other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net was a net expense of \$4.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to net expense of \$6.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The following items were recorded as part of Other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net.

Total stock-based compensation, net of forfeitures, was a benefit of \$1.9 million and expense of \$0.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. During the third quarter of 2018, the Company modified the terms of grants of restricted common stock awards to certain former officers of the Company. Refer to Note 17, Stock-Based Compensation, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, for further discussion of the restricted stock awards. The Company also record \$0.4 million of payroll tax expense and \$0.2 million of other expense during the third quarter of 2018 related to these arrangements with its former officers.

The Company recorded a \$0.7 million gain for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 related to the termination of a financing lease, as further discussed in Note 12, Finance Lease Obligation Liability, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

The Company recorded other income of zero and \$0.9 million related to the write-off of escheat liabilities for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

Loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of commissions, at Amigo were an expense of \$1.7 million and a benefit of \$0.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. Amigo was

68

previously included in the Insurance Underwriting segment along with Mendota, Mendakota and MCC. As a consequence of classifying Mendota, Mendakota and MCC as discontinued operations, the remaining composition of the Insurance Underwriting segment no longer meets the criteria of a reportable segment. As such, all segmented information has been restated to exclude the Insurance Underwriting segment for all periods presented. The operating results of Amigo previously included in the Insurance Underwriting segment are now included in Other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net.

Amortization of Intangible Assets

The Corporation s intangible assets with definite useful lives are amortized over their estimated useful lives. Amortization of intangible assets was \$1.2 million in 2017 compared to \$1.2 million in 2016. Amortization of intangible assets was \$1.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to \$0.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The higher amortization expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 is related to amortization of intangible assets recorded in conjunction with the Company's acquisition of PWSC on October 12, 2017. During the third quarter of 2018, the Company finalized its fair value analysis of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed in its acquisition of PWSC, which resulted in the Company recording (i) \$0.8 million of amortization expense during the third quarter of 2018 for the period from the date of acquisition through June 30, 2018 and (ii) \$0.3 million of amortization expense during the third quarter of 2018 for the period July 1, 2018 through September 30, 2018 related to the intangible assets identified. See Note 5, Acquisitions, Disposal and Discontinued Operations, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements for further details.

Contingent Consideration Benefit

Contingent consideration benefit was \$0.2 million in 2017 compared to \$0.7 million in 2016. Contingent consideration benefit was zero for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to \$0.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The asset purchase agreements executed by the Corporation in 2012 and 2013 related to the acquisitions of IWS and Trinity, respectively, provided for additional payments to the former owners of IWS and Trinity contingent upon the achievement of certain targets over future reporting periods. Contingent consideration liabilities resulting from the acquisitions of IWS and Trinity were estimated at their respective acquisition dates using valuation models designed to estimate the probability of such contingent payments based on various assumptions. The valuation models assume certain achievement of targets, discount rates related to riskiness of the projections used and the time value of money to calculate the net present value of future consideration payments.

The benefit recorded for the year ended December 31, 2017 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 is attributable to the Corporation having executed an agreement with the former owner of Trinity. The parties to the Trinity agreement agreed to a fixed payment in exchange for extinguishing the rights to future contingent payments. The benefit recorded for the year ended December 31, 2016 is attributable to the Corporation having executed an agreement with the former owners of IWS. The parties to the IWS agreement agreed to a fixed payment and other consideration in exchange for extinguishing the rights to future contingent payments. At December 31, 2017 and 2016, the Corporation has total contingent liabilities of \$0.0 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, which is included in accrued expenses and other liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets. See Note 26, Fair Value of Financial Instruments, to the Audited Consolidated Financial Statements, for further details.

Loss on Change in Fair Value of Debt

The loss on change in fair value of debt amounted to \$8.5 million in 2017 compared to \$3.7 million in 2016. Loss on change in fair value of debt amounted to \$2.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to

\$5.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The loss for 2017 and 2016 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 is due to an increase in the fair value of the subordinated debt. As further discussed in Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, effective January 1, 2018, the Corporation adopted ASU 2016-01. As a

69

result, the portion of the change in fair value of subordinated debt related to the instrument-specific credit risk is now recognized in other comprehensive income (loss), whereas for 2017, the total change in fair value of subordinated debt was recorded in net income (loss). See Debt section below for further information.

Gain on Disposal of Subsidiary

On June 1, 2018, the Company disposed of its subsidiary, Itasca Real Estate Investors, LLC. As a result of the disposal, the Company recognized a gain of \$0.0 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

Gain on Deconsolidation of Subsidiary

Prior to the third quarter of 2016, the Corporation owned 61.0% of the outstanding units of 1347 Investors. Because the Corporation owned more than 50% of the outstanding units, the Corporation had been consolidating the financial statements of 1347 Investors. During the third quarter of 2016, the Corporation s ownership percentage in 1347 Investors was reduced to 26.7%. As a result of this change in ownership, the Corporation recorded a non-cash gain on deconsolidation of 1347 Investors of \$5.6 million during the third quarter of 2016. This gain results from removing the carrying value of the noncontrolling interest in 1347 Investors and the carrying value of the consolidated net assets of 1347 Investors, which the Corporation reported prior to the closing of the transaction, and recording the fair value of the Corporation s 26.7% retained noncontrolling investment in 1347 Investors as of the transaction date. Refer to the Investments section below and Note 5, Deconsolidation, Discontinued Operations and Liquidation, to the Audited Consolidated Financial Statements, for further discussion.

Equity in Net Income (Loss) of Investees

Equity in net income of investees was \$2.1 million in 2017 compared to equity in net loss of investees of \$1.0 million in 2016. Equity in net income (loss) of investees between 2017 and 2016 represents the Corporation s investments in Itasca Capital Ltd. and 1347 Capital Corp. Equity in net loss of investee was \$0.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to equity in net income of investee of \$1.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. Equity in net (loss) income of investee for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 represents the Corporation s investment in Itasca Capital Ltd. See Note 7, Investment in Investee, to the Audited and Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, for further discussion.

Income Tax (Benefit) Expense

Income tax benefit for 2017 was \$16.7 million compared to \$9.7 million in 2016. The 2017 income tax benefit is primarily related to a release of deferred income tax liabilities and an adjustment to the deferred income tax valuation allowance resulting from the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the Tax Act) enacted on December 22, 2017. The Tax Act makes broad and complex changes to the U.S. tax code, including, but not limited to, a permanent reduction in the U.S. federal corporate income tax rate to 21%.

The Corporation is subject to the provisions of Accounting Standards Codification 740-10, *Income Taxes*, which requires that the effect on deferred tax income assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates be recognized in the period the tax rate change was enacted. In December of 2017, the SEC staff issued Staff Accounting Bulletin 118 (SAB 118), which provides that companies that have not completed their accounting for the effects of the Tax Act but can determine a reasonable estimate of those effects should include a provisional amount based on their reasonable estimate in their financial statements.

Pursuant to SAB 118, the Corporation recorded provisional amounts for the estimated income tax effects of the Tax Act on deferred income taxes. The Corporation recorded a \$18.0 million decrease to income tax expense in the consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2017, \$17.9 million of which related to a decrease in the Corporation s net deferred income tax liability as of December 31, 2017 because of the reduction in the corporate income tax rate.

70

Although the \$18.0 million tax benefit represents what the Corporation believes is a reasonable estimate of the impact of the income tax effects of the Tax Act on the Corporation s Consolidated Financial Statements as of December 31, 2017, it should be considered provisional. Any adjustments to the Corporation s provisional amounts will be reported as a component of the consolidated statements of operations during the reporting period in which any such adjustments are determined, all of which will be reported no later than the fourth quarter of 2018.

The 2016 income tax benefit is related to the partial release of the Corporation s valuation allowance carried against its deferred income tax assets as a result of its acquisition of CMC.

Income tax expense was \$0.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to \$1.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017.

See Note 18, Income Taxes, to the Audited Consolidated Financial Statements, for additional detail of the income tax benefit recorded for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. See Note 15, Income Taxes, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, for additional detail of the income tax (benefit) expense recorded for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017.

INVESTMENTS

As a result of classifying Mendota, Mendakota and MCC as discontinued operations, the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented and their assets are presented as held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 as well as at September 30, 2018. All investment information in the section below has been restated to exclude Mendota, Mendakota and MCC for all periods presented.

Portfolio Composition

All of our investments in fixed maturities are classified as available-for-sale and are reported at fair value. All of our equity investments are reported at fair value. Prior to the adoption of ASU 2016-01, equity investments were considered available-for-sale. At September 30, 2018, we held cash and cash equivalents and investments with a carrying value of \$48.8 million. Investments held by our insurance subsidiary, Amigo, must comply with domiciliary state regulations that prescribe the type, quality and concentration of investments. Our U.S. operations typically invest in U.S. dollar-denominated instruments to mitigate their exposure to currency rate fluctuations.

Tables 3 and 4 below summarizes the carrying value of investments, including cash and cash equivalents, at the dates indicated.

71

TABLE 3 Carrying value of investments, including cash and cash equivalents

As of December 31 (in thousands of dollars, except for percentages)

| Type of investment | 2017 | % of Total | 2016 | % of Total |
|--|--------|------------|--------|------------|
| Fixed maturities: | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities | 5,612 | 10.6% | 6,846 | 10.0% |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 626 | 1.2% | 641 | 0.9% |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,876 | 5.4% | 3,248 | 4.7% |
| Corporate | 5,427 | 10.2% | 5,508 | 8.0% |
| | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 14,541 | 27.4% | 16,243 | 23.6% |
| Equity investments: | | | | |
| Common stock | 3,570 | 6.7% | 7,046 | 10.2% |
| Warrants | 906 | 1.7% | 1,210 | 1.8% |
| | | | | |
| Total equity investments | 4,476 | 8.4% | 8,256 | 12.0% |
| Limited liability investments | 4,922 | 9.3% | 1,199 | 1.7% |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | 5,771 | 10.9% | 6,112 | 8.9% |
| Other investments | 2,321 | 4.4% | 4,593 | 6.7% |
| Short-term investments | 151 | 0.3% | 401 | 0.6% |
| | | | | |
| Total investments | 32,182 | 60.7% | 36,804 | 53.5% |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 20,774 | 39.3% | 31,951 | 46.5% |
| | | | | |
| Total | 52,956 | 100.0% | 68,755 | 100.0% |

TABLE 4 Carrying value of investments, including cash and cash equivalents

(in thousands of dollars, except for percentages)

| | September 30, | % of |
|--|---------------|-------|
| Type of investment | 2018 | Total |
| Fixed maturities: | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities | 5,429 | 11.1% |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 601 | 1.2% |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,526 | 5.2% |
| Corporate | 2,520 | 5.2% |
| | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 11,076 | 22.7% |
| Equity investments: | | |
| Common stock | 926 | 1.9% |
| Warrants | 408 | 0.8% |
| Warrants | 408 | 0.8% |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Total equity investments | 1,334 | 2.7% |
|---|--------|--------|
| Limited liability investments | 6,230 | 12.8% |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | 4,529 | 9.3% |
| Other investments | 1,917 | 3.9% |
| Short-term investments | 151 | 0.3% |
| | | |
| Total investments | 25,237 | 51.7% |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 23,591 | 48.3% |
| | | |
| Total | 48,828 | 100.0% |

Other-Than-Temporary Impairment

The Company performs a quarterly analysis of its investments classified as available-for-sale to determine if declines in market value are other-than-temporary. Prior to the adoption of ASU 2016-01, equity investments

were considered available-for-sale and were included in the analysis of other-than-temporary impairments. Following the adoption of ASU 2016-01 beginning with the first quarter of 2018, the Company includes only its investments in fixed maturities in its quarterly analysis for other-than-temporary declines in market value. Further information regarding our detailed analysis and factors considered in establishing an other-than-temporary impairment on an investment is discussed within Note 6, Investments, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

As a result of the analysis performed by the Corporation to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary, there were no write downs for other-than-temporary impairments related to investments for the year ended December 31, 2017. The Corporation recorded write-downs of \$0.0 million for other-than-temporary impairment related to equity investments for the year ended December 31, 2016. In addition, there were no write-downs for other-than-temporary impairments related to investments recorded for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017.

The length of time a fixed maturity investment may be held in an unrealized loss position may vary based on the opinion of the investment manager and their respective analyses related to valuation and to the various credit risks that may prevent us from recapturing the principal investment. In the case of a fixed maturity investment where the investment manager determines that there is little or no risk of default prior to the maturity of a holding, we would elect to hold the investment in an unrealized loss position until the price recovers or the investment matures. In situations where facts emerge that might increase the risk associated with recapture of principal, the Company may elect to sell a fixed maturity investment at a loss. Prior to the adoption of ASU 2016-01, the Company considered the ability and intent to hold an equity investment for a period of time sufficient to allow for anticipated recovery.

At December 31, 2017 and 2016, the gross unrealized losses for fixed maturities and equity investments amounted to \$0.8 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, and there were no unrealized losses attributable to non-investment grade fixed maturities. At September 30, 2018, the gross unrealized losses for fixed maturities amounted to \$0.2 million, and there were no unrealized losses attributable to non-investment grade fixed maturities. At each of September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, all unrealized losses on individual investments were considered temporary.

Limited Liability Investments

The Corporation owns investments in various limited liability companies (LLCs) and limited partnerships (LPs). The Corporation s investments in these LLCs and LPs are accounted for under the equity method of accounting and reported as limited liability investments in the consolidated balance sheets. The most recently available financial statements of the LLCs and LPs are used in applying the equity method. The difference between the end of the reporting period of the LLCs and LPs and that of the Corporation is no more than three months. Tables 5 and 6 below present additional information pertaining to the limited liability investments at September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and 2016.

TABLE 5 Limited liability investments

As of December 31 (in thousands of dollars)

| | Carrying Value | |
|--|----------------|------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Triple net lease limited liability investments | 1,082 | |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Other real estate related limited liability investments | 110 | 269 |
|---|-------|-------|
| Non-real estate limited liability investments | 3,730 | 930 |
| | | |
| Total | 4,922 | 1,199 |

TABLE 6 Limited liability investments

(in thousands of dollars)

| | Carrying Value September 30, 2018 |
|---|---|
| Triple net lease limited liability investments | 2,793 |
| Other real estate related limited liability investments | |
| Non-real estate limited liability investments | 3,437 |
| | |
| Total | 6,230 |

Triple Net Lease Investments

Table 7 below presents total income from triple net lease investments included in the Corporation s income from continuing operations for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, Table 8 below presents total income from triple net lease investments included in the Corporation s loss from continuing operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017.

TABLE 7 Income from triple net lease investments included in income from continuing operations

For the years ended December 31 (in thousands of dollars)

| | 2017 | 2016 |
|--|--------|--------|
| Income from triple net lease limited liability investments | 82 | |
| Income from CMC operations | 2,517 | 519 |
| Non-recurring income tax benefit related to CMC | 17,302 | 9,915 |
| | | |
| Total income included in income from continuing operations as a result of triple net lease | | |
| investments and CMC operations | 19,901 | 10,434 |

TABLE 8 Income from triple net lease investments included in loss from continuing operations

(in thousands of dollars)

| | | Nine months | |
|--|-------------|-------------|--|
| | ended Septe | mber 30, | |
| | 2018 | 2017 | |
| Income from triple net lease limited liability investments | 139 | 47 | |
| Income from CMC operations | 1,697 | 1,786 | |

Total income included in loss from continuing operations as a result of triple net lease investments and CMC operations

1,836

1,833

Income from triple net lease limited liability investments in the tables above is recognized based on the Corporation s share of the earnings of the limited liability entities and is included in net investment (loss) income in the Corporation s consolidated statements of operations.

Income from CMC operations in Table 7 above is comprised of Leased Real Estate segment operating income of \$3.1 million and \$0.6 million, respectively, amortization of intangible assets of \$0.1 million and \$0.0 million, respectively and income tax expense of \$0.5 million and \$0.1 million, respectively. Income from CMC operations in Table 8 above is comprised of Leased Real Estate segment operating income of \$2.0 million and \$2.3 million, respectively, year to date and prior year to date, amortization of intangible assets of \$0.0 million and \$0.0 million, respectively, year to date and prior year to date and income tax expense of \$0.2 million and \$0.5 million, respectively, year to date and prior year to date.

Non-recurring income tax benefit related to CMC in the tables above for the year ended December 31, 2017 relates to the decrease in CMC s net deferred income tax liabilities as a result of the reduction in the corporate income tax rate due to the Tax Act. See Note 18, Income Taxes, to the Audited Consolidated Financial Statements and Note 15, Income Taxes, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion regarding the Tax Act. Non-recurring income tax benefit related to CMC in the tables above for the year ended December 31, 2016 is related to the partial release of the Corporation s valuation allowance carried against its deferred income tax assets as a result of the acquisition of CMC.

With respect to CMC, the Corporation expects to record income each year based upon the rental income recognized under its existing triple net lease agreement on the Real Property less operating expenses, which are comprised principally of interest on the Mortgage and depreciation and amortization of certain of the assets acquired. Over the next three years, the Corporation generally expects to recognize in its consolidated statements of operations income of approximately \$2.8 to \$3.1 million per year, before legal expenses, related to its ownership of CMC. Because of the Lease Amendment, CMC may be in a position to distribute to the Corporation some of the cash received from the additional rental income. Any material cash flow to the Corporation, however, remains likely to occur only upon the occurrence of one of the three events that would trigger payment of service fees. There can be no assurance as to the timing of the occurrence, or the resulting outcome, from one of these events. Refer to the Liquidity and Capital Resources section below for further discussion.

Limited Liability Investment, at Fair Value

The Corporation s investment in 1347 Investors is accounted for at fair value and reported as limited liability investment, at fair value in the consolidated balance sheets. The Corporation owns 15.9% of the outstanding units of 1347 Investors as of September 30, 2018. As of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the carrying value of the Corporation s limited liability investment, at fair value was \$5.8 million and 6.1 million, respectively. As of September 30, 2018, the carrying value of the Corporation s limited liability investment, at fair value was \$4.5 million. Originally, the Corporation owned 61.0% of the outstanding units of 1347 Investors. Because the Corporation owned more than 50% of the outstanding units, 1347 Investors had been included in the consolidated financial statements of the Corporation. 1347 Investors had an investment in the common stock and private units of 1347 Capital Corp. which was reflected in investment in investee in the consolidated balance sheets. 1347 Capital Corp. was formed for the purpose of entering into a merger, share exchange, asset acquisition or other similar business combination with one or more businesses or entities.

On July 21, 2016, Limbach Holdings LLC announced the closing of its previously announced merger with 1347 Capital Corp. and was renamed Limbach Holdings, Inc. (Limbach). As a result of this transaction, the Corporation s ownership percentage in 1347 Investors was reduced from 61.0% to 26.7%, leading the Corporation to record a \$5.6 million gain during the third quarter of 2016 related to the deconsolidation of 1347 Investors. This gain resulted from removing the carrying value of the noncontrolling interest in 1347 Investors and the carrying value of the consolidated net assets of 1347 Investors, and recording the fair value at the time of the transaction of the Corporation s 26.7% retained investment in 1347 Investors. At the time of the transaction, the noncontrolling interest representing 39.0% of 1347 Investors had been carried by the Corporation at \$1.5 million.

As a result of recording a gain of \$5.6 million in the consolidated statements of operations and a reduction to shareholders—equity of \$1.5 million from the removal of the noncontrolling interest in 1347 Investors, the Corporation reported a net increase in its shareholders—equity of \$4.1 million during the third quarter of 2016 related to the closing of the Limbach merger and the related deconsolidation of 1347 Investors. Following the transaction, the principal asset of 1347 Investors is its holdings of Limbach common shares.

During the fourth quarter of 2016, the Corporation made an irrevocable election to account for its remaining investment in 1347 Investors at fair value, with any changes in fair value to be reported in net investment income

75

in the consolidated statements of operations. The fair value of this investment is calculated based on a model that distributes the net equity of 1347 Investors to all classes of membership interests. The model uses quoted market prices and significant market observable inputs. The Corporation recorded net investment loss of \$0.3 million and net investment income of \$1.3 million related to this investment for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The Corporation recorded net investment loss of \$1.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and \$0.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017.

PROPERTY AND CASUALTY UNPAID LOSS AND LOSS ADJUSTMENT EXPENSES

As a result of classifying Mendota, Mendakota and MCC as discontinued operations, the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented and their liabilities are presented as held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets at September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016. All property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses information in the section below has been restated to exclude Mendota, Mendakota and MCC for all periods presented.

Property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses represent the estimated liabilities for reported loss events, IBNR loss events and the related estimated loss adjustment expenses.

Tables 9 through 12 present distributions, by line of business, of the provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses gross and net of external reinsurance, respectively.

TABLE 9 Provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses gross

As of December 31 (in thousands of dollars)

| Line of Business | 2017 | 2016 |
|-------------------------|-------|-------|
| Non-standard automobile | 572 | 1,097 |
| Commercial automobile | 580 | 916 |
| Other | 177 | 189 |
| | | |
| Total | 1,329 | 2,202 |

TABLE 10 Provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses - gross

(in thousands of dollars)

| | September 30, |
|-------------------------|---------------|
| Line of Business | 2018 |
| Non-standard automobile | 815 |
| Commercial automobile | 854 |
| Other | 623 |
| | |
| Total | 2,292 |

TABLE 11 Provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses net of reinsurance recoverable

As of December 31 (in thousands of dollars)

| Line of Business | 2017 | 2016 |
|-------------------------|-------|-------|
| Non-standard automobile | 508 | 806 |
| Commercial automobile | 572 | 853 |
| Other | 177 | 189 |
| | | |
| Total | 1.257 | 1.848 |

76

TABLE 12 Provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses - net of reinsurance recoverable (in thousands of dollars)

| Line of Business | September 30, 2018 | December 31, 2017 |
|-------------------------|--------------------|-------------------|
| Non-standard automobile | 761 | 508 |
| Commercial automobile | 829 | 572 |
| Other | 623 | 177 |
| | | |
| Total | 2,213 | 1,257 |

Non-Standard Automobile

At December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the gross provisions for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses for our non-standard automobile business were \$0.6 million and \$1.1 million, respectively. The decrease is due to a decrease in unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses at Amigo.

At September 30, 2018, the gross provisions for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses for our non-standard automobile business was \$0.8 million. The increase from December 31, 2017 is due to an increase in unpaid loss adjustment expenses at Amigo.

Commercial Automobile

At December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the gross provisions for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses for our commercial automobile business were \$0.6 million and \$0.9 million, respectively. The decrease is due to a decrease in unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses at Amigo.

At September 30, 2018, the gross provisions for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses for our commercial automobile business was \$0.9 million. The increase from December 31, 2017 is due to an increase in unpaid loss adjustment expenses at Amigo.

Other

At December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the gross provisions for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses for our other business were \$0.2 million and \$0.2 million, respectively.

At September 30, 2018, the gross provisions for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses for our other business was \$0.6 million. The increase from December 31, 2017 is due to an increase in unpaid loss adjustment expenses at Amigo.

Information with respect to development of our provision for prior years property and casualty loss and loss adjustment expenses is presented in Tables 13 and 14.

TABLE 13 Increase (decrease) in prior years provision for property and casualty loss and loss adjustment expenses by line of business and accident year

For the year ended December 31, 2017 (in thousands of dollars)

| | Non-standard | Commercial | | |
|---------------|--------------|------------|-------|-------|
| Accident Year | Automobile | Automobile | Other | Total |
| 2012 & prior | (65) | 288 | (11) | 212 |
| 2013 | 171 | 40 | | 211 |
| 2014 | (1) | | | (1) |
| 2015 | (9) | (13) | | (22) |
| 2016 | 1 | | | 1 |
| | | | | |
| Total | 97 | 315 | (11) | 401 |

For the year ended December 31, 2016 (in thousands of dollars)

| | Non-standard | Commercial | | |
|---------------|--------------|------------|-------|---------|
| Accident Year | Automobile | Automobile | Other | Total |
| 2011 & prior | (691) | 282 | (3) | (412) |
| 2012 | (130) | 325 | | 195 |
| 2013 | (1,202) | (224) | | (1,426) |
| 2014 | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | |
| | | | | |
| Total | (2,023) | 383 | (3) | (1,643) |

TABLE 14 Increase in prior years provision for property and casualty loss and loss adjustment expenses

(in thousands of dollars)

| | Nine mo | onths |
|---|-------------|----------|
| | ended Septe | mber 30, |
| | 2018 | 2017 |
| Unfavorable change in provision for property and casualty loss and loss adjustment expenses | | |
| for prior accident years | 1,628 | 266 |

For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company reported unfavorable development of \$1.6 million compared with unfavorable development of \$0.3 million prior year to date. The unfavorable development reported for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 was related to an increase in property and casualty loss adjustment expenses due to the continuing voluntary run-off of Amigo.

See the Critical Accounting Estimates and Assumptions section of Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations for additional information pertaining to the Company s process of

estimating the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses.

DEBT

Note Payable

As part of the acquisition of CMC, the Corporation assumed the Mortgage and recorded the Mortgage at its estimated fair value of \$191.7 million, which included the unpaid principal amount of \$180.0 million as of the date of acquisition plus a premium of \$11.7 million. The Mortgage matures on May 15, 2034 and has a fixed interest rate of 4.07%. The Mortgage is carried in the consolidated balance sheets at its amortized cost, which reflects the monthly pay-down of principal as well as the amortization of the premium using the effective interest rate method.

78

Bank Loan

On October 12, 2017, the Corporation borrowed a principal amount of \$5.0 million from a bank to partially finance its acquisition of PWSC. The bank loan matures on October 12, 2022 and has a fixed interest rate of 5.0%. The bank loan is carried in the consolidated balance sheets at its unpaid principal balance.

Subordinated Debt

Between December 4, 2002 and December 16, 2003, six subsidiary trusts of the Corporation issued \$90.5 million of 30-year capital securities to third-parties in separate private transactions. In each instance, a corresponding floating rate junior subordinated deferrable interest debenture was then issued by Kingsway America Inc. to the trust in exchange for the proceeds from the private sale. The floating rate debentures bear interest at the rate of LIBOR, plus spreads ranging from 3.85% to 4.20%. The Corporation has the right to call each of these securities at par value any time after five years from their issuance until their maturity. During the first quarter of 2011, the Corporation gave notice to its Trust Preferred trustees of its intention to exercise its voluntary right to defer interest payments for up to 20 quarters, pursuant to the contractual terms of its outstanding indentures, which permit interest deferral. This action does not constitute a default under the Corporation s Trust Preferred indentures or any of its other debt indentures. On November 6, 2015, the Corporation paid \$22.1 million to its Trust Preferred trustees to be used by the trustees to pay the interest which the Corporation had been deferring since the first quarter of 2011.

During the third quarter of 2018, the Company gave notice to its Trust Preferred trustees of its intention to exercise its voluntary right to defer interest payments for up to 20 quarters, pursuant to the contractual terms of its outstanding Trust Preferred indentures, which permit interest deferral. This action does not constitute a default under the Company s Trust Preferred indentures or any of its other debt indentures.

The Corporation s subordinated debt is measured and reported at fair value. At December 31, 2017, the carrying value of the subordinated debt is \$52.1 million. At September 30, 2018, the carrying value of the subordinated debt is \$53.6 million. The fair value of the subordinated debt is calculated using a model based on significant market observable inputs and inputs developed by a third party. For a description of the market observable inputs and inputs developed by a third party used in determining fair value of debt, see Note 20, Fair Value of Financial Instruments, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

During the year ended December 31, 2017, the market observable swap rates changed, and the Corporation experienced a decrease in the credit spread assumption developed by the third party. During the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the market observable swap rates changed, and the Corporation experienced an increase in the credit spread assumption developed by the third party. Changes in the market observable swap rates affect the fair value model in different ways. An increase in the LIBOR swap rates has the effect of increasing the fair value of the Corporation s subordinated debt while an increase in the risk-free swap rates has the effect of decreasing the fair value. The decrease in the credit spread assumption has the effect of increasing the fair value of the Corporation s subordinated debt while an increase in the credit spread assumption has the effect of decreasing the fair value. The other primary variable affecting the fair value of debt calculation is the passage of time, which will always have the effect of increasing the fair value of debt. The changes to the credit spread and swap rate variables during 2017, along with the passage of time, contributed to the \$8.5 million increase in fair value of the Corporation s subordinated debt between December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2017. This increase in fair value is reported as loss on change in fair value of debt in the Corporation s consolidated statements of operations. The changes to the credit spread and swap rate variables during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, along with the passage of time, contributed to the \$1.5 million increase in fair value of the Corporation s subordinated debt between December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018.

As further discussed in Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, effective January 1, 2018, the Corporation adopted ASU 2016-01. As a result, the portion of the

79

change in fair value of subordinated debt related to the instrument-specific credit risk is now recognized in other comprehensive income (loss), whereas for 2017, the total change in fair value of subordinated debt was recorded in net income (loss). Of the \$1.5 million increase in fair value of the Corporation s subordinated debt between December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, \$1.0 million is reported as decrease in fair value of debt attributable to instrument-specific credit risk in the Corporation s unaudited consolidated statements of comprehensive loss and \$2.5 million is reported as loss on change in fair value of debt in the Corporation s unaudited consolidated statements of operations.

Also as a result of the adoption of ASU 2016-01, a cumulative \$40.5 million change in fair value of subordinated debt attributable to instrument-specific credit risk was reclassified from accumulated deficit to accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) as of January 1, 2018. As long as the Corporation repays its subordinated debt at maturity, it can be expected that this \$40.5 million reclassification will reverse without being reported in the Corporation s consolidated statements of operations. Though changes in the market observable swap rates will continue to introduce some volatility each quarter to the Corporation s reported gain or loss on change in fair value of debt, changes in the credit spread assumption developed by the third party will no longer introduce volatility to the Corporation s consolidated statements of operations. The fair value of the Corporation s subordinated debt will eventually equal the principal value of the subordinated debt by the time of the stated redemption date of each trust, beginning with the trust maturing on December 4, 2032 and continuing through January 8, 2034, the redemption date of the last of the Corporation s outstanding trusts.

For a description of each of the Corporation s six subsidiary trusts, see Note 11, Debt, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

RECENTLY ISSUED ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

See Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements, for discussion of certain accounting standards that may be applicable to the Corporation s current and future consolidated financial statements.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

The purpose of liquidity management is to ensure there is sufficient cash to meet all financial commitments and obligations as they fall due. The liquidity requirements of the Corporation and its subsidiaries have been met primarily by funds generated from operations, capital raising, disposal of discontinued operations, investment maturities and income and other returns received on investments or from the sale of investments. Cash provided from these sources is used primarily for making investments and for loss and loss adjustment expense payments, debt servicing and other operating expenses. The timing and amount of payments for loss and loss adjustment expenses may differ materially from our provisions for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, which may create increased liquidity requirements.

Cash Flows from Continuing Operations

During 2017, the Corporation reported on the consolidated statements of cash flows \$9.8 million of net cash used in operating activities from continuing operations. The reconciliation between the Corporation s reported net loss of \$11.1 million and the \$9.8 million of net cash used in operating activities from continuing operations can be explained primarily by the \$14.3 million loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes, the loss on change in fair value of debt of \$8.5 million and depreciation and amortization expense of \$5.5 million, partially offset by deferred income tax benefit of 17.3 million, the increase in other receivables of \$3.2 million, the increase in other net assets of \$2.3 million, equity in net income of investees of \$2.1 million and gain on disposal of discontinued operations of

\$1.0 million.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company reported on the unaudited consolidated statements of cash flows \$3.9 million of net cash used in operating activities from continuing operations. The

80

reconciliation between the Company s reported net loss of \$14.5 million and the \$3.9 million of net cash used in operating activities from continuing operations can be explained primarily by the \$7.8 million loss on disposal of discontinued operations, \$5.1 million of depreciation and amortization expense, the \$2.5 million loss on change in fair value of debt and the increase in deferred service fees of \$4.0 million, offset by \$2.1 million of income from discontinued operations, \$1.9 million of stock-based compensation benefit, the \$2.5 million increase in service fee receivable, the \$1.3 million increase in other receivables and the \$1.0 million gain on change in fair value of equity investments.

During 2017, the net cash used in investing activities from continuing operations as reported on the consolidated statements of cash flows was \$3.6 million. This use of cash was driven primarily by purchases of fixed maturities, equity investments and limited liability investments and net cash used for acquisition of business in excess of proceeds from sales and maturities of fixed maturities, equity investments, other investments and short-term investments, net disposals of property and equipment and the net proceeds from the sale of discontinued operations.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations as reported on the unaudited consolidated statements of cash flows was \$9.6 million. This source of cash was driven primarily by proceeds from sales and maturities of fixed maturities, equity investments, other investments and investee in excess of purchases of fixed maturities, equity investments and limited liability investments; proceeds from disposal of subsidiary; and the net proceeds from sale of discontinued operations.

During 2017, the net cash provided by financing activities from continuing operations as reported on the consolidated statements of cash flows was \$2.2 million. During the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the net cash used in financing activities from continuing operations as reported on the unaudited consolidated statements of cash flows was \$3.0 million. This use of cash is attributed to principal repayments of \$2.2 million on the Mortgage and \$0.8 million on the bank loan.

In summary, as reported on the consolidated statements of cash flows, the Corporation s net decrease in cash and cash equivalents from continuing operations during 2017 was \$11.2 million and the Corporation s net increase in cash and cash equivalents from continuing operations during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was \$2.8 million. The absence of cash flows from discontinued operations, whether positive or negative, is not expected to adversely affect the Corporation s future liquidity and capital resources given that the discontinued operations are comprised of insurance subsidiaries formerly reported as part of the Corporation s Insurance Underwriting segment. Receipt of dividends from the Corporation s insurance subsidiaries has not generally been considered a source of liquidity for the holding company. The insurance subsidiaries require regulatory approval for the return of capital and, in certain circumstances, prior to the payment of dividends. At September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the U.S. insurance subsidiaries of the Corporation were restricted from making any dividend payments to the holding company without regulatory approval pursuant to the domiciliary state insurance regulations.

The Corporation s Extended Warranty subsidiaries fund their obligations primarily through service fee and commission income. The Corporation s Leased Real Estate subsidiary funds its obligations through rental income. The Corporation s insurance subsidiaries fund their obligations primarily through investment income and maturities in the investments portfolios.

The liquidity of the holding company is managed separately from its subsidiaries. Actions available to the holding company to raise liquidity in order to meet its obligations include the sale of passive investments; sale of subsidiaries; issuance of debt or equity securities and certain excess cash flow from the Company s Extended Warranty subsidiaries. During the third quarter of 2018, the Company gave notice to its Trust Preferred trustees of its intention to exercise its voluntary right to defer interest payments for up to 20 quarters, pursuant to the contractual terms of its outstanding

Trust Preferred indentures, which permit interest deferral.

81

Receipt of dividends from the Extended Warranty subsidiaries is limited for the holding company at this time even though excess cash generated by Trinity s operating results is freely available for distribution to the holding company. IWS is somewhat constrained from paying dividends, given the existence of a 10% minority owner of its common equity, and PWSC is constrained from paying dividends while the bank loan incurred to partially finance the acquisition of PWSC remains outstanding.

Receipt of dividends from the Leased Real Estate segment is not generally considered a source of liquidity for the holding company. Because of the Lease Amendment, CMC may be in a position to distribute to the Corporation some of the cash received from the additional rental income. Any material cash flow to the Corporation, however, to help the Corporation meet its holding company obligations remains likely to occur only upon the occurrence of one of the three events described in the next paragraph that would trigger payment of service fees. There can be no assurance as to the timing of the occurrence, or the resulting outcome, from one of these events.

Pursuant to the terms of the management services agreement entered into at the closing of the acquisition of CMC, an affiliate of the seller (the Service Provider) will provide certain services to CMC and its subsidiaries in exchange for service fees. Such services (collectively, the Services) will include (i) causing an affiliate of the Service Provider to guaranty certain obligations of the Property Owner (pursuant to an Indemnity and Guaranty Agreement between such affiliate and the holder of the Mortgage (the Mortgagor)), (ii) providing certain individuals to serve as members of the board of directors and/or certain executive officers of CMC and/or its subsidiaries and (iii) providing asset management services with respect to the Real Property. In exchange for the Services, the Property Owner will pay certain fees to the Service Provider. The payment of such service fees may be triggered by (i) a sale of the Real Property, (ii) a restructuring of the lease to which the Real Property is subject or (iii) a refinancing or restructuring of the Mortgage. The amount of the service fees will range from 40%-80% of the net proceeds generated by the event triggering the payment of the service fees (depending on the nature and timing of the triggering event). The Lease Amendment has not triggered the payment of service fees to the Service Provider.

The holding company s liquidity, defined as the amount of cash in the bank accounts of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. and Kingsway America Inc., was \$0.6 million and \$14.9 million at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. The holding company s liquidity was \$2.5 million at September 30, 2018. These amounts are reflected in the cash and cash equivalents of \$23.6 million, \$20.8 million, \$32.0 million reported at September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively, on the Corporation s consolidated balance sheets. The cash and cash equivalents other than the holding company s liquidity represent restricted and unrestricted cash held by Amigo, Kingsway Re and the Corporation s Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate subsidiaries and are not considered to be available to meet holding company obligations, which primarily consist of interest payments on subordinated debt; holding company operating expenses; transaction related expenses; investments; and any other extraordinary demands on the holding company. Specifically pursuant to the definitive agreement to sell Mendota, Mendakota and MCC (the Acquired Companies) that the Corporation completed on October 18, 2018, the Corporation has deployed the proceeds from the sale to acquire equity investments, limited liability investments, limited liability investment, at fair value and other investments owned by the Acquired Companies at the time of the closing and to fund \$5.0 million into an escrow account to be used to satisfy potential indemnity obligations under the definitive agreement. See Regulatory Capital section below for further discussion.

The holding company s liquidity of \$2.5 million at September 30, 2018 represented approximately six months of regularly recurring operating expenses before any transaction related expenses, any new holding company investments or any other extraordinary demands on the holding company.

During the third quarter of 2018, the Company gave notice to its Trust Preferred trustees of its intention to exercise its voluntary right to defer interest payments for up to 20 quarters, pursuant to the contractual terms of its outstanding

Trust Preferred indentures, which permit interest deferral. As a result of this action, the projected obligations of the holding company for the subsequent twelve-month period have been reduced by approximately

\$6.2 million based upon current LIBOR. The holding company s liquidity of \$2.5 million at September 30, 2018 represents only actual cash on hand and does not include cash that would be made available to the holding company from the sale of investments, particularly investments in publicly traded securities, owned by the holding company.

In addition, the holding company has access to some of the operating cash generated by the Extended Warranty subsidiaries. While these sources do not represent cash of the holding company at September 30, 2018, they do represent future sources of liquidity that make it probable that the holding company will be able to meet its obligations as they become due over the next 12 months.

While the Corporation believes it has sources of liquidity available to allow it to continue to meet its holding company obligations, there can be no assurance that such sources of liquidity will be available when needed.

Regulatory Capital

In the United States, a risk-based capital (RBC) formula is used by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) to identify property and casualty insurance companies that may not be adequately capitalized. In general, insurers reporting surplus as regards policyholders below 200% of the authorized control level, as defined by the NAIC, at December 31 are subject to varying levels of regulatory action, including discontinuation of operations. As of December 31, 2017, surplus as regards policyholders reported by Amigo exceeded the 200% threshold.

During the fourth quarter of 2012, the Corporation began taking steps to place all of Amigo into voluntary run-off. As of December 31, 2012, Amigo s RBC was 157%. In April 2013, Kingsway filed a comprehensive run-off plan with the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation, which outlines plans for Amigo s run-off. Amigo remains in compliance with that plan. As of December 31, 2017, Amigo s RBC was 5,206%.

Kingsway Re, our reinsurance subsidiary domiciled in Barbados, is required by the regulator in Barbados to maintain minimum capital levels. As of December 31, 2017, the capital maintained by Kingsway Reinsurance Corporation was in excess of the regulatory capital requirements in Barbados.

CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS

Table 15 summarizes cash disbursements related to the Corporation s contractual obligations projected by period, including debt maturities, interest payments on outstanding debt, the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses and future minimum payments under operating leases. Interest payments in Table 15 related to the subordinated debt assume LIBOR remains constant throughout the projection period.

Our provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses does not have contractual payment dates. In Table 15 below, we have included a projection of when we expect our unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses to be paid, based on historical payment patterns. The exact timing of the payment of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses cannot be predicted with certainty. We maintain an investments portfolio with varying maturities and a substantial amount in short-term investments to provide adequate cash flows for the projected payments in Table 15. The unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses in Table 8 have not been reduced by amounts recoverable from reinsurers.

TABLE 15 Cash payments related to contractual obligations projected by period

As of December 31, 2017 (in thousands of dollars)

| | 2018 | 2019 | 2020 | 2021 | 2022 | Thereafter | Total |
|--|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|------------|---------|
| Note payable | 2,981 | 3,337 | 3,712 | 4,108 | 4,526 | 157,472 | 176,136 |
| Bank loan | 1,000 | 1,000 | 1,000 | 1,000 | 917 | | 4,917 |
| Subordinated debt | | | | | | 90,500 | 90,500 |
| Interest payments on outstanding debt | 12,760 | 12,581 | 12,388 | 12,180 | 11,955 | 110,956 | 172,820 |
| Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | 922 | 193 | 110 | 66 | 29 | 9 | 1,329 |
| Future minimum lease payments | 1,025 | 726 | 158 | 123 | 124 | 210 | 2,366 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Total | 18,688 | 17,837 | 17,368 | 17,477 | 17,551 | 359,147 | 448,068 |

OFF-BALANCE SHEET ARRANGEMENTS

The Corporation has off-balance sheet arrangements related to a guarantee, which is further described in Note 22, Commitments and Contingencies, to the Quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements.

CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None

QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Market Risk

Market risk is the risk that we will incur losses due to adverse changes in interest or currency exchange rates and equity prices. We have exposure to market risk through our investment activities and our financing activities.

Given our U.S. operations typically invest in U.S. dollar denominated fixed maturity instruments, our primary market risk exposures in the investments portfolio are to changes in interest rates. Periodic changes in interest rate levels generally affect our financial results to the extent that the investments are recorded at market value and reinvestment yields are different than the original yields on maturing instruments. During periods of rising interest rates, the market values of the existing fixed maturities will generally decrease. The reverse is true during periods of declining interest rates.

We manage our exposure to risks associated with interest rate fluctuations through active review of our investment portfolio by our management and Board of Directors, consultation with third-party financial advisors and by managing the maturity profile of our fixed maturity portfolio. Our goal is to maximize the total after-tax return on all of our investments. An important strategy we employ to achieve this goal is to try to hold enough in cash and short-term investments in order to avoid liquidating longer-term investments to pay loss and loss adjustment expenses.

84

Table 16 below summarizes the fair value by contractual maturities of the fixed maturities portfolio, excluding cash and cash equivalents, at December 31, 2017 and 2016.

TABLE 16 Fair value of fixed maturities by contractual maturity date

As of December 31 (in thousands of dollars, except for percentages)

| | | % of | | % of |
|----------------------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| | 2017 | Total | 2016 | Total |
| Due in less than one year | 3,605 | 24.8% | 1,201 | 7.4% |
| Due in one through five years | 9,310 | 64.0% | 9,373 | 57.7% |
| Due after five through ten years | 345 | 2.4% | 706 | 4.3% |
| Due after ten years | 1,281 | 8.8% | 4,963 | 30.6% |
| | | | | |
| Total | 14,541 | 100.0% | 16,243 | 100.0% |

At December 31, 2017, 84.5% of fixed maturities, including treasury bills, government bonds and corporate bonds, had contractual maturities of five years or less. Actual maturities may differ from contractual maturities because certain issuers have the right to call or prepay obligations with or without call or prepayment penalties. The Corporation holds cash and high-grade short-term assets that, along with fixed maturities, management believes are sufficient in amount for the payment of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses and other obligations on a timely basis. In the event additional cash is required to meet obligations to our policyholders and customers, we believe that the high-quality investments in the portfolios provide us with sufficient liquidity.

Table 17 below summarizes the fair value by contractual maturities of the fixed maturities portfolio, excluding cash and cash equivalents, at September 30, 2018.

TABLE 17 Fair value of fixed maturities by contractual maturity date

(in thousands of dollars, except for percentages)

| | September 30, | % of |
|----------------------------------|---------------|--------|
| | 2018 | Total |
| Due in less than one year | 5,117 | 46.2% |
| Due in one through five years | 4,781 | 43.2% |
| Due after five through ten years | 117 | 1.0% |
| Due after ten years | 1,061 | 9.6% |
| | | |
| Total | 11,076 | 100.0% |

At September 30, 2018, 89.4% of fixed maturities, including treasury bills, government bonds and corporate bonds, had contractual maturities of five years or less. Actual maturities may differ from contractual maturities because certain issuers have the right to call or prepay obligations with or without call or prepayment penalties. The Company holds cash and high-grade short-term assets that, along with fixed maturities, management believes are sufficient in

amount for the payment of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses and other obligations on a timely basis. In the event additional cash is required to meet obligations to our policyholders and customers, we believe the high-quality investments in the portfolios provide us with sufficient liquidity.

Based upon the results of interest rate sensitivity analysis, Tables 18 and 19 below shows the interest rate risk of our investments in fixed maturities, measured in terms of fair value (which is equal to the carrying value for all our fixed maturity securities), at September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016.

85

TABLE 18 Sensitivity analysis on fixed maturities

As of December 31 (in thousands of dollars)

| | 100 Basis Point Decrease in Interest No Rates Change | | Inc | Basis Point crease in nterest Rates | |
|---|--|--------|-----------|-------------------------------------|--------|
| As of December 31, 2017 | | | _ | | |
| Estimated fair value | \$ | 14,840 | \$ 14,541 | \$ | 14,242 |
| Estimated increase (decrease) in fair value | \$ | 299 | \$ | \$ | (299) |
| As of December 31, 2016 | | | | | |
| Estimated fair value | \$ | 16,680 | \$ 16,243 | \$ | 15,806 |
| Estimated increase (decrease) in fair value | \$ | 437 | \$ | \$ | (437) |

TABLE 19 Sensitivity analysis on fixed maturities

(in thousands of dollars)

| | 100 Basis Point | | | | Basis Point |
|---|-----------------|---------|----------|-------|-------------|
| | Decrease in | | | Inc | crease in |
| | I | nterest | No | I | nterest |
| | Rates Change | | | Rates | |
| As of September 30, 2018 | | | | | |
| Estimated fair value | \$ | 11,248 | \$11,076 | \$ | 10,904 |
| Estimated increase (decrease) in fair value | \$ | 172 | \$ | \$ | (172) |

We use both fixed and variable rate debt as sources of financing. Because our subordinated debt is LIBOR-based, our primary market risk related to financing activities is to changes in LIBOR. As of September 30, 2018, each one hundred basis point increase in LIBOR would result in an approximately \$0.9 million increase in our annual interest expense.

Equity Risk

Equity risk is the risk we will incur economic losses due to adverse changes in equity prices. Our exposure to changes in equity prices results from our holdings of common stock. We principally manage equity price risk through industry and issuer diversification and asset allocation techniques and by continuously evaluating market conditions.

Credit Risk

Credit risk is defined as the risk of financial loss due to failure of the other party to a financial instrument to discharge an obligation. Credit risk arises from our positions in short-term investments, corporate debt instruments and government bonds. The Investment Committee of the Board of Directors is responsible for the oversight of key investment policies and limits. These policies and limits are subject to annual review and approval by the Investment

Committee. The Investment Committee is also responsible for ensuring these policies are implemented and procedures are in place to manage and control credit risk.

Tables 20 and 21 below summarize the composition of the fair values of fixed maturities, excluding cash and cash equivalents, at September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, by rating as assigned by Standard and Poor s (S&P) or Moody s Investors Service (Moody s). Fixed maturities consist of predominantly high-qualities in corporate and government bonds with 100.0% of those investments rated A or better at September 30, 2018. Not Rated in Table 20 below includes \$3.0 million of 8% preferred stock of 1347 Property Insurance Holdings, Inc., redeemable on February 24, 2020. During the first quarter of 2018, the preferred stock was redeemed at its par value of \$3.0 million.

TABLE 20 Credit ratings of fixed maturities

As of December 31 (ratings as a percentage of total fixed maturities)

| Rating (S&P/Moody s) | 2017 | 2016 |
|---------------------------------|--------|--------|
| AAA/Aaa | 59.6% | 64.2% |
| AA/Aa | 8.8 | 9.3 |
| A/A | 10.9 | 7.5 |
| Percentage rated A/A2 or better | 79.3% | 81% |
| Not rated | 20.7 | 19 |
| Total | 100.0% | 100.0% |

TABLE 21 Credit ratings of fixed maturities

(ratings as a percentage of total fixed maturities)

| | September 30, |
|---------------------------------|---------------|
| Rating (S&P/Moody s) | 2018 |
| AAA/Aaa | 74.1% |
| AA/Aa | 12.8 |
| A/A | 13.1 |
| Percentage rated A/A2 or better | 100.0% |
| Not rated | |
| Total | 100.0% |

87

COMMUNICATIONS WITH THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

It is the Corporation s policy to forward to the directors any correspondence it receives that is addressed to them. Shareholders, or other interested parties, who wish to communicate with the directors may do so by sending their correspondence addressed to the director or directors as follows: Kingsway Financial Services Inc., Attention: Investor Relations, 45 St. Clair Avenue West, Suite 400, Toronto, Ontario M4V 1K9 Canada.

Our directors attendance at annual meetings can provide shareholders with an opportunity to communicate with directors about issues affecting the Corporation. Our Statement of Corporate Governance Practices encourages our directors to attend the annual meeting of shareholders. All of our directors attended our 2017 annual meeting.

LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters relating to the Domestication under United States law will be passed upon by McDermott Will & Emery LLP. Certain legal matters relating to the Domestication under Canadian law will be passed upon by Norton Rose Fulbright Canada LLP.

EXPERTS

The financial statements and management s assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting (which is included in Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting) have been audited by BDO USA, LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their reports appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such reports and upon the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

88

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the Registration Statement) under the Securities Act with respect to the Domestication. This Circular, which constitutes part of the Registration Statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the Registration Statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. For further information about us and the Domestication, we refer you to the Registration Statement and the exhibits and schedules filed as a part of the Registration Statement. Statements contained in this Circular as to the contents of any contract or other document referred to are not necessarily complete. If a contract or document has been filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement, we refer you to the copy of the contract or document that has been filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement, each statement about such contract or document being qualified in all respects by such reference.

A copy of the Registration Statement, including the exhibits and schedules thereto, may be read and copied at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Information on the operation of the Public Reference Room may be obtained by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. In addition, the SEC maintains an Internet website that contains reports, proxy statements and other information about issuers, like us, that file electronically with the SEC. The address of that site is www.sec.gov.

89

Index to the Consolidated Financial Statements of

Kingsway Financial Services Inc.

Audited Consolidated Financial Statements:

| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | F-2 |
|---|-----|
| Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 31, 2017 and 2016 | F-3 |
| Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Years Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 | F-4 |
| Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive (Loss) Income for the Years Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 | F-5 |
| Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity for the Years Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 | F-6 |
| Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 | F-7 |
| Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements | F-8 |
| Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements: | |
| Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2018 (unaudited) and December 31, 2017 | X-1 |
| Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 (unaudited) | X-2 |
| Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 | |
| (unaudited) | X-3 |
| Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 (unaudited) | X-5 |
| Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) | X-6 |

F-1

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Board of Directors and Shareholders

Kingsway Financial Services Inc.

Itasca, Illinois

Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive (loss) income, shareholders—equity, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the consolidated financial statements). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company and subsidiaries at December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the years then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the Company s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017, based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework (2013)* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) and our report dated March 16, 2018 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

Basis for Opinion

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company s consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws, and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB and in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

\s\ BDO USA, LLP

We have served as the Company s auditor since 2010.

Grand Rapids Michigan

March 16, 2018, except for Note 5 and Note 25, as to which the date is November 7, 2018.

BDO USA, LLP, a Delaware limited liability partnership, is the U.S. member of BDO International Limited, a UK company limited by guarantee, and forms part of the international BDO network of independent member firms.

BDO is the brand name for the BDO network and for each of the BDO Member Firms.

F-2

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except share data)

| | December 31, 2017 | Decem | ber 31, 2016 |
|---|--------------------------|-------|--------------|
| Assets | , , , | | , , , |
| Investments: | | | |
| Fixed maturities, at fair value (amortized cost of \$14,707 and | | | |
| \$16,353, respectively) | \$ 14,541 | \$ | 16,243 |
| Equity investments, at fair value (cost of \$4,854 and \$7,889, | , | | ŕ |
| respectively) | 4,476 | | 8,256 |
| Limited liability investments | 4,922 | | 1,199 |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | 5,771 | | 6,112 |
| Other investments, at cost which approximates fair value | 2,321 | | 4,593 |
| Short-term investments, at cost which approximates fair value | 151 | | 401 |
| | 22.102 | | 26.004 |
| Total investments | 32,182 | | 36,804 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 20,774 | | 31,951 |
| Investment in investee | 5,230 | | 3,116 |
| Accrued investment income | 331 | | 470 |
| Service fee receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of | 4.006 | | 4.000 |
| \$318 and \$274, respectively | 4,286 | | 1,320 |
| Other receivables, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of zero | C #2 C | | 2 200 |
| and \$806, respectively | 6,536 | | 3,299 |
| Deferred acquisition costs, net | 6,325 | | 5,827 |
| Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of | 100.000 | | 116010 |
| \$11,683 and \$8,803, respectively | 108,008 | | 116,818 |
| Goodwill | 80,112 | | 71,061 |
| Intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization of \$8,333 and | 00.062 | | 01.014 |
| \$7,181, respectively | 80,062 | | 81,214 |
| Other assets | 4,302 | | 4,680 |
| Assets held for sale | 136,452 | | 144,461 |
| Total Assets | \$ 484,600 | \$ | 501,021 |
| 1.1992 101 111 F 4 | | | |
| Liabilities and Shareholders Equity | | | |
| Liabilities: | ¢ 1.220 | ф | 2 202 |
| Property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | \$ 1,329 | \$ | 2,202 |
| Note payable | 186,469 | | 190,074 |
| Bank loan | 4,917 | | 42.610 |
| Subordinated debt, at fair value | 52,105 | | 43,619 |
| Net deferred income tax liabilities | 28,745 | | 46,067 |
| Deferred service fees | 42,257 | | 38,424 |
| Income taxes payable | 2,644 | | 2,051 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | 10,924 | | 12,652 |
| Liabilities held for sale | 105,900 | | 102,670 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Total Liabilities | 435,290 | 437,759 |
|---|---------------|---------------|
| Class A preferred stock, no par value; unlimited number authorized; 222,876 and 262,876 issued and outstanding at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively; redemption amount of \$5,572 | 5,461 | 6,427 |
| Shareholders Equity: | | ĺ |
| Common stock, no par value; unlimited number authorized; 21,708,190 and 21,458,190 issued and outstanding at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively | | |
| Additional paid-in capital | 356,021 | 353,882 |
| Accumulated deficit | (313,487) | (297,668) |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss | (3,852) | (208) |
| • | | , |
| Shareholders equity attributable to common shareholders | 38,682 | 56,006 |
| Noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiaries | 5,167 | 829 |
| Total Shareholders Equity | 43,849 | 56,835 |
| Total Liabilities, Class A preferred stock and Shareholders Equity | \$ 484,600 | \$ 501,021 |

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(in thousands, except per share data)

| | Years ended D 2017 | December 31, 2016 |
|---|-----------------------|-------------------|
| Revenues: | | |
| Service fee and commission income | \$ 30,807 | \$ 23,487 |
| Rental income | 13,384 | 5,436 |
| Net investment income | 968 | 2,862 |
| Net realized gains | 306 | 66 |
| Other-than-temporary impairment loss | | (17) |
| Other income | 1,381 | 663 |
| Total revenues | 46,846 | 32,497 |
| Operating expenses: | | |
| Claims authorized on vehicle service agreements | 5,327 | 5,285 |
| Loss and loss adjustment expenses | 404 | (1,643) |
| Commissions | 3,086 | 3,061 |
| Cost of services sold | 6,535 | 4,193 |
| General and administrative expenses | 27,038 | 20,739 |
| Leased real estate segment interest expense | 6,264 | 2,899 |
| Total operating expenses | 48,654 | 34,534 |
| Operating loss | (1,808) | (2,037) |
| Other expenses (revenues), net: | | |
| Interest expense not allocated to segments | 4,977 | 4,496 |
| Amortization of intangible assets | 1,152 | 1,242 |
| Contingent consideration benefit | (212) | (657) |
| Loss on change in fair value of debt | 8,487 | 3,721 |
| Gain on deconsolidation of subsidiary | | (5,643) |
| Equity in net (income) loss of investees | (2,115) | 1,017 |
| Total other expenses, net | 12,289 | 4,176 |
| Loss from continuing operations before income tax benefit | (14,097) | (6,213) |
| Income tax benefit | (16,694) | (9,720) |
| Income from continuing operations | 2,597 | 3,507 |
| Loss on liquidation of subsidiary, net of taxes | (494) | |
| Loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes | (14,252) | (4,240) |
| Gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | 1,017 | 1,255 |

| Net (loss) income | (11,132) | 522 |
|--|----------------|--------------|
| Less: net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated | | |
| subsidiaries | 4,337 | (281) |
| Less: dividends on preferred stock, net of tax | 350 | 565 |
| Net (loss) income attributable to common shareholders | \$ (15,819) | \$ 238 |
| | | |
| (Loss) earnings per share continuing operations: | (0.40) | 0.45 |
| Basic: | \$ (0.10) | \$ 0.16 |
| Diluted: | \$ (0.10) | \$ 0.15 |
| Loss per share discontinued operations: | | |
| Basic: | \$ (0.64) | \$ (0.15) |
| Diluted: | \$ (0.64) | \$ (0.14) |
| (Loss) earnings per share net (loss) income attributable to common shareholders: | | |
| Basic: | \$ (0.73) | \$ 0.01 |
| Diluted: | \$ (0.73) | \$ 0.01 |
| Weighted average shares outstanding (in 000s): | | |
| Basic: | 21,547 | 20,003 |
| Diluted: | 21,547 | 21,019 |

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive (Loss) Income

(in thousands)

| | Years ended December 3 2017 2016 | | | , |
|---|-------------------------------------|----------|----|-------|
| Net (loss) income | \$ | (11,132) | \$ | 522 |
| Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of taxes ⁽¹⁾ : | | | | |
| Unrealized gains (losses) on fixed maturities and equity investments: | | | | |
| Unrealized (losses) gains arising during the period | | (5,213) | | 2,764 |
| Reclassification adjustment for amounts included in net (loss) income | | 1,076 | | (494) |
| Recognition of currency translation loss on liquidation of subsidiary | | 494 | | |
| Other comprehensive (loss) income | | (3,643) | | 2,270 |
| | | | | |
| Comprehensive (loss) income | \$ | (14,775) | \$ | 2,792 |
| Less: comprehensive income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests in | | | | |
| consolidated subsidiaries | | 4,338 | | (289) |
| | | | | |
| Comprehensive (loss) income attributable to common shareholders | \$ | (19,113) | \$ | 3,081 |

(1) Net of income tax benefit of \$0 and \$0 in 2017 and 2016, respectively

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

F-5

Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity

(in thousands, except share data)

| | Common Sto Shares A | Additiona Paid-in ock Capital Amount | al Accumulate C | omprehensi | Attributable to | oncontrollir Interests in Consolidated | Total \$hareholders |
|---------------------------------------|---|---|---------------------------|------------|-----------------|--|------------------------|
| Balance, January 1, 2016 | 19,709,706 | \$ \$341,64 | 6 \$ (297,209) | \$ (2,486) | \$ 41,951 | \$ 1,752 | \$ 43,703 |
| Deconsolidation of 1347 Investors LLC | | | (572) | | (572) | (933) | (1,505) |
| Net income (loss) | | | 803 | | 803 | (281) | 522 |
| Other comprehensive income (loss) | | | | 2,278 | 2,278 | (8) | 2,270 |
| Common stock | | | | 2,270 | 2,270 | (0) | 2,270 |
| issued, net | 1,775,384 | 11,22 | 1 | | 11,221 | | 11,221 |
| Repurchases of | -,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | , | | | , | | , |
| common stock for cancellation | (26,900) | | (125) | | (125) | | (125) |
| Consolidation of | (20,900) | | (123) | | (123) | | (123) |
| CMC Industries, | | | | | | | |
| Inc. | | | | | | 299 | 299 |
| Preferred stock | | | | | | | |
| dividends, net of | | | | | | | |
| tax | | | (565) | | (565) | | (565) |
| Stock-based | | 1.01. | ~ | | 1.015 | | 1.015 |
| compensation | | 1,01: | 5 | | 1,015 | | 1,015 |
| Balance, | | | | | | | |
| December 31, 2016 | 21,458,190 | \$ \$353,882 | 2 \$ (297,668) | \$ (208) | \$ 56,006 | \$ 829 | \$ 56,835 |
| Common stock | ,, | , , , , , , , , , | , (= 1, 1 = 1, | , () | , , , , , , , | , | , , , , , , |
| issuance expenses | | (4' | 7) | | (47) | | (47) |
| Conversion of | | | | | | | |
| Class A preferred | | | | | | | |
| stock to common | 250.000 | 4.00 | • | | 4 000 | | 4 000 |
| stock | 250,000 | 1,00 | | | 1,000 | 4 227 | 1,000 |
| Net (loss) income Preferred stock | | | (15,469) | | (15,469) | 4,337 | (11,132) |
| dividends, net of | | | | | | | |
| tax | | | (350) | | (350) | | (350) |
| Other | | | (220) | | (220) | | (223) |
| comprehensive loss | | | | (3,644) | (3,644) | 1 | (3,643) |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Stock-based compensation | | | 1,186 | | | | | 1,186 | | | | 1,186 |
|--------------------------|------------|---|------------|--------------|---|---------|---|--------|---|-------|----|--------|
| Balance, | 21 709 100 | ¢ | ¢ 256 021 | ¢ (212 497) | ¢ | (2.952) | ¢ | 20 602 | ¢ | 5 167 | ¢ | 12 940 |
| December 31, 2017 | 21,708,190 | Э | \$ 356,021 | \$ (313,487) | Ф | (3,832) | Э | 38,082 | Ф | 3,107 | \$ | 43,849 |

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(in thousands)

| | Years ended D 2017 | ecember 31, 2016 |
|--|-----------------------|---------------------|
| Cash provided by (used in): | | |
| Operating activities: | | |
| Net (loss) income | \$ (11,132) | \$ 522 |
| Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash used in operating activities: | | |
| Loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes | 14,252 | 4,240 |
| Gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | (1,017) | (1,255) |
| Equity in net (income) loss of investees | (2,115) | 1,017 |
| Equity in net income of limited liability investments | (685) | (392) |
| Loss (gain) on change in fair value of investments | 632 | (1,650) |
| Depreciation and amortization expense | 5,457 | 2,630 |
| Contingent consideration benefit | (212) | (657) |
| Stock-based compensation expense, net of forfeitures | 1,186 | 1,015 |
| Net realized gains | (306) | (66) |
| Loss on change in fair value of debt | 8,487 | 3,721 |
| Deferred income taxes | (17,322) | (9,807) |
| Other-than-temporary impairment loss | | 17 |
| Amortization of fixed maturities premiums and discounts | 95 | 12 |
| Amortization of note payable premium | (960) | (447) |
| Gain on deconsolidation of subsidiary | | (5,643) |
| Loss on liquidation of subsidiary | 494 | |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities: | | |
| Service fee receivable, net, adjusted for PWSC assets acquired | (1,544) | (409) |
| Other receivables, net, adjusted for PWSC assets acquired | (3,187) | 806 |
| Deferred acquisition costs, net | (498) | (380) |
| Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | (873) | (3,446) |
| Deferred service fees, adjusted for PWSC liabilities acquired | 1,754 | 1,480 |
| Other, net, adjusted for PWSC assets acquired and liabilities assumed | (2,331) | (1,006) |
| 1 | | , , |
| Cash used in operating activities continuing operations | (9,825) | (9,698) |
| Cash used in operating activities discontinued operations | (9,152) | (5,891) |
| | | , , |
| Net cash used in operating activities | (18,977) | (15,589) |
| | | |
| Investing activities: | | |
| Proceeds from sales and maturities of fixed maturities | 1,756 | 3,084 |
| Proceeds from sales of equity investments | 3,754 | 1,390 |
| Purchases of fixed maturities | (192) | (16,184) |
| Purchases of equity investments | (338) | |
| Net acquisitions of limited liability investments | (8,910) | (732) |
| Net proceeds from (purchases of) other investments | 2,272 | (1,148) |
| | | • |

| Net proceeds from (purchases of) short-term investments | 250 | (264) |
|--|-----------|-----------|
| Net proceeds from sale of discontinued operations | 1,017 | 1,255 |
| Acquisition of business, net of cash acquired | (7,929) | (494) |
| Net disposals (purchases) of property and equipment and intangible assets, adjusted | | ` , |
| for PWSC assets acquired | 4,743 | (610) |
| TOT I WAS COUNTY AND ADDRESS OF THE PROPERTY O | .,,, | (010) |
| Cash used in investing activities continuing operations | (3,577) | (13,703) |
| Cash provided by investing activities discontinued operations | 28,140 | 4,934 |
| Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities | 24,563 | (8,769) |
| Financing activities: | | |
| Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net | (47) | 10,477 |
| Repurchase of common stock for cancellation | | (125) |
| Proceeds from bank loan, net of principal payments | 4,917 | |
| Principal payments on note payable assumed in CMC acquisition | (2,645) | (1,220) |
| | | |
| Cash provided by financing activities continuing operations | 2,225 | 9,132 |
| Cash provided by financing activities discontinued operations | , | ĺ |
| - man per vente of | | |
| Net cash provided by financing activities | 2,225 | 9,132 |
| Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents from continuing operations | (11,177) | (14,269) |
| The decrease in cash and cash equivalents from continuing operations | (11,177) | (14,20)) |
| Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period | 36,475 | 51,701 |
| Less: cash and cash equivalents of discontinued operations at beginning of period | 4,524 | 5,481 |
| less. cash and cash equivalents of discontinued operations at beginning of period | 4,324 | 3,401 |
| Cash and cash equivalents of continuing operations at beginning of period | 31,951 | 46,220 |
| Cash and cash equivalents of continuing operations at end of period | \$ 20,774 | \$ 31,951 |
| Cash and cash equivalents of continuing operations at end of period | \$ 20,774 | \$ 31,931 |
| Supplemental disclosures of cash flows information: | | |
| Cash paid during the year for: | | |
| Interest | \$ 12,134 | \$ 7,298 |
| Income taxes | \$ 37 | \$ 10 |
| Non-cash investing and financing activities: | Ψ | Ψ 10 |
| Conversion of Class A preferred stock to common stock | \$ 1,000 | \$ |
| Issuance of common stock in connection with acquisition of Argo | \$ 1,000 | \$ 744 |
| Accrued dividends on Class A preferred stock issued | \$ 350 | \$ 565 |
| * | · | φ 505 |
| See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Stateme | mis. | |

F-7

NOTE 1 BUSINESS

Kingsway Financial Services Inc. (the Company or Kingsway) was incorporated under the Business Corporations Act (Ontario) on September 19, 1989. Kingsway is a Canadian holding company with operating subsidiaries located in the United States. The Corporation owns or controls subsidiaries primarily in the extended warranty, asset management and real estate industries.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Principles of consolidation:

The accompanying information in the 2017 Annual Report has been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP).

Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to current year presentation. Such reclassifications had no impact on previously reported net (loss) income or total shareholders equity.

Subsidiaries

The Corporation s consolidated financial statements include the assets, liabilities, shareholders—equity, revenues, expenses and cash flows of the holding company and its subsidiaries and have been prepared on the basis of U.S. GAAP. A subsidiary is an entity which is controlled, directly or indirectly, through ownership of more than 50% of the outstanding voting rights, or where the Corporation has the power to govern the financial and operating policies so as to obtain benefits from its activities. Assessment of control is based on the substance of the relationship between the Corporation and the entity and includes consideration of both existing voting rights and, if applicable, potential voting rights that are currently exercisable and convertible. The operating results of subsidiaries that have been disposed of are included up to the date control ceased and any difference between the fair value of the consideration received and the carrying value of the subsidiary are recognized in the consolidated statements of operations. All intercompany balances and transactions are eliminated in full.

The consolidated financial statements are prepared as of December 31, 2017 based on individual company financial statements at the same date. Accounting policies of subsidiaries have been aligned where necessary to ensure consistency with those of Kingsway. The consolidated financial statements include the following subsidiaries, all of which are owned, directly or indirectly: 1347 Advisors LLC; 1347 Capital LLC; Advantage Auto, Inc.; Appco Finance Corporation; American Country Underwriting Agency Inc.; Argo Management Group, LLC (Argo); ARM Holdings, Inc.; CMC Industries, Inc. (CMC); Congress General Agency, Inc.; Insurance Management Services Inc.; Itasca Capital Corp.; Itasca Investors LLC; Itasca Real Estate Investors, LLC; IWS Acquisition Corporation (IWS); KFS Capital LLC; Kingsway America II Inc.; Kingsway America Inc.; Kingsway America Agency Inc.; Kingsway Amigo Insurance Company (Amigo); Kingsway General Insurance Company; Kingsway LGIC Holdings, LLC; Kingsway Reinsurance Corporation (Kingsway Re); Mattoni Insurance Brokerage, Inc.; Mendakota Casualty Company (MCC); Mendakota Insurance Company (Mendakota); Mendota Insurance Agency, Inc.; Professional Warranty Service Corporation (PWSC); Professional Warranty Services LLC; and Trinity Warranty Solutions LLC (Trinity).

Noncontrolling interests

The Corporation has noncontrolling interests attributable to its subsidiaries, CMC and IWS. The Corporation previously had a noncontrolling interest attributable to 1347 Investors LLC (1347 Investors) prior to the deconsolidation of 1347 Investors in July 2016. Refer to Note 5, Deconsolidation, Discontinued Operations and Liquidation, for information regarding the deconsolidation of 1347 Investors. A noncontrolling interest arises where the Corporation owns less than 100% of the voting rights and economic interests in a subsidiary and is initially recognized at the proportionate share of the identifiable net assets of the subsidiary at the acquisition

F-8

date and is subsequently adjusted for the noncontrolling interest s share of the acquiree s net income (losses) and changes in capital. The effects of transactions with noncontrolling interests are recorded in shareholders equity where there is no change of control.

(b) Use of estimates:

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and classification of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses, and the related disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from these estimates. Estimates and their underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Changes in estimates are recorded in the accounting period in which they are determined. The critical accounting estimates and assumptions in the accompanying consolidated financial statements include the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses; valuation of fixed maturities and equity investments; impairment assessment of investments; valuation of limited liability investment, at fair value; valuation of deferred income taxes; valuation and impairment assessment of intangible assets; goodwill recoverability; deferred acquisition costs; fair value assumptions for performance shares; and fair value assumptions for subordinated debt obligations.

(c) Foreign currency translation:

The consolidated financial statements have been presented in U.S. dollars because the Corporation s principal investments and cash flows are denominated in U.S. dollars. The Corporation s functional currency is the U.S. dollar since the substantial majority of its operations is conducted in the United States. Assets and liabilities of subsidiaries with non-U.S. dollar functional currencies are translated to U.S. dollars at period-end exchange rates, while revenue and expenses are translated at average monthly rates and shareholders—equity is translated at the rates in effect at dates of capital transactions. The net unrealized gains or losses which result from the translation of non-U.S. subsidiaries financial statements are recognized in accumulated other comprehensive loss. Such currency translation gains or losses are recognized in the consolidated statements of operations upon the sale of a foreign subsidiary. Transactions settled in foreign currencies are translated to functional currencies at the exchange rate prevailing at the transaction dates. The unrealized foreign currency translation gains and losses arising from available-for-sale financial assets are recognized in other comprehensive (loss) income until realized, at which date they are reclassified to the consolidated statements of operations. Unrealized foreign currency translation gains and losses on certain interest bearing debt obligations carried at fair value are included in the consolidated statements of operations.

Foreign currency translation adjustments are included in shareholders—equity under the caption accumulated other comprehensive loss. Foreign currency gains and losses resulting from transactions which are denominated in currencies other than the entity—s functional currency are reflected in foreign exchange losses, net in the consolidated statements of operations.

(d) Business combinations:

The acquisition method of accounting is used to account for acquisitions of subsidiaries or other businesses. The results of acquired subsidiaries or other businesses are included in the consolidated statements of operations from the date of acquisition. The cost of an acquisition is measured as the fair value of the assets received, equity instruments issued and liabilities incurred or assumed at the date of exchange. Identifiable assets acquired and liabilities and

contingent liabilities assumed in a business combination are measured initially at their fair values at the acquisition date, irrespective of the extent of any noncontrolling interest. The excess of the cost of an acquisition over the fair value of the Corporation s share of the identifiable net assets acquired is recorded as goodwill. If the cost of acquisition is less than the fair value of the net assets of the subsidiary acquired, the difference is recognized in the consolidated statements of operations. Noncontrolling interests in the net assets of consolidated entities are reported separately in shareholders equity.

F-9

(e) Investments:

Investments in fixed maturities and equity investments in common stocks are classified as available-for-sale and reported at fair value. Unrealized gains and losses are included in accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of tax, until sold or until an other-than-temporary impairment is recognized, at which point cumulative unrealized gains or losses are transferred to the consolidated statements of operations.

Limited liability investments include investments in limited liability companies and limited partnerships in which the Corporation s interests are not deemed minor and, therefore, are accounted for under the equity method of accounting.

Limited liability investment, at fair value represents the Corporation s investment in 1347 Investors. The Corporation has made an irrevocable election to account for this investment at fair value with changes in fair value reported in the consolidated statements of operations.

Other investments include mortgage and collateral loans and are reported at their unpaid principal balance.

Short-term investments, which consist of investments with original maturities between three months and one year, are reported at cost which approximates fair value.

Realized gains and losses on sales, determined on a first-in first-out basis, are included in net realized gains.

Dividends and interest income are included in net investment income. Investment income is recorded as it accrues. Income from limited liability investments is recognized based on the Corporation s share of the earnings of the limited liability entities and is included in net investment income. Income from limited liability investment, at fair value is included in net investment income.

The Corporation accounts for all financial instruments using trade date accounting.

The Corporation conducts a quarterly review to identify and evaluate investments that show objective indications of possible impairment. Impairment is charged to the consolidated statements of operations if the fair value of an instrument falls below its cost/amortized cost and the decline is considered other-than-temporary. Factors considered in determining whether a loss is other-than-temporary include the length of time and extent to which fair value has been below cost; the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer; and the Corporation s ability and intent to hold investments for a period of time sufficient to allow for any anticipated recovery.

(f) Derivative financial instruments:

Derivative financial instruments include investments in warrants and performance shares issued to the Corporation under various performance share grant agreements. Refer to Note 6, Investments, for further details regarding the performance shares. Warrants are classified as equity investments in the consolidated balance sheets.

The Corporation measures derivative financial instruments at fair value. The fair value of derivative financial instruments is required to be revalued each reporting period, with corresponding changes in fair value recorded in the consolidated statements of operations, or, in the case of derivative financial instruments that are publicly traded, in other accumulated other comprehensive loss. Realized gains or losses are recognized upon settlement of the contracts.

(g) Cash and cash equivalents:

Cash and cash equivalents include cash and investments with original maturities of three months or less that are readily convertible into cash.

F-10

(h) Investment in investee:

At December 31, 2017 and 2016, investment in investee includes the Corporation s investment in the common stock of Itasca Capital Ltd. (ICL). This investment is accounted for under the equity method of accounting and reported as investment in investee in the consolidated balance sheets. Investment in investee is comprised of an investment in an entity where the Corporation has the ability to exercise significant influence but not control. Significant influence is presumed to exist when the Corporation owns, directly or indirectly, between 20% and 50% of the outstanding voting rights of the investee. Assessment of significant influence is based on the substance of the relationship between the Corporation and the investee and includes consideration of both existing voting rights and, if applicable, potential voting rights that are currently exercisable and convertible. This investment is reported as investment in investee in the consolidated balance sheets, with the Corporation s share of income (loss) and other comprehensive income (loss) of the investee reported in the corresponding line in the consolidated statements of operations and consolidated statements of comprehensive (loss) income, respectively. Under the equity method of accounting, an investment in investee is initially recognized at cost and adjusted thereafter for the post-acquisition change in the Corporation s share of net assets of the investee.

At each reporting date, and more frequently when conditions warrant, management assesses its investment in investee for potential impairment. If management s assessment indicates that there is objective evidence of impairment, the investee is written down to its recoverable amount, which is determined as the higher of its fair value less costs to sell and its value in use. Write-downs to reflect other-than-temporary impairments in value are included in other-than-temporary impairment loss in the consolidated statements of operations.

The most recently available financial statements of the investee are used in applying the equity method. The difference between the end of the reporting period of the investee and that of the Corporation is no more than three months. Adjustments are made for the effects of significant transactions or events that occur between the date of the investee s financial statements and the date of the Corporation s consolidated financial statements.

(i) Service fee receivable:

Service fee receivable includes balances due and uncollected from customers. Service fee receivable is reported net of an estimated allowance for doubtful accounts.

(j) Reinsurance:

Reinsurance losses and loss adjustment expenses are accounted for on a basis consistent with those used in accounting for the original policies issued and the terms of the reinsurance contracts. Losses ceded to other companies have been reported as a reduction of incurred loss and loss adjustment expenses. Commissions paid to the Corporation by reinsurers on business ceded have been accounted for as a reduction of the related policy acquisition costs. Reinsurance recoverable is recorded for that portion of paid and unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses that are ceded to other companies.

(k) Deferred acquisition costs, net:

The Corporation defers commissions and agency expenses that are directly related to successful efforts to acquire new or existing vehicle service agreements to the extent they are considered recoverable. Costs deferred on vehicle service agreements are amortized as the related revenues are earned. Changes in estimates, if any, are recorded in the

accounting period in which they are determined. Anticipated investment income is included in determining the realizable value of the deferred acquisition costs.

(l) Property and equipment:

Property and equipment are reported in the consolidated financial statements at cost. Depreciation of property and equipment has been provided using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of such assets.

F-11

Repairs and maintenance are recognized in operations during the period incurred. Land is not depreciated. The Corporation estimates useful life to be thirty to forty years for buildings; five to fifty years for site improvements; three to ten years for leasehold improvements; three to ten years for furniture and equipment; and three to five years for computer hardware.

(m) Goodwill and intangible assets:

When the Corporation acquires a subsidiary or other business where it exerts significant influence, the fair value of the net tangible and intangible assets acquired is determined and compared to the amount paid for the subsidiary or business acquired. Any excess of the amount paid over the fair value of those net assets is considered to be goodwill.

Goodwill is tested for impairment annually as of December 31, or more frequently if events or circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable, to ensure that its fair value is greater than or equal to the carrying value. Any excess of carrying value over fair value is charged to the consolidated statements of operations in the period in which the impairment is determined.

The Corporation has the option to assess goodwill for impairment by first performing a qualitative assessment to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. If facts and circumstances indicate that it is more likely than not that the goodwill is impaired, a fair value-based impairment test would be required. The goodwill impairment test is a two-step process that requires management to make judgments in determining what assumptions to use in the calculation. In the first step, the fair value of the reporting unit is compared to its book value including goodwill. If the fair value of the reporting unit is in excess of its book value, the related goodwill is not impaired and no further analysis is necessary. If the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its book value, there is an indication of potential impairment and a second step is performed. When required, the second step of testing involves calculating the implied fair value of goodwill for the reporting unit. The implied fair value of goodwill is determined in the same manner as goodwill recognized in a business combination, which is the excess of the fair value of the reporting unit determined in step one over the fair value of its net assets and identifiable intangible assets as if the reporting unit had been acquired. If the carrying value of the reporting unit s goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of that goodwill, an impairment loss is recognized in an amount equal to that excess. For reporting units with a negative book value, qualitative factors are evaluated to determine whether it is necessary to perform the second step of the goodwill impairment test.

When the Corporation acquires a subsidiary or other business where it exerts significant influence or acquires certain assets, intangible assets may be acquired, which are recorded at their fair value at the time of the acquisition. An intangible asset with a definite useful life is amortized in the consolidated statements of operations over its estimated useful life. The Corporation writes down the value of an intangible asset with a definite useful life when the undiscounted cash flows are not expected to allow for full recovery of the carrying value.

Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are not subject to amortization and are tested for impairment annually as of December 31, or more frequently if events or circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable, to ensure that fair values are greater than or equal to carrying values. Any excess of carrying value over fair value is charged to the consolidated statements of operations in the period in which the impairment is determined.

(n) Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses:

Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses represent the estimated liabilities for reported loss events, incurred but not yet reported loss events and the related estimated loss adjustment expenses, including investigation. Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses are determined using case-basis evaluations and statistical analyses, including

F-12

industry loss data, and represent estimates of the ultimate cost of all claims incurred through the balance sheet date. Although considerable variability is inherent in such estimates, management believes that the liability for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses is adequate. The estimates are continually reviewed and adjusted as necessary, and such adjustments are included in current operations and accounted for as changes in estimates.

(o) Debt:

The Corporation s note payable is reported at amortized cost. The note payable includes a premium that is being amortized through the maturity date of the note payable using the effective interest rate method.

The Corporation s bank loan is reported at its unpaid principal balance.

The Corporation s subordinated debt is measured and reported at fair value. The fair value of the subordinated debt is calculated using a model based on significant market observable inputs and inputs developed by a third party. These inputs include credit spread assumptions developed by a third party and market observable swap rates. Changes in fair value are reported in the consolidated statements of operations as loss (gain) on change in fair value of debt.

(p) Contingent consideration:

The consideration for certain of the Corporation s acquisitions included future payments to the former owners that were contingent upon the achievement of certain targets over future reporting periods. Liabilities for contingent consideration are measured and reported at fair value at the date of acquisition and are included in accrued expenses and other liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets. Changes in the fair value of contingent consideration liabilities can result from changes to one or multiple inputs, including adjustments to the discount rates or changes in the assumed achievement or timing of any targets. These fair value measurements are based on significant inputs not observable in the market. Changes in assumptions could have an impact on the payout of contingent consideration liabilities. Changes in fair value are reported in the consolidated statements of operations as contingent consideration benefit.

(q) Income taxes:

The Corporation and its non-U.S. subsidiaries file separate foreign income tax returns. Kingsway America II Inc. and its eligible U.S. subsidiaries file a U.S. consolidated federal income tax return (KAI Tax Group). The method of allocating federal income taxes among the companies in the KAI Tax Group is subject to written agreement, approved by each company s Board of Directors. The allocation is made primarily on a separate return basis, with current credit for any net operating losses or other items utilized in the consolidated federal income tax return. The Corporation s U.S. subsidiaries not included in the KAI Tax Group file separate federal income tax returns.

The Corporation follows the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes, whereby deferred income tax assets and liabilities are recognized for (i) the differences between the financial statement carrying amount of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and (ii) loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the date of enactment. Future tax benefits are recognized to the extent that realization of such benefits is more likely than not and a valuation allowance is

established for any portion of a deferred tax asset that management believes will not be realized. Current federal income taxes are charged or credited to operations based upon amounts estimated to be payable or recoverable as a result of taxable operations for the current year. The Corporation accounts for uncertain tax positions in accordance with the income tax accounting guidance. The Corporation recognizes interest and penalties, if any, related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax (benefit) expense.

F-13

(r) Leases:

Rental income from operating leases is recognized on a straight-line basis, based on contractual lease terms with fixed and determinable increases over the non-cancellable term of the related lease when collectability is reasonably assured. Rental income recognized in excess of amounts contractually due and collected pursuant to the underlying lease is recorded in other receivables in the consolidated balance sheets. Rental expense for operating leases is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term, net of any applicable lease incentive amortization. Below market lease liabilities recorded in connection with the acquisition method of accounting are amortized on a straight-line basis over the remaining term of the lease, as determined at the acquisition date, and are included in accrued expenses and other liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets. Amortization of below market lease liabilities is included in rental income in the consolidated statements of operations.

(s) Revenue recognition:

Service fee and commission income and deferred service fees

Service fee and commission income represents vehicle service agreement fees, maintenance support service fees, warranty product commissions, homebuilder warranty service fees and homebuilder warranty commissions based on terms of various agreements with credit unions, consumers, businesses and homebuilders.

Vehicle service agreement fees include the fees collected to cover the costs of future automobile mechanical breakdown claims and the associated administration of those claims. Vehicle service agreement fees are earned over the duration of the vehicle service agreement contracts as the single performance obligation is satisfied. Vehicle service agreement fees are initially recorded as deferred service fees. On a quarterly basis, the Corporation compares the remaining deferred service fees balance to the estimated amount of expected future claims under the vehicle service agreement contracts and records an additional accrual when the deferred service fees balance is less than expected future claims costs.

Maintenance support service fees include the service fees collected to administer equipment breakdown and maintenance support services and are earned as services are rendered.

Warranty product commissions include the commissions from the sale of warranty contracts for certain new and used heating, ventilation, air conditioning (HVAC), standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration equipment. The Corporation acts as an agent on behalf of the third-party insurance companies that underwrite and guaranty these warranty contracts. The Corporation does not guaranty the performance underlying the warranty contracts it sells. Warranty product commissions are earned at the time of the warranty product sales.

Homebuilder warranty service fees include fees collected from the sale of warranties issued by new homebuilders. Homebuilder warranty service fees are recognized as income over the warranty period, the majority of which is 10 years and is based on homes closed by the builder. The Corporation estimates deferred revenue for years two through ten of the warranty period, based on historical dispute resolution services experience.

Homebuilder warranty commissions include commissions from the sale of warranty contracts for those builders who have requested and receive insurance backing of their warranty obligations. The Corporation acts as an agent on behalf of the third-party insurance company that underwrites and guaranties these warranty contracts. Homebuilder warranty commissions are earned on the certification date, which is typically the date of the closing of the sale of the home to the buyer. The Corporation also earns fees to manage remediation or repair services related to claims on insurance-backed warranty obligations, which are earned when the claims are closed, and a profit-sharing bonus on

eligible warranties, which is determined based on expected ultimate loss ratio targets and is earned at the time the profit-sharing bonus is received.

F-14

Contingent revenue

The terms of the sale of one of the Corporation s subsidiaries includes potential receipt by the Corporation of future earnout payments. The gain related to the earnout payments is recorded when the consideration is determined to be realizable and is reported in the consolidated statements of operations as gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes.

The assumptions and methodologies used are continually reviewed and any adjustments are reflected in the consolidated statements of operations in the period in which the adjustments are made.

(t) Cost of services sold:

Cost of services sold is comprised of direct costs incurred to generate maintenance support fee revenue. Cost of services sold includes payments to third-party contractors who service equipment breakdowns and perform maintenance support.

(u) Stock-based compensation:

The Corporation has a stock-based compensation plan for key officers of the Corporation. The Corporation uses the fair-value method of accounting for stock-based compensation awards granted to employees. Expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the service period during which awards are expected to vest, with a corresponding increase to additional paid-in capital. The Corporation determines the fair value of stock options on their grant date using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. When these stock options are exercised, the amount of proceeds together with the amount recorded in additional paid-in capital is recorded in shareholders equity.

(v) Fair value of financial instruments:

The fair values of the Corporation s investments in fixed maturities and equity investments, limited liability investment, at fair value, performance shares and subordinated debt are estimated using a fair value hierarchy to categorize the inputs it uses in valuation techniques. The fair value of the Corporation s investment in investee is based on quoted market prices. Fair values for other investments approximate their unpaid principal balance. The carrying amounts reported in the consolidated balance sheets approximate fair values for cash, short-term investments and certain other assets and other liabilities because of their short-term nature.

NOTE 3 RECENTLY ISSUED ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

(a) Adoption of New Accounting Standards:

In March 2016, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2016-09, Compensation Stock Compensation (Topic 718): Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting (ASU 2016-09). ASU 2016-09 was issued to simplify the accounting for share-based payment awards. The guidance requires, prospectively, all tax effects related to share-based payments be made through the statement of operations at the time of settlement as opposed to excess tax benefits being recognized in additional paid-in-capital under the current guidance. ASU 2016-09 also removes the requirement to delay recognition of a tax benefit until it

reduces current taxes payable. This change is required to be applied on a modified retrospective basis, with a cumulative-effect adjustment to opening accumulated deficit. Additionally, all tax related cash flows resulting from share-based payments are to be reported as operating activities on the statement of cash flows, a change from the current requirement to present tax benefits as an inflow from financing activities and an outflow from operating activities. ASU 2016-09 is effective for annual and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016. Early adoption is permitted with any adjustments reflected as of the beginning of the fiscal year of adoption. Effective January 1, 2017, the Corporation adopted ASU 2016-09. The adoption of the standard did not affect the Corporation s consolidated financial statements.

(b) Accounting Standards Not Yet Adopted:

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (ASU 2014-09), which outlines a single comprehensive model for entities to use in accounting for revenue arising from contracts with customers. The core principle of ASU 2014-09 is that an entity recognizes revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. In August 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-14, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Deferral of the Effective Date (ASU 2015-14). This amendment defers the effective date of the previously issued ASU 2014-09 until the interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017. Earlier application is permitted for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016. In addition, the FASB has issued four related ASU s on principal versus agent guidance (ASU 2016-08), identifying performance obligations and the licensing implementation guidance (ASU 2016-10), a revision of certain SEC Staff Observer comments (ASU 2016-11) and implementation guidance (ASU 2016-12). The guidance permits two methods of transition upon adoption; full retrospective and modified retrospective. The Corporation will utilize the modified retrospective method upon adoption of ASU 2014-09 on January 1, 2018. Under the modified retrospective method, revenues and other disclosures for pre-2017 periods would be provided in the notes to the consolidated financial statements as previously reported under the current revenue standard. Insurance contracts, lease contracts and investments are not within the scope of ASU 2014-09. ASU 2014-09 is applicable to the Corporation s service fee and commission income. Service fee and commission income represents vehicle service agreement fees, maintenance support service fees, warranty product commissions, homebuilder warranty service fees and homebuilder warranty commissions based on terms of various agreements with credit unions, consumers, businesses and homebuilders. With the exception of homebuilder warranty service fees, the adoption of ASU 2014-09 will not change the way we recognize revenue. The new guidance affects PWSC s homebuilder warranty service fees, which will be recognized more slowly as compared to the current revenue recognition pattern. Upon adoption of ASU 2014-09, the Corporation will record a cumulative effect adjustment to increase accumulated deficit by \$0.5 million and increase deferred service fees by \$0.5 million.

In January 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-01, Financial Instruments-Overall (Subtopic 825-10): Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities (ASU 2016-01). The amendments in ASU 2016-01 address certain aspects of recognition, measurement, presentation, and disclosure of financial instruments, Most significantly, ASU 2016-01 requires (1) equity investments (except those accounted for under the equity method of accounting or those that result in consolidation of an investee) to be measured at fair value with changes in fair value recognized in net income (loss); and (2) an entity to present separately in other comprehensive income the portion of the total change in the fair value of a liability resulting from a change in the instrument-specific credit risk when the entity has elected to measure the liability at fair value in accordance with the fair value option for financial instruments. For public business entities, the amendments in ASU 2016-01 are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017, including interim periods within those fiscal years, and will be applied using a cumulative-effect adjustment to accumulated deficit as of the beginning of the fiscal year of adoption. The Corporation currently records its equity investments at fair value with net unrealized gains or losses reported in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). Adoption of ASU 2016-01 will require the changes in fair value on equity investments with readily determinable fair values to be recorded in net income (loss). The Corporation currently records its subordinated debt at fair value with the total change in fair value reported in net income (loss). Adoption of ASU 2016-01 will require the portion of the change in fair value of subordinated debt related to the instrument-specific credit risk to be recorded in other comprehensive income (loss). The adoption of ASU 2016-01 will have no impact on the Corporation s total shareholders equity as of January 1, 2018. Subsequent to adoption, ASU 2016-01 could have a significant effect on the Corporation s results of operations and earnings (loss) per share as changes in fair value of equity investments will be presented in net income (loss) rather than other comprehensive income (loss) and certain changes in fair value of subordinated debt will be presented in other comprehensive income (loss) rather than net income (loss).

F-16

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, *Leases* (ASU 2016-02). ASU 2016-02 was issued to improve the financial reporting of leasing transactions. Under current guidance for lessees, leases are only included on the balance sheet if certain criteria, classifying the agreement as a capital lease, are met. This update will require the recognition of a right-of-use asset and a corresponding lease liability, discounted to the present value, for all leases that extend beyond 12 months. For operating leases, the asset and liability will be expensed over the lease term on a straight-line basis, with all cash flows included in the operating section of the statement of cash flows. For finance leases, interest on the lease liability will be recognized separately from the amortization of the right-of-use asset in the statement of comprehensive income and the repayment of the principal portion of the lease liability will be classified as a financing activity while the interest component will be included in the operating section of the statement of cash flows. The accounting treatment for lessors will remain relatively unchanged. ASU 2016-02 is effective for annual and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. Early adoption is permitted. Upon adoption, leases will be recognized and measured at the beginning of the earliest period presented using a modified retrospective approach. The Corporation is currently evaluating the potential effect of the adoption of ASU 2016-02 on its consolidated financial statements.

In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-15, *Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments* (ASU 2016-15). The objective of ASU 2016-15 is to reduce diversity in the classification of cash receipts and payments for specific cash flow issues, including debt prepayment or debt extinguishment costs, contingent consideration payments made after a business combination and proceeds from the settlement of insurance claims. ASU 2016-15 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 31, 2017, and interim periods within those fiscal years. Early adoption of ASU 2016-15 is permitted. The Corporation does not believe the adoption of ASU 2016-15 will have a material effect on its consolidated financial statements.

In January 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-04, *Intangibles Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment* (ASU 2017-04). ASU 2017-04 was issued to simplify the subsequent measurement of goodwill. This update changes the impairment test by requiring an entity to compare the fair value of a reporting unit with its carrying amount as opposed to comparing the carrying amount of goodwill with its implied fair value. ASU 2017-04 is effective for annual and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. The Corporation does not believe the adoption of ASU 2017-04 will have a material effect on its consolidated financial statements.

NOTE 4 ACQUISITIONS

Professional Warranty Service Corporation:

On October 12, 2017, the Corporation acquired 100% of the outstanding shares of PWSC for estimated cash consideration of approximately \$9.9 million. The final purchase price is subject to a true-up that will be finalized in 2018. The consolidated statements of operations include the earnings of PWSC from the date of acquisition. No supplemental pro forma revenue and earnings information related to the acquisition has been presented for the years ended December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, as the impact is immaterial. As further discussed in Note 25, Segmented Information, PWSC is included in the Extended Warranty segment. PWSC is based in Virginia and is a leading provider of new home warranty products and administration services to the largest tier of domestic residential construction firms in the United States. This acquisition allows the Corporation to grow its portfolio of warranty companies and expand into the home warranty business.

F-17

The Corporation intends to finalize during 2018 its fair value analysis of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The assets acquired and liabilities assumed are recorded in the Consolidated Financial Statements at their estimated fair market values. These estimates, allocations and calculations are subject to change as we obtain further information; therefore, the final fair market values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed may not agree with the estimates included in the Consolidated Financial Statements. The following table summarizes the estimated allocation of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition:

| (in thousands) | | |
|--|--------|------------|
| | Octobe | r 12, 2017 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ | 2,071 |
| Other receivables | | 50 |
| Service fee receivable | | 1,422 |
| Property and equipment | | 238 |
| Other assets | | 205 |
| Goodwill | \$ | 9,051 |
| | | |
| Total assets | \$ | 13,037 |
| Deferred service fees | \$ | 2,079 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | | 1,089 |
| | | |
| Total liabilities | \$ | 3,168 |
| | | |
| Purchase price | \$ | 9,869 |

CMC Industries, Inc.:

On July 14, 2016, the Corporation completed the acquisition of 81.0% of CMC for cash consideration of \$1.5 million. The consolidated statements of operations include the earnings of CMC from the date of acquisition. As further discussed in Note 25, Segmented Information, CMC is included in the Leased Real Estate segment. CMC owns, through an indirect wholly owned subsidiary (the Property Owner), a parcel of real property consisting of approximately 192 acres located in the State of Texas (the Real Property). The Real Property is leased to a third party pursuant to a long-term triple net lease. Effective beginning the first quarter of 2017, the Corporation executed a lease amendment between CMC and its tenant under which the tenant will pay an aggregate \$25.0 million of additional rental income through May 2034, the remaining term of the lease. The Real Property is also subject to a mortgage, which is recorded as note payable in the consolidated balance sheets (the Mortgage). The Mortgage is nonrecourse indebtedness with respect to CMC and its subsidiaries (including the Property Owner), and the Mortgage is not, nor will it be, guaranteed by Kingsway or its affiliates.

This acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting. The purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based upon their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition. During the fourth quarter of 2016, the Corporation completed its fair value analysis on the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Goodwill of \$61.0 million was recognized. The goodwill is not deductible for tax purposes. Separately identifiable intangible assets of \$74.8 million were recognized resulting from the valuations of in-place lease and a tenant relationship. Refer to Note 11, Intangible Assets, for further disclosure of the intangible assets related to this acquisition. The Mortgage was recorded at its estimated fair value of \$191.7 million, which included the unpaid principal amount of \$180.0 million as of the date of acquisition plus a premium of \$11.7 million.

Refer to Note 14, Debt, for further discussion of the Mortgage. The Corporation also recognized a below market lease liability of \$0.9 million, which is included in accrued expenses and other liabilities. The below market lease liability resulted from the terms of the acquired operating lease contract being unfavorable relative to market terms of comparable leases on the date of acquisition. The below market lease liability is amortized on a straight-line basis over the remaining term of the lease, as determined at the acquisition date. Amortization of below market lease liabilities is included in rental income in the consolidated statements of operations.

F-18

The following table summarizes the estimated fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition:

| (in thousands) | | |
|--|------|------------|
| | July | y 14, 2016 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ | 1,006 |
| Other receivables | | 1,971 |
| Property and equipment | | 113,008 |
| Intangible asset - subject to amortization | | 1,125 |
| Intangible asset - not subject to amortization | | 73,667 |
| Other assets | | 1,385 |
| Goodwill | | 60,983 |
| | | |
| Total assets | \$ | 253,145 |
| Note payable | \$ | 191,741 |
| Deferred income tax liability | | 55,603 |
| Income taxes payable | | 2,018 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | | 1,984 |
| Noncontrolling interest in CMC | | 299 |
| | | |
| Total liabilities and noncontrolling interest | \$ | 251,645 |
| , and the second | | |
| Purchase price | \$ | 1,500 |

The consolidated statements of operations include the earnings of CMC from the date of acquisition. From the date of acquisition through December 31, 2016, CMC earned revenue of \$5.4 million and net income of \$0.5 million. The following unaudited pro forma summary presents the Corporation s consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2016 as if CMC had been acquired on January 1, 2016. The pro forma summary is presented for illustrative purposes only and does not purport to represent the results of our operations that would have actually occurred had the acquisition occurred on January 1, 2016 or project our results of operations as of any future date or for any future period, as applicable.

| (in thousands, except per share data) | Year ended | d December 31, |
|--|------------|----------------|
| | | 2016 |
| Revenues | \$ | 39,101 |
| Income from continuing operations attributable | | |
| to common shareholders | \$ | 4,611 |
| Basic earnings per share - continuing | | |
| operations | \$ | 0.23 |
| Diluted earnings per share - continuing | | |
| operations | \$ | 0.22 |
| | | |

Argo Management Group LLC:

Effective April 21, 2016, the Corporation issued 160,000 shares of its common stock to acquire Argo. The Argo purchase price of \$0.7 million was determined using the closing price of Kingsway common stock on the date the 160,000 shares were issued. The consolidated statements of operations include the earnings of Argo from the date of acquisition. No supplemental pro forma revenue and earnings information related to the acquisition has been presented for the years ended December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015, as the impact is immaterial. Argo s primary business is to act as the Managing Member of Argo Holdings Fund I, LLC, an investment fund organized for purposes of making control-oriented equity investments in established lower middle market companies based in North America, with a focus on search fund investments.

F-19

This acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting. The purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based upon their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition. During the second quarter of 2016, the Corporation completed its fair value analysis on the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Separately identifiable intangible assets of \$0.7 million were recognized resulting from the valuations of contract-based management fee and promote fee revenues. Refer to Note 11, Intangible Assets, for further disclosure of the intangible assets related to this acquisition.

The following table summarizes the estimated fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition:

| (in thousands) | | |
|---|---------|----------|
| | April 2 | 21, 2016 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ | 5 |
| Other receivables | | 17 |
| Intangible assets - subject to amortization | | 731 |
| Other assets | | 5 |
| | | |
| Total assets | \$ | 758 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | \$ | 14 |
| • | | |
| Total liabilities | \$ | 14 |
| | | |
| Purchase price | \$ | 744 |

NOTE 5 DECONSOLIDATION, DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS AND LIQUIDATION

(a) Deconsolidation

At June 30, 2016, the Corporation owned 61.0% of the outstanding units of 1347 Investors. Because the Corporation owned more than 50% of the outstanding units, 1347 Investors was included in the consolidated financial statements of the Corporation. 1347 Investors had an investment in the common stock and private units of 1347 Capital Corp. which was reflected in investment in investee in the consolidated balance sheets. 1347 Capital Corp., which completed an initial public offering on July 21, 2014 and had 24 months from the date of the initial public offering to complete a successful business combination, was formed for the purpose of entering into a merger, share exchange, asset acquisition or other similar business combination with one or more businesses or entities.

On March 23, 2016, 1347 Capital Corp. announced the signing of a definitive agreement with Limbach Holdings LLC (Limbach), in which 1347 Capital Corp. would merge with Limbach. On July 21, 2016, Limbach announced the closing of the previously announced merger, and 1347 Capital Corp. was renamed Limbach Holdings, Inc. As a result of this transaction, the Corporation is ownership percentage in 1347 Investors was reduced to 26.7% at the transaction date, leading the Corporation to record a non-cash gain of \$5.6 million during 2016 related to the deconsolidation of 1347 Investors. This gain results from removing the carrying value of the noncontrolling interest in 1347 Investors and the carrying value of the consolidated net assets of 1347 Investors, which the Corporation reported prior to the closing of the transaction, and recording the fair value of the Corporation is 26.7% retained noncontrolling investment in 1347 Investors as of the transaction date. Subsequent to the transaction date, the Corporation is accounting for its

remaining noncontrolling investment in 1347 Investors at fair value.

(b) Discontinued Operations

Mendota Insurance Company, Mendakota Insurance Company and Mendakota Casualty Company:

On July 16, 2018, the Corporation announced it had entered into a definitive agreement to sell its non-standard automobile insurance companies Mendota, Mendakota and MCC (collectively Mendota). On October 18,

F-20

2018, the Corporation completed the previously announced sale of Mendota. The final aggregate purchase price of \$28.6 million was redeployed primarily to acquire equity investments, limited liability investments, limited liability investments, at fair value and other investments, which were owned by Mendota at the time of the closing, and to fund \$5.0 million into an escrow account to be used to satisfy potential indemnity obligations under the definitive stock purchase agreement. As part of the transaction, the Corporation will indemnify the buyer for any loss and loss adjustment expenses with respect to open claims and certain specified claims in excess of Mendota s carried unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses at June 30, 2018. The maximum obligation to the Corporation with respect to the open claims is \$2.5 million. There is no maximum obligation to the Corporation with respect to the specified claims.

As a result of this announcement, Mendota, previously disclosed as part of the Insurance Underwriting segment, has been classified as a discontinued operation and the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented. The assets and liabilities of Mendota are presented as held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016.

Assigned Risk Solutions Ltd.:

On April 1, 2015, the Corporation closed on the sale of its subsidiary, Assigned Risk Solutions Ltd. (ARS). The terms of the sale provided for receipt by the Corporation of future earnout payments equal to 1.25% of ARS written premium and fee income during the earnout periods. The earnout payments were payable in three annual installments beginning in April 2016 through April 2018. During 2017, the Corporation received cash consideration, before expenses, for the second annual installment earnout payment of \$1.3 million. During 2016, the Corporation received cash consideration, before expenses, of \$1.5 million, consisting of the first annual installment earnout payment of \$1.4 million and \$0.1 million related to state tax overpayments. Net of expenses, the Corporation recorded an additional gain on disposal of ARS of \$1.0 million and \$1.3 million for the years ended December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. As a result of the sale, ARS, previously disclosed as part of the Extended Warranty (formerly Insurance Services) segment, has been classified as a discontinued operation.

F-21

Summary financial information for Mendota and ARS included in loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 is presented below:

| (in thousands) | Years ended Decer 2017 | | | ember 31, 2016 |
|--|------------------------|----------|----|-------------------|
| Loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes: | | | | |
| Revenues: | | | | |
| Net premiums earned | \$ | 130,443 | \$ | 127,608 |
| Net investment income | | 1,701 | | 5,382 |
| Net realized gains | | 3,465 | | 294 |
| Other-than-temporary impairment loss | | (316) | | (140) |
| Other income | | 9,938 | | 10,229 |
| Total revenues | | 145,231 | | 143,373 |
| Expenses: | | | | |
| Loss and loss adjustment expenses | | 120,387 | | 106,027 |
| Commissions and premium taxes | | 20,682 | | 20,696 |
| General and administrative expenses | | 19,231 | | 20,890 |
| Impairment of other intangible assets | | 250 | | |
| Total expenses | | 160,550 | | 147,613 |
| Loss from discontinued operations before income tax benefit | | (15,319) | | (4,240) |
| Income tax benefit | | (1,067) | | |
| Loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes | | (14,252) | | (4,240) |
| Gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes Income tax benefit | | 1,017 | | 1,255 |
| Gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | | 1,017 | | 1,255 |
| Total loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes | \$ | (13,235) | \$ | (2,985) |

The assets and liabilities of Mendota are presented as held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets. The carrying amounts of the major classes of assets and liabilities of Mendota at December 31, 2017 and 2016 are as follows:

| (in thousands) | December 31, 2017 | | December 31, 201 | |
|--|-------------------|---------|------------------|---------|
| Assets | | | | |
| Investments: | | | | |
| Fixed maturities, at fair value | \$ | 38,673 | \$ | 45,521 |
| Equity investments, at fair value | | 4,518 | | 14,974 |
| Limited liability investments | | 20,251 | | 21,775 |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | | 4,543 | | 4,588 |
| Other investments, at cost which approximates fair value | | 1,400 | | 4,775 |
| Total investments | | 69,385 | | 91,633 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | | 23,512 | | 4,524 |
| Accrued investment income | | 195 | | 320 |
| Premiums receivable, net | | 27,855 | | 31,564 |
| Other receivables | | 603 | | |
| Deferred acquisition costs, net | | 6,720 | | 7,782 |
| Property and equipment, net | | 222 | | 143 |
| Intangible assets, net | | 7,553 | | 7,803 |
| Other assets | | 407 | | 692 |
| Assets held for sale | \$ | 136,452 | \$ | 144,461 |
| T !- L !!! 4! | | | | |
| Liabilities | ф | (2.222 | ф | £1 £02 |
| Property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | \$ | 62,323 | \$ | 51,593 |
| Unearned premiums | | 36,686 | | 40,176 |
| Net deferred income tax liabilities | | 1,586 | | 2,653 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | | 5,305 | | 8,248 |
| Liabilities held for sale | \$ | 105,900 | \$ | 102,670 |

For the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, ARS net cash used in operating activities was zero and zero, respectively. ARS had no cash flows from investing activities for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016. For the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, Mendota s net cash used in operating activities was \$9.2 million and \$5.9 million, respectively. For the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, Mendota s net cash provided by investing activities was \$28.1 million and \$4.9 million, respectively.

(c) Liquidation

During 2017, the Corporation s subsidiary, Kingsway ROC GP (ROC GP), was liquidated. As a result of the liquidation of this subsidiary, the Corporation realized a net after-tax loss of \$0.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2017. This loss represents the foreign exchange loss previously recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss and now recognized in the statements of operations as a result of the liquidation of ROC GP. Summarized financial information for liquidation of subsidiary is shown below:

| (in thousands) | Years ended D | ecember 31, |
|---|---------------|-------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Liquidation: | | |
| Loss on liquidation before income taxes | \$ (494) | \$ |
| Income tax benefit | | \$ |
| | | |
| Loss on liquidation of subsidiary, net of taxes | \$ (494) | \$ |

NOTE 6 INVESTMENTS

The amortized cost, gross unrealized gains and losses, and estimated fair value of the Corporation s investments in fixed maturities and equity investments at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 are summarized in the tables shown below:

| (in thousands) | December 31, 2017 | | | | | |
|---|-------------------|------------|------|--------|---------|---------------|
| | | Gross | | | | |
| | Amortized | Unrealized | Unre | alized | | |
| | Cost | Gains | Lo | sses | Estimat | ed Fair Value |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and | | | | | | |
| authorities | \$ 5,671 | \$ | \$ | 59 | \$ | 5,612 |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 639 | | | 13 | | 626 |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,933 | | | 57 | | 2,876 |
| Corporate | 5,464 | | | 37 | | 5,427 |
| | | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 14,707 | | | 166 | | 14,541 |
| Equity investments: | | | | | | |
| Common stock | 3,883 | | | 313 | | 3,570 |
| Warrants - publicly traded | 11 | 47 | | | | 58 |
| Warrants - not publicly traded | 960 | 173 | | 285 | | 848 |
| | | | | | | |
| Total equity investments | 4,854 | 220 | | 598 | | 4,476 |
| | | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities and equity investments | \$ 19,561 | \$ 220 | \$ | 764 | \$ | 19,017 |
| | | | | | | |

| (in thousands) | December 31, 2016 Gross Gross | | | | |
|--|----------------------------------|------------|------------|------------|--|
| | Amortized | Unrealized | Unrealized | Estimated | |
| | Cost | Gains | Losses | Fair Value | |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities | \$ 6,898 | \$ | \$ 52 | \$ 6,846 | |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 656 | | 15 | 641 | |
| Mortgage-backed | 3,312 | | 64 | 3,248 | |
| Corporate | 5,487 | 71 | 50 | 5,508 | |
| | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 16,353 | 71 | 181 | 16,243 | |
| Equity investments: | | | | | |
| Common stock | 6,918 | 128 | | 7,046 | |
| Warrants - publicly traded | 11 | 59 | | 70 | |
| Warrants - not publicly traded | 960 | 180 | | 1,140 | |
| | | | | | |
| Total equity investments | 7,889 | 367 | | 8,256 | |
| | | | | | |

Total fixed maturities and equity investments

\$ 24,242

\$ 438

181

\$

\$ 24,499

Net unrealized gains and losses in the tables above are reported as other comprehensive (loss) income with the exception of net unrealized losses of \$0.1 million, at December 31, 2017, and net unrealized gains of \$0.2 million, at December 31, 2016, related to warrants - not publicly traded, which are reported in the consolidated statements of operations.

F-24

The table below summarizes the Corporation s fixed maturities at December 31, 2017 by contractual maturity periods. Actual results may differ as issuers may have the right to call or prepay obligations, with or without penalties, prior to the contractual maturity of these obligations.

| (in thousands) | December 31, 2017 | | | | |
|--|-------------------|------|------------|--|--|
| | | Esti | mated Fair | | |
| | Amortized Cost | | Value | | |
| Due in one year or less | \$ 3,623 | \$ | 3,605 | | |
| Due after one year through five years | 9,422 | | 9,310 | | |
| Due after five years through ten years | 353 | | 344 | | |
| Due after ten years | 1,309 | | 1,282 | | |
| | | | | | |
| Total | \$ 14,707 | \$ | 14,541 | | |

The following tables highlight the aggregate unrealized loss position, by security type, of fixed maturities and equity investments in unrealized loss positions as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016. The tables segregate the holdings based on the period of time the investments have been continuously held in unrealized loss positions.

| (in thousands) | | | | | December | 31, 2017 | | |
|-----------------------------|----------------|----------|----------------|-----------------|----------------|------------|--|--|
| | | | Grea | ter than 12 | | | | |
| | Less than 1 | 2 Months | N | Months | To | Total | | |
| | Estimated Fair | Unrealiz | ed Estimated I | Fair Unrealized | Estimated Fair | Unrealized | | |
| | Value | Loss | Value | Loss | Value | Loss | | |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government | | | | | | | | |
| agencies and authorities | \$ 4,067 | \$ 5 | 0 \$1,545 | \$ 9 | \$ 5,612 | \$ 59 | | |
| States, municipalities and | | | | | | | | |
| political subdivisions | 626 | 1 | 3 | | 626 | 13 | | |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,876 | 5 | 7 | | 2,876 | 57 | | |
| Corporate | 2,427 | 3 | 7 | | 2,427 | 37 | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 9,996 | 15 | 7 1,545 | 9 | 11,541 | 166 | | |
| Equity investments: | | | | | | | | |
| Common stock | 3,570 | 31 | 3 | | 3,570 | 313 | | |
| Warrants | 675 | 28 | 5 | | 675 | 285 | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Total equity investments | 4,245 | 59 | 8 | | 4,245 | 598 | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Total | \$ 14,241 | \$ 75 | 5 \$1,545 | \$ 9 | \$ 15,786 | \$ 764 | | |
| | | | | | | | | |

| Table of Contents | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|--------|---------|-----------|---------------|----------------|-------|---------|
| (in thousands) | | | | | | December | 31, 2 | 2016 |
| | | | | Great | er than 12 | | | |
| | Less than | 12 Mor | nths | M | Ionths | То | tal | |
| | Estimated Fair | Unrea | alizeŒs | timated F | aildnrealized | Estimated Fair | Unre | ealized |
| | Value | Lo | OSS | Value | Loss | Value | L | oss |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government | | | | | | | | |
| agencies and authorities | \$ 6,846 | \$ | 52 | \$ | \$ | \$ 6,846 | \$ | 52 |
| States, municipalities and political | | | | | | | | |
| subdivisions | 641 | | 15 | | | 641 | | 15 |
| Mortgage-backed | 3,248 | | 64 | | | 3,248 | | 64 |
| Corporate | 2,437 | | 50 | | | 2,437 | | 50 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 13,172 | | 181 | | | 13,172 | | 181 |
| Equity investments: | | | | | | | | |
| Common stock | | | | | | | | |
| Warrants | | | | | | | | |
| Total equity investments | | | | | | | | |
| rotal equity involutions | | | | | | | | |
| Total | \$ 13,172 | \$ | 181 | \$ | \$ | \$ 13,172 | \$ | 181 |

Fixed maturities and equity investments contain approximately 68 and 66 individual investments that were in unrealized loss positions as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

The establishment of an other-than-temporary impairment on an investment requires a number of judgments and estimates. The Corporation performs a quarterly analysis of the individual investments to determine if declines in market value are other-than-temporary. The analysis includes some or all of the following procedures as deemed appropriate by the Corporation:

identifying all unrealized loss positions that have existed for at least six months;

identifying other circumstances management believes may impact the recoverability of the unrealized loss positions;

obtaining a valuation analysis from third-party investment managers regarding the intrinsic value of these investments based on their knowledge and experience together with market-based valuation techniques;

reviewing the trading range of certain investments over the preceding calendar period;

assessing if declines in market value are other-than-temporary for debt instruments based on the investment grade credit ratings from third-party rating agencies;

assessing if declines in market value are other-than-temporary for any debt instrument with a non-investment grade credit rating based on the continuity of its debt service record;

determining the necessary provision for declines in market value that are considered other-than-temporary based on the analyses performed; and

assessing the Corporation s ability and intent to hold these investments at least until the investment impairment is recovered.

The risks and uncertainties inherent in the assessment methodology used to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary include, but may not be limited to, the following:

the opinions of professional investment managers could be incorrect;

the past trading patterns of individual investments may not reflect future valuation trends;

F-26

the credit ratings assigned by independent credit rating agencies may be incorrect due to unforeseen or unknown facts related to a company s financial situation; and

the debt service pattern of non-investment grade instruments may not reflect future debt service capabilities and may not reflect a company s unknown underlying financial problems.

As a result of the analysis performed by the Corporation to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary, there were no write downs for other-than-temporary impairments related to investments for the year ended December 31, 2017. The Corporation recorded a write-down of \$0.0 million for other-than-temporary impairment related to equity investments for the year ended December 31, 2016.

There were \$0.3 million and \$0.1 million of other-than-temporary losses recognized in other comprehensive (loss) income for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

The Corporation has reviewed currently available information regarding investments with estimated fair values less than their carrying amounts and believes these unrealized losses are not other-than-temporary and are primarily due to temporary market and sector-related factors rather than to issuer-specific factors. The Corporation does not intend to sell those investments, and it is not likely it will be required to sell those investments before recovery of its amortized cost.

The Corporation does not have any exposure to subprime mortgage-backed investments.

Limited liability investments include investments in limited liability companies and limited partnerships. The Corporation s interests in these investments are not deemed minor and, therefore, are accounted for under the equity method of accounting. The most recently available financial statements are used in applying the equity method. The difference between the end of the reporting period of the limited liability entities and that of the Corporation is no more than three months. As of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the carrying value of limited liability investments totaled \$4.9 million and \$1.2 million, respectively.

Limited liability investment, at fair value represents the Corporation s investment in 1347 Investors. In connection with the deconsolidation of 1347 Investors during the third quarter of 2016, the Corporation retained a minority investment in 1347 Investors. The Corporation has made an irrevocable election to account for this investment at fair value. As of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the carrying value of the Corporation s limited liability investment, at fair value was \$5.8 million and \$6.1 million, respectively.

Other investments include mortgage and collateral loans and are reported at their unpaid principal balance. As of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the carrying value of other investments totaled \$2.3 million and \$4.6 million, respectively.

The Corporation had previously entered into two separate performance share grant agreements with 1347 Property Insurance Holdings, Inc. (PIH), whereby the Corporation will be entitled to receive up to an aggregate of 475,000 shares of PIH common stock upon achievement of certain milestones for PIH s stock price. Pursuant to the performance share grant agreements, if at any time the last sales price of PIH s common stock equals or exceeds: (i) \$10.00 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Corporation will receive 100,000 shares of PIH common stock; (ii) \$12.00 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Corporation will receive 125,000 shares of PIH common stock (in addition to the 100,000 shares of common stock earned pursuant to clause (i) herein); (iii) \$15.00 per share

(as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Corporation will receive 125,000 shares of PIH common stock (in addition to the 225,000 shares of common stock earned pursuant to clauses (i) and (ii) herein); and (iv) \$18.00 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends,

F-27

reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Corporation will receive 125,000 shares of PIH common stock (in addition to the 350,000 shares of common stock earned pursuant to clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) herein). To the extent shares of PIH common stock are granted to the Corporation under either of the performance share grant agreements, they will be recorded at the time the shares are granted and will have a valuation equal to the last sales price of PIH common stock on the day prior to such grant. No shares were received by the Corporation under either of the performance share grant agreements as of December 31, 2017. On January 2, 2018, the Corporation entered into an agreement with PIH to cancel the \$10.00 per share Performance Shares Grant Agreement in exchange for cash consideration of \$0.3 million. The Corporation will record this gain during the first quarter of 2018. Refer to Note 26, Fair Value of Financial Instruments, for further details regarding the performance shares.

Gross realized gains and losses on fixed maturities, equity investments and limited liability investments for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 were as follows:

| (in thousands) | Years ended Dece | ember 31, |
|-----------------------|------------------|-----------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Gross realized gains | \$ 309 | \$ 75 |
| Gross realized losses | (3) | (9) |
| Total | \$ 306 | \$ 66 |

Net investment income for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, is comprised as follows:

| (in thousands) | Ye | ars ended | Decen | nber 31, |
|--|----|-----------|-------|----------|
| | 2 | 2017 | | 2016 |
| Investment income | | | | |
| Interest from fixed maturities | \$ | 190 | \$ | 37 |
| Dividends | | 400 | | 428 |
| Income from limited liability investments | | 685 | | 392 |
| (Loss) gain on change in fair value of limited liability investment, at fair value | | (340) | | 1,270 |
| (Loss) gain on change in fair value of warrants not publicly traded | | (292) | | 380 |
| Other | | 347 | | 367 |
| | | | | |
| Gross investment income | | 990 | | 2,874 |
| Investment expenses | | (22) | | (12) |
| | | | | |
| Net investment income | \$ | 968 | \$ | 2,862 |

NOTE 7 INVESTMENT IN INVESTEE

Investment in investee includes the Corporation s investment in the common stock of ICL and is accounted for under the equity method. Prior to the second quarter of 2016, the Corporation s investment in ICL was included in equity investments in the consolidated balance sheets. During the second quarter of 2016, the Corporation s ownership percentage in ICL was increased to 31.2%. As a result of this change in ownership, the Corporation determined that its

investment in the common stock of ICL qualified for the equity method of accounting and, thus, is included in investment in investee in the consolidated balance sheets at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016. The Corporation s investment in ICL is recorded on a three-month lag basis.

F-28

The carrying value, estimated fair value and approximate equity percentage for the Corporation s investment in investee at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 were as follows:

| (in thousands, except for percentages) | | | | | | |
|--|-------------------|------------|----------|-------------------|------------|----------|
| | December 31, 2017 | | | December 31, 2016 | | |
| | Equity | Estimated | Carrying | Equity | Estimated | Carrying |
| | Percentage | Fair Value | Value | Percentage | Fair Value | value |
| ICL | 31.2% | \$ 3.816 | \$ 5.230 | 31.2% | \$ 4.251 | \$ 3,116 |

The estimated fair value of the Corporation s investment in ICL at December 31, 2017 in the table above is calculated based on the published closing price of ICL at September 30, 2017 to be consistent with the three-month lag in reporting its carrying value under the equity method. The estimated fair value of the Corporation s investment in ICL based on the published closing price of ICL at December 31, 2017 is \$3.4 million.

1347 Investors previously had an investment in the common stock and private units of 1347 Capital Corp., which was included in investment in investee in the consolidated balance sheet at June 30, 2016. As discussed in Note 5, Deconsolidation, Discontinued Operations and Liquidation, during the third quarter of 2016, the Corporation s ownership percentage in 1347 Investors was reduced to 26.7% and the Corporation deconsolidated 1347 Investors. As a result of removing the net assets of 1347 Investors from the Corporation s consolidated balance sheets, the Corporation no longer had a direct investment in the common stock and private units of 1347 Capital Corp. at December 31, 2016.

The Corporation reported equity in net income of investees of \$2.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2017 and equity in net loss of investees of \$1.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2016.

NOTE 8 REINSURANCE

Ceded loss and loss adjustments expenses, unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses and commissions as of and for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 are summarized as follows:

| (in thousands) | Years ended December 31 | | |
|--|-------------------------|------|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | |
| Ceded loss and loss adjustment expenses | \$ (226) | \$ | |
| Ceded unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | 72 | 354 | |
| Ceding commissions | 226 | | |

NOTE 9 DEFERRED ACQUISITION COSTS

Policy acquisition costs consist primarily of commissions and agency expenses incurred related to successful efforts to acquire vehicle service agreements. Acquisition costs deferred on vehicle service agreements are amortized over the period in which the related revenues are earned.

The components of deferred acquisition costs and the related amortization expense as of and for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 are comprised as follows:

| (in thousands) | Years ended Dec | Years ended December 31, | | |
|-----------------------------|-----------------|--------------------------|--|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | | |
| Balance at January 1, net | \$ 5,827 | \$ 5,447 | | |
| Additions | 4,722 | 4,047 | | |
| Amortization | (4,224) | (3,667) | | |
| | | | | |
| Balance at December 31, net | \$ 6,325 | \$ 5,827 | | |

NOTE 10 GOODWILL

Goodwill was \$80.1 million and \$71.1 million at December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, and is attributable to the Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate reportable segments. As further discussed in Note 4, Acquisitions, the Corporation recorded goodwill of \$9.0 million related to the acquisition of PWSC on October 12, 2017. The Corporation intends to finalize during 2018 its fair value analysis of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as part of the acquisition of PWSC. The estimates, allocations and calculations recorded at December 31, 2017 are subject to change as we obtain further information; therefore, the final fair market values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed may not agree with the estimates included in the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Goodwill is assessed for impairment annually as of December 31, or more frequently if events or circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. The Corporation tested goodwill for recoverability at December 31, 2017 and 2016. Based on the assessment performed, no goodwill impairments were recognized in 2017 or 2016.

NOTE 11 INTANGIBLE ASSETS

Intangible assets are comprised as follows:

| (in thousands) | | | Decemb | er 31, | 2017 |
|---|-----|-------------|--------------|--------|----------|
| | Gro | ss Carrying | Accumulated | Net | Carrying |
| | | Value | Amortization | , | Value |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization | | | | | |
| Database | \$ | 4,918 | \$ 2,521 | \$ | 2,397 |
| Vehicle service agreements in-force | | 3,680 | 3,640 | | 40 |
| Customer relationships | | 3,611 | 1,965 | | 1,646 |
| In-place lease | | 1,125 | 92 | | 1,033 |
| Contract-based revenues | | 731 | 115 | | 616 |
| Intangible assets not subject to amortization | | | | | |
| Tenant relationship | | 73,667 | | | 73,667 |
| Trade name | | 663 | | | 663 |
| | | | | | |
| Total | \$ | 88,395 | \$ 8,333 | \$ | 80,062 |

| (in thousands) | December 3 | | | | | |
|---|------------|------------|--------------|-----|----------|--|
| | Gros | s Carrying | Accumulated | Net | Carrying | |
| | , | Value | Amortization | 7 | Value | |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization | | | | | | |
| Database | \$ | 4,918 | \$ 2,029 | \$ | 2,889 | |
| Vehicle service agreements in-force | | 3,680 | 3,554 | | 126 | |
| Customer relationships | | 3,611 | 1,521 | | 2,090 | |
| In-place lease | | 1,125 | 29 | | 1,096 | |
| Contract-based revenues | | 731 | 48 | | 683 | |
| Intangible assets not subject to amortization | | | | | | |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Tenant relationship | 73,667 | | 73,667 |
|---------------------|--------------|---------|--------------|
| Trade name | 663 | | 663 |
| | | | |
| Total | \$ 88,395 | \$7,181 | \$ 81,214 |

As further discussed in Note 4, Acquisitions, during 2016, the Corporation recorded \$74.8 million of separately identifiable intangible assets related to in-place lease and tenant relationship, as part of the acquisition of CMC. The in-place lease intangible asset of \$1.1 million is being amortized on a straight-line basis over its estimated

useful life of approximately 18 years, which is based on the term of the existing operating lease. The tenant relationship intangible asset of \$73.7 million relates to a single long-term tenant relationship. The Corporation has determined that there are no legal, regulatory, contractual, competitive, economic or other factors limiting the useful life of the tenant relationship; therefore, the tenant relationship intangible asset is deemed to have an indefinite useful life and is not amortized.

As further discussed in Note 4, Acquisitions, during the second quarter of 2016, the Corporation recorded \$0.7 million of separately identifiable intangible assets for contract-based management fee and promote fee revenues as part of the acquisition of Argo. The contract-based management fee revenue intangible asset is being amortized over nine years. The contract-based promote fee revenue intangible asset is being amortized over a three-year period beginning in 2022. The amortization periods for the contract-based revenues intangible assets are based on the patterns in which the economic benefits of the intangible assets are expected to be consumed.

The Corporation s other intangible assets with definite useful lives are amortized either based on the patterns in which the economic benefits of the intangible assets are expected to be consumed or using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives, which range from seven to fifteen years. Amortization of intangible assets was \$1.2 million and \$1.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The estimated aggregate future amortization expense of all intangible assets is \$1.1 million for 2018, \$0.9 million for 2019, \$0.8 million for 2020, \$0.8 million for 2021 and \$0.8 million for 2022.

The tenant relationship and trade name intangible assets have indefinite useful lives and are not amortized. All intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are reviewed annually by the Corporation for impairment. No impairment charges were taken on intangible assets in 2017 or 2016.

NOTE 12 PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment are comprised as follows:

| (in thousands) | | December | 31, 2017 |
|-------------------------|------------|--------------|------------|
| | | Accumulated | Carrying |
| | Cost | Depreciation | Value |
| Land | \$ 21,371 | \$ | \$ 21,371 |
| Site improvements | 91,308 | 6,028 | 85,280 |
| Buildings | 968 | 53 | 915 |
| Leasehold improvements | 190 | 117 | 73 |
| Furniture and equipment | 1,072 | 973 | 99 |
| Computer hardware | 4,782 | 4,512 | 270 |
| | | | |
| Total | \$ 119,691 | \$11,683 | \$ 108,008 |

| (in thousands) | | | Decem ¹ | ber 31, 2016 |
|----------------|-----------|--------------|--------------------|--------------|
| | | Accumulated | | |
| | Cost | Depreciation | Carry | ing Value |
| Land | \$ 23,355 | \$ | \$ | 23,355 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Site improvements | 91,308 | 1,894 | 89,414 |
|-------------------------|------------|-------------|---------------|
| Buildings | 5,533 | 1,828 | 3,705 |
| Leasehold improvements | 208 | 101 | 107 |
| Furniture and equipment | 951 | 777 | 174 |
| Computer hardware | 4,266 | 4,203 | 63 |
| | | | |
| Total | \$ 125,621 | \$ 8,803 | \$ 116,818 |

For the year ended December 31, 2017, depreciation expense on property and equipment of \$4.3 million and zero is included in general and administrative expenses and loss adjustment expenses, respectively, in the

consolidated statements of operations. For the year ended December 31, 2016, depreciation expense on property and equipment of \$2.1 million and \$0.2 million is included in general and administrative expenses and loss adjustment expenses, respectively, in the consolidated statements of operations.

NOTE 13 UNPAID LOSS AND LOSS ADJUSTMENT EXPENSES

The establishment of the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses is based on known facts and interpretation of circumstances and is, therefore, a complex and dynamic process influenced by a large variety of factors. These factors include the Corporation s experience with similar cases and historical trends involving loss payment patterns, pending levels of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, product mix or concentration, loss severity and loss frequency patterns.

Other factors include the continually evolving and changing regulatory and legal environment; actuarial studies; professional experience and expertise of the Corporation s claims departments personnel and independent adjusters retained to handle individual claims; the quality of the data used for projection purposes; existing claims management practices including claims-handling and settlement practices; the effect of inflationary trends on future loss settlement costs; court decisions; economic conditions; and public attitudes.

Consequently, the process of determining the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses necessarily involves risks that the actual loss and loss adjustment expenses incurred by the Corporation will deviate, perhaps materially, from the estimates recorded.

The Corporation s evaluation of the adequacy of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses includes a re-estimation of the liability for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses relating to each preceding financial year compared to the liability that was previously established.

The results of this comparison and the changes in the provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of amounts recoverable from reinsurers, as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 were as follows:

| (in thousands) | Decem | iber 31, |
|--|----------|----------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Balance at beginning of period, gross | \$ 2,202 | \$ 5,647 |
| Less reinsurance recoverable related to property and casualty unpaid loss and loss | | |
| adjustment expenses | 354 | 434 |
| | | |
| Balance at beginning of period, net | 1,848 | 5,213 |
| Incurred related to: | | |
| Current year | 3 | |
| Prior years | 401 | (1,643) |
| Paid related to: | | |
| Current year | | |
| Prior years | (995) | (1,722) |
| | | |
| Balance at end of period, net | 1,257 | 1,848 |
| | 72 | 354 |
| | | |

Plus reinsurance recoverable related to property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses

Balance at end of period, gross

\$1,329 \$

\$ 2,202

The Corporation reported unfavorable development on property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses of \$0.4 million and favorable development of \$1.6 million in 2017 and 2016, respectively. The unfavorable development in 2017 was related to an increase in property and casualty unpaid loss and loss

F-32

adjustment expenses due to the continuing voluntary run-off of Amigo. The favorable development in 2016 was related to a decrease in property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses due to the continuing voluntary run-off of Amigo. Original estimates are increased or decreased as additional information becomes known regarding individual claims.

The following tables contain information about property and casualty incurred and paid loss and loss adjustment expenses development as of and for the year December 31, 2017, net of reinsurance, as well as cumulative claim frequency and the total of IBNR liabilities, including expected development on reported property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses included within the net incurred losses and allocated loss adjustment expenses amounts. The information about property and casualty incurred and paid loss and loss adjustment expenses development for the years ended December 31, 2008 through 2016, and the average annual percentage payout of incurred claims by age as of December 31, 2017, is presented as supplementary information.

Non-standard automobile insurance - Private passenger auto liability (in thousands)

| Incurred | Loce | nd A11 | ocated | Loce | Adjustment | Evnancas | Not of | Reinsurance | |
|----------|--------|--------|--------|------|------------|-----------|--------|-------------|--|
| incurred | LOSS a | na An | ocated | LOSS | Aaiusimeni | expenses. | necor | Reinsurance | |

| | | Incurred | Loss and | Allocated | l Loss Adj | ustment E | Expenses, | Net of Re | insurance | | | |
|----------|--|------------------|-----------|------------------|------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-----------|----------|-------------------------|-------|
| | | | | | J | | _ | | | As of | f Decembe | er 31 |
| | UnauditedIna | | | 2017 | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Total | l of IBNR | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Plus | Expenteda | ative |
| | | | | | | | | | | Dev | elo plument te | er of |
| Accident | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2014 | 2015 | 2016 | on I | Rep &repo dr | ted |
| Year U | Jnaudited | Jnaudited | Unaudited | Jnaudited | Unaudited | Jnaudited | Jnaudited | Jnaudited | Unaudited | 2017 I | _osse€lain | ns |
| 2008 | 22,125 | 29,111 | 28,204 | 28,817 | 30,062 | 30,515 | 30,371 | 30,285 | 30,344 | 30,267 | 1 | |
| 2009 | | 35,209 | 37,387 | 38,486 | 40,219 | 40,436 | 40,308 | 40,211 | 40,177 | 40,091 | 6 | |
| 2010 | | | 47,253 | 51,951 | 55,120 | 54,591 | 54,021 | 53,993 | 53,810 | 53,693 | 29 | |
| 2011 | | | | 29,034 | 29,458 | 28,744 | 28,094 | 27,865 | 27,613 | 27,597 | 17 | |
| 2012 | | | | | 13,736 | 13,536 | 13,273 | 12,926 | 12,815 | 12,720 | (4) | |
| 2013 | | | | | | 6,456 | 6,434 | 5,474 | 4,488 | 4,617 | 26 | |
| 2014 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2016 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2017 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | 1.60.005 | | |

Total 168,985

Non-standard automobile insurance - Private passenger auto liability (in thousands)

| | | | | Cum | ıulatı | ve Pai | ia Lo | oss an | ıa All | locate | ea Lo | ss Ac | ljustn | nent l | Expen | ises, I | net o | t Kein | isura | nce | |
|---|------|----|-----|------|--------|--------|-------|--------|---------|--------|--------|-------|--------|--------|--------|---------|-------|--------|-------|-----|-----|
| | | | | | | | | | For the | he Y | ears E | Inded | Dece | embe | er 31, | | | | | | |
| | | 2 | 800 | 2 | 009 | 20 | 010 | 2 | 2011 | 2 | 2012 | 2 | 2013 | 2 | 2014 | 2 | 015 | 20 | 016 | | |
| 1 | . 37 | TT | 1 | IT T | 11. | 1T T | 11. | 1T T | 1 | 1T T | 11. | IT T | 11. | IT T | 11. | IT T | 11. | IT T | 11. | 1 | 201 |

| | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2014 | 2013 | 2010 | |
|------------|---------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|--------|
| Accident Y | ear Unaudited | 2017 |
| 2008 | 15,589 | 24,305 | 26,025 | 27,759 | 29,713 | 30,152 | 30,204 | 30,179 | 30,205 | 30,232 |
| 2009 | | 18,742 | 32,436 | 36,390 | 38,796 | 39,600 | 40,072 | 40,089 | 40,087 | 40,085 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| 2010 | 25,659 | 46,356 | 50,591 | 51,944 | 52,889 | 53,451 | 53,484 | 53,518 | |
|--|-----------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|---------|--|
| 2011 | | 18,456 | 25,296 | 26,599 | 27,023 | 27,378 | 27,431 | 27,479 | |
| 2012 | | | 7,060 | 11,724 | 12,284 | 12,530 | 12,618 | 12,635 | |
| 2013 | | | | 3,575 | 4,277 | 4,437 | 4,496 | 4,562 | |
| 2014 | | | | | | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | | | | | | |
| 2016 | | | | | | | | | |
| 2017 | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | Total | 168,511 | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| Liabilities for non-standard automobile-private passenger auto liability unpaid loss and loss adjustment | | | | | | | | | |
| expenses prior to 200 |)8 net of reinsurance | _ | | | | | | 5 | |

F-33

expenses prior to 2008, net of reinsurance

Total liabilities for non-standard automobile-private passenger auto liability unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of reinsurance

479

Non-standard automobile insurance - Auto physical damage (in thousands)

Incurred Loss and Allocated Loss Adjustment Expenses, Net of Reinsurance

For the Years Ended December 31,

As of December 31, 2017

Total of IBNR Plus Expentedative

Developmenter of on Reported

| Accident | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2014 | 2015 | 2016 | on I | Rep Brepo drte |
|----------|-----------|------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-----------|--------|-----------------------|
| Year | Unaudited | Jnaudited. | Jnaudite & | Unaudite & | Unaudite d | Jnaudite d | Jnaudite d | Jnaudite d | Jnaudited | 2017 I | Losse©laims |
| 2008 | 10,464 | 10,114 | 9,261 | 8,871 | 8,532 | 8,518 | 8,522 | 8,527 | 8,526 | 8,526 | |
| 2009 | | 9,829 | 7,343 | 6,857 | 6,451 | 6,458 | 6,476 | 6,482 | 6,480 | 6,482 | |
| 2010 | | | 7,977 | 6,192 | 5,499 | 5,487 | 5,518 | 5,532 | 5,535 | 5,538 | |
| 2011 | | | | 4,366 | 3,247 | 3,241 | 3,263 | 3,262 | 3,260 | 3,269 | 1 |
| 2012 | | | | | 1,755 | 1,920 | 1,990 | 2,015 | 2,007 | 2,018 | 1 |
| 2013 | | | | | | 1,085 | 996 | 1,001 | 999 | 1,003 | |
| 2014 | | | | | | | | | | | |

2015

2016

2017

Total 26,836

Non-standard automobile insurance - Auto physical damage (in thousands)

> Cumulative Paid Loss and Allocated Loss Adjustment Expenses, Net of Reinsurance For the Years Ended December 31

| | | For the Years Ended December 31, | | | | | | | | | |
|---------------|-----------|----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|------------------|-----------|-----------|-------|--|
| | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2014 | 2015 | 2016 | | |
| Accident Year | Unaudited | Unaudited | Unaudited | Unaudited | Unaudited | Unaudited | Inaudited | Unaudited | Unaudited | 2017 | |
| 2008 | 8,196 | 8,599 | 8,591 | 8,561 | 8,567 | 8,540 | 8,525 | 8,525 | 8,526 | 8,526 | |
| 2009 | | 6,221 | 6,463 | 6,505 | 6,499 | 6,489 | 6,487 | 6,480 | 6,481 | 6,482 | |
| 2010 | | | 5,155 | 5,583 | 5,548 | 5,526 | 5,537 | 5,537 | 5,537 | 5,538 | |
| 2011 | | | | 2,971 | 3,268 | 3,270 | 3,270 | 3,266 | 3,267 | 3,269 | |
| 2012 | | | | | 1,783 | 1,951 | 2,006 | 2,016 | 2,017 | 2,018 | |
| 2013 | | | | | | 1,050 | 1,015 | 1,001 | 1,002 | 1,002 | |
| 2014 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2016 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2017 | | | | | | | | | | | |

Total 26,835

Liabilities for non-standard automobile-auto physical damage unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses prior to 2008, net of reinsurance

2

Table of Contents 238

1

Total liabilities for non-standard automobile-auto physical damage unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of reinsurance

The following table reconciles the non-standard automobile unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of reinsurance presented in the tables above to the property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses reported in the consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2017:

| (in thousands) | December 31, 2017 |
|--|-------------------|
| Liabilities for property and casualty loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of | |
| reinsurance | |
| Non-standard automobile private passenger auto liability | 479 |
| Non-standard automobile auto physical damage | 2 |
| Other short-duration insurance lines | 697 |
| Liabilities for unpaid loss and allocated loss adjustment expenses, net of reinsurance | 1,178 |
| Reinsurance recoverable on unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | |
| Non-standard automobile private passenger auto liability | 64 |
| Other short-duration insurance lines | 8 |
| Total reinsurance recoverable on unpaid losses | 72 |
| Unallocated loss adjustment expenses | 79 |
| Total gross liability for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | 1,329 |

The following is supplementary information about average historical incurred loss duration as of December 31, 2017.

| | Average Annua | al Percenta | ge Payou | t of Incur | red Loss | es by Age | e, Net of R | einsurar | ice (Una | udited) |
|--------------------------|---------------|-------------|----------|------------|----------|-----------|-------------|----------|----------|---------|
| | Year 1 | Year 2 | Year 3 | Year 4 | Year 5 | Year 6 | Year 7 Ye | ar 8 Ye | ar 9 Yea | ar 10 |
| Non-standard | | | | | | | | | | |
| automobile private | | | | | | | | | | |
| passenger auto liability | 61.5% | 23.7% | 10.1% | 3.4% | 1.0% | 0.2% | % | % | % | % |
| Non-standard | | | | | | | | | | |
| automobile auto physica | 1 | | | | | | | | | |
| damage | 100.0% | % | 9 | 6 9 | 6 9 | 6 9 | % | % | % | % |

NOTE 14 DEBT

Debt consists of the following instruments:

| (in thousands) | Dec | cember 31, 20 | 017 | December 31, 2016 | | | |
|-------------------|------------|---------------|------------|-------------------|------------|------------|--|
| | | Carrying | Fair | | Carrying | Fair | |
| | Principal | Value | Value | Principal | Value | Value | |
| Note payable | \$ 176,136 | \$ 186,469 | \$ 168,477 | \$ 178,781 | \$ 190,074 | \$ 190,074 | |
| Bank loan | 4,917 | 4,917 | 4,864 | | | | |
| Subordinated debt | 90,500 | 52,105 | 52,105 | 90,500 | 43,619 | 43,619 | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Total | \$ 271,553 | \$ 243,491 | \$ 225,446 | \$ 269,281 | \$ 233,693 | \$ 233,693 | |

Subordinated debt mentioned above consists of the following trust preferred debt instruments:

| | Principal (in | | | |
|---------------------------------|------------------|------------|---|-----------------|
| Issuer | thousands) | Issue date | Interest | Redemption date |
| Kingsway CT Statutory Trust I | \$ 15,000 | 12/4/2002 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, plus 4.00% payable quarterly | 12/4/2032 |
| Kingsway CT Statutory Trust II | \$ 17,500 | 5/15/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, plus 4.10% payable quarterly | 5/15/2033 |
| Kingsway CT Statutory Trust III | \$ 20,000 | 10/29/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, plus 3.95% payable quarterly | 10/29/2033 |
| Kingsway DE Statutory Trust III | \$ 15,000 | 5/22/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, plus 4.20% payable quarterly | 5/22/2033 |
| Kingsway DE Statutory Trust IV | \$ 10,000 | 9/30/2003 | | 9/30/2033 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| | | | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, plus 3.85% payable quarterly | |
|--------------------------------|--------------|----------|---|----------|
| Kingsway DE Statutory Trust VI | \$ 13,000 | 1/8/2004 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, plus 4.00% payable quarterly | 1/8/2034 |

(a) Note payable:

As further discussed in Note 4, Acquisitions, as part of the acquisition of CMC, the Mortgage, which is recorded as note payable in the consolidated balance sheets, was recorded at its estimated fair value of \$191.7 million, which included the unpaid principal amount of \$180.0 million as of the date of acquisition plus a

F-35

premium of \$11.7 million. The Mortgage matures on May 15, 2034 and has a fixed interest rate of 4.07%. The Mortgage is carried in the consolidated balance sheets at its amortized cost, which reflects the monthly pay-down of principal as well as the amortization of the premium using the effective interest rate method. The fair value of the Mortgage disclosed in the table above is derived from quoted market prices of A-rated industrial bonds with similar maturities.

(b) Bank loan:

On October 12, 2017, the Corporation borrowed a principal amount of \$5.0 million from a bank at a fixed interest rate of 5.0%. The bank loan matures on October 12, 2022. The carrying value of the bank loan at December 31, 2017 of \$4.9 million represents its unpaid principal balance. The fair value of the bank loan disclosed in the table above is derived from quoted market prices of B and B minus rated industrial bonds with similar maturities.

(c) Subordinated debt:

Between December 4, 2002 and December 16, 2003, six subsidiary trusts of the Corporation issued \$90.5 million of 30-year capital securities to third-parties in separate private transactions. In each instance, a corresponding floating rate junior subordinated deferrable interest debenture was then issued by KAI to the trust in exchange for the proceeds from the private sale. The floating rate debentures bear interest at the rate of the London interbank offered interest rate for three-month U.S. dollar deposits (LIBOR), plus spreads ranging from 3.85% to 4.20%. At December 31, 2017, the interest rates ranged from 5.33% to 5.68%. The Corporation has the right to call each of these securities at par value any time after five years from their issuance until their maturity.

During the first quarter of 2011, the Corporation gave notice to its Trust Preferred trustees of its intention to exercise its voluntary right to defer interest payments for up to 20 quarters, pursuant to the contractual terms of its outstanding Trust Preferred indentures, which permit interest deferral. This action does not constitute a default under the Corporation s Trust Preferred indentures or any of its other debt indentures. On November 6, 2015, the Corporation paid \$22.1 million to its Trust Preferred trustees to be used by the trustees to pay the interest the Corporation had been deferring since the first quarter of 2011.

NOTE 15 VEHICLE SERVICE AGREEMENT LIABILITY

Vehicle service agreement fees include the fees collected to cover the costs of future automobile mechanical breakdown claims and the associated administration of those claims. Vehicle service agreement fees are initially recorded as deferred service fees. On a quarterly basis, the Corporation compares the remaining deferred service fees balance to the estimated amount of expected future claims under the vehicle service agreement contracts and records an additional accrual when the deferred service fees balance is less than expected future claims costs.

A reconciliation of the changes in the vehicle service agreement liability, including deferred service fees related to vehicle service agreements, for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, are as follows:

| (in thousands) | Years ended D | December 31, |
|---------------------------|---------------|--------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Balance at January 1, net | \$ 38,713 | \$ 37,294 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Deferred service fees for vehicle service agreements sold | 20,689 | 18,125 |
|--|-----------|-----------|
| Recognition of deferred service fees on vehicle service agreements | (18,924) | (16,610) |
| Liability for claims authorized on vehicle service agreements | 5,327 | 5,285 |
| Payments of claims authorized on vehicle service agreements | (5,377) | (5,321) |
| Re-estimation of deferred service fees | (136) | (60) |
| | | |
| Balance at December 31, net | \$ 40,292 | \$ 38,713 |

The vehicle service agreement liability in the table above is presented as components of deferred services fees and accrued expenses and other liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets as follows:

| (in thousands) | Years ended De | ecember 31, |
|--|----------------|-------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Deferred service fees | \$ 40,029 | \$ 38,400 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | 263 | 313 |
| Balance at December 31, net | \$ 40,292 | \$ 38,713 |

NOTE 16 FINANCE LEASE OBLIGATION LIABILITY

On October 2, 2014, the Corporation completed a sale and leaseback transaction involving building and land located in Miami, Florida, which was previously recorded as asset held for sale. The transaction did not qualify for sales recognition and was accounted for as a financing due to the Corporation s continuing involvement with the property as a result of nonrecourse financing provided to the buyer in the form of prepaid rent. A finance lease obligation liability equal to the selling price of the property was established at the date of the transaction. During the lease term, the Corporation recorded interest expense on the finance lease obligation at its incremental borrowing rate and increased the finance lease obligation liability by the same amount.

During the second quarter of 2017, the Corporation was informed of the landlord s intent to terminate the lease agreement effective October 10, 2017. The Corporation had the option to vacate the property and effectively terminate the lease earlier than October 10, 2017. As a result of terminating the lease, the Corporation no longer has continuing involvement with the property and has recognized the sale of the property as well as the related gain of \$0.7 million. The gain results primarily from removing the carrying values of the land, building and finance lease obligation liability from the consolidated balance sheets and from the return of part of the original prepaid rent. The gain is included in other income in the consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2017. At December 31, 2017 and 2016, finance lease obligation liability of zero and \$5.1 million, respectively, is included in accrued expenses and other liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets. At December 31, 2017 and 2016, the carrying value of the land and building of zero and \$4.8 million, respectively, is included in property and equipment in the consolidated balance sheets.

NOTE 17 LEASES

As further discussed in Note 4, Acquisitions, the Corporation owns Real Property that is subject to a long-term triple net lease agreement with a third party. The lease provides for future rent escalations and renewal options. The initial lease term ends in May 2034. The lessee bears the cost of maintenance and property taxes. In addition, the Corporation leases a property to a third party under an operating lease, where we are the lessor. Rental income from operating leases is recognized on a straight-line basis, based on contractual lease terms with fixed and determinable increases over the non-cancellable term of the related lease when collectability is reasonably assured. Rental income includes amortization of below market lease liabilities of \$0.1 million and \$0.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016. The estimated aggregate future amortization of below market lease liabilities is \$0.1 million for 2018, \$0.1 million for 2019, \$0.1 million for 2020, \$0.1 million for 2021 and \$0.1 million for 2022.

F-37

Assets, which are included in property and equipment, net on the consolidated balance sheets, leased to third parties under operating leases where the Corporation is the lessor, are as follows:

| (in thousands) | As of I | December 31, 2017 |
|-------------------------------------|---------|-------------------|
| Land | \$ | 21,183 |
| Site improvements | | 91,308 |
| Buildings | | 811 |
| | | |
| Gross property and equipment leased | | 113,302 |
| Accumulation depreciation | | (6,068) |
| | | |
| Net property and equipment leased | \$ | 107,234 |

The Corporation also leases certain office space under non-cancelable leases, with initial terms typically ranging from three to eight years, along with options that permit renewals for additional periods. The Corporation also leases certain equipment and automobiles under non-cancelable operating leases, with initial terms typically ranging from three to five years. Minimum rent is expensed on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease.

Future minimum annual lease payments and lease receipts under operating leases for the next five years and thereafter are:

| (in thousands) | Lease | Lease Commitments | | se Receipts |
|----------------|-------|-------------------|----|-------------|
| 2018 | \$ | 1,025 | \$ | 11,331 |
| 2019 | | 726 | | 11,572 |
| 2020 | | 158 | | 11,832 |
| 2021 | | 123 | | 12,099 |
| 2022 | | 124 | | 12,371 |
| Thereafter | | 210 | | 162,546 |

NOTE 18 INCOME TAXES

The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the Tax Act) was enacted on December 22, 2017. The Tax Act makes broad and complex changes to the U.S. tax code, including, but not limited to, (1) a permanent reduction in the U.S. federal corporate income tax rate to 21% and (2) eliminating the corporate alternative minimum tax (AMT) and changing how existing AMT credits can be realized.

The Corporation is subject to the provisions of the ASC 740-10, *Income Taxes*, which requires that the effect on deferred income tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates be recognized in the period the tax rate change was enacted. In December of 2017, the SEC staff issued Staff Accounting Bulletin 118 (SAB 118), which provides that companies that have not completed their accounting for the effects of the Tax Act but can determine a reasonable estimate of those effects should include a provisional amount based on their reasonable estimate in their financial statements.

Pursuant to SAB 118, the Corporation recorded provisional amounts for the estimated income tax effects of the Tax Act on deferred income taxes. The Corporation estimates that (1) the reduction in the corporate income tax rate decreased its net deferred income tax liability as of December 31, 2017 by \$17.9 million and (2) the change in the AMT credit rules allowed the Corporation to reduce its valuation allowance against its gross deferred income tax assets by \$0.1 million, for a combined Tax Act total of \$18.0 million. The \$18.0 million Tax Act amount was recorded as a decrease to income tax expense in the Corporation s consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2017. In addition, as result of the reduction in the corporate income tax rate, the Corporation provisionally reduced its December 31, 2017 net deferred income tax asset balance and the related net deferred income tax valuation allowance by \$105.6 million, the net effect of which had no impact on the Corporation s consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2017.

Although the \$18.0 million tax benefit represents what the Corporation believes is a reasonable estimate of the impact of the income tax effects of the Tax Act on the Corporation s Consolidated Financial Statements as of December 31, 2017, it should be considered provisional. In light of the complexity of the Tax Act, the Corporation anticipates additional interpretive guidance from the U.S. Treasury. In addition, once the KAI Tax Group finalizes certain tax positions when it files its 2017 U.S. tax return, the Corporation will be able to conclude whether any further adjustments are required to its deferred income tax balances. Any adjustments to these provisional amounts will be reported as a component of the consolidated statements of operations during the reporting period in which any such adjustments are determined, all of which will be reported no later than the fourth quarter of 2018.

Income tax benefit consists of the following:

| (in thousands) | Years ended D | Years ended December 31, | | |
|-----------------------------|---------------|--------------------------|--|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | | |
| Current income tax expense | \$ 628 | \$ 87 | | |
| Deferred income tax benefit | (17,322) | (9,807) | | |
| Income tax benefit | \$ (16,694) | \$ (9,720) | | |

Income tax benefit varies from the amount that would result by applying the applicable U.S. corporate income tax rate of 34% to loss from continuing operations before income tax benefit. The following table summarizes the differences:

| (in thousands) | Years ended December 31, | | |
|--|--------------------------|----|---------|
| | 2017 | | 2016 |
| Income tax benefit at U.S. statutory income tax rate | \$ (4,793) | \$ | (2,112) |
| Tax Act adjustment | (18,040) | | |
| Valuation allowance | 3,883 | | (8,185) |
| Indefinite life intangibles | 1,156 | | 108 |
| Change in unrecognized tax benefits | 490 | | 51 |
| Non-deductible compensation | 403 | | 345 |
| Foreign operations subject to different tax rates | 32 | | 145 |
| Other | 175 | | (72) |
| | | | |
| Income tax benefit for continuing operations | \$ (16,694) | \$ | (9,720) |

The tax effects of temporary differences that give rise to significant portions of the deferred income tax assets and liabilities are presented as follows:

| (in thousands) | December 31, | |
|--|--------------|-------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Deferred income tax assets: | | |
| Losses carried forward | \$ 188,248 | \$ 291,632 |
| Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses and unearned premiums | 1,513 | 2,349 |
| Intangible assets | 2,490 | 1,135 |
| Debt issuance costs | 988 | 1,621 |
| Investments | 722 | 1,547 |
| Deferred rent | 807 | 1,355 |
| Deferred revenue | 394 | 385 |
| Other | 29 | 401 |
| Valuation allowance | (177,040) | (268,764) |
| Deferred income tax assets | \$ 18,151 | \$ 31,661 |
| Deferred income tax liabilities: | | |
| Indefinite life intangibles | \$ (16,419) | \$ (25,426) |
| Depreciation and amortization | (16,967) | (28,692) |
| Fair value of debt | (5,894) | (12,100) |
| Land | (4,435) | (7,181) |
| Investments | (1,853) | (2,348) |
| Deferred acquisition costs | (1,328) | (1,981) |
| Deferred income tax liabilities | (46,896) | (77,728) |
| Net deferred income tax liabilities | \$ (28,745) | \$ (46,067) |

The Corporation maintains a valuation allowance for its gross deferred income tax assets of \$177.0 million (U.S. operations \$170.6 million; Other \$6.4 million) and \$268.8 million (U.S. operations \$261.9 million; Other \$6.9 million) at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. The Corporation s businesses have generated substantial operating losses in prior years. These losses can be available to reduce income taxes that might otherwise be incurred on future taxable income; however, it is uncertain whether the Corporation will generate the taxable income necessary to utilize these losses or other reversing temporary differences. This uncertainty has caused management to place a full valuation allowance on its December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 net deferred income tax assets, excluding the deferred income tax liability and deferred income tax assets relating to AMT credit amounts set forth in the paragraph below. In 2017 and 2016, the Corporation released into income \$0.4 million and \$9.9 million, respectively, of its valuation allowance, as a result of its acquisition of CMC, due to net deferred income tax liabilities that are expected to reverse during the period in which the Corporation will have deferred income tax assets available.

The Corporation carries net deferred income tax liabilities of \$28.7 million at December 31, 2017, \$8.0 million of which relates to deferred income tax liabilities that are scheduled to reverse in periods after the expiration of the KAI Tax Group s consolidated U.S. net operating loss carryforwards, \$20.8 million of which relates to deferred income tax liabilities related to land and indefinite life intangible assets, and \$0.1 million of which relates to deferred income tax

assets relating to AMT credits. The Corporation carries net deferred income tax liabilities of \$46.1 million at December 31, 2016, \$13.4 million of which relates to deferred income tax liabilities that are scheduled to reverse in periods after the expiration of the KAI Tax Group s consolidated U.S. net operating loss carryfowards and \$32.7 million of which relates to deferred income tax liabilities related to land and indefinite life intangible assets. The Corporation considered a tax planning strategy in arriving at its December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 net deferred income tax liabilities.

F-40

The Tax Act modified the U.S. net operating loss deduction, effective with respect to losses arising in tax years beginning after December 31, 2017. The Tax Act, however, did not limit the utilization, in 2018 and later tax years, of U.S. net operating losses generated in 2017 and prior tax years.

Amounts, originating dates and expiration dates of the KAI Tax Group s consolidated U.S. net operating loss carryforwards, totaling \$857.4 million, are as follows:

| * T . | | | 1 |
|-------|----------|--------|------|
| Nat | Onot | otina. | Occ. |
| INCL | ω | ating | 1055 |
| | | | |

| Year of net operating loss | Expiration date | (in thousands) |
|----------------------------|-----------------|----------------|
| 2006 | 2026 | 8,321 |
| 2007 | 2027 | 60,081 |
| 2008 | 2028 | 53,703 |
| 2009 | 2029 | 506,768 |
| 2010 | 2030 | 85,463 |
| 2011 | 2031 | 42,299 |
| 2012 | 2032 | 32,083 |
| 2013 | 2033 | 29,465 |
| 2014 | 2034 | 6,923 |
| 2016 | 2036 | 15,584 |
| 2017 | 2037 | 16,695 |

In addition, not reflected in the table above, are net operating loss carryforwards of (i) \$6.5 million relating to separate U.S. tax returns, which losses will expire over various years through 2037; (ii) \$25.7 million, relating to operations in Barbados, of which, \$24.2 million will expire in 2018 and \$1.5 million will expire over various years through 2026; and (iii) \$24.1 million relating to operations in Canada, which losses will expire over various years through 2037.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending unrecognized tax benefits, exclusive of interest and penalties, is as follows:

| (in thousands) | December 31, | |
|--|--------------|---------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Unrecognized tax benefits beginning of year | \$ 1,274 | \$ |
| Gross additions current year tax positions | | |
| Gross additions prior year tax positions | 93 | 1,274 |
| Gross reductions prior year tax positions | | |
| Gross reductions settlements with taxing authorities | | |
| Impact due to expiration of statute of limitations | | |
| | | |
| Unrecognized tax benefits end of year | \$ 1,367 | \$1,274 |

The amount of unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 would affect the Corporation s effective tax rate, was an expense of \$0.5 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

As of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the Corporation carried a liability for unrecognized tax benefits of \$1.4 million and \$1.3 million, respectively, that is included in income taxes payable in the consolidated balance sheets. The Corporation classifies interest and penalty accruals, if any, related to unrecognized tax benefits as income tax expense. During the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, the Corporation recognized an expense for interest and penalties of \$0.5 million and \$0.1 million, respectively. At December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the Corporation carried an accrual for the payment of interest and penalties of \$0.9 million and \$0.4 million, respectively.

The federal income tax returns of the Corporation s U.S. operations for the years through 2013 are closed for Internal Revenue Service (IRS) examination. The Corporation s federal income tax returns are not currently

F-41

under examination by the IRS for any open tax years. The federal income tax returns of the Corporation s Canadian operations for the years through 2012 are closed for Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) examination. Kingsway s 2015 and 2014 Canadian federal income tax returns are currently under examination by the CRA. No material audit adjustments have been proposed by the CRA.

NOTE 19 (LOSS) EARNINGS FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS PER SHARE

The following table sets forth the reconciliation of numerators and denominators for the basic and diluted (loss) earnings from continuing operations per share computation for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016:

| (in thousands, except per share data) | Years ended December 3 2017 2016 | | | |
|--|-------------------------------------|--------|----|--------|
| Numerator: | ۷. | 017 | | 2010 |
| Income from continuing operations | \$ | 2,597 | \$ | 3,507 |
| (Less) plus: net (income) loss attributable to noncontrolling interests | | 4,337) | Ψ | 281 |
| Less: dividends on preferred stock, net of tax | (| (350) | | (565) |
| | | | | , , |
| (Loss) income from continuing operations attributable to common shareholders | \$ (| 2,090) | \$ | 3,223 |
| | | | | |
| Denominator: | | | | |
| Weighted average basic shares | | | | |
| Weighted average common shares outstanding | 2 | 1,547 | | 20,003 |
| Weighted average diluted shares | | | | |
| Weighted average common shares outstanding | 2 | 1,547 | | 20,003 |
| Effect of potentially dilutive securities: | | | | |
| Stock options | | | | 78 |
| Unvested restricted stock awards | | | | 813 |
| Unvested restricted stock units | | | | |
| Warrants | | | | 125 |
| | | | | |
| Total weighted average diluted shares | 2 | 1,547 | | 21,019 |
| | | | | |
| Basic (loss) earnings from continuing operations per common share | \$ | (0.10) | \$ | 0.16 |
| | | | | |
| Diluted (loss) earnings from continuing operations per common share | \$ | (0.10) | \$ | 0.15 |

Basic (loss) earnings from continuing operations per share is calculated using weighted-average common shares outstanding. Diluted (loss) earnings from continuing operations per share is calculated using weighted-average diluted shares. Weighted-average diluted shares is calculated by adding the effect of potentially dilutive securities to weighted-average common shares outstanding. Potentially dilutive securities consist of stock options, unvested restricted stock awards, unvested restricted stock units, warrants and convertible preferred stock.

The dilutive effect of the stock options, unvested restricted stock awards, unvested restricted stock units and warrants are reflected in diluted earnings from continuing operations per share by application of the treasury stock method. The effects of these potentially dilutive securities are excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share from continuing operations in periods in which the effect would be anti-dilutive. Separately, the dilutive effect of the

convertible preferred stock is reflected in diluted earnings from continuing operations per share by application of the if-converted method; however, the effects of potentially dilutive convertible preferred stock are excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share from continuing operations in periods in which the amount of preferred dividend declared or accumulated per common share obtainable upon conversion of the convertible preferred stock exceeds diluted earnings per share from continuing operations after giving effect to the potential dilution from the stock options, unvested restricted stock awards, unvested restricted stock units and warrants.

F-42

Because the Corporation is reporting a loss from continuing operations attributable to common shareholders for the year ended December 31, 2017, all potentially dilutive securities outstanding were excluded from the calculation of diluted loss from continuing operations per share since their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive.

NOTE 20 STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

(a) Stock Options

On May 13, 2013, the Corporation s shareholders approved the 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (2013 Plan). The 2013 Plan replaced the Corporation s previous Amended and Restated Stock Option Plan (Prior Plan), with respect to the granting of future equity awards. Under the 2013 Plan, the Corporation reserved for issuance to key employees selected by the Corporation new stock options (New Stock Options) to purchase up to an additional 300,000 common shares. No New Stock Options were granted during the year ended December 31, 2017. There are no New Stock Options remaining for future grants.

On May 13, 2013, the Corporation s shareholders also approved the Option Exchange Program whereby the outstanding stock options under the Prior Plan held by current employees will be canceled and replaced with stock options granted under the 2013 Plan (Replacement Options). The maximum number of common shares available to be granted as Replacement Options is 355,625. No Replacement Options were granted during the year ended December 31, 2017. There are no Replacement Options remaining for future grants.

The Replacement Options and New Stock Options (collectively, the Stock Options) are fully vested and exercisable at the date of grant and are exercisable for a period of four years.

The following table summarizes the stock option activity during the year ended December 31, 2017:

| | | | Weighted- | | |
|----------------------------------|-------------|-----------|-------------|-------|--------|
| | | | Average | Aggı | regate |
| | | Weighted- | Remaining | Intr | insic |
| | Number of | Average | Contractual | Va | alue |
| | Options | Exercise | Term (in | (| in |
| | Outstanding | Price | years) | thous | sands) |
| Outstanding at December 31, 2016 | 651,875 | \$ 4.51 | 1.4 | \$ | 1,134 |
| Granted | | | | | |
| Exercised | | | | | |
| Expired or Forfeited | | | | | |
| Outstanding at December 31, 2017 | 651,875 | \$ 4.51 | 0.4 | \$ | 352 |
| Exercisable at December 31, 2017 | 651,875 | \$ 4.51 | 0.4 | \$ | 352 |

The aggregate intrinsic value of stock options outstanding and exercisable is the difference between the December 31, 2017 market price for the Corporation s common shares and the exercise price of the options, multiplied by the number of options where the fair value exceeds the exercise price.

At December 31, 2017 and 2016, the number of options exercisable was 651,875 and 651,875, respectively, with weighted average prices of \$4.51 and \$4.51, respectively. No options were exercised during the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016.

F-43

The Corporation uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate the fair value of each option on the date of grant. No options were granted during the year ended December 31, 2017. The assumptions used in the Black-Scholes pricing model for options granted during the year ended December 31, 2016 were as follows:

| | Year ended |
|--------------------------|-------------------|
| | December 31, 2016 |
| Risk-free interest rate | 1.1% |
| Dividend yield | |
| Expected volatility | 0.5% |
| Expected term (in years) | 4.0 |

(b) Restricted Stock Awards

Under the 2013 Plan, the Corporation made grants of restricted common stock awards (Restricted Stock Awards) to certain officers of the Corporation on March 28, 2014. The Restricted Stock Awards shall become fully vested and the restriction period shall lapse as of March 28, 2024 subject to the officers continued employment through the vesting date. The Restricted Stock Awards are amortized on a straight-line basis over the ten-year requisite service period. Total unamortized compensation expense related to unvested Restricted Stock Awards at December 31, 2017 was \$5.0 million. The grant-date fair value of Restricted Stock Awards was determined using the closing price of Kingsway common stock on the date of grant. The following table summarizes the activity related to unvested Restricted Stock Awards during the year ended December 31, 2017:

| | Number of Restricted Stock Awards | Grant | ed-Average Date Fair (per Share) |
|-------------------------------|---|-------|--|
| Unvested at December 31, 2016 | 1,952,665 | \$ | 4.14 |
| Granted | | | |
| Forfeited | | | |
| Unvested at December 31, 2017 | 1,952,665 | \$ | 4.14 |

(c) Restricted Stock Units

The Corporation granted restricted common stock units (Restricted Stock Units) to an officer of the Corporation pursuant to a Restricted Stock Unit Agreement dated August 24, 2016. Each Restricted Stock Unit represents a right to receive one common share on the vesting date. The Restricted Stock Units shall become fully vested and the restriction period shall lapse as of March 28, 2024 subject to the officer's continued employment through the vesting date. The Restricted Stock Units are amortized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period. Total unamortized compensation expense related to unvested Restricted Stock Units at December 31, 2017 was \$2.4 million. The grant-date fair value of the Restricted Stock Units was determined using the closing price of Kingsway common stock on the date of grant. The following table summarizes the activity related to unvested Restricted Stock Units for the year ended December 31, 2017:

| | Number of Restricted Stock Units | Gra] Val | ed-Average nt Date Fair ue (per hare) |
|-------------------------------|--|-----------------|---|
| Unvested at December 31, 2016 | 500,000 | \$ | 5.73 |
| Granted | | | |
| Vested | | | |
| Forfeited | | | |
| Unvested at December 31, 2017 | 500,000 | \$ | 5.73 |

Total stock-based compensation expense, net of forfeitures, was \$1.2 million and \$1.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

F-44

(d) Employee Share Purchase Plan

The Corporation has an employee share purchase plan (ESPP Plan) whereby qualifying employees could choose each year to have up to 5% of their annual base earnings withheld to purchase the Corporation s common shares. After one year of employment, the Corporation matches 100% of the employee contribution amount, and the contributions vest immediately. All contributions are used by the plan administrator to purchase common shares in the open market. The Corporation s contribution is expensed as paid and for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 totaled \$0.1 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

NOTE 21 EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN

The Corporation maintains a defined contribution plan in the United States for all of its qualified employees. Qualifying employees can choose to voluntarily contribute up to 60% of their annual earnings subject to an overall limitation of \$18,000 in each of 2017 and 2016. The Corporation matches an amount equal to 50% of each participant s contribution, limited to contributions up to 5% of a participant s earnings.

The contributions for the plan vest based on years of service with 100% vesting after five years of service. The Corporation s contribution is expensed as paid and for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 totaled \$0.1 million and \$0.1 million, respectively. All Company obligations to the plans were fully funded as of December 31, 2017.

NOTE 22 CLASS A PREFERRED STOCK

On May 13, 2013, the Corporation s shareholders approved an amendment to the Corporation s Articles of Incorporation to create an unlimited number of zero par value class A preferred shares. The Corporation s Board of Directors will have the ability to fix the designation, rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions attaching to the shares of each series of preferred shares. The preferred shares will have priority over the common shares.

There were 222,876 and 262,876 shares of Class A preferred stock (Preferred Shares) outstanding at December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. Each Preferred Share is convertible into 6.25 common shares at a conversion price of \$4.00 per common share any time at the option of the holder prior to April 1, 2021. As of December 31, 2017, the maximum number of common shares issuable upon conversion of the Preferred Shares is 1,392,975 common shares.

During 2017, 40,000 Preferred Shares were converted into 250,000 common shares at the conversion price of \$4.00 per common share, or \$1.0 million, at the option of the holders. As a result, \$1.0 million was reclassified from Class A preferred stock to Shareholders Equity on the consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2017.

The Preferred Shares are not entitled to vote. The holders of the Preferred Shares are entitled to receive fixed, cumulative, preferential cash dividends at a rate of \$1.25 per Preferred Share per year. The cash dividend rate shall be revised to \$1.875 per Preferred Share per year if the dividend accumulates for a period greater than 30 consecutive months from the date of the most recent dividend payment. On and after February 3, 2016, the Corporation may redeem all or any part of the then outstanding Preferred Shares for the price of \$28.75 per Preferred Share, plus accrued but unpaid dividends thereon, whether or not declared, up to and including the date specified for redemption. The Corporation will redeem any Preferred Shares not previously converted into common shares, and which remain outstanding on April 1, 2021, for the price of \$25.00 per Preferred Share, plus accrued but unpaid dividends, whether or not declared, up to and including the date specified for redemption. At December 31, 2017 and 2016, accrued dividends of \$1.3 million and 1.0 million were included in accrued expenses and other liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets.

In accordance with FASB ASC Topic 480-10-S99-3A, SEC Staff Announcement: Classification and Measurement of Redeemable Securities, redemption features not solely within the control of the issuer are required to be presented outside of permanent equity on the consolidated balance sheets. As described above, the

F-45

holder has the option to convert the Preferred Shares at any time; however, if not converted, they are required to be redeemed on April 1, 2021. As such, the Preferred Shares are presented in temporary or mezzanine equity on the consolidated balance sheets and will be accreted up to the stated redemption value of \$5.6 million through the April 1, 2021 redemption date.

NOTE 23 SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY

The Corporation is authorized to issue an unlimited number of zero par value common stock. There were 21,708,190 and 21,458,190 shares of common stock outstanding at December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

There were no dividends declared during the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016.

In November 2015, the Corporation s Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program under which the Corporation was authorized to repurchase up to 5% of its currently issued and outstanding common stock through November 2016. During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Corporation repurchased 26,900 shares for an aggregate purchase price of \$0.1 million, including fees and commissions, under its share repurchase program. All repurchased common stock was cancelled. The timing and amount of any share repurchases are determined based on market conditions, share price and other factors, and the program may be discontinued or suspended at any time.

On April 21, 2016, the Corporation issued 160,000 shares of common stock as consideration for the acquisition of Argo. Refer to Note 4, Acquisitions, for further details regarding the Argo acquisition.

On November 16, 2016, the Corporation closed with non-affiliate investors a private placement of 1,615,384 shares of common stock at a purchase price of \$6.50 per share with net proceeds to the Corporation of \$10.5 million.

As described in Note 22, Class A Preferred Stock, during 2017, 40,000 Preferred Shares were converted into 250,000 common shares. As a result, \$1.0 million was reclassified from Class A preferred stock to Shareholders Equity on the consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2017.

The following table summarizes information about warrants outstanding at December 31, 2017: December 31, 2017

| | D | ecember 31, 2017 | | |
|----------------|-----------|------------------|-----------------|-------------|
| | | | Remaining | |
| | Date of | Expiry | Contractual | Number |
| Exercise Price | Issue | Date | Life (in years) | Outstanding |
| \$5.00 | 16-Sep-13 | 15-Sep-23 | 5.7 | 3,280,790 |
| \$5.00 | 3-Feb-14 | 15-Sep-23 | 5.7 | 1,642,975 |
| | | Total: | 5.7 | 4,923,765 |

F-46

NOTE 24 ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE LOSS

The table below details the change in the balance of each component of accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of tax, for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 as relates to shareholders—equity attributable to common shareholders on the consolidated balance sheets. On the other hand, the consolidated statements of comprehensive (loss) income present the components of other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax, only for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 and inclusive of the components attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiaries.

(in thousands)

| | Un | realized | | | | |
|---|-----|-----------|-----|-----------|-----|------------|
| | (| Gains | | | | |
| | (I | Losses) | | | | Total |
| | | on | | | Acc | umulated |
| |] | Fixed | F | Foreign | | Other |
| | Ma | aturities | C | urrency | Com | prehensive |
| | and | d Equity | Tra | anslation | I | ncome |
| | Inv | estments | Adj | ustments | (| (Loss) |
| Balance, January 1, 2016 | \$ | 1,294 | \$ | (3,780) | \$ | (2,486) |
| Other comprehensive income before reclassifications | | 2,772 | | | | 2,772 |
| Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive | | | | | | |
| loss | | (494) | | | | (494) |
| | | | | | | |
| Net current-period other comprehensive income | | 2,278 | | | | 2,278 |
| | | | | | | |
| Balance, December 31, 2016 | \$ | 3,572 | \$ | (3,780) | \$ | (208) |
| Other comprehensive loss before reclassifications | | (5,214) | | | | (5,214) |
| Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive | | | | | | |
| loss | | 1,076 | | 494 | | 1,570 |
| | | | | | | |
| Net current-period other comprehensive (loss) income | \$ | (4,138) | \$ | 494 | \$ | (3,644) |
| | | | | | | |
| Balance, December 31, 2017 | \$ | (566) | \$ | (3,286) | \$ | (3,852) |

Components of accumulated other comprehensive loss were reclassified to the following lines of the consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016:

| (in thousands) | Years ended December 31 | | | er 31, |
|--|-------------------------|-----|----|--------|
| | 20 |)17 | 20 | 016 |
| Reclassification of accumulated other comprehensive income from unrealized | | | | |
| (losses) gains on fixed maturities and equity investments to: | | | | |
| Net realized gains | \$ | (2) | \$ | (8) |
| Other-than-temporary impairment loss | | | | (17) |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Loss from continuing operations before income tax benefit | (2) | (25) |
|--|------------|-----------|
| Income tax benefit | | |
| | | |
| Income from continuing operations | (2) | (25) |
| Loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes | (1,074) | 519 |
| | | |
| Net (loss) income | (1,076) | 494 |
| | | |
| Reclassification of accumulated other comprehensive loss from foreign currency | | |
| translation adjustments to: | | |
| Loss on liquidation of subsidiary, net of taxes | (494) | |
| Income tax benefit | | |
| | | |
| Net (loss) income | (494) | |
| | | |
| Total reclassification from accumulated other comprehensive loss to net (loss) | | |
| income | \$ (1,570) | \$ 494 |

NOTE 25 SEGMENTED INFORMATION

The Corporation conducts its business through the following two reportable segments: Extended Warranty (formerly Insurance Services) and Leased Real Estate.

The Corporation previously conducted its business through a third reportable segment, Insurance Underwriting. Insurance Underwriting included Mendota, Amigo and Kingsway Re. As further discussed in Note 5, Deconsolidation, Discontinued Operations and Liquidation, on October 18, 2018, the Corporation announced that it had completed the sale of Mendota. As a result, Mendota has been classified as discontinued operations and the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented. As a result of classifying Mendota as discontinued operations, the composition of the Insurance Underwriting segment has changed such that it no longer meets the criteria of a reportable segment. As such, all segmented information has been restated to exclude the Insurance Underwriting segment for all periods presented.

Extended Warranty Segment

Extended Warranty includes the following subsidiaries of the Corporation: IWS, Trinity and PWSC (collectively, Extended Warranty). Prior to the second quarter of 2017, Extended Warranty was referred to as Insurance Services.

IWS is a licensed motor vehicle service agreement company and is a provider of after-market vehicle protection services distributed by credit unions in 23 states and the District of Columbia to their members.

Trinity sells HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration warranty products and provides equipment breakdown and maintenance support services to companies across the United States. As a seller of warranty products, Trinity markets and administers product warranty contracts for certain new and used products in the HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration industries throughout the United States. Trinity acts as an agent on behalf of the third-party insurance companies that underwrite and guaranty these warranty contracts. Trinity does not guaranty the performance underlying the warranty contracts it sells. As a provider of equipment breakdown and maintenance support services, Trinity acts as a single point of contact to its clients for both certain equipment breakdowns and scheduled maintenance of equipment. Trinity will provide such repair and breakdown services by contracting with certain HVAC providers.

PWSC sells new home warranty products and provides administration services to home builders and homeowners across the United States. PWSC distributes its products and services through an in house sales team and through insurance brokers and insurance carriers throughout all states except Alaska and Louisiana.

Leased Real Estate Segment

Leased Real Estate includes the Corporation subsidiary, CMC, which was acquired on July 14, 2016. CMC owns the Real Property that is leased to a third party pursuant to a long-term triple net lease. The Real Property is also subject to the Mortgage. When assessing and measuring the operational and financial performance of the Leased Real Estate segment, interest expense related to the Mortgage is included in Leased Real Estate s segment operating income.

Revenues and Operating Income by Reportable Segment

Results for the Corporation s reportable segments are based on the Corporation s internal financial reporting systems and are consistent with those followed in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements. The following tables provide financial data used by management. Segment assets are not allocated for management use and, therefore, are

not included in the segment disclosures below.

F-48

Revenues by reportable segment reconciled to consolidated revenues for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 were:

| (in thousands) | Years ended December 31 | | |
|---|-------------------------|-----------|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | |
| Revenues: | | | |
| Extended Warranty: | | | |
| Service fee and commission income | \$ 30,807 | \$ 23,487 | |
| Other income | 191 | 283 | |
| Total Extended Warranty | 30,998 | 23,770 | |
| Leased Real Estate: | | | |
| Rental income | 13,364 | 5,419 | |
| Other income | 493 | 50 | |
| Total Leased Real Estate | 13,857 | 5,469 | |
| Total segment revenues | 44,855 | 29,239 | |
| Rental income not allocated to segments | 20 | 17 | |
| Net investment income | 968 | 2,862 | |
| Net realized gains | 306 | 66 | |
| Other-than-temporary impairment loss | | (17) | |
| Other income not allocated to segments | 697 | 330 | |
| Total revenues | \$ 46,846 | \$ 32,497 | |

The operating income by reportable segment in the following table is before income taxes and includes revenues and direct segment costs. Total segment operating loss reconciled to the consolidated income from continuing operations for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 were:

| Years ended December 31, | | | |
|--------------------------|----------|--|------------------|
| 2 | 2017 | 2 | 2016 |
| | | | |
| \$ | 3,957 | \$ | 506 |
| | 3,099 | | 627 |
| | | | |
| | 7,056 | | 1,133 |
| | 968 | | 2,862 |
| | 306 | | 66 |
| | | | (17) |
| | (4,977) | | (4,496) |
| (| (10,138) | | (6,081) |
| | (1,152) | | (1,242) |
| | 212 | | 657 |
| | \$ | 2017 \$ 3,957 3,099 7,056 968 306 (4,977) (10,138) (1,152) | 2017 2 \$ 3,957 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Loss on change in fair value of debt | (8,487) | (3,721) |
|---|----------|----------|
| Gain on deconsolidation of subsidiary | | 5,643 |
| Equity in net income (loss) of investees | 2,115 | (1,017) |
| | | |
| Loss from continuing operations before income tax benefit | (14,097) | (6,213) |
| Income tax benefit | (16,694) | (9,720) |
| | | |
| Income from continuing operations | \$ 2,597 | \$ 3,507 |

NOTE 26 FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Fair value is the price that would be received upon sale of an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Fair value is best evidenced by quoted bid or ask price, as appropriate, in an active market. Where bid or ask prices are not available, such as in an illiquid or inactive market, the closing price of the most recent transaction of that instrument subject to appropriate adjustments as required is used. Where quoted market prices are not available, the quoted prices of similar financial instruments or valuation models with observable market-based inputs are used to estimate the fair value. These valuation models may use multiple observable market inputs, including observable interest rates, foreign exchange rates, index levels, credit spreads, equity prices, counterparty credit quality, corresponding market volatility levels and option volatilities. Minimal management judgment is required for fair values calculated using quoted market prices or observable market inputs for models. Greater subjectivity is required when making valuation adjustments for financial instruments in inactive markets or when using models where observable parameters do not exist. Also, the calculation of estimated fair value is based on market conditions at a specific point in time and may not be reflective of future fair values. For the Corporation s financial instruments carried at cost or amortized cost, the book value is not adjusted to reflect increases or decreases in fair value due to market fluctuations, including those due to interest rate changes, as it is the Corporation s intention to hold them until there is a recovery of fair value, which may be to maturity.

The Corporation employs a fair value hierarchy to categorize the inputs it uses in valuation techniques to measure the fair value. The following fair value hierarchy is used in selecting inputs, with the highest priority given to Level 1:

Level 1 Quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets.

Level 2 Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active; and model-derived valuations in which all significant inputs are observable in active markets.

Level 3 Valuations derived from valuation techniques in which one or more significant inputs are not observable.

The Corporation classifies its investments in fixed maturities and equity investments as available-for-sale and reports these investments at fair value. The Corporation s limited liability investment, at fair value, performance shares and subordinated debt are measured and reported at fair value.

Fixed maturities Fair values of fixed maturities for which no active market exists are derived from quoted market prices of similar instruments or other third party evidence. All classes of the Corporation's fixed maturities, primarily consisting of investments in US. Treasury bills and government bonds; obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions; mortgage-backed securities; and corporate securities, are classified as Level 2. Level 2 is applied to valuations based upon quoted prices for similar assets in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets in markets that are inactive; or valuations based on models where the significant inputs are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data.

The Corporation engages a third-party vendor who utilizes third-party pricing sources and primarily employs a market approach to determine the fair values of our fixed maturities. The market approach includes primarily obtaining prices from independent third-party pricing services as well as, to a lesser extent, quotes from broker-dealers. Our third-party

vendor also monitors market indicators, as well as industry and economic events, to ensure pricing is appropriate. All classes of our fixed maturities are valued using this technique. We have obtained an understanding of our third-party vendor s valuation methodologies and inputs. Fair values obtained from our third-party vendor are not adjusted by the Corporation.

F-50

The following is a description of the significant inputs, by asset class, used by the third-party pricing services to determine the fair values of our fixed maturities included in Level 2:

U.S. government, government agencies and authorities are generally priced using the market approach. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets and maturity.

States, municipalities and political subdivisions are generally priced using the market approach. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets, new issuances and credit spreads.

Mortgage-backed securities are generally priced using the market approach. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets, expected prepayments, expected credit default rates, delinquencies and issue specific information including, but not limited to, collateral type, seniority and vintage.

Corporate securities are generally priced using the market approach using pricing vendors. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets, issuer rating, benchmark yields, maturity and credit spreads.

Equity investments Fair values of equity investments, including warrants, reflect quoted market values based on latest bid prices, where active markets exist, or models based on significant market observable inputs, where no active markets exist.

Limited liability investment, at fair value The fair value of the limited liability investment, at fair value is calculated based on a model that distributes the net equity of 1347 Investors to all classes of membership interests. The model uses quoted market prices and significant market observable inputs.

Performance shares The performance shares, for which no active market exists, are required to be valued at fair value as determined in good faith by the Corporation. Such determination of fair value would require the Corporation to develop a model based upon relevant observable market inputs as well as significant unobservable inputs, including developing a sufficiently reliable estimate for an appropriate discount to reflect the illiquidity and unique structure of the security. The Corporation determined its model for the performance shares was not sufficiently reliable. As a result, the Corporation has assigned a fair value of zero to the performance shares. Refer to Note 6, Investments, for further details regarding the performance shares.

Subordinated debt The fair value of the subordinated debt is calculated using a model based on significant market observable inputs and inputs developed by a third party. These inputs include credit spread assumptions developed by a third party and market observable swap rates.

Contingent consideration The consideration for certain of the Corporation s acquisitions included future payments to the former owners that were contingent upon the achievement of certain targets over future reporting periods. Liabilities for contingent consideration were measured and reported at fair value and were included in accrued expenses and other liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets. The fair value of contingent consideration liabilities

was estimated using internal models without relevant observable market inputs. Estimated payments were discounted using present value techniques to arrive at estimated fair value. Contingent consideration liabilities were revalued each reporting period. Changes in the fair value of contingent consideration liabilities can result from changes to one or multiple inputs, including adjustments to the discount rates or changes in the assumed achievement or timing of any targets. Any changes in fair value were reported in the consolidated statements of operations as contingent consideration benefit. During the second quarter of 2017, the Corporation settled its remaining contingent consideration liability; therefore, no contingent consideration liability remains on the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2017.

F-51

The balances of the Corporation s financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis by level within the fair value hierarchy as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 was as follows:

| (in thousands) | | December 31, 2017 Fair Value Measurements at the E the Reporting Period Using Quoted Prices in | | | | | |
|--|-----------|--|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| | | Active Markets | Significant | C::C: | | | |
| | | for Identical Assets | Other Observable Inputs | Significant Unobservable Inputs | | | |
| | Total | (Level 1) | (Level 2) | (Level 3) | | | |
| Recurring fair value measurements Assets: | | | | | | | |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities | \$ 5,612 | \$ | \$ 5,612 | \$ | | | |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 626 | | 626 | | | | |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,876 | | 2,876 | | | | |
| Corporate | 5,427 | | 5,427 | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 14,541 | | 14,541 | | | | |
| Equity investments: | | | | | | | |
| Common stock | 3,570 | 3,570 | | | | | |
| Warrants | 906 | 58 | 848 | | | | |
| Total equity investments | 4,476 | 3,628 | 848 | | | | |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | 5,771 | 3,020 | 5,771 | | | | |
| Other investments | 2,321 | | 2,321 | | | | |
| Short-term investments | 151 | | 151 | | | | |
| | 101 | | 101 | | | | |
| Total assets | \$ 27,260 | \$ 3,628 | \$ 23,632 | \$ | | | |
| Liabilities: | | | | | | | |
| Subordinated debt | \$ 52,105 | \$ | \$ 52,105 | \$ | | | |
| Total liabilities | \$52,105 | \$ | \$ 52,105 | \$ | | | |

(in thousands) December 31, 2016 Fair Value Measurements at the End of the Reporting Period Using **Ouoted Prices** in Active Markets Significant for Other Significant Observable Unobservable Identical **Inputs Inputs** Assets (Level 3) Total (Level 1) (Level 2) Recurring fair value measurements Assets: Fixed maturities: \$ 6,846 \$ \$ \$ U.S. government, government agencies and authorities 6,846 States, municipalities and political subdivisions 641 641 Mortgage-backed 3,248 3,248 Corporate 5,508 5,508 Total fixed maturities 16,243 16,243 Equity investments: Common stock 7,046 7,046 Warrants 1,210 70 1,140 Total equity investments 8,256 7,116 1,140 Limited liability investment, at fair value 6,112 6,112 Other investments 4,593 4,593 Short-term investments 401 401 \$35,605 \$ 7,116 28,489 \$ Total assets \$ Liabilities: Subordinated debt \$43,619 \$ 43,619 \$ Contingent consideration 325 325 Total liabilities \$ \$ 325 \$43,944 43,619

The following table provides a reconciliation of the fair value of recurring Level 3 fair value measurements for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016:

| (in thousands) | Years ended December | | | |
|--|----------------------|----------|--|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | | |
| Liabilities: | | | | |
| Contingent consideration: | | | | |
| Beginning balance | \$ 325 | \$ 1,982 | | |
| Settlements of contingent consideration liabilities | (113) | (1,000) | | |
| Change in fair value of contingent consideration included in net (loss) income | (212) | (657) | | |

Ending balance \$ 325

NOTE 27 RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Related party transactions, including services provided to or received by the Corporation s subsidiaries, are measured in part by the amount of consideration paid or received as established and agreed by the parties. Management believes consideration paid for such services in each case approximates fair value. Except where disclosed elsewhere in these consolidated financial statements, the following is a summary of related party transactions.

F-53

On February 11, 2014, the Corporation s subsidiary, 1347 Advisors entered into a management services agreement with PIH that provides for certain services, including forecasting, analysis of capital structure and reinsurance programs, consultation in future restructuring or capital raising transactions, and consultation in corporate development initiatives, that 1347 Advisors will provide to PIH unless and until 1347 Advisors and PIH agree to terminate the services. On February 24, 2015, the Corporation announced that it had entered into a definitive agreement with PIH to terminate the management services agreement. Pursuant to the transaction, 1347 Advisors received the following consideration: \$2.0 million in cash; \$3.0 million of 8% preferred stock of PIH, mandatorily redeemable on February 24, 2020; a Performance Shares Grant Agreement with PIH, whereby 1347 Advisors will be entitled to receive 100,000 shares of PIH common stock if at any time the last sales price of PIH s common stock equals or exceeds \$10.00 per share for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period; and warrants to purchase 1,500,000 shares of common stock of PIH with a strike price of \$15.00, expiring on February 24, 2022. The Corporation recorded a gain of \$6.0 million during 2015 related to the termination of the management services agreement, which is included in other income in the consolidated statements of operations. On January 2, 2018, the Corporation entered into an agreement with PIH to cancel the \$10.00 per share Performance Shares Grant Agreement in exchange for cash consideration of \$0.3 million. The Corporation will record this gain during the first quarter of 2018. Refer to Note 6, Investments, and Note 26, Fair Value of Financial Instruments, for further details regarding the performance shares.

On April 20, 2016, John T. Fitzgerald, the Managing Member of Argo, joined the Corporation as an Executive Vice President. As part of the agreement to purchase Argo, Mr. Fitzgerald received 160,000 common shares of the Corporation. On April 21, 2016, the Board of Directors appointed Mr. Fitzgerald as a new director. Pursuant to a Restricted Stock Unit Agreement dated August 24, 2016, the Corporation granted 500,000 restricted stock units to Mr. Fitzgerald.

On December 14, 2016, the Corporation sold 100,000 shares of PIH common stock to Ballantyne Strong, Inc. (Ballantyne) at a price of \$7.57 per share. Kyle Cerminara is the Chief Executive Officer of Ballantyne and Fundamental Global Investors (FGI). FGI is a greater than 5% shareholder of the Corporation.

On October 25, 2017, the Corporation executed an agreement to sell 900,000 shares of PIH common stock, at a price of \$7.85 per share, to FGI in two separate transactions for cash proceeds totaling \$7.1 million. On November 1, 2017, the Corporation sold 475,428 of the 900,000 shares of PIH common stock to FGI for cash proceeds totaling \$3.7 million. The second transaction, for the sale of the remaining 424,572 shares of PIH common stock, closed on March 15, 2018 following FGI having obtained the necessary regulatory approvals.

NOTE 28 COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

(a) Legal proceedings:

In connection with its operations in the ordinary course of business, the Corporation and its subsidiaries are named as defendants in various actions for damages and costs allegedly sustained by the plaintiffs. While it is not possible to estimate the loss, or range of loss, if any, that would be incurred in connection with any of the various proceedings at this time, it is possible an individual action would result in a loss having a material adverse effect on the Corporation s business, results of operations or financial condition.

(b) Guarantee:

The Corporation provided indemnity and hold harmless agreements to a third party for certain customs bonds reinsured by Lincoln General Insurance Company (Lincoln General) during a period of the time Lincoln General was a subsidiary of the Corporation. These agreements may require the Corporation to compensate the third party if Lincoln General is unable to fulfill its obligations relating to the customs bonds. The Corporation s potential exposure under these agreements is not determinable, and no liability has been recorded in the consolidated financial statements at December 31, 2017. No assurances can be given, however, the Corporation will not be required to perform under these agreements in a manner that would have a material adverse effect on the Corporation s business, results of operations or financial condition.

F-54

The third party filed a lawsuit on May 11, 2016 seeking damages of \$0.2 million from the Corporation. During the fourth quarter of 2017, the Corporation tendered payment of \$0.2 million in an effort to resolve this particular matter.

(c) Commitments:

The Corporation has entered into subscription agreements to commit up to \$2.7 million of capital to allow for participation in limited liability investments. At December 31, 2017, the unfunded commitment was \$1.3 million.

(d) Collateral pledged:

Fixed maturities and short-term investments with an estimated fair value of \$1.8 million and \$1.8 million were on deposit with state and provincial regulatory authorities at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. Also, from time to time, the Corporation pledges investments to third-parties as deposits or to collateralize liabilities incurred under its policies of insurance. The amount of such pledged investments was \$1.1 million and \$1.4 million at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. Collateral pledging transactions are conducted under terms that are common and customary to standard collateral pledging and are subject to the Corporation s standard risk management controls.

NOTE 29 REGULATORY CAPITAL REQUIREMENTS AND RATIOS

In the United States, a risk-based capital (RBC) formula is used by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) to identify property and casualty insurance companies that may not be adequately capitalized. In general, insurers reporting surplus as regards policyholders below 200% of the authorized control level, as defined by the NAIC, at December 31 are subject to varying levels of regulatory action, including discontinuation of operations. As of December 31, 2017, surplus as regards policyholders reported by Amigo exceeded the 200% threshold.

During the fourth quarter of 2012, the Corporation began taking steps to place all of Amigo into voluntary run-off. As of December 31, 2012, Amigo s RBC was 157%. In April 2013, Kingsway filed a comprehensive run-off plan with the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation, which outlines plans for Amigo s run-off. Amigo remains in compliance with that plan. As of December 31, 2017, Amigo s RBC was 5,206%.

The Corporation s reinsurance subsidiary, which is domiciled in Barbados, is required by the regulator in Barbados to maintain minimum capital levels. As of December 31, 2017, the capital maintained by Kingsway Re was in excess of the regulatory capital requirements in Barbados.

NOTE 30 STATUTORY INFORMATION AND POLICIES

The Corporation s insurance subsidiary, Amigo, prepares statutory basis financial statements in accordance with accounting practices prescribed or permitted by the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation. Prescribed statutory accounting practices include state laws, regulations and general administrative rules, as well as a variety of publications of the NAIC. Permitted statutory accounting practices encompass all accounting practices that are not prescribed. Such practices may differ from state to state; may differ from company to company within a state; and may change in the future.

Amigo is required to report results of operations and financial position to insurance regulatory authorities based upon statutory accounting practices. In converting from statutory to U.S. GAAP, typical adjustments include the inclusion of statutory non-admitted assets in the balance sheets, the inclusion of net unrealized holding gains or losses related to fixed maturities in shareholders equity, and the inclusion of changes in deferred tax assets and liabilities in net (loss) income.

F-55

Statutory capital and surplus and statutory net (loss) for Amigo are:

| (in thousands) | Decemb | er 31, |
|--------------------------------------|------------|---------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Net (loss) income, statutory basis | \$ (1,334) | \$1,262 |
| Capital and surplus, statutory basis | \$ 4,059 | \$5,036 |

Amigo is required to hold minimum levels of statutory capital and surplus to satisfy regulatory requirements. The minimum statutory capital and surplus, or company action level RBC, necessary to satisfy regulatory requirements for Amigo was \$0.2 million at December 31, 2017. Company action level RBC is the level at which an insurance company is required to file a corrective action plan with its regulators and is generally equal to 200% of the authorized control level RBC.

Dividends paid by Amigo are restricted by regulatory requirements of the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation. The maximum amount of dividends that can be paid to shareholders by insurance companies domiciled in the state of Florida without prior regulatory approval is generally limited to the greater of (i) 10% of a company s statutory capital and surplus at the end of the previous year or (ii) 100% of the Corporation s net income for the previous year and is generally required to be paid out of an insurance company s unassigned funds.

At December 31, 2017, Amigo was restricted from making any dividend payments to the holding company without regulatory approval.

F-56

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except share data)

| | September 30, 2018 (unaudited) | | Decen | nber 31, 2017 |
|---|--------------------------------|---------|-------|---------------|
| Assets | | | | |
| Investments: | | | | |
| Fixed maturities, at fair value (amortized cost of \$11,316 and | | | | |
| \$14,707, respectively) | \$ | 11,076 | \$ | 14,541 |
| Equity investments, at fair value (cost of \$2,038 and \$4,854, | | | | |
| respectively) | | 1,334 | | 4,476 |
| Limited liability investments | | 6,230 | | 4,922 |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | | 4,529 | | 5,771 |
| Other investments, at cost which approximates fair value | | 1,917 | | 2,321 |
| Short-term investments, at cost which approximates fair value | | 151 | | 151 |
| | | | | |
| Total investments | | 25,237 | | 32,182 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | | 23,591 | | 20,774 |
| Investment in investee | | 2,827 | | 5,230 |
| Accrued investment income | | 194 | | 331 |
| Service fee receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts | | | | |
| of \$331 and \$318, respectively | | 6,747 | | 4,286 |
| Other receivables, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of | | | | |
| zero and zero, respectively | | 7,877 | | 6,536 |
| Deferred acquisition costs, net | | 6,899 | | 6,325 |
| Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of | | | | |
| \$14,875 and \$11,683, respectively | | 104,196 | | 108,008 |
| Goodwill | | 73,928 | | 80,112 |
| Intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization of \$10,232 | | | | |
| and \$8,333, respectively | | 84,359 | | 80,062 |
| Other assets | | 2,560 | | 4,302 |
| Assets held for sale | | 133,365 | | 136,452 |
| | | | | |
| Total Assets | \$ | 471,780 | \$ | 484,600 |
| Liabilities and Shareholders Equity | | | | |
| Liabilities: | | | | |
| Property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | \$ | 2,292 | \$ | 1,329 |
| Note payable | Ф | 183,561 | φ | 186,469 |
| Bank loan | | 4,167 | | 4,917 |
| Subordinated debt, at fair value | | 53,614 | | 52,105 |
| Net deferred income tax liabilities | | 28,472 | | 28,745 |
| Deferred service fees | | 46,275 | | 42,257 |
| Detetion service lees | | 40,273 | | 42,237 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Income taxes payable | 2,501 | 2,644 |
|---|---------------|---------------|
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | 11,492 | 10,924 |
| Liabilities held for sale | 107,076 | 105,900 |
| Total Liabilities | 439,450 | 435,290 |
| Class A preferred stock, no par value; unlimited number authorized; 222,876 and 222,876 issued and outstanding at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, respectively; | | |
| redemption amount of \$5,572 | 5,486 | 5,461 |
| Shareholders Equity: | | |
| Common stock, no par value; unlimited number authorized; 21,708,190 and 21,708,190 issued and outstanding at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, respectively | | |
| Additional paid-in capital | 354,141 | 356,021 |
| Accumulated deficit | (369,771) | (313,487) |
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) | 36,961 | (3,852) |
| | | |
| Shareholders equity attributable to common shareholders | 21,331 | 38,682 |
| Noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiaries | 5,513 | 5,167 |
| Total Shareholders Equity | 26,844 | 43,849 |
| Total Liabilities, Class A preferred stock and Shareholders Equity | \$ 471,780 | \$ 484,600 |

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(in thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

| | Nine months ended Septemb 2018 201 | | | |
|---|------------------------------------|---------|----|----------|
| Revenues: | | | | |
| Service fee and commission income | \$ | 28,938 | \$ | 20,738 |
| Rental income | | 10,033 | | 10,041 |
| Net investment (loss) income | | (697) | | 126 |
| Net realized losses | | (405) | | (1) |
| Gain on change in fair value of equity investments | | 951 | | |
| Other income | | 1,323 | | 1,261 |
| Total revenues | | 40,143 | | 32,165 |
| Operating expenses: | | | | |
| Claims authorized on vehicle service agreements | | 4,206 | | 4,066 |
| Loss and loss adjustment expenses | | 1,628 | | 266 |
| Commissions | | 2,843 | | 2,154 |
| Cost of services sold | | 5,749 | | 4,546 |
| General and administrative expenses | | 20,078 | | 18,740 |
| Leased real estate segment interest expense | | 4,638 | | 4,706 |
| Total operating expenses | | 39,142 | | 34,478 |
| Operating income (loss) | | 1,001 | | (2,313) |
| Other expenses (revenues), net: | | · | | |
| Interest expense not allocated to segments | | 4,476 | | 3,636 |
| Amortization of intangible assets | | 1,899 | | 866 |
| Contingent consideration benefit | | 2.511 | | (212) |
| Loss on change in fair value of debt | | 2,511 | | 5,769 |
| Gain on disposal of subsidiary | | (17) | | (1.242) |
| Equity in net loss (income) of investee | | 623 | | (1,343) |
| Total other expenses, net | | 9,492 | | 8,716 |
| Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense | | (8,491) | | (11,029) |
| Income tax expense | | 291 | | 1,636 |
| Loss from continuing operations | | (8,782) | | (12,665) |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Income from discontinued operations, net of taxes | 2,069 | 960 |
|---|----------------|----------------|
| (Loss) gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | (7,800) | 1,017 |
| Net loss | (14,513) | (10,688) |
| Less: net income attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated | 2.52 | 201 |
| subsidiaries | 353 | 284 |
| Less: dividends on preferred stock, net of tax | 391 | 213 |
| Net loss attributable to common shareholders | \$ (15,257) | \$ (11,185) |
| Loss per share continuing operations: | | |
| Basic: | \$ (0.44) | \$ (0.61) |
| Diluted: | \$ (0.44) | \$ (0.61) |
| (Loss) earnings per share discontinued operations: | | |
| Basic: | \$ (0.26) | \$ 0.09 |
| Diluted: | \$ (0.26) | \$ 0.09 |
| Loss per share net loss attributable to common shareholders: | | |
| Basic: | \$ (0.70) | \$ (0.52) |
| Diluted: | \$ (0.70) | \$ (0.52) |
| Weighted-average shares outstanding (in 000s): | | |
| Basic: | 21,708 | 21,492 |
| Diluted: | 21,708 | 21,492 |

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss

(in thousands)

(Unaudited)

| | Nine months ended September 3 | | | |
|--|-------------------------------|----------|----|----------|
| | | 2018 | | 2017 |
| Net loss | \$ | (14,513) | \$ | (10,688) |
| Other comprehensive income (loss), net of taxes ⁽¹⁾ : | | | | |
| Unrealized (losses) gains on available-for-sale investments: | | | | |
| Unrealized losses arising during the period | | (481) | | (4,489) |
| Reclassification adjustment for amounts included in net loss | | (5) | | 735 |
| Change in fair value of debt attributable to instrument-specific credit risk | | 1,002 | | |
| Equity in other comprehensive loss of limited liability investment | | (205) | | |
| | | | | |
| Other comprehensive income (loss) | | 311 | | (3,754) |
| | | | | |
| Comprehensive loss | | (14,202) | | (14,442) |
| Less: comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests in | | | | |
| consolidated subsidiaries | | 346 | | 287 |
| | | | | |
| Comprehensive loss attributable to common shareholders | \$ | (14,548) | \$ | (14,729) |

(1) Net of income tax expense of \$0 and \$0 for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively.

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity

(in thousands, except share data)

| | Common Sto Shares A | ock Amour | Additional Paid-in Capital nt | | om _j | cumulated Other prehensiv ncome | Att e C | reholders Equity N cributable to common C creholders | In Con | terests in solidated | S ha | Total areholders Equity |
|---------------------------------|------------------------|--------------|--|-------------------|-----------------|--|---------------|--|-----------|----------------------------|-------------|-------------------------------|
| Balance, | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| January 1, 2017 | 21,458,190 | \$ | \$ 353,882 | \$ (297,668) | \$ | (208) | \$ | 56,006 | \$ | 829 | \$ | 56,835 |
| Common stock | | | (47) | | | | | (47) | | | | (47) |
| issuance expenses Conversion of | | | (47) | | | | | (47) | | | | (47) |
| Class A preferred | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| stock to common | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| stock | 250,000 | | 1,000 | | | | | 1,000 | | | | 1,000 |
| Net (loss) income | 200,000 | | 1,000 | (15,469) | | | | (15,469) | | 4,337 | | (11,132) |
| Preferred stock | | | | , , | | | | | | | | |
| dividends, net of | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| tax | | | | (350) | | | | (350) | | | | (350) |
| Other | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| comprehensive | | | | | | (2 (44) | | (2.644) | | | | (2.642) |
| loss | | | | | | (3,644) | | (3,644) | | 1 | | (3,643) |
| Stock-based compensation | | | 1,186 | | | | | 1,186 | | | | 1,186 |
| compensation | | | 1,100 | | | | | 1,100 | | | | 1,100 |
| Balance, | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| December 31, 2017 | 21,708,190 | ¢ | \$ 356,021 | \$ (313,487) | Φ | (2.952) | Φ | 38,682 | Φ | 5,167 | \$ | 43,849 |
| Cumulative effect | 21,700,190 | Ф | \$ 550,021 | \$ (313,467) | \$ | (3,852) | Ф | 36,062 | Ф | 3,107 | Ф | 43,049 |
| of adoption of | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| ASU 2014-09 | | | | (532) | | | | (532) | | | | (532) |
| Cumulative effect | | | | | | | | , | | | | |
| of adoption of | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| ASU 2016-01 | | | | (40,495) | | 40,495 | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Balance at | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| January 1, 2018, | 21 700 100 | ¢. | 256 021 | (254.514) | | 26.642 | | 20.150 | | 5 167 | | 42 217 |
| as adjusted Net (loss) income | 21,708,190 | \$ | 356,021 | (354,514) | | 36,643 | | 38,150 | | 5,167 | | 43,317 |
| ivet (1088) ilicome | | | | (14,866) (391) | | | | (14,866) (391) | | 353 | | (14,513) (391) |
| | | | | (3)1) | | | | (3)1) | | | | (JJI) |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Preferred stock dividends, net of | | | | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|------------|------------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|-------------|--------------|
| tax | | | | | | | |
| Other | | | | | | | |
| comprehensive | | | | | | | |
| income (loss) | | | | 318 | 318 | (7) | 311 |
| Stock-based | | | | | | | |
| compensation, net | | | | | | | |
| of forfeitures | | (1,880) | | | (1,880) | | (1,880) |
| | | | | | | | |
| Balance, | | | | | | | |
| September 30, | | | | | | | |
| 2018 | 21,708,190 | \$ \$ 354,141 | \$ (369,771) | \$ 36,961 | \$ 21,331 | \$ 5,513 | \$ 26,844 |

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(in thousands)

(Unaudited)

| | Nine months ended September | | |
|---|---|-------------|--|
| | 2018 | 2017 | |
| Cash provided by (used in): | | | |
| Operating activities: | Φ (14.510) | Φ (10.600) | |
| Net loss | \$ (14,513) | \$ (10,688) | |
| Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: | (2.0.60) | (0.60) | |
| Income from discontinued operations, net of taxes | (2,069) | (960) | |
| Loss (gain) on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | 7,800 | (1,017) | |
| Equity in net loss (income) of investee | 623 | (1,343) | |
| Dividend received from investee | 780 | | |
| Equity in net (income) loss of limited liability investments | (275) | 258 | |
| Loss on change in fair value of limited liability investment | 1,492 | 372 | |
| Depreciation and amortization expense | 5,149 | 4,089 | |
| Contingent consideration benefit | | (212) | |
| Stock-based compensation (benefit) expense, net of forfeitures | (1,881) | 887 | |
| Net realized losses | 405 | 1 | |
| Gain on change in fair value of equity investments | (951) | | |
| Loss on change in fair value of debt | 2,511 | 5,769 | |
| Deferred income taxes | (273) | 1,123 | |
| Amortization of fixed maturities premiums and discounts | 47 | 72 | |
| Amortization of note payable premium | (707) | (722) | |
| Gain on disposal of subsidiary | 17 | | |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities: | | | |
| Service fee receivable, net | (2,461) | (1,311) | |
| Other receivables, net | (1,341) | (2,663) | |
| Deferred acquisition costs, net | (574) | (414) | |
| Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | 963 | (708) | |
| Deferred service fees | 4,018 | 1,603 | |
| Other, net | (2,617) | 3,623 | |
| | , , , | | |
| Cash used in operating activities continuing operations | (3,857) | (2,241) | |
| Cash used in operating activities discontinued operations | (12,670) | (11,283) | |
| , i | (,= ,= , | (, , | |
| Net cash used in operating activities | (16,527) | (13,524) | |
| | (,) | (,) | |
| Investing activities: | | | |
| Proceeds from sales and maturities of fixed maturities | 5,241 | 982 | |
| Proceeds from sales of equity investments | 4,966 | 202 | |
| = | .,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | | |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Purchases of fixed maturities | (1,885) | (192) |
|---|-----------|-----------|
| Purchases of equity investments | (857) | (4,654) |
| Net acquisitions of limited liability investments | (1,489) | (1,650) |
| Net proceeds from other investments | 404 | 3 |
| Net proceeds from short-term investments | | 250 |
| Proceeds from sale of investee | 1,001 | |
| Proceeds from disposal of subsidiary | 565 | |
| Net proceeds from sale of discontinued operations | 1,129 | 860 |
| Net disposals of property and equipment | 550 | 34 |
| Cash provided by (used in) investing activities continuing operations | 9,625 | (4,367) |
| Cash provided by investing activities discontinued operations | 7,270 | 13,981 |
| Net cash provided by investing activities | 16,895 | 9,614 |
| | | |
| Financing activities: | | |
| Principal payments on bank loan | (750) | |
| Principal payments on note payable | (2,201) | (1,951) |
| Cash used in financing activities continuing operations | (2,951) | (1,951) |
| Cash used in financing activities discontinued operations | | |
| Net cash used in financing activities | (2,951) | (1,951) |
| Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents from continuing | | |
| operations | 2,817 | (8,559) |
| Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period | 44,286 | 36,475 |
| Less: cash and cash equivalents of discontinued operations at beginning of period | 23,512 | 4,524 |
| Cash and cash equivalents of continuing operations at beginning of period | 20,774 | 31,951 |
| Cash and cash equivalents of continuing operations at end of period | \$ 23,591 | \$ 23,392 |

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

NOTE 1 BUSINESS

Kingsway Financial Services Inc. (the Company or Kingsway) was incorporated under the Business Corporations Act (Ontario) on September 19, 1989. Kingsway is a Canadian holding company with operating subsidiaries located in the United States. The Company owns or controls subsidiaries primarily in the extended warranty, asset management and real estate industries.

NOTE 2 BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying unaudited consolidated interim financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP) for interim financial information and with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and notes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements of the Company. In the opinion of management, all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation have been included and are of a normal recurring nature. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year.

Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to current year presentation. Such reclassifications had no impact on previously reported net loss or total shareholders equity.

The accompanying unaudited consolidated interim financial statements and footnotes should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and footnotes included within our Annual Report on Form 10-K (2017 Annual Report) for the year ended December 31, 2017.

The unaudited consolidated interim financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries. All material intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and classifications of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses, and the related disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from these estimates. Estimates and their underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Changes in estimates are recorded in the accounting period in which they are determined. The critical accounting estimates and assumptions in the accompanying unaudited consolidated interim financial statements include the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses; valuation of fixed maturities and equity investments; impairment assessment of investments; valuation of limited liability investment, at fair value; valuation of deferred income taxes; valuation and impairment assessment of intangible assets; goodwill recoverability; deferred acquisition costs; and fair value assumptions for subordinated debt obligations.

The fair values of the Company s investments in fixed maturities and equity investments, limited liability investment, at fair value and subordinated debt are estimated using a fair value hierarchy to categorize the inputs it uses in valuation techniques. Fair values for other investments approximate their unpaid principal balance. The carrying

amounts reported in the consolidated balance sheets approximate fair values for cash, short-term investments and certain other assets and other liabilities because of their short-term nature.

The Company s financial results contained herein are reported in U.S. dollars unless otherwise indicated.

X-6

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

NOTE 3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

There have been no material changes to our significant accounting policies as reported in our 2017 Annual Report.

NOTE 4 RECENTLY ISSUED ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

(a) Adoption of New Accounting Standards:

Effective January 1, 2018, the Company adopted Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* (ASU 2014-09), and the related amendments, utilizing the modified retrospective approach, which created a new comprehensive revenue recognition standard that serves as the single source of revenue guidance for all contracts with customers to transfer goods or services or contracts for the transfer of nonfinancial assets, unless those contracts are within the scope of other standards. The core principle of ASU 2014-09 is that an entity recognizes revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. Insurance contracts, lease contracts and investments are not within the scope of ASU 2014-09. ASU 2014-09 is applicable to the Company s service fee and commission income. Service fee and commission income represents vehicle service agreement fees, maintenance support service fees, warranty product commissions, homebuilder warranty service fees and homebuilder warranty commissions based on terms of various agreements with credit unions, consumers, businesses and homebuilders. With the exception of homebuilder warranty service fees, which is discussed further below, the adoption of ASU 2014-09 did not change the way the Company recognized revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

The new guidance affects Professional Warranty Service Corporation s (PWSC) homebuilder warranty service fees, which will be recognized more slowly as compared to the historic revenue recognition pattern prior to the Company s adoption of ASU 2014-09. As a result of the adoption of ASU 2014-09, the Company recorded a cumulative effect adjustment to increase accumulated deficit by \$0.5 million and increase deferred service fees by \$0.5 million. Prior periods have not been restated to conform to the current presentation. Refer to Note 14, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, for further details.

As a result of the adoption of ASU 2014-09, the Company also recorded a cumulative effect adjustment to increase accumulated deficit by \$0.5 million and increase deferred service fees by \$0.5 million. Prior periods have not been restated to conform to the current presentation. Refer to Note 14, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, for further details.

Effective January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2016-01, *Financial Instruments-Overall (Subtopic 825-10): Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities* (ASU 2016-01). The amendments in ASU 2016-01 address certain aspects of recognition, measurement, presentation, and disclosure of financial instruments.

Most significantly, ASU 2016-01 requires (1) equity investments (except those accounted for under the equity method of accounting or those that result in consolidation of an investee) to be measured at fair value with changes in fair value recognized in net income (loss); and (2) an entity to present separately in other comprehensive income (loss) the portion of the total change in the fair value of a liability resulting from a change in the instrument-specific credit risk when the entity has elected to measure the liability at fair value in accordance with the fair value option for financial instruments. Previously, the Company recorded its equity investments at fair value with net unrealized gains or losses reported in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) and recorded its subordinated debt at fair value with the total change in fair value reported in net income (loss). As a result of the adoption of ASU 2016-01, at January 1, 2018 cumulative net unrealized losses on equity investments of \$0.0 million were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive

X-7

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

income (loss) into accumulated deficit and a cumulative \$40.5 million change in fair value of subordinated debt attributable to instrument-specific credit risk was reclassified from accumulated deficit to accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). Prior periods have not been restated to conform to the current presentation.

Effective January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2016-15, Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments (ASU 2016-15). The objective of ASU 2016-15 is to reduce diversity in the classification of cash receipts and payments for specific cash flow issues, including debt prepayment or debt extinguishment costs, contingent consideration payments made after a business combination and proceeds from the settlement of insurance claims. The adoption of the standard did not affect the Company s consolidated statements of cash flows.

Effective July 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2018-07, Compensation-Stock Compensation (Topic 718): Improvements to Nonemployee Share-Based Payment Accounting (ASU 2018-07). ASU 2018-07 was issued to simplify the accounting for share-based transactions by expanding the scope of Topic 718 from only being applicable to share-based payments to employees to also include share-based payment transactions for acquiring goods and services from nonemployees. During the third quarter of 2018, the Company granted restricted common stock awards to a nonemployee. Refer to Note 17, Stock-Based Compensation, for further details.

(b) Accounting Standards Not Yet Adopted:

In February 2016, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) FASB issued ASU 2016-02, *Leases* (ASU 2016-02). ASU 2016-02 was issued to improve the financial reporting of leasing transactions. Under current guidance for lessees, leases are only included on the balance sheet if certain criteria, classifying the agreement as a capital lease, are met. This update will require the recognition of a right-of-use asset and a corresponding lease liability, discounted to the present value, for all leases that extend beyond 12 months. For operating leases, the asset and liability will be expensed over the lease term on a straight-line basis, with all cash flows included in the operating section of the statement of cash flows. For finance leases, interest on the lease liability will be recognized separately from the amortization of the right-of-use asset in the statement of comprehensive income and the repayment of the principal portion of the lease liability will be classified as a financing activity while the interest component will be included in the operating section of the statement of cash flows. The accounting treatment for lessors will remain relatively unchanged. ASU 2016-02 is effective for annual and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. Early adoption is permitted. Upon adoption, leases will be recognized and measured at the beginning of the earliest period presented using a modified retrospective approach. The Company is currently evaluating the potential effect of the adoption of ASU 2016-02 on its consolidated financial statements.

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, Financial Instruments-Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments (ASU 2016-13). ASU 2016-13 replaces the current incurred loss model used to measure impairment losses with an expected loss model for trade, reinsurance, and other receivables as well as

financial instruments measured at amortized cost. ASU 2016-13 will require a financial asset measured at amortized cost, including reinsurance balances recoverable, to be presented at the net amount expected to be collected by means of an allowance for credit losses that runs through net loss. Credit losses relating to available-for-sale debt securities will also be recorded through an allowance for credit losses. However, the amendments would limit the amount of the allowance to the amount by which fair value is below amortized cost. The measurement of credit losses on available-for-sale investments is similar under current GAAP, but the update requires the use of the allowance account through which amounts can be reversed, rather than through an irreversible write-down. ASU 2016-13 is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2019, and interim periods within those annual periods with early adoption permitted for fiscal years beginning after December 31, 2018 and interim periods within such year. The Company is currently evaluating ASU 2016-13 to determine the potential impact that adopting this standard will have on its consolidated financial statements.

X-8

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

In January 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-04, *Intangibles Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment* (ASU 2017-04). ASU 2017-04 was issued to simplify the subsequent measurement of goodwill. This update changes the impairment test by requiring an entity to compare the fair value of a reporting unit with its carrying amount as opposed to comparing the carrying amount of goodwill with its implied fair value. ASU 2017-04 is effective for annual and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. The Company does not believe the adoption of ASU 2017-04 will have a material effect on its consolidated financial statements.

NOTE 5 ACQUISITION, DISPOSAL AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

(a) Acquisition

Professional Warranty Service Corporation:

On October 12, 2017, the Company acquired 100% of the outstanding shares of PWSC for cash consideration of \$10.0 million. As further discussed in Note 19, Segmented Information, PWSC is included in the Extended Warranty segment. PWSC is based in Virginia and is a leading provider of new home warranty products and administration services to the largest tier of domestic residential construction firms in the United States. This acquisition allows the Company to grow its portfolio of warranty companies and expand into the home warranty business.

This acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting. The purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based upon their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition. During the third quarter of 2018, the Company completed its fair value analysis of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Goodwill of \$2.9 million was recognized. The goodwill is not deductible for tax purposes. Separately identifiable intangible assets of \$6.2 million were recognized resulting from the valuations of acquired customer relationships, non-compete agreement and trade name. Refer to Note 9, Intangible Assets, for further disclosure of the intangible assets related to this acquisition.

The following table summarizes the estimated fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition:

(in thousands)

| | October 1 | 12, 2017 |
|---------------------------|-----------|----------|
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ | 2,071 |
| Other receivables | | 50 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Service fee receivable | 1,422 |
|--|--------------|
| Deferred tax asset | 118 |
| Property and equipment | 238 |
| Goodwill | 2,867 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization | 5,569 |
| Intangible asset not subject to amortization | 627 |
| Other assets | 206 |
| | |
| Total assets | \$ 13,168 |
| Deferred service fees | \$ 2,079 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | 1,089 |
| • | |
| Total liabilities | \$ 3,168 |
| | |
| Purchase price | \$ 10,000 |
| | |

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

(b) Disposition

On June 1, 2018, the Company disposed of its subsidiary, Itasca Real Estate Investors, LLC (Itasca Real Estate). As a result of the disposal, the Company recognized a gain of \$0.0 million during the second quarter of 2018. The earnings of Itasca Real Estate are included in the consolidated statements of operations through the June 1, 2018 disposal date.

(c) Discontinued Operations

Mendota Insurance Company, Mendakota Insurance Company and Mendakota Casualty Company:

On July 16, 2018, the Company announced it had entered into a definitive agreement to sell its non-standard automobile insurance companies Mendota Insurance Company, Mendakota Insurance Company and Mendakota Casualty Company (collectively Mendota). On October 18, 2018, the Company completed the previously announced sale of Mendota. The final aggregate purchase price of \$28.6 million was redeployed primarily to acquire equity investments, limited liability investment, at fair value and other investments, which were owned by Mendota at the time of the closing, and to fund \$5.0 million into an escrow account to be used to satisfy potential indemnity obligations under the definitive stock purchase agreement. As part of the transaction, the Company will indemnify the buyer for any loss and loss adjustment expenses with respect to open claims and certain specified claims in excess of Mendota s carried unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses at June 30, 2018. The maximum obligation to the Company with respect to the open claims is \$2.5 million. There is no maximum obligation to the Company with respect to the specified claims.

As a result of this announcement, Mendota, previously disclosed as part of the Insurance Underwriting segment, has been classified as a discontinued operation and the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented. The Company recognized a loss on disposal of Mendota of \$9.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, as a result of adjusting the net carrying value of Mendota to be equal to the final purchase price. The assets and liabilities of Mendota are presented as held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017.

Assigned Risk Solutions Ltd.:

On April 1, 2015, the Company closed on the sale of its subsidiary, Assigned Risk Solutions Ltd. (ARS). The terms of the sale provided for receipt by the Company of future earnout payments equal to 1.25% of ARS written premium and fee income during the earnout periods. The earnout payments were payable in three annual installments beginning in April 2016 through April 2018. During the second quarter of 2018, the Company received cash consideration, before expenses, of \$1.7 million for the third annual installment earnout payment. Net of expenses, the Company recorded an additional gain on disposal of ARS of \$1.3 million and \$1.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. As a result of the sale, ARS, previously disclosed as part of the Extended

Warranty (formerly Insurance Services) segment, has been classified as a discontinued operation.

X-10

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Summary financial information for Mendota and ARS included in (loss) income from discontinued operations, net of taxes in the statements of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 is presented below:

| (in thousands) | Nine months ended September 30 | | |
|--|--------------------------------|-----------|--|
| | 2018 | 2017 | |
| Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net of taxes: | | | |
| Revenues: | | | |
| Net premiums earned | \$ 68,319 | \$ 98,996 | |
| Net investment income | 1,082 | 1,174 | |
| Net realized gains | 132 | 3,109 | |
| Gain on change in fair value of equity investments | 115 | | |
| Other income | 7,060 | 7,490 | |
| Total revenues | 76,708 | 110,769 | |
| | , ,,, ,, | ,, | |
| Expenses: | | | |
| Loss and loss adjustment expenses | 55,832 | 79,053 | |
| Commissions and premium taxes | 7,102 | 15,762 | |
| General and administrative expenses | 11,705 | 14,829 | |
| Impairment of intangible assets | | 250 | |
| | | | |
| Total expenses | 74,639 | 109,894 | |
| | 2.060 | 075 | |
| Income from discontinued operations before income tax benefit | 2,069 | 875 | |
| Income tax benefit | | (85) | |
| Income from discontinued operations, net of taxes | 2,069 | 960 | |
| | | | |
| (Loss) gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes: | | | |
| (Loss) gain on disposal of discontinued operations before income tax | | | |
| expense | (7,800) | 1,017 | |
| Income tax expense | | | |
| (Loss) gain on disposal of discontinued operations, net of taxes | (7,800) | 1,017 | |
| | | | |

Total (loss) income from discontinued operations, net of taxes

\$ (5,731)

\$

1,977

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

The assets and liabilities of Mendota are presented as held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets. The carrying amounts of the major classes of assets and liabilities of Mendota at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 are as follows:

| (in thousands) | Septen | nber 30, 2018 | Decen | nber 31, 2017 |
|---|--------|---------------|-------|---------------|
| Assets | - | | | |
| Investments: | | | | |
| Fixed maturities, at fair value | \$ | 40,910 | \$ | 38,673 |
| Equity investments, at fair value | | 242 | | 4,518 |
| Limited liability investments | | 16,236 | | 20,251 |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | | 3,453 | | 4,543 |
| Other investments, at cost which approximates fair | | | | |
| value | | 1,400 | | 1,400 |
| | | | | |
| Total investments | | 62,241 | | 69,385 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | | 18,112 | | 23,512 |
| Accrued investment income | | 247 | | 195 |
| Premiums receivable, net | | 25,243 | | 27,855 |
| Other receivables | | 1 | | 603 |
| Deferred acquisition costs, net | | 1,130 | | 6,720 |
| Property and equipment, net | | 138 | | 222 |
| Intangible assets, net | | | | 7,553 |
| Other assets | | 26,253 | | 407 |
| | | | | |
| Assets held for sale | \$ | 133,365 | \$ | 136,452 |
| | | | | |
| Liabilities | | | | |
| Property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment | | | | |
| expenses | \$ | 56,332 | \$ | 62,323 |
| Unearned premiums | | 31,159 | | 36,686 |
| Net deferred income tax liabilities | | | | 1,586 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | | 19,585 | | 5,305 |
| | | | | |
| Liabilities held for sale | \$ | 107,076 | \$ | 105,900 |
| | | | | |

NOTE 6 INVESTMENTS

As further discussed in Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, effective January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2016-01. As a result of the adoption, equity investments are no longer classified as available-for-sale. Prior periods have not been restated to conform to the current presentation.

X-12

(in thousands)

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

The amortized cost, gross unrealized gains and losses, and estimated fair value of the Company s available-for-sale investments at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 are summarized in the tables shown below:

September 30, 2018

Gross

Gross

| | Amortized Cost | Unrealized Gains | Unrealized Losses | Estimated Fair Value |
|--|-------------------|---------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
| Fixed maturities: | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities | \$ 5,504 | \$ | \$ 75 | \$ 5,429 |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 622 | | 21 | 601 |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,618 | | 92 | 2,526 |
| Corporate | 2,572 | | 52 | 2,520 |
| Total fixed maturities | \$11,316 | \$ | \$ 240 | \$ 11,076 |
| | ¥,• | , | , | ¥, |
| (in thousands) | | Decembe | er 31, 2017 | |
| (iii tilousailus) | | Gross | Gross | |
| | Amortized | Unrealized | Unrealized | Estimated |
| | Cost | Gains | Losses | Fair Value |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities | \$ 5,671 | \$ | \$ 59 | \$ 5,612 |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 639 | | 13 | 626 |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,933 | | 57 | 2,876 |
| Corporate | 5,464 | | 37 | 5,427 |
| | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 14,707 | | 166 | 14,541 |
| Equity investments: | | | | |
| Common stock | 3,883 | | 313 | 3,570 |
| Warrants publicly traded | 11 | 47 | | 58 |
| Warrants not publicly traded | 960 | 173 | 285 | 848 |
| Total equity investments | 4,854 | 220 | 598 | 4,476 |
| Total fixed maturities and equity investments | \$ 19,561 | \$ 220 | \$ 764 | \$ 19,017 |
| Table of Contents | | | | 303 |

Net unrealized gains and losses in the tables above are reported as other comprehensive income (loss) with the exception of net unrealized losses of \$0.1 million, at December 31, 2017, related to warrants not publicly traded, which are reported in the consolidated statements of operations.

The table below summarizes the Company s fixed maturities at September 30, 2018 by contractual maturity periods. Actual results may differ as issuers may have the right to call or prepay obligations, with or without penalties, prior to the contractual maturity of these obligations.

| (in thousands) | September 30, 2018 | | | | |
|--|--------------------|-------|------------|--|--|
| | | Estir | nated Fair | | |
| | Amortized Cost | • | Value | | |
| Due in one year or less | \$ 5,138 | \$ | 5,117 | | |
| Due after one year through five years | 4,937 | | 4,781 | | |
| Due after five years through ten years | 125 | | 117 | | |
| Due after ten years | 1,116 | | 1,061 | | |
| | | | | | |
| Total | \$ 11,316 | \$ | 11,076 | | |

X-13

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

The following tables highlight the aggregate unrealized loss position, by security type, of available-for-sale investments in unrealized loss positions as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017. The tables segregate the holdings based on the period of time the investments have been continuously held in unrealized loss positions.

| (in thousands) | | | | than 12 | Septembe | r 30, 2018 | |
|--|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------|--|
| | | | _ | _ | | | |
| | | 12 Months | | onths | Total | | |
| | Estimated | Unrealized | | Unrealized | Estimated | Unrealized | |
| | Fair Value | Loss | Fair Value | Loss | Fair Value | Loss | |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies | | | | | | | |
| and authorities | \$ 2,342 | \$ 3 | \$ 3,087 | \$ 72 | \$ 5,429 | \$ 75 | |
| States, municipalities and political | | | | | | | |
| subdivisions | | | 602 | 21 | 602 | 21 | |
| Mortgage-backed | 369 | 9 | 2,157 | 83 | 2,526 | 92 | |
| Corporate | 368 | 2 | 2,152 | 50 | 2,520 | 52 | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | \$ 3,079 | \$ 14 | \$ 7,998 | \$ 226 | \$11,077 | \$ 240 | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | 21 2015 | |
| (in thousands) | | | _ | | Decembe | r 31, 2017 | |
| | | | | than 12 | _ | _ | |
| | | 12 Months | | onths | Тс | otal | |
| | Estimated | | Estimated | | Estimated | | |
| | Fair | Unrealized | Fair | Fair Unrealized | | Unrealized | |
| | | | Value Loss | | | | |
| | Value | Loss | Value | Loss | Fair Value | Loss | |
| Fixed maturities: | Value | Loss | Value | Loss | Fair Value | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies | | | | | | Loss | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities | Value \$ 4,067 | Loss \$ 50 | Value \$ 1,545 | Loss \$ 9 | Fair Value \$ 5,612 | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political | \$ 4,067 | \$ 50 | | | \$ 5,612 | Loss \$ 59 | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political subdivisions | | | | | | Loss | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political | \$ 4,067 | \$ 50 | | | \$ 5,612 | Loss \$ 59 | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political subdivisions | \$ 4,067 626 | \$ 50 13 | | | \$ 5,612 626 | \$ 59 | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political subdivisions Mortgage-backed Corporate | \$ 4,067 626 2,876 | \$ 50 13 57 37 | | \$ 9 | \$ 5,612 626 2,876 | Loss \$ 59 13 57 37 | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political subdivisions Mortgage-backed | \$ 4,067 626 2,876 | \$ 50 13 57 | | | \$ 5,612 626 2,876 | Loss \$ 59 13 57 | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political subdivisions Mortgage-backed Corporate | \$ 4,067 626 2,876 2,427 | \$ 50 13 57 37 | \$ 1,545 | \$ 9 | \$ 5,612 626 2,876 2,427 | Loss \$ 59 13 57 37 | |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Common stock | 3,570 | 313 | | | 3,570 | 313 |
|--------------------------|-----------|-----------|----------|---------|-----------|-----------|
| Warrants | 675 | 285 | | | 675 | 285 |
| Total equity investments | 4,245 | 598 | | | 4,245 | 598 |
| Total | \$ 14,241 | \$ 755 | \$ 1,545 | \$ 9 | \$ 15,786 | \$ 764 |

There are approximately 64 and 68 individual available-for-sale investments that were in unrealized loss positions as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, respectively.

The establishment of an other-than-temporary impairment on an investment requires a number of judgments and estimates. The Company performs a quarterly analysis of the individual investments to determine if declines in market value are other-than-temporary. The analysis includes some or all of the following procedures as deemed appropriate by the Company:

identifying all unrealized loss positions that have existed for at least six months;

X-14

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

identifying other circumstances management believes may affect the recoverability of the unrealized loss positions;

obtaining a valuation analysis from third-party investment managers regarding the intrinsic value of these investments based on their knowledge and experience together with market-based valuation techniques;

reviewing the trading range of certain investments over the preceding calendar period;

assessing if declines in market value are other-than-temporary for debt instruments based on the investment grade credit ratings from third-party rating agencies;

assessing if declines in market value are other-than-temporary for any debt instrument with a non-investment grade credit rating based on the continuity of its debt service record;

determining the necessary provision for declines in market value that are considered other-than-temporary based on the analyses performed; and

assessing the Company s ability and intent to hold these investments at least until the investment impairment is recovered.

The risks and uncertainties inherent in the assessment methodology used to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary include, but may not be limited to, the following:

the opinions of professional investment managers could be incorrect;

the past trading patterns of individual investments may not reflect future valuation trends;

the credit ratings assigned by independent credit rating agencies may be incorrect due to unforeseen or unknown facts related to a company s financial situation; and

the debt service pattern of non-investment grade instruments may not reflect future debt service capabilities and may not reflect a company s unknown underlying financial problems.

As a result of the analysis performed by the Company to determine declines in market value that are other-than-temporary, there were no write-downs for other-than-temporary impairments related to investments recorded for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017.

The Company has reviewed currently available information regarding investments with estimated fair values less than their carrying amounts and believes these unrealized losses are not other-than-temporary and are primarily due to temporary market and sector-related factors rather than to issuer-specific factors. The Company does not intend to sell those investments, and it is not likely it will be required to sell those investments before recovery of its amortized cost.

The Company does not have any exposure to subprime mortgage-backed investments.

Limited liability investments include investments in limited liability companies and limited partnerships. The Company s interests in these investments are not deemed minor and, therefore, are accounted for under the equity method of accounting. The most recently available financial statements are used in applying the equity method. The difference between the end of the reporting period of the limited liability entities and that of the Company is no more than three months. As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the carrying value of limited liability investments totaled \$6.2 million and \$4.9 million, respectively. Income or loss from limited liability investments is recognized based on the Company s share of the earnings of the limited liability entities and is included in net investment (loss) income.

X-15

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Limited liability investment, at fair value represents the Company s investment in 15.9% of the outstanding units of 1347 Investors LLC (1347 Investors). The Company has made an irrevocable election to account for this investment at fair value. As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the carrying value of the Company s limited liability investment, at fair value was \$4.5 million and \$5.8 million, respectively.

Other investments include collateral loans and are reported at their unpaid principal balance. As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the carrying value of other investments totaled \$1.9 million and \$2.3 million, respectively.

The Company had previously entered into two separate performance share grant agreements with 1347 Property Insurance Holdings, Inc. (PIH), whereby the Company will be entitled to receive up to an aggregate of 475,000 shares of PIH common stock upon achievement of certain milestones for PIH s stock price. Pursuant to the performance share grant agreements, if at any time the last sales price of PIH s common stock equals or exceeds: (i) \$10.00 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Company will receive 100,000 shares of PIH common stock; (ii) \$12.00 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Company will receive 125,000 shares of PIH common stock (in addition to the 100,000 shares of common stock earned pursuant to clause (i) herein); (iii) \$15.00 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Company will receive 125,000 shares of PIH common stock (in addition to the 225,000 shares of common stock earned pursuant to clauses (i) and (ii) herein); and (iv) \$18.00 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like) for any 20 trading days within any 30-trading day period, the Company will receive 125,000 shares of PIH common stock (in addition to the 350,000 shares of common stock earned pursuant to clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) herein). To the extent shares of PIH common stock are granted to the Company under either of the performance share grant agreements, they will be recorded at the time the shares are granted and will have a valuation equal to the last sales price of PIH common stock on the day prior to such grant.

During the first quarter of 2018, the Company entered into an agreement with PIH to cancel the \$10.00 per share performance shares grant agreement in exchange for cash consideration of \$0.3 million. During the third quarter of 2018, the Company entered into an agreement with PIH to cancel the \$12.00 per share, \$15.00 per share and \$18.00 per share performance share grant agreement in exchange for cash consideration of \$1.0 million. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company recorded a gain, included in gain on change in fair value of equity investments in the consolidated statements of operations, of \$1.3 million related to these transactions. No shares were received by the Company under either of the performance share grant agreements as of September 30, 2018.

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Net investment (loss) income for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 is comprised as follows:

| | Nine months ended | | | | | |
|---|-------------------|--------|----|-------|--|--|
| (in thousands) | September | | | r 30, | | |
| | 2 | 2018 | 2 | 2017 | | |
| Investment (loss) income: | | | | | | |
| Interest from fixed maturities | \$ | 163 | \$ | 134 | | |
| Dividends | | 162 | | 294 | | |
| Income (loss) from limited liability investments | | 275 | | (258) | | |
| Loss on change in fair value of limited liability investment, at fair value | (| 1,492) | | (394) | | |
| Gain on change in fair value of warrants not publicly traded | | | | 22 | | |
| Other | | 216 | | 347 | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Gross investment (loss) income | | (676) | | 145 | | |
| Investment expenses | | (21) | | (19) | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Net investment (loss) income | \$ | (697) | \$ | 126 | | |

Gross realized gains and losses on available-for-sale investments and limited liability investments for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 are comprised as follows:

| (in thousands) | Nine months ended September 30, |
|-----------------------|------------------------------------|
| | 2018 2017 |
| Gross realized gains | \$ 10 \$ |
| Gross realized losses | (415) 	(1) |
| Net realized losses | \$ (405) \$ (1) |

Gain on change in fair value of equity investments for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 is comprised as follows:

| | Nine months ended | | | |
|---|-------------------|----------|--|--|
| (in thousands) | Septem | iber 30, | | |
| | 2018 | 2017 | | |
| Net gains recognized on equity investments sold during the period | \$ 1,450 | \$ | | |
| Change in unrealized losses on equity investments held at end of the period | (499) | | | |
| | | | | |
| Gain on change in fair value of equity investments | \$ 951 | \$ | | |

Fixed maturities and short-term investments with an estimated fair value of \$1.9 million and \$1.8 million were on deposit with state and provincial regulatory authorities at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, respectively. From time to time, the Company pledges investments to third parties as deposits or to collateralize liabilities incurred under its policies of insurance. The amount of such pledged investments was \$1.2 million and \$1.1 million at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, respectively.

NOTE 7 INVESTMENT IN INVESTEE

Investment in investee includes the Company s investment in the common stock of Itasca Capital Ltd. (ICL) and is accounted for under the equity method. The Company s investment in ICL is recorded on a three-month

X-17

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

lag basis. The carrying value, estimated fair value and approximate equity percentage for the Company s investment in investee at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 were as follows:

(in thousands, except for percentages)

| | Sep | September 30, 2018 | | | December 31, 2017 | | |
|-----|------------|---------------------------|----------|------------|-------------------|----------|--|
| | Equity | Equity Estimated Carrying | | | Estimated | Carrying | |
| | Percentage | Fair Value | Value | Percentage | Fair Value | Value | |
| ICL | 22.9% | \$ 2,389 | \$ 2,827 | 31.2% | \$ 3,816 | \$ 5,230 | |

The estimated fair value of the Company s investment in ICL at September 30, 2018 in the table above is calculated based on the published closing price of ICL at June 30, 2018 to be consistent with the three-month lag in reporting its carrying value under the equity method. The estimated fair value of the Company s investment in ICL based on the published closing price of ICL at September 30, 2018 is \$1.7 million.

Prior to the third quarter of 2018, the Company owned 6,799,499 shares of ICL common stock. On July 30, 2018, the Company executed an agreement to sell 1,813,889 shares of ICL common stock, having a carrying value of \$1.3 million, for \$1.0 million. As a result, the Company recorded a loss of \$0.3 million on the sale, which is reflected in equity in net loss of investee in the Company s consolidated statements of operations, and reduced its ownership percentage in ICL to 22.9%.

Also during the third quarter of 2018, the Company received a dividend of \$0.8 million from ICL. As a result of the sale and dividend, the carrying value of the Company s remaining investment in shares of ICL common stock was reduced from \$4.9 million as of June 30, 2018 to \$2.8 million as of September 30, 2018.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, equity in net loss of investee was \$0.6 million, and for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, equity in net income of investee was \$1.3 million.

NOTE 8 DEFERRED ACQUISITION COSTS

Policy acquisition costs consist primarily of commissions and agency expenses incurred related to successful efforts to acquire vehicle service agreements. Acquisition costs deferred on vehicle service agreements are amortized over the period in which the related revenues are earned.

The components of deferred acquisition costs and the related amortization expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 are comprised as follows:

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| | Nine months ended | | | | |
|------------------------------|-------------------|----------|--|--|--|
| (in thousands) | Septemb | er 30, | | | |
| | 2018 | 2017 | | | |
| Beginning balance, net | \$ 6,325 | \$ 5,827 | | | |
| Additions | 3,545 | 3,572 | | | |
| Amortization | (2,971) | (3,158) | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Balance at September 30, net | \$ 6,899 | \$ 6,241 | | | |

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

NOTE 9 INTANGIBLE ASSETS

Intangible assets at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 are comprised as follows:

| (in thousands) | | | September 30, 2018 | | |
|--|----------------|---|---|--------------|---|
| | Gross Carrying | | Accumulated | Net Carrying | |
| | Value | | Amortization | | Value |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: | | | | | |
| Database | \$ | 4,918 | \$ 2,890 | \$ | 2,028 |
| Vehicle service agreements in-force | | 3,680 | 3,663 | | 17 |
| Customer relationships | | 8,914 | 3,327 | | 5,587 |
| In-place lease | | 1,125 | 139 | | 986 |
| Contract-based revenues | | 731 | 162 | | 569 |
| Non-compete | | 266 | 51 | | 215 |
| Intangible assets not subject to | | | | | |
| amortization: | | | | | |
| Tenant relationship | | 73,667 | | | 73,667 |
| Trade names | | 1,290 | | | 1,290 |
| | | | | | |
| Total | \$ | 94,591 | \$ 10,232 | \$ | 84,359 |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| (in thousands) | | | Decembe | er 31, 2 | |
| (in thousands) | | Gross | | | Net |
| (in thousands) | C | arrying | Accumulated | C | Net arrying |
| | C | | | C | Net |
| (in thousands) Intangible assets subject to amortization: | C | arrying Value | Accumulated Amortization | C | Net arrying Value |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database | C | arrying Value 4,918 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force | C | arrying Value 4,918 3,680 | Accumulated Amortization | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force Customer relationships | C | 4,918 3,680 3,611 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 3,640 1,965 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 1,646 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force | C | arrying Value 4,918 3,680 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 3,640 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force Customer relationships | C | 4,918 3,680 3,611 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 3,640 1,965 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 1,646 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force Customer relationships In-place lease | C | 4,918 3,680 3,611 1,125 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 3,640 1,965 92 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 1,646 1,033 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force Customer relationships In-place lease Contract-based revenues | C | 4,918 3,680 3,611 1,125 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 3,640 1,965 92 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 1,646 1,033 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force Customer relationships In-place lease Contract-based revenues Intangible assets not subject to | C | 4,918 3,680 3,611 1,125 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 3,640 1,965 92 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 1,646 1,033 |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization: Database Vehicle service agreements in-force Customer relationships In-place lease Contract-based revenues Intangible assets not subject to amortization: | C | 4,918 3,680 3,611 1,125 731 | Accumulated Amortization \$ 2,521 3,640 1,965 92 | C | Net arrying Value 2,397 40 1,646 1,033 616 |

Total \$ 88,395 \$ 8,333 \$ 80,062

As further discussed in Note 5, Acquisition, Disposition and Discontinued Operations, during the third quarter of 2018, the Company recorded \$6.2 million of separately identifiable intangible assets, related to acquired customer relationships, non-compete agreement and trade name, as part of the acquisition of PWSC. The customer relationships intangible asset of \$5.3 million is being amortized over fifteen years based on the pattern in which the economic benefits of the intangible asset are expected to be consumed. The non-compete agreement intangible asset of \$0.3 million is being amortized on a straight-line basis over five years. The trade name intangible asset of \$0.6 million is deemed to have an indefinite useful life and is not amortized.

The Company s other intangible assets with definite useful lives are amortized either based on the patterns in which the economic benefits of the intangible assets are expected to be consumed or using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives, which range from seven to eighteen years. Amortization of intangible assets was \$1.9 million and \$0.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively.

X-19

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

The tenant relationship and trade names intangible assets have indefinite useful lives and are not amortized. No impairment charges were taken on intangible assets during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017.

NOTE 10 UNPAID LOSS AND LOSS ADJUSTMENT EXPENSES

The establishment of the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses is based on known facts and interpretation of circumstances and is, therefore, a complex and dynamic process influenced by a large variety of factors. These factors include the Company s experience with similar cases and historical trends involving loss payment patterns, pending levels of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, product mix or concentration, loss severity and loss frequency patterns.

Other factors include the continually evolving and changing regulatory and legal environment; actuarial studies; professional experience and expertise of the Company s claims departments personnel and independent adjusters retained to handle individual claims; the quality of the data used for projection purposes; existing claims management practices including claims-handling and settlement practices; the effect of inflationary trends on future loss settlement costs; court decisions; economic conditions; and public attitudes.

Consequently, the process of determining the provision for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses necessarily involves risks that the actual loss and loss adjustment expenses incurred by the Company will deviate, perhaps materially, from the estimates recorded.

The Company s evaluation of the adequacy of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses includes a re-estimation of the liability for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses relating to each preceding financial year compared to the liability that was previously established.

The results of this comparison and the changes in the provision for property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses, net of amounts recoverable from reinsurers, as of September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 were as follows:

| (in thousands) | September 30, 2018 | | September 30, 2 | |
|--|--------------------|-------|-----------------|-------|
| Balance at beginning of period, gross | \$ | 1,329 | \$ | 2,201 |
| Less reinsurance recoverable related to property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | | 72 | | 354 |
| Balance at beginning of period, net | | 1,257 | | 1,847 |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Incurred related to: | | |
|---|-------------|-------------|
| Current year | | |
| Prior years | 1,628 | 266 |
| Paid related to: | | |
| Current year | | |
| Prior years | (672) | (675) |
| | | |
| Balance at end of period, net | 2,213 | 1,438 |
| Plus reinsurance recoverable related to property and casualty | | |
| unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses | 79 | 55 |
| | | |
| Balance at end of period, gross | \$ 2,292 | \$ 1,493 |

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

The Company reported unfavorable development on property and casualty unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses of \$1.6 million and \$0.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. The unfavorable development for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 was related to an increase in property and casualty loss adjustment expenses due to the continuing voluntary run-off of Kingsway Amigo Insurance Company (Amigo).

NOTE 11 DEBT

Debt consists of the following instruments at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017:

| (in thousands) | September 30, 2018 | | | December 31, 2017 | | |
|-------------------|--------------------|------------|------------|-------------------|------------|------------|
| | | Carrying | Fair | | Carrying | Fair |
| | Principal | Value | Value | Principal | Value | Value |
| Note payable | \$ 173,935 | \$ 183,561 | \$ 172,159 | \$ 176,136 | \$ 186,469 | \$ 168,477 |
| Bank loan | 4,167 | 4,167 | 3,770 | 4,917 | 4,917 | 4,864 |
| Subordinated debt | 90,500 | 53,614 | 53,614 | 90,500 | 52,105 | 52,105 |
| | | | | | | |
| Total | \$ 268,602 | \$ 241,342 | \$ 229,543 | \$ 271,553 | \$ 243,491 | \$ 225,446 |

(a) Note payable:

As part of the acquisition of CMC Industries, Inc. (CMC) in July 2016, the Company assumed a mortgage, which is recorded as note payable in the consolidated balance sheets (the Mortgage). The Mortgage is nonrecourse indebtedness with respect to CMC and its subsidiaries, and the Mortgage is not, nor will it be, guaranteed by Kingsway or its affiliates. The Mortgage was recorded at its estimated fair value of \$191.7 million, which included the unpaid principal amount of \$180.0 million as of the date of acquisition plus a premium of \$11.7 million. The Mortgage matures on May 15, 2034 and has a fixed interest rate of 4.07%. The Mortgage is carried in the consolidated balance sheets at its amortized cost, which reflects the monthly pay-down of principal as well as the amortization of the premium using the effective interest rate method. The fair value of the Mortgage disclosed in the table above is derived from quoted market prices of A-rated industrial bonds with similar maturities.

(b) Bank loan:

On October 12, 2017, the Company borrowed a principal amount of \$5.0 million from a bank at a fixed interest rate of 5.0%. The bank loan matures on October 12, 2022. The carrying value of the bank loan represents its unpaid principal balance. The fair value of the bank loan disclosed in the table above is derived from quoted market prices of B and B minus rated industrial bonds with similar maturities.

(c) Subordinated debt:

The subordinated debt is carried in the consolidated balance sheets at fair value. See Note 20, Fair Value of Financial Instruments, for further discussion of the subordinated debt. As further discussed in Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, effective January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2016-01. As a result, the portion of the change in fair value of subordinated debt related to the instrument-specific credit risk is now recognized in other comprehensive income (loss), whereas for 2017, the total change in fair value of subordinated debt was recorded in net income (loss). Of the \$1.5 million increase in fair value of the Company s subordinated debt between December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, \$1.0 million is reported as change in fair

X-21

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

value of debt attributable to instrument-specific credit risk in the Company s consolidated statements of comprehensive loss and \$2.5 million is reported as loss on change in fair value of debt in the Company s consolidated statements of operations.

During the third quarter of 2018, the Company gave notice to its Trust Preferred trustees of its intention to exercise its voluntary right to defer interest payments for up to 20 quarters, pursuant to the contractual terms of its outstanding Trust Preferred indentures, which permit interest deferral. This action does not constitute a default under the Company s Trust Preferred indentures or any of its other debt indentures.

Subordinated debt consists of the following trust preferred debt instruments:

| | P | rincipal | | | Redemption |
|---------------------------------|-------|-----------|------------|--------------------------------------|------------|
| Issuer | (in t | housands) | Issue date | Interest | date |
| Kingsway CT Statutory Trust I | \$ | 15,000 | 12/4/2002 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, | 12/4/2032 |
| | | | | plus 4.00% payable quarterly | |
| Kingsway CT Statutory Trust II | \$ | 17,500 | 5/15/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, | 5/15/2033 |
| | | | | plus 4.10% payable quarterly | |
| Kingsway CT Statutory Trust III | \$ | 20,000 | 10/29/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, | 10/29/2033 |
| | | | | plus 3.95% payable quarterly | |
| Kingsway DE Statutory Trust III | \$ | 15,000 | 5/22/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, | 5/22/2033 |
| | | | | plus 4.20% payable quarterly | |
| Kingsway DE Statutory Trust IV | \$ | 10,000 | 9/30/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, | 9/30/2033 |
| | | | | plus 3.85% payable quarterly | |
| Kingsway DE Statutory Trust VI | \$ | 13,000 | 12/16/2003 | annual interest rate equal to LIBOR, | 1/8/2034 |
| | | | | plus 4.00% payable quarterly | |

NOTE 12 FINANCE LEASE OBLIGATION LIABILITY

On October 2, 2014, the Company completed a sale and leaseback transaction involving building and land located in Miami, Florida, which was previously recorded as asset held for sale. The transaction did not qualify for sales recognition and was accounted for as a financing due to the Company s continuing involvement with the property as a result of nonrecourse financing provided to the buyer in the form of prepaid rent. A finance lease obligation liability equal to the selling price of the property was established at the date of the transaction. During the lease term, the Company recorded interest expense on the finance lease obligation at its incremental borrowing rate and increased the finance lease obligation liability by the same amount.

During the second quarter of 2017, the Company was informed of the landlord s intent to terminate the lease agreement effective October 10, 2017. The Company had the option to vacate the property and effectively terminate the lease earlier than October 10, 2017. As a result of terminating the lease, the Company no longer had continuing involvement with the property and recognized the sale of the property as well as the related gain of \$0.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The gain, which is included in other income in the consolidated statements of operations, results primarily from removing the carrying values of the land, building and finance lease obligation liability from the consolidated balance sheets and from the return of part of the original prepaid rent.

NOTE 13 VEHICLE SERVICE AGREEMENT LIABILITY

Vehicle service agreement fees include the fees collected to cover the costs of future automobile mechanical breakdown claims and the associated administration of those claims. Vehicle service agreement fees are initially

X-22

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

recorded as deferred service fees. On a quarterly basis, the Company compares the remaining deferred service fees balance to the estimated amount of expected future claims under the vehicle service agreement contracts and records an additional accrual when the deferred service fees balance is less than expected future claims costs.

A reconciliation of the changes in the vehicle service agreement liability, including deferred service fees related to vehicle service agreements, as of September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 were as follows:

| | Sept | tember 30, | Sept | ember 30, |
|---|------|------------|------|-----------|
| (in thousands) | | 2018 | | 2017 |
| Balance at January 1, net | \$ | 40,292 | \$ | 38,713 |
| Deferred service fees for vehicle service agreements sold | | 15,904 | | 14,129 |
| Recognition of deferred service fees on vehicle service | | | | |
| agreements | | (13,091) | | (12,635) |
| Liability for claims authorized on vehicle service agreements | | 4,206 | | 4,066 |
| Payments of claims authorized on vehicle service agreements | | (4,138) | | (4,129) |
| Re-estimation of deferred service fees | | (252) | | (139) |
| | | | | |
| Balance at September 30, net | \$ | 42,921 | \$ | 40,005 |

The vehicle service agreement liability is presented as components of deferred services fees and accrued expenses and other liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets as follows:

| (in thousands) | September 30, 2018 | December 31, 2017 |
|--|-----------------------|-------------------|
| Deferred service fees | \$ 42,590 | \$ 40,029 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | 331 | 263 |
| Balance at end of period, net | \$ 42,921 | \$ 40,292 |

NOTE 14 REVENUE FROM CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS

Revenue from contracts with customers relates to Extended Warranty segment service fee and commission income. Service fee and commission income represents vehicle service agreement fees, maintenance support service fees, warranty product commissions, homebuilder warranty service fees and homebuilder warranty commissions based on

terms of various agreements with credit unions, consumers, businesses and homebuilders.

The following table disaggregates revenues from contracts with customers by revenue type:

| (in thousands) | - 1 | Nine months ended September 30, | | |
|--|-----------|---------------------------------|--|--|
| | 2018 | 2017 | | |
| Vehicle service agreement fees IWS | \$ 13,954 | \$ 13,238 | | |
| Maintenance support service fees Trinity | 7,655 | 6,175 | | |
| Warranty product commissions Trinity | 1,971 | 1,325 | | |
| Homebuilder warranty service fees PWSC | 4,793 | | | |
| Homebuilder warranty commissions PWSC | 565 | | | |
| | | | | |
| Service fee and commission income | \$ 28,938 | \$20,738 | | |

IWS Acquisition Corporation s (IWS) vehicle service agreement fees include the fees collected to cover the costs of future automobile mechanical breakdown claims and the associated administration of those claims.

X-23

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Vehicle service agreement contract fees are earned over the duration of the vehicle service agreement contracts as the single performance obligation is satisfied.

Trinity Warranty Solutions LLC s (Trinity) maintenance support service fees include the service fees collected to administer equipment breakdown and maintenance support services and are earned as services are rendered.

Trinity s warranty product commissions include the commissions from the sale of warranty contracts for certain new and used heating, ventilation, air conditioning (HVAC), standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration equipment. Trinity acts as an agent on behalf of the third-party insurance companies that underwrite and guaranty these warranty contracts. Trinity does not guaranty the performance underlying the warranty contracts it sells. Warranty product commissions are earned at the time of the warranty product sales.

PWSC s homebuilder warranty service fees include fees collected from the sale of warranties issued by new homebuilders. PWSC receives a single warranty service fee as its transaction price at the time it enters into a written contract with each of its builder customers. Each contract contains two separate performance obligations warranty administrative services and other warranty services. Warranty administrative services include enrolling each home sold by the builder into the program and the warranty administrative system and delivering the warranty product. Other warranty services include answering builder or homeowner questions regarding the home warranty and dispute resolution services.

Standalone selling prices are not directly observable in the contract for each of the separate performance obligations. As a result, PWSC has applied the expected cost plus a margin approach to develop models to estimate the standalone selling price for each of its performance obligations in order to allocate the transaction price to the two separate performance obligations identified.

For the model related to the warranty administrative services performance obligation, PWSC makes judgments about which of its actual costs are associated with enrolling each home sold by the builder into the program and the warranty administrative system and delivering the warranty product. For the model related to the other warranty services performance obligation, PWSC makes judgments about which of its actual costs are associated with activities, such as answering builder or homeowner questions regarding the home warranty and dispute resolution services, which are performed over the life of the warranty coverage period. The relative percentage of expected costs plus a margin associated with the warranty administrative services performance obligation is applied to the transaction price to determine the estimated standalone selling price of the warranty administrative services performance obligation, which PWSC recognizes as earned at the time the home is enrolled and the warranty product is delivered. The relative percentage of expected costs plus a margin associated with the other warranty services performance obligation is applied to the transaction price to determine the estimated standalone selling price of the other warranty services performance obligation, which PWSC recognizes as earned as services are performed over the warranty coverage period.

For the other warranty services performance obligation, PWSC applies an input method of measurement, based on the expected costs plus a margin of providing services, to determine the transfer of its services over the warranty coverage period. PWSC uses historical data regarding the number of calls it receives and activities performed, in addition to the number of homes enrolled, to estimate the number of complaints and dispute resolution requests to be received by year until coverage expires, which allows PWSC to develop a revenue recognition pattern that it believes provides a faithful depiction of the transfer of services over time for the other warranty services performance obligation.

PWSC s homebuilder warranty commissions include commissions from the sale of warranty contracts for those builders who have requested and receive insurance backing of their warranty obligations. PWSC acts as an agent

X-24

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

on behalf of the third-party insurance company that underwrites and guaranties these warranty contracts. Homebuilder warranty commissions are earned on the certification date, which is typically the date of the closing of the sale of the home to the buyer. The Company also earns fees to manage remediation or repair services related to claims on insurance-backed warranty obligations, which are earned when the claims are closed, and a profit-sharing bonus on eligible warranties, which is determined based on expected ultimate loss ratio targets and is earned at the time the profit-sharing bonus is received.

Receivables from contracts with customers are reported as service fee receivable, net in the consolidated balance sheets and at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 were \$6.7 million and \$4.3 million, respectively.

The Company records deferred service fees resulting from contracts with customers when payment is received in advance of satisfying the performance obligations. The Company expects to recognize within one year as service fee and commission income approximately 35.4% of the deferred service fees as of September 30, 2018. Approximately \$12.7 million of service fee and commission income recognized during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was included in deferred service fees as of December 31, 2017.

NOTE 15 INCOME TAXES

The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the Tax Act) was enacted on December 22, 2017. The Tax Act makes broad and complex changes to the U.S. tax code, including a permanent reduction in the U.S. federal corporate income tax rate to 21% starting in 2018. Previously, the Company was subject to a 34% U.S. federal corporate income tax rate.

Income tax expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 varies from the amount that would result by applying the applicable U.S. federal corporate income tax rate of 21% and 34%, respectively, to loss from continuing operations before income tax expense. The following table summarizes the differences:

| | Nine mon | ths ended |
|---|------------|------------|
| (in thousands) | Septem | ıber 30, |
| | 2018 | 2017 |
| Income tax benefit at United States statutory income tax rate | \$ (1,783) | \$ (3,750) |
| Valuation allowance | 1,940 | 3,488 |
| Non-deductible compensation | (515) | 301 |
| Disposition of subsidiary | 332 | |
| State income tax | 106 | 54 |
| Change in unrecognized tax benefits ⁽¹⁾ | 155 | 436 |
| Indefinite life intangibles | 61 | 1,123 |
| | | |

| Foreign operations subject to different tax rates | (57) | 46 |
|---|-----------|-------------|
| Other | 52 | (62) |
| | | |
| Income tax expense | \$ 291 | \$ 1,636 |

(1) Includes interest and penalty expense related to unrecognized tax benefits.

The Company maintains a valuation allowance for its gross deferred tax assets at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017. The Company s operations have generated substantial operating losses in prior years. These losses can be available to reduce income taxes that might otherwise be incurred on future taxable income; however, it is uncertain whether the Company will generate the taxable income necessary to utilize these losses

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

or other reversing temporary differences. This uncertainty has caused management to place a full valuation allowance on its September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 net deferred tax asset, excluding the deferred income tax asset and liability amounts set forth in the paragraph below.

The Company carries net deferred income tax liabilities of \$28.5 million and \$28.7 million at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, respectively. At September 30, 2018, \$8.0 million relates to deferred income tax liabilities scheduled to reverse in periods after the expiration of the Company s consolidated U.S. net operating loss carryforwards, \$21.1 million relates to deferred income tax liabilities associated with land and indefinite lived intangible assets, \$0.5 million relates to deferred income tax assets associated with state income taxes and \$0.1 million relates to deferred income tax assets associated with alternative minimum tax credits. At December 31, 2017, \$8.0 million relates to deferred income tax liabilities scheduled to reverse in periods after the expiration of the Company s consolidated U.S. net operating loss carryforwards, \$20.8 million relates to deferred income tax liabilities associated with land and indefinite lived intangible assets and \$0.1 million relates to deferred income tax assets associated with alternative minimum tax credits. The Company considered a tax planning strategy in arriving at its September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 net deferred income tax liabilities.

As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the Company carried a liability for unrecognized tax benefits of \$1.4 million and \$1.4 million, respectively, that is included in income taxes payable in the consolidated balance sheets. The Company classifies interest and penalty accruals, if any, related to unrecognized tax benefits as income tax expense. The Company recorded income tax expense of \$0.2 million and \$0.4 million related to interest and penalty accruals for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. At September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the Company carried an accrual for the payment of interest and penalties of \$1.0 million and \$0.9 million, respectively, included in income taxes payable in the consolidated balance sheets.

NOTE 16 LOSS FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS PER SHARE

The following table sets forth the reconciliation of numerators and denominators for the basic and diluted loss from continuing operations per share computation for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017:

| | Nine mon | ths ended |
|---|------------|-------------|
| (in thousands, except per share data) | Septem | ıber 30, |
| | 2018 | 2017 |
| Numerator: | | |
| Loss from continuing operations | \$ (8,782) | \$ (12,665) |
| Less: net income attributable to noncontrolling interests | (353) | (284) |
| Less: dividends on preferred stock, net of tax | (391) | (213) |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Loss from continuing operations attributable to common shareholders | \$ (9,526) | \$ (13,162) |
|---|------------|-------------|
| | | |
| Denominator: | | |
| Weighted average basic shares | | |
| Weighted average common shares outstanding | 21,708 | 21,492 |
| Weighted average diluted shares | | |
| Weighted average common shares outstanding | 21,708 | 21,492 |
| Effect of potentially dilutive securities | | |
| | | |
| Total weighted average diluted shares | 21,708 | 21,492 |
| | | |
| Basic loss from continuing operations per share | \$ (0.44) | \$ (0.61) |
| | | |
| Diluted loss from continuing operations per share | \$ (0.44) | \$ (0.61) |

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Basic loss from continuing operations per share is calculated using weighted-average common shares outstanding. Diluted loss from continuing operations per share is calculated using weighted-average diluted shares. Weighted-average diluted shares is calculated by adding the effect of potentially dilutive securities to weighted-average common shares outstanding. Potentially dilutive securities consist of stock options, unvested restricted stock awards, unvested restricted stock units, warrants and convertible preferred stock. Because the Company is reporting a loss from continuing operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, all potentially dilutive securities outstanding were excluded from the calculation of diluted loss from continuing operations per share since their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive.

NOTE 17 STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

(a) Stock Options

The following table summarizes the stock option activity during the nine months ended September 30, 2018:

| | | | Weighted- | |
|-----------------------------------|-------------|-----------|-----------------|----------------|
| | | Weighted- | Average | Aggregate |
| | Number of | Average | Remaining | Intrinsic |
| | Options | Exercise | Contractual | Value |
| | Outstanding | Price | Term (in Years) | (in Thousands) |
| Outstanding at December 31, 2017 | 651,875 | \$ 4.51 | 0.4 | \$ 352 |
| Granted | | | | |
| Expired | (611,875) | 4.50 | | |
| | | | | |
| Outstanding at September 30, 2018 | 40,000 | \$ 4.67 | 1.6 | \$ |
| | | | | |
| Exercisable at September 30, 2018 | 40,000 | \$ 4.67 | 1.6 | \$ |

The aggregate intrinsic value of stock options outstanding and exercisable is the difference between the September 30, 2018 market price for the Company s common shares and the exercise price of the options, multiplied by the number of options where the fair value exceeds the exercise price.

The Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate the fair value of each option on the date of grant. No options were granted during the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

(b) Restricted Stock Awards

Under the 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (the 2013 Plan), the Company made grants of restricted common stock awards to certain officers of the Company on March 28, 2014 (the 2014 Restricted Stock Awards). The 2014 Restricted Stock Awards shall become fully vested and the restriction period shall lapse as of March 28, 2024 subject to the officers continued employment through the vesting date. The 2014 Restricted Stock Awards are amortized on a straight-line basis over the ten-year requisite service period. The grant-date fair value of the 2014 Restricted Stock Awards was determined using the closing price of Kingsway common stock on the date of grant. Total unamortized compensation expense related to unvested 2014 Restricted Stock Awards at September 30, 2018 was \$0.8 million.

During the third quarter of 2018, the Company modified the terms of the 2014 Restricted Stock Awards for two of its officers.

On September 5, 2018, the Company executed an Amended and Restated Restricted Stock Award Agreement (Amended RSA Agreement) with its former Chief Executive Officer. Under the terms of the Amended RSA

X-27

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Agreement, the former Chief Executive Officer was deemed to have forfeited 1,382,665 shares of the 2014 Restricted Stock Awards. The Company s accounting policy is to account for forfeitures when they occur. As a result, the Company reversed during the third quarter of 2018 \$2.4 million of compensation expense previously recognized from March 28, 2014 through June 30, 2018.

Pursuant to the terms of the Amended RSA Agreement, the Company granted to the former Chief Executive Officer a modified award of 350,000 shares of restricted common stock (the 2018 Restricted Stock Award). The Company deemed the 2018 Restricted Stock Award to be taxable to the former Chief Executive Officer on the modification date. Pursuant to the terms of the 2013 Plan and the Amended RSA Agreement, the former Chief Executive Officer was entitled to satisfy the tax withholding obligation by authorizing the Company to withhold restricted common shares, which would otherwise be deliverable, having an aggregate fair market value, determined as of the tax date, equal to the tax withholding obligation. The former Chief Executive Officer chose to satisfy the tax withholding obligation in this manner. As a result, the Company cancelled 102,550 of the 350,000 shares of the 2018 Restricted Stock Award and recognized payroll tax expense of \$0.3 million during the third quarter of 2018.

The remaining 247,450 shares of the 2018 Restricted Stock Award shall become fully vested after the satisfaction of certain performance conditions, as defined in the Amended RSA Agreement. There is no defined term under which the performance conditions must be completed. The unamortized compensation expense for the 2018 Restricted Stock Award will be recognized at the time the performance condition has been satisfied. The grant-date fair value of the 2018 Restricted Stock Award was determined using the closing price of Kingsway common stock on the modification date. Total unamortized compensation expense related to the unvested 2018 Restricted Stock Award at September 30, 2018 was \$0.6 million.

On September 15, 2018, the Company executed an Employee Separation Agreement and Release (Separation Agreement) with a former officer. Under the terms of the Separation Agreement, the former officer forfeited 112,500 shares of the 2014 Restricted Stock Awards. The Company s accounting policy is to account for forfeitures when they occur. As a result, the Company reversed during the third quarter of 2018 \$0.4 million of compensation expense previously recognized from March 28, 2014 through June 30, 2018.

The Separation Agreement modified the vesting terms related to the remaining 112,500 shares of the original 2014 Restricted Stock Awards (Modified Restricted Stock Award), such that they became fully vested on September 22, 2018. The Company deemed the Modified Restricted Stock Award to be taxable to the former officer on the vesting date. Pursuant to the terms of the 2013 Plan and the Separation Agreement, the former officer was entitled to satisfy the tax withholding obligation by authorizing the Company to withhold restricted common shares, which would otherwise be deliverable, having an aggregate fair market value, determined as of the tax date, equal to the tax withholding obligation. The former officer chose to satisfy the tax withholding obligation in this manner. As a result, the Company cancelled 32,962 of the 112,500 shares of the Modified Restricted Stock Award and recognized payroll tax expense of \$0.1 million during the third quarter of 2018.

The Company also recorded during the third quarter of 2018 \$0.2 million of compensation expense equal to the fair value of the remaining 79,538 fully vested shares of the Modified Restricted Stock Award. The grant-date fair value of the Modified Restricted Stock Award was determined using the closing price of Kingsway common stock on the modification date. Total unamortized compensation expense related to the unvested Modified Restricted Stock Award at September 30, 2018 was zero.

X-28

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

The following table summarizes the activity related to unvested 2014 Restricted Stock Awards, 2018 Restricted Stock Award and Modified Restricted Stock Award (collectively Restricted Stock Awards) for the nine months ended September 30, 2018:

| | Number of Restricted Stock | Gra Val | ed-Average nt Date Fair ue (per |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|--|
| | Awards | S | hare) |
| Unvested at December 31, 2017 | 1,952,665 | \$ | 4.14 |
| Granted | 350,000 | | 2.55 |
| Vested | (79,538) | | 2.95 |
| Cancelled for Tax Withholding | (135,512) | | 2.65 |
| Forfeited | (1,495,165) | | 4.14 |
| | | | |
| Unvested at September 30, 2018 | 592,450 | \$ | 3.48 |

The unvested balance at September 30, 2018 in the table above is comprised of 345,000 shares of 2014 Restricted Stock Awards and 247,450 shares of 2018 Restricted Stock Award.

(c) Restricted Stock Units

The Company granted restricted common stock units (Restricted Stock Units) to an officer of the Company pursuant to a Restricted Stock Unit Agreement dated August 24, 2016. Each Restricted Stock Unit represents a right to receive one common share on the vesting date. The Restricted Stock Units shall become fully vested and the restriction period shall lapse as of March 28, 2024 subject to the officer's continued employment through the vesting date. The Restricted Stock Units are amortized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period. Total unamortized compensation expense related to unvested Restricted Stock Units at September 30, 2018 was \$2.1 million. The grant-date fair value of the Restricted Stock Units was determined using the closing price of Kingsway common stock on the date of grant. The following table summarizes the activity related to unvested Restricted Stock Units for the nine months ended September 30, 2018:

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| | Number of Restricted Stock Units | Grai I Val | ed-Average nt Date Fair ue (per nare) |
|--------------------------------|--|------------------|---|
| Unvested at December 31, 2017 | 500,000 | \$ | 5.73 |
| Granted | | | |
| Vested | | | |
| Forfeited | | | |
| Unvested at September 30, 2018 | 500,000 | \$ | 5.73 |

Total stock-based compensation, net of forfeitures, was a benefit of \$1.9 million and expense of \$0.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively.

NOTE 18 ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

The tables below detail the changes in the balances of each component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax, for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 as relates to shareholders equity attributable to common shareholders on the consolidated balance sheets. On the other hand, the unaudited consolidated statements of comprehensive loss present the components of other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax, only for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 and inclusive of the components attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiaries.

X-29

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

As further discussed in Note 4, Recently Issued Accounting Standards, effective January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2016-01. As a result of the adoption, equity investments are no longer classified as available-for-sale with unrealized gains and losses recognized in other comprehensive income (loss); rather, changes in the fair value of equity investments are now recognized in net income (loss). Also as a result of the adoption, the portion of the total change in the fair value of our subordinated debt resulting from the change in instrument-specific credit risk is no longer recognized in net income (loss) and is now presented in other comprehensive income (loss). Prior periods have not been restated to conform to the current presentation.

X-30

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

| (in thousands) | | | N | fine months end Change in | ed September 30, | 2018 | |
|---|-----|----------|-------------|---------------------------|------------------|------|------------|
| | | | | Fair Value of | Equity in | | |
| | Unı | realized | | Debt | Other | | |
| | (| Gains | | Attributable | Comprehensive | | Total |
| | (L | osses) | | to | Income | Aco | cumulated |
| | | on | Foreign | Instrument- | (Loss) | | Other |
| | | ailable- | Currency | Specific | of Limited | | prehensive |
| | | r-Sale | Translation | Credit | Liability | | Income |
| D.1 | | estments | Adjustments | Risk | Investment | | (Loss) |
| Balance at January 1, 2018 | \$ | (566) | \$ (3,286) | \$ | \$ | \$ | (3,852) |
| Cumulative effect of adoption of ASU 2016-01 | | 40 | | 40,455 | | | 40,495 |
| Balance at January 1, 2018, as | | | | | | | |
| adjusted | | (526) | (3,286) | 40,455 | | | 36,643 |
| Other comprehensive income (loss) arising during the period | | (474) | | 1,002 | (205) | | 323 |
| Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive | | | | , | | | |
| income (loss) | | (5) | | | | | (5) |
| | | | | | | | |
| Net current-period other | | | | | | | |
| comprehensive income (loss) | | (479) | | 1,002 | (205) | | 318 |
| Balance at September 30, 2018 | \$ | (1,005) | \$ (3,286) | \$ 41,457 | \$ (205) | \$ | 36,961 |
| | | | | | | | |

| (in thousands) | | | Nin | e months ende | ed Septemb | er 30, 2017 |
|--|--|-------------------------------|----------|---------------|------------|------------------|
| | Unreal | ized Gains | Foreig | gn Currency | Total A | ccumulated |
| | (Losses) on Available-for- Translation | | Other Co | omprehensive | | |
| | Sale In | vestments | Adj | ustments |] | Loss |
| Balance at January 1, 2017 | \$ | 3,572 | \$ | (3,780) | \$ | (208) |
| Other comprehensive loss arising during | | | | | | |
| the period | | (4,493) | | | | (4,493) |
| Amounts reclassified from accumulated | | | | | | |
| other comprehensive income (loss) | | 735 | | | | 735 |
| Other comprehensive loss arising during the period Amounts reclassified from accumulated | Sale In | vestments 3,572 (4,493) | Adj | ustments |] | (208) (4,493) |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| (3,758) | | | (3,758) |
|-------------|------------|----|---------|
| | | | |
| \$ (186) | \$ (3,780) | \$ | (3,966) |
| \$ | (3,758) | , | |

X-31

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Components of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) were reclassified to the following lines of the unaudited consolidated statements of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017:

| (in thousands) | Nine m Septe | onths e ember 3 | |
|---|-----------------|--------------------|-------|
| | 2018 | 2 | 017 |
| Reclassification of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) from unrealized gains | | | |
| (losses) on available-for-sale investments to: | | | |
| Net realized losses | \$ 11 | \$ | 4 |
| Other-than-temporary impairment loss | | | |
| | | | |
| Loss from continuing operations before income tax (benefit) expense | 11 | | 4 |
| Income tax (benefit) expense | | | |
| | | | |
| Loss from continuing operations | 11 | | 4 |
| | | | |
| Income from discontinued operations, net of taxes | (6) | | (739) |
| • | | | |
| Net loss | \$ 5 | \$ | (735) |

NOTE 19 SEGMENTED INFORMATION

The Company conducts its business through the following two reportable segments: Extended Warranty and Leased Real Estate.

Prior to the second quarter of 2018, the Company conducted its business through a third reportable segment, Insurance Underwriting. Insurance Underwriting included the following subsidiaries of the Company: Mendota, Amigo and Kingsway Reinsurance Corporation (Kingsway Re). As further discussed in Note 5, Acquisition, Disposition and Discontinued Operations, on October 18, 2018, the Company announced that it had completed the sale of Mendota. As a result, Mendota has been classified as discontinued operations and the results of their operations are reported separately for all periods presented. As a result of classifying Mendota as discontinued operations, the composition of the Insurance Underwriting segment has changed such that it no longer meets the criteria of a reportable segment. As such, all segmented information has been restated to exclude the Insurance Underwriting segment for all periods presented.

Extended Warranty Segment

Extended Warranty includes the following subsidiaries of the Company: IWS, Trinity and PWSC (collectively, Extended Warranty).

IWS is a licensed motor vehicle service agreement company and is a provider of after-market vehicle protection services distributed by credit unions in 23 states and the District of Columbia to their members.

Trinity sells HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration warranty products and provides equipment breakdown and maintenance support services to companies across the United States. As a seller of warranty products, Trinity markets and administers product warranty contracts for certain new and used products in the HVAC, standby generator, commercial LED lighting and refrigeration industries throughout the United States. Trinity acts as an agent on behalf of the third-party insurance companies that underwrite and guaranty these warranty contracts. Trinity does not guaranty the performance underlying the warranty contracts it

X-32

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

sells. As a provider of equipment breakdown and maintenance support services, Trinity acts as a single point of contact to its clients for both certain equipment breakdowns and scheduled maintenance of equipment. Trinity will provide such repair and breakdown services by contracting with certain HVAC providers.

PWSC sells new home warranty products and provides administration services to home builders and homeowners across the United States. PWSC distributes its products and services through an in house sales team and through insurance brokers and insurance carriers throughout all states except Alaska and Louisiana.

Leased Real Estate Segment

Leased Real Estate includes the Company s subsidiary, CMC, which was acquired on July 14, 2016. CMC owns a parcel of real property consisting of approximately 192 acres located in the State of Texas (the Real Property) that is leased to a third party pursuant to a long-term triple net lease. The Real Property is also subject to the Mortgage. When assessing and measuring the operational and financial performance of the Leased Real Estate segment, interest expense related to the Mortgage is included in Leased Real Estate s segment operating income.

Revenues and Operating Income by Reportable Segment

Results for the Company s reportable segments are based on the Company s internal financial reporting systems and are consistent with those followed in the preparation of the unaudited consolidated interim financial statements. The following tables provide financial data used by management. Segment assets are not allocated for management use and, therefore, are not included in the segment disclosures below.

Revenues by reportable segment reconciled to consolidated revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 were:

| (in thousands) | Nine months ended September 30 | | | ember 30, |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------|--------|------|-----------|
| | | 2018 | 2017 | |
| Revenues: | | | | |
| Extended Warranty: | | | | |
| Service fee and commission income | \$ | 28,938 | \$ | 20,738 |
| Other income | | 136 | | 170 |
| | | | | |
| Total Extended Warranty | | 29,074 | | 20,908 |
| Leased Real Estate: | | | | |
| Rental income | | 10,023 | | 10,023 |

| Other income | 168 | 431 |
|--|-----------|-----------|
| Total Leased Real Estate | 10,191 | 10,454 |
| Total segment revenues | 39,265 | 31,362 |
| Rental income not allocated to segments | 10 | 18 |
| Net investment (loss) income | (697) | 126 |
| Net realized losses | (405) | (1) |
| Gain on change in fair value of equity investments | 951 | |
| Other income not allocated to segments | 1,019 | 660 |
| | | |
| Total revenues | \$ 40,143 | \$ 32,165 |

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

The operating income by reportable segment in the following table is before income taxes and includes revenues and direct segment costs. Total segment operating income reconciled to the consolidated loss from continuing operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017 were:

| (in thousands) | Nine months ended September 30, | | | |
|---|---------------------------------|---------|------|----------|
| | | 2018 | 2017 | |
| Segment operating income: | | | | |
| Extended Warranty | \$ | 3,615 | \$ | 2,118 |
| Leased Real Estate | | 1,965 | | 2,315 |
| | | | | |
| Total segment operating income | | 5,580 | | 4,433 |
| Net investment (loss) income | | (697) | | 126 |
| Net realized losses | | (405) | | (1) |
| Gain on change in fair value of equity investments | | 951 | | |
| Interest expense not allocated to segments | | (4,476) | | (3,636) |
| Other income and expenses not allocated to segments, net | | (4,428) | | (6,871) |
| Amortization of intangible assets | | (1,899) | | (866) |
| Contingent consideration benefit | | | | 212 |
| Loss on change in fair value of debt | | (2,511) | | (5,769) |
| Gain on disposal of subsidiary | | 17 | | |
| Equity in net (loss) income of investee | | (623) | | 1,343 |
| | | | | |
| Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense | | (8,491) | | (11,029) |
| Income tax (benefit) expense | | 291 | | 1,636 |
| | | | | |
| Loss from continuing operations | \$ | (8,782) | \$ | (12,665) |

NOTE 20 FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Fair value is the price that would be received upon sale of an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Fair value is best evidenced by quoted bid or ask price, as appropriate, in an active market. Where bid or ask prices are not available, such as in an illiquid or inactive market, the closing price of the most recent transaction of that instrument subject to appropriate adjustments as required is used. Where quoted market prices are not available, the quoted prices of similar financial instruments or valuation models with observable market-based inputs are used to estimate the fair value. These valuation models may use multiple observable market inputs, including observable interest rates, foreign exchange rates, index levels, credit

spreads, equity prices, counterparty credit quality, corresponding market volatility levels and option volatilities. Minimal management judgment is required for fair values calculated using quoted market prices or observable market inputs for models. Greater subjectivity is required when making valuation adjustments for financial instruments in inactive markets or when using models where observable parameters do not exist. Also, the calculation of estimated fair value is based on market conditions at a specific point in time and may not be reflective of future fair values. For the Company s financial instruments carried at cost or amortized cost, the book value is not adjusted to reflect increases or decreases in fair value due to market fluctuations, including those due to interest rate changes, as it is the Company s intention to hold them until there is a recovery of fair value, which may be to maturity.

The Company employs a fair value hierarchy to categorize the inputs it uses in valuation techniques to measure the fair value. The following fair value hierarchy is used in selecting inputs, with the highest priority given to Level 1:

Level 1 Quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets.

X-34

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Level 2 Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active; and model-derived valuations in which all significant inputs are observable in active markets.

Level 3 Valuations derived from valuation techniques in which one or more significant inputs are not observable.

The Company classifies its investments in fixed maturities as available-for-sale and reports these investments at fair value. The Company s equity investments, limited liability investment, at fair value and subordinated debt are measured and reported at fair value.

Fixed maturities Fair values of fixed maturities for which no active market exists are derived from quoted market prices of similar instruments or other third party evidence. All classes of the Company s fixed maturities, primarily consisting of investments in US. Treasury bills and government bonds; obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions; mortgage-backed securities; and corporate securities, are classified as Level 2. Level 2 is applied to valuations based upon quoted prices for similar assets in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets in markets that are inactive; or valuations based on models where the significant inputs are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data.

The Company engages a third-party vendor who utilizes third-party pricing sources and primarily employs a market approach to determine the fair values of our fixed maturities. The market approach includes primarily obtaining prices from independent third-party pricing services as well as, to a lesser extent, quotes from broker-dealers. Our third-party vendor also monitors market indicators, as well as industry and economic events, to ensure pricing is appropriate. All classes of our fixed maturities are valued using this technique. The Company has obtained an understanding of our third-party vendor s valuation methodologies and inputs. Fair values obtained from our third-party vendor are not adjusted by the Company.

The following is a description of the significant inputs, by asset class, used by the third-party pricing services to determine the fair values of our fixed maturities included in Level 2:

U.S. government, government agencies and authorities are generally priced using the market approach. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets and maturity.

States, municipalities and political subdivisions are generally priced using the market approach. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets, new issuances and credit spreads.

Mortgage-backed securities are generally priced using the market approach. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets, expected prepayments, expected credit default rates, delinquencies and issue specific information including, but not limited to, collateral type, seniority and vintage.

Corporate securities are generally priced using the market approach using pricing vendors. Inputs generally consist of trades of identical or similar securities, quoted prices in inactive markets, issuer rating, benchmark yields, maturity and credit spreads.

Equity investments Fair values of equity investments, including warrants, reflect quoted market values based on latest bid prices, where active markets exist, or models based on significant market observable inputs, where no active markets exist.

X-35

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

Limited liability investment, at fair value The fair value of the limited liability investment, at fair value is calculated based on a model that distributes the net equity of 1347 Investors to all classes of membership interests. The model uses quoted market prices and significant market observable inputs.

Subordinated debt The fair value of the subordinated debt is calculated using a model based on significant market observable inputs and inputs developed by a third party. These inputs include credit spread assumptions developed by a third party and market observable swap rates.

The balances of the Company s financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis by level within the fair value hierarchy as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 are as follows:

| (in thousands) | | September 30, 2018 | | | r 30, 2018 |
|---|----------|---|---------------------|---------|--------------|
| | | Fair Value Measurements at the End of the | | | |
| | | Reporting Period Using | | | |
| | Ç | Quoted Prices in | | | |
| | Active | | | | |
| | | Markets | | | |
| | | for | Sig | | |
| | | Identical | Other Observable | | Significant |
| | | Assets | | | Unobservable |
| | | (Level | | nputs | Inputs |
| | Total | 1) | (L | evel 2) | (Level 3) |
| Recurring fair value measurements: | | | | | |
| Assets: | | | | | |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and | | | | | |
| authorities | \$ 5,429 | \$ | \$ | 5,429 | \$ |
| States, municipalities and political subdivisions | 601 | | | 601 | |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,526 | | | 2,526 | |
| Corporate | 2,520 | | | 2,520 | |
| | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 11,076 | | | 11,076 | |
| Equity investments: | | | | | |
| Common stock | 926 | 926 | | | |
| Warrants | 408 | 36 | | 372 | |

Edgar Filing: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC - Form S-4/A

| Total equity investments | 1,334 | 962 | 372 | |
|---|-----------|--------|--------------|----|
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | 4,529 | | 4,529 | |
| Other investments | 1,917 | | 1,917 | |
| Short-term investments | 151 | | 151 | |
| Total assets | \$ 19,007 | \$ 962 | \$ 18,045 | \$ |
| Liabilities: | | | | |
| Subordinated debt | \$ 53,614 | \$ | \$ 53,614 | \$ |
| Total liabilities | \$ 53,614 | \$ | \$ 53,614 | \$ |

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

| (in thousands) | , | December 31, 2017 Fair Value Measurements at the End of th Reporting Period Using Quoted Prices in | | | |
|--|-----------|--|--|---------------------------------------|--|
| | | Active Markets for Identical Assets | Significant Other Observable Inputs | Significant Unobservable Inputs | |
| | Total | (Level 1) | (Level 2) | (Level 3) | |
| Recurring fair value measurements: | | | | | |
| Assets: | | | | | |
| Fixed maturities: | | | | | |
| U.S. government, government agencies and | | | | | |
| authorities | \$ 5,612 | \$ | \$ 5,612 | \$ | |
| States municipalities and political subdivisions | 626 | | 626 | | |
| Mortgage-backed | 2,876 | | 2,876 | | |
| Corporate | 5,427 | | 5,427 | | |
| | | | | | |
| Total fixed maturities | 14,541 | | 14,541 | | |
| Equity investments: | | | | | |
| Common stock | 3,570 | 3,570 | | | |
| Warrants | 906 | 58 | 848 | | |
| | | | 0.40 | | |
| Total equity investments | 4,476 | 3,628 | 848 | | |
| Limited liability investment, at fair value | 5,771 | | 5,771 | | |
| Other investments | 2,321 | | 2,321 | | |
| Short-term investments | 151 | | 151 | | |
| Total assets | \$ 27,260 | \$ 3,628 | \$ 23,632 | \$ | |
| Liabilities: | | | | | |
| Subordinated debt | \$ 52,105 | \$ | \$ 52,105 | \$ | |
| Total liabilities | \$ 52,105 | \$ | \$ 52,105 | \$ | |

NOTE 21 RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Related party transactions, including services provided to or received by the Company subsidiaries, are measured in part by the amount of consideration paid or received as established and agreed by the parties. Management believes consideration paid for such services in each case approximates fair value. Except where disclosed elsewhere in these unaudited consolidated interim financial statements, the following is a summary of related party transactions.

On October 25, 2017, the Company executed an agreement to sell 900,000 shares of PIH common stock, at a price of \$7.85 per share, to Fundamental Global Investors, LLC and/or one or more of its affiliates (FGI), a greater than 5% shareholder of the Company, in two separate transactions for cash proceeds totaling \$7.1 million. On November 1, 2017, the Company sold 475,428 of the 900,000 shares of PIH common stock to FGI for cash proceeds totaling \$3.7 million. The second transaction, for the sale of the remaining 424,572 shares of PIH common stock for cash proceeds totaling \$3.4 million, closed on March 15, 2018 following FGI having obtained the necessary regulatory approvals.

On July 30, 2018, the Company executed an agreement to sell 1,813,889 shares of ICL common stock, at a price of Canadian \$0.72 per share, to FGI for cash proceeds totaling Canadian \$1.3 million.

X-37

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

On July 30, 2018, the Company executed an agreement to sell 75,000 shares of PIH common stock, at a price of \$7.13 per share, to FGI for cash proceeds totaling \$0.5 million.

On January 2, 2018, the Company entered into an agreement with PIH to cancel the \$10.00 per share Performance Share Grant Agreement in exchange for cash consideration of \$0.3 million. On July 24, 2018, the Company entered into an agreement with PIH to cancel the \$12.00 per share, \$15.00 per share and \$18.00 per share Performance Share Grant Agreement in exchange for cash consideration of \$1.0 million. Kyle Cerminara is the Chairman of the PIH Board of Directors and the Chief Executive Officer of FGI.

On July 16, 2018, the Company entered into a definitive agreement to sell Mendota to Premier Holdings LLC. Steve Harrison, President of Mendota, is a minority investor in Premier Holdings LLC.

On September 5, 2018, Kingsway America Inc. (KAI) sold its investment in Itasca Golf Investors LLC to IGI Partners LLC for \$1.5 million. Larry G. Swets, Jr., former Chief Executive Officer and current member of the Company s Board of Directors, and Leeann Repta, the Company s Vice President-Operations at the time of the transaction, are members of IGI Partners LLC.

On September 5, 2018, KAI entered into a Senior Advisor Agreement with Larry G. Swets, Jr., its former Chief Executive Officer. The Senior Advisor Agreement is for a one-year term with an annual consulting fee of \$300,000.

NOTE 22 COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

(a) Legal proceedings:

In connection with its operations in the ordinary course of business, the Company and its subsidiaries are named as defendants in various actions for damages and costs allegedly sustained by the plaintiffs. While it is not possible to estimate the loss, or range of loss, if any, that would be incurred in connection with any of the various proceedings at this time, it is possible an individual action would result in a loss having a material adverse effect on the Company s business, results of operations or financial condition.

(b) Guarantees:

The Company provided indemnity and hold harmless agreements to a third party for certain customs bonds reinsured by Lincoln General Insurance Company (Lincoln General) during a period of the time Lincoln General was a subsidiary of the Company. These agreements may require the Company to compensate the third party if Lincoln General is unable to fulfill its obligations relating to the customs bonds. The Company s potential exposure under these

agreements is not determinable, and no liability has been recorded in the unaudited consolidated interim financial statements at September 30, 2018. No assurances can be given, however, the Company will not be required to perform under these agreements in a manner that would have a material adverse effect on the Company s business, results of operations or financial condition.

As further discussed in Note 5, Acquisition, Disposition and Discontinued Operations, as part of the transaction to sell Mendota, the Company will indemnify the buyer for loss and loss adjustment expenses with respect to open claims and certain specified claims in excess of Mendota's carried unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses at June 30, 2018 related to the open claims and specified claims. The Company's potential exposure under these agreements is not determinable, and no liability has been recorded in the unaudited consolidated interim financial statements at September 30, 2018.

X-38

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

September 30, 2018

(c) Commitments:

The Company has entered into subscription agreements to commit up to \$2.7 million of capital to allow for participation in limited liability investments. At September 30, 2018, the unfunded commitment was \$0.8 million.

X-39

EXHIBIT A SPECIAL RESOLUTION

RESOLVED AS A SPECIAL RESOLUTION THAT:

- 1. The Corporation is hereby authorized to apply to the Director appointed under the Ontario Business Corporations Act (the **OBCA**) for a continuance in the State of Delaware.
- 2. The Corporation is authorized to file with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware the certificate of corporate domestication and a certificate of incorporation pursuant to, and in accordance with, the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the **DGCL**) as if it has been incorporated thereunder (the **Domestication**).
- 3. Effective on the date of the Domestication, the Corporation shall file a certificate of corporate domestication and certificate of incorporation and by-laws in the forms as set out in Exhibits B, C and D to the management proxy circular dated as of November 15, 2018 each of which is hereby approved in all respects.
- 4. Notwithstanding that this special resolution shall have been duly passed by the shareholders of the Corporation, the directors of the Corporation are authorized, in their sole discretion, to abandon the application for a certificate of corporate domestication and a certificate of incorporation under the DGCL at any time prior to the filing or issue thereof without further approval of the shareholders of the Corporation.
- 5. Any director or officer of the Corporation is authorized and directed to execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered all such documents and instruments and to take or cause to be taken all such other actions as such director or officer may determine to be necessary or desirable to carry out the intent of the foregoing special resolution, such determination to be conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery of such documents and instruments and the taking of such actions.

IT IS INTENDED THAT THE COMMON SHARES REPRESENTED BY PROXIES IN FAVOUR OF MANAGEMENT NOMINEES WILL BE VOTED IN FAVOUR OF SUCH RESOLUTION. AN AFFIRMATIVE VOTE OF 66 2/3% OF THE VOTES CAST AT THE MEETING IS NEEDED TO APPROVE THIS SPECIAL RESOLUTION.

A-1

EXHIBIT B FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE DOMESTICATION CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE DOMESTICATION

OF

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE DOMESTICATION

OF

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

The undersigned, presently a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Canada, for the purposes of domesticating a corporation under Section 388 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, does certify that:

- 1. Kingsway Financial Services Inc. (the Corporation) was first formed, incorporated, or otherwise came into being on September 19, 1989 in the jurisdiction of Ontario, Canada.
- 2. The name of the Corporation immediately prior to the filing of this certificate of corporate domestication pursuant to the provisions of Section 388 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware was: KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.
- 3. The name of the Corporation as set forth in its certificate of incorporation to be filed in accordance with Section 388(b) of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware is:

 KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.
 - 4. The jurisdiction that constituted the seat, siege social, or principal place of business or central administration of the Corporation, or other equivalent thereto under applicable law immediately prior to the filing of this certificate of corporate domestication pursuant to the provisions of Section 388 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware is Ontario, Canada.
 - 5. The domestication has been approved in the manner provided for by the document, instrument, agreement or other writing, as the case may be, governing the internal affairs of the Corporation and the conduct of its business or by applicable non-Delaware law, as appropriate.
 - 6. The effective time of this certificate of corporate domestication shall be

* * * * *

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this Certificate to be executed by its duly authorized officer on this day of , 2018.

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

an Ontario corporation

By: Name: Title:

B-1

EXHIBIT C FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

OF

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

ARTICLE I

NAME

The name of the Corporation is KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

ARTICLE II

REGISTERED OFFICE AND AGENT

The address of the registered office of the Corporation in the State of Delaware is Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, in the City of Wilmington, County of Newcastle, 19801-1120. The name of the Corporation s registered agent at such address is The Corporation Trust Company.

ARTICLE III

PURPOSE

The purpose of the Corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as from time to time amended (the <u>DGC</u>L).

ARTICLE IV

CAPITAL STOCK

The total number of shares of all classes of stock that the Corporation shall have authority to issue is 51,000,000, which shall be divided into two classes as follows:

50,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share (<u>Common Stock</u>); and

1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share (<u>Preferred Stock</u>) of which 222,876 shares shall be designated as Class A Preferred Stock, Series 1, par value \$0.01 per share (<u>Class A Preferred</u>).

Upon the effectiveness of the Certificate of Corporate Domestication of Kingsway Financial Services Inc., a corporation organized under the laws of Ontario, Canada (<u>Kingsway Ontario</u>), and this Certificate of Incorporation (the <u>Effective Time</u>), (i) each Common Share, no par value, of Kingsway Ontario issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time will for all purposes be deemed to be one issued and outstanding, fully paid and nonassessable share of Common Stock, without any action required on the part of the Corporation or the holders thereof, and (ii) each Class A Preferred Shares, Series 1 no par value, of Kingsway Ontario issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time will for all purposes be deemed to be one issued and outstanding, fully paid

and nonassessable share of Class A Preferred, without any action required on the part of the Corporation or the holders thereof. Any stock certificate that, immediately prior to the Effective Time, represented Common Shares or Class A Preferred Shares, Series 1 of Kingsway Ontario will, from and after the Effective Time, automatically and without the necessity of presenting the same for exchange, represent the same number of shares of the Common Stock or Class A Preferred, as applicable.

C-1

- A. Common Stock. Except as otherwise provided (i) by the DGCL, (ii) by this Article IV, or (iii) by resolutions, if any, of the board of directors of the Corporation (the <u>Board</u>) fixing the powers, designations, preferences and the relative, participating, optional or other rights of the Preferred Stock, or the qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, the entire voting power of the shares of the Corporation for the election of directors and for all other purposes shall be vested exclusively in the Common Stock. Each holder of record of Common Stock, as such, shall have one vote for each share of Common Stock which is outstanding in his, her or its name on the books of the Corporation on all matters on which stockholders are entitled to vote generally. Except as otherwise required by the DGCL, holders of Common Stock shall not be entitled to vote on any amendment to this Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificate of designation relating to any series of Preferred Stock) that relates solely to the terms of one or more outstanding series of Preferred Stock if the holders of such affected series are entitled, either separately or together with the holders of one or more other such series, to vote thereon pursuant to this Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificate of designation relating to any series of Preferred Stock) or pursuant to the DGCL. There shall be no cumulative voting. Each share of Common Stock shall be entitled to participate equally in all dividends payable with respect to the Common Stock and to share equally, subject to any rights and preferences of the Preferred Stock (as fixed by resolutions, if any, of the Board), in all assets of the Corporation, in the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of the Corporation, or upon any distribution of the assets of the Corporation.
- B. <u>Preferred Stock</u>. Subject to the provisions of this Certificate of Incorporation, the Board is authorized to fix from time to time by resolution or resolutions the number of shares of any class or series of Preferred Stock, and to determine the voting powers (if any), designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights, and the qualifications, limitations and restrictions thereof, of any such class or series. Further, within the limits and restrictions stated in any resolution or resolutions of the Board originally fixing the number of shares constituting any such class or series, the Board is authorized to increase or decrease (but not below the number of shares of such class or series then outstanding) the number of shares of any such class or series subsequent to the issue of shares of that class or series. Any shares of Preferred Stock which may be redeemed, purchased or acquired by the Corporation may be reissued except as otherwise provided by law.
- C. <u>Class A Preferred</u>. The Class A Preferred shall have the rights, terms and obligations set forth on <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto.
- D. The number of authorized shares of Preferred Stock or Common Stock may be increased or decreased (but not below the number of shares thereof then outstanding) by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in voting power of the stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon irrespective of the provisions of Section 242(b)(2) of the DGCL (or any successor provision thereto), and no vote of the holders of any of the Common Stock or the Preferred Stock voting separately as a class shall be required therefor, unless a vote of any such holder is required pursuant to this Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificate of designation relating to any series of Preferred Stock).

ARTICLE V

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

- A. Except as otherwise provided in this Certificate of Incorporation or the DGCL, the business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of the Board of Directors.
- B. Except as otherwise provided for or fixed pursuant to the provisions of Article IV (including any certificate of designation with respect to any series of Preferred Stock) and this Article V relating to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock to elect additional directors, the total number of directors shall be determined from time to time exclusively by resolution adopted by the Board of Directors. Each director shall hold office until the annual

meeting at which his or her term expires and until his or her successor shall be elected and qualified, or his or her death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal from office.

C-2

- C. Subject to the rights granted to the holders of any one or more series of Preferred Stock then outstanding, any newly-created directorship on the Board of Directors that results from an increase in the number of directors and any vacancy occurring in the Board of Directors (whether by death, resignation, retirement, disqualification, removal or other cause) shall be filled only by a majority of the directors then in office, even if less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director (and not by stockholders). Any director elected or appointed to fill a vacancy or newly created directorship shall hold office until the annual meeting at which her or her term expires and until his or her successor shall be elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal.
- D. Elections of directors need not be by written ballot unless the Bylaws shall so provide.
- E. During any period when the holders of any series of Preferred Stock have the right to elect additional directors, voting separately as a series or together with one or more series, then upon commencement and for the duration of the period during which such right continues: (i) the then otherwise total authorized number of directors of the Corporation shall automatically be increased by such specified number of directors, and the holders of such Preferred Stock shall be entitled to elect the additional directors so provided for or fixed pursuant to said provisions, and (ii) each such additional director shall serve until such director s successor shall have been duly elected and qualified, or until such director s right to hold such office terminates pursuant to said provisions, whichever occurs earlier, subject to his or her earlier death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal. Except as otherwise provided by the Board of Directors in the resolution or resolutions establishing such series and the certificate of designation relating to such series of Preferred Stock, whenever the holders of any series of Preferred Stock having such right to elect additional directors are divested of such right pursuant to the provisions of such stock, the terms of office of all such additional directors elected by the holders of such stock, or elected or appointed to fill any vacancies resulting from the death, resignation, disqualification or removal of such additional directors, shall forthwith terminate and the total authorized number of directors of the Corporation shall be reduced accordingly.
- F. An annual meeting of stockholders for the election of directors to succeed those whose terms expire and for the transaction of such other business as may properly come before the meeting, shall be held at such place, if any, on such date, and at such time as shall be fixed exclusively by resolution of the Board of Directors or a duly authorized committee thereof.
- G. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock then outstanding, any director, or the entire board of directors, may be removed from office at any time, with or without cause, by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon, voting together as a single class.

ARTICLE VI

CONSENT OF STOCKHOLDERS IN LIEU OF MEETING, ANNUAL AND SPECIAL MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS

Any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the Corporation must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of such holders and may not be effected by any consent in writing by such holders; provided, however, that any action required or permitted to be taken by the holders of Preferred Stock, voting separately as a series or separately as a class with one or more other such series, may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote, to the extent expressly so provided by the applicable certificate of designation relating to such series of Preferred Stock.

C-3

ARTICLE VII

LIMITATION OF DIRECTOR LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL as it now exists or may hereafter be amended, a director of the Corporation shall not be personally liable to the Corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty owed to the Corporation or its stockholders.
- B. The Corporation shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as the same exists or may hereafter be amended (but, in the case of any such amendment, only to the extent that such amendment permits the Corporation to provide broader indemnification rights than such law permitted the Corporation to provide prior to such amendment) indemnify and hold harmless any and all current or former directors and officers of the Corporation from and against any and all of the expenses, liabilities or losses reasonably incurred or suffered by such indemnitee in connection therewith; provided, however, that except with respect to proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification or advancement of expenses or with respect to any compulsory counterclaim brought by such indemnitee, the Bylaws may provide that the Corporation shall indemnify any current or former director or officer in connection with a proceeding (or a part thereof) initiated by such director or officer only if such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by the Board of Directors. The Corporation shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as the same exists or may hereafter be amended (but, in the case of any such amendment, only to the extent that such amendment permits the Corporation to provide broader rights than such law permitted the Corporation to provide prior to such amendment), have the power to advance expenses to any and all current or former directors and officers of the Corporation and to provide indemnification or advance expenses to any and all current or former employees and agents of the Corporation or other Persons.
- C. The rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses conferred in this Article VII shall not be exclusive of any other right which any person may have or hereafter acquire under this Certificate of Incorporation, the By-laws of the Corporation, any statute, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested Directors or otherwise.
- D. Neither the amendment nor repeal of this Article VII, nor the adoption of any provision of this Certificate of Incorporation, nor, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, any modification of law shall eliminate, reduce or otherwise adversely affect any right or protection of a current or former director of the Corporation existing at the time of such amendment, repeal, adoption or modification.

ARTICLE VIII

CORPORATE OPPORTUNITIES

A. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Corporation renounces any interest or expectancy of the Corporation in, or in being offered an opportunity to participate in, or in being informed about, a Specified Opportunity except as may be otherwise agreed in writing between the Corporation and a Covered Person. A Specified Opportunity is any matter, transaction, interest or business or investment opportunity that is presented to, or acquired, created or developed by, or which otherwise comes into the knowledge or possession of, any director of the Corporation who is not an employee of the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries (collectively, Covered Persons), unless such matter, transaction, interest or business or investment opportunity is presented to, or acquired, created or developed by, or otherwise comes into the knowledge or possession of, a Covered Person expressly and solely in such Covered Person s capacity as a director of the Corporation; provided, that the Board may, by Board action and effective following such Board action, exclude any matter, transaction, interest or business or investment opportunity (or category thereof) from the definition of Specified Opportunity.

B. Without limiting the foregoing, the Corporation and its subsidiaries shall have no interest or expectancy in, nor right to be informed of, any Specified Opportunity, and in the event that any Covered Person acquires

C-4

knowledge of a potential transaction or matter which may be a Specified Opportunity, such Covered Person shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, have no duty (fiduciary or otherwise) or obligation to communicate or offer such Specified Opportunity to the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries and shall not, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be liable to the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries or stockholders for breach of any fiduciary duty as a director of the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries solely by reason of the fact that such Covered Person acquires or seeks such Specified Opportunity for himself or herself, directs such Specified Opportunity to another individual, partnership, joint venture, corporation, association, limited liability company, trust, unincorporated organization or entity, or otherwise does not communicate information regarding such Specified Opportunity to the Corporation or its subsidiaries, and the Corporation and its subsidiaries, to the fullest extent permitted by law, waive and renounce any claim that such Specified Opportunity constituted a corporate opportunity that should have been presented to the Corporation or its subsidiaries.

C. No amendment or repeal of this Article VIII in accordance with the provisions of Article IX shall apply to or have any effect on the liability or alleged liability of any Covered Person for or with respect to any activities or opportunities of which such Covered Person becomes aware or otherwise relies on the protection afforded to such Covered Person prior to such amendment or repeal. To the fullest extent permitted by law, any person or entity purchasing or otherwise acquiring any interest in shares of capital stock of the Corporation shall be deemed to have notice of and consented to the provisions of this Article VIII.

ARTICLE IX

AMENDMENT OF THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION AND BYLAWS

- A. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Certificate of Incorporation to the contrary, in addition to any vote required by applicable law, this Certificate of Incorporation may be amended, altered, repealed or rescinded, in whole or in part, or any provision inconsistent therewith or herewith may be adopted, only by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in voting power of all the then-outstanding shares of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon, voting together as a single class.
- B. The Board of Directors is expressly authorized to make, repeal, alter, amend and rescind, in whole or in part, the bylaws of the Corporation (as in effect from time to time, the <u>Bylaws</u>) without the assent or vote of the stockholders in any manner not inconsistent with the DGCL or this Certificate of Incorporation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this of the stockholders, in addition to any vote of the holders of any class or series of capital stock of the Corporation required herein (including any certificate of designation relating to any series of Preferred Stock), the Bylaws or applicable law, the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the voting power of all the then-outstanding shares of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon, voting together as a single class, shall be required in order for the stockholders of the Corporation to alter, amend, repeal or rescind, in whole or in part, any provision of the Bylaws or to adopt any provision inconsistent therewith.

ARTICLE X

MISCELLANEOUS

If any provision or provisions of this Certificate of Incorporation shall be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable as applied to any circumstance for any reason whatsoever: (i) the validity, legality and enforceability of such provisions in any other circumstance and of the remaining provisions of this Certificate of Incorporation (including, without limitation, each portion of any paragraph of this Certificate of Incorporation containing any such provision held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable that is not itself held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable) shall not in any

way be affected or impaired thereby and (ii) to the fullest extent possible, the provisions of this Certificate of Incorporation (including, without limitation, each such portion of any paragraph of this Certificate of Incorporation containing any such provision held to be invalid, illegal or

C-5

unenforceable) shall be construed so as to permit the Corporation to protect its directors, officers, employees and agents from personal liability in respect of their good faith service or for the benefit of the Corporation to the fullest extent permitted by law.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

C-6

| Table of Contents | | |
|----------------------------|-----|---|
| IN WITNESS WHEREOF, day of | | icate of Incorporation to be executed by its duly |
| | | KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC. |
| | | By: |
| | | Name: |
| | | Title: |
| | | |
| | C-7 | |

EXHIBIT A

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

CLASS A PREFERRED STOCK, SERIES 1

RIGHTS, PRIVILEGES RESTRICTIONS AND CONDITIONS

1. Designation and Number.

- 1.1 The first series of Class A Preferred Stock shall consist of two hundred twenty-two thousand eight hundred seventy six (222,876) shares of Class A Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, which shares shall be designated as Class A Preferred Stock, Series 1 (the <u>Series 1 Shares</u>), and which, in addition to the rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions attached to the Class A Preferred Stock as a class, shall have attached thereto the following rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions.
- 1.2 The Corporation shall not issue any other preferred shares that rank *pari passu* or senior to the Series 1 Shares while any Series 1 Shares remain outstanding.

2. Definitions and Interpretation.

- 2.1 **<u>Definitions</u>**. Where used herein, the following words and phrases shall, unless there is something in the context otherwise inconsistent therewith, have the following meanings, respectively:
 - (a) **board of directors** or **directors** means the board of directors of the Corporation or, if duly constituted and empowered, the executive or any other committee of the board of directors of the Corporation for the time being, and reference without further elaboration to action by the directors means either action by the directors of the Corporation as a board or action by any such committee;
 - (b) **business day** means a day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or any other day that is treated as a holiday for the purpose of legislation in Canada or the United States or in the municipality in which the registered office of the Corporation is located;
 - (c) **certificate of the Corporation** means a written certificate of the Corporation signed on behalf of the Corporation by any two of the officers or directors of the Corporation having knowledge of the matters therein affirmed:
 - (ee Common Stock means the common stock which the Corporation is authorized to issue;

- (e) **Conversion Basis** means 6.25 shares of Common Stock for each Series 1 Share converted, subject to adjustment as provided herein;
- (f) Corporation means Kingsway Financial Services Inc.;
- (g) **Current Market Price** means the average closing price for at least one board lot sale of the Common Stock on The New York Stock Exchange for the 30 consecutive Trading Days commencing 45 Trading Days before the date for determining the Current Market Price or, if the Common Stock is not listed or quoted on any stock exchange or over-the-counter market, such price as may be determined by the directors of the Corporation after consideration of an independent third party valuation of the Common Stock;
- (h) **DGCL** means the Delaware General Corporation Law, as amended from time to time.
- (i) **Dividend Payment Date** means the first day of each of January, April, July and October in each year;
- (j) **Dividend Quarter** means the period from but excluding a Dividend Payment Date to and including the next succeeding Dividend Payment Date;
- (k) **holder** means a person or, in the case of joint holders, the persons, recorded on the securities register of the Corporation as being the registered holder or holders of one or more Series 1 Shares;

C-8

- (l) **Issue Date** means the date of first issue of the Series 1 Shares (which for purposes hereof includes the issuance of Series 1 Shares by the Corporation prior to its domestication under Section 388 of the DGCL);
- (m) **Mandatory Redemption Date** means April 1, 2021;
- (n) **ranking as to the return of capital** means ranking with respect to the distribution of assets in the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, or other distribution of assets of the Corporation among its shareholders for the purpose of winding up its affairs, whether voluntary or involuntary; and **ranking as to the payment of dividends** means ranking with respect to the payment of dividends by the Corporation on its shares; for greater certainty, references herein to ranking on a parity with do not mean or include ranking prior to; and
- (o) **Trading Day** means any day on which the New York Exchange is open for trading, provided that if the Common Stock is not listed on the New York Stock Exchange on any day which is intended to be a Trading Day for the purposes hereof, Trading Day shall mean any day that any other stock exchange or over-the-counter market on which the Common Stock is listed or quoted, as shall be specified for such purpose by the directors, is open for trading and any reference to price on the New York Stock Exchange shall be deemed to mean price on such other exchange or over-the-counter market.
- 2.2 <u>Business Day</u>. In the event the date on which or by which any action is required to be taken by the Corporation or any holder of Series 1 Shares is not a business day, then such action shall be required or permitted to be taken on or by the next succeeding date that is a business day.

2.3 Notice.

- (a) Notice. Any notice (which term includes any communication or document) required or permitted to be given, sent, delivered or otherwise served to or upon a holder of Series 1 Shares pursuant to these share provisions shall, unless some other means is specifically required, be sufficiently given, sent, delivered or otherwise served if given, sent, delivered or served by prepaid mail and shall be deemed to be given, sent, delivered, served and received, if sent by prepaid mail, on the date of mailing thereof.
- (b) <u>Postal Disruption</u>. If there exists any actual or apprehended disruption of mail services in Canada or the United States in which there are holders of Series 1 Shares whose addresses appear on the books of the Corporation to be in such jurisdiction, notice may (but need not) be given to the holders in such respective jurisdictions by means of publication once in each of two successive weeks in a newspaper of general circulation published in the cities of Toronto or Chicago, as applicable. Notice given by publication shall be deemed for all purposes to be proper notice and to have been given on the day on which the first publication is completed in the city in which notice is published.

(c)

<u>Accidental Omission</u>. Accidental failure or omission to give notice to one or more holders of Series 1 Shares in any circumstance where notice is required to be given hereunder shall not affect the validity of the action, event or circumstance so concerned, but upon such failure or omission being discovered notice shall be given forthwith to such holder or holders and shall have the same force and effect as if given in due time.

(d) <u>Delaware Law</u>. These share provisions shall be governed by and are subject to the applicable provisions of the DGCL and all other laws binding upon the Corporation and, except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all terms used herein which are defined in the DGCL shall have the respective meanings ascribed thereto in the DGCL.

3. Conversion Privilege.

3.1 **Right to Convert**. The holders of Series 1 Shares shall have the right (the **Conversion Right**), exercisable at any time, to convert all or any part of their Series 1 Shares into Common Stock at the Conversion Basis.

C-9

- 3.2 Exercise of Conversion Right. Any holder of Series 1 Shares desiring to exercise the Conversion Right shall complete the conversion panel, if any, on the reverse of the certificate or certificates representing the Series 1 Shares which such holder desires to convert (or such other document as may be provided by or on behalf of the Corporation for such purpose), specifying the number of Series 1 Shares to be converted, and shall present and surrender to the Corporation at its registered office the certificate or certificates representing the Series 1 Shares to be converted, naming the persons in whose name the shares of Common Stock are to be registered, and stating the number of shares of Common Stock to be issued to each. If any of the Common Stock is to be issued to persons other than the holder of such Series 1 Shares, all other conditions precedent to the Corporation s duty to register a transfer of shares shall also be satisfied. On the date of such delivery and if such conditions are satisfied, each person in whose name the Common Stock is to be issued as designated in the notice shall be deemed for all purposes the holder of fully paid Common Stock in the number designated in such notice (not exceeding in aggregate as among such persons the total number of shares of Common Stock resulting from the conversion) and such persons shall be entitled to delivery by the Corporation of certificates representing their Common Stock promptly after such date. If less than all of the Series 1 Shares represented by any certificate are converted, the Corporation shall issue a new certificate for the balance without charge.
- 3.3 **No Adjustment for Accrued Dividends**. Upon the conversion of any Series 1 Shares into Common Stock there shall be no payment by the Corporation on account of any dividends accrued but unpaid on the Series 1 Shares.
- 3.4 **Adjustment of Conversion Basis**. The Conversion Basis shall be subject to adjustment from time-to-time in accordance with the following provisions:
 - (a) Stock Dividends, Subdivisions and Consolidations by Corporation. If the Corporation shall:
 - (i) issue Common Stock or securities exchangeable for or convertible into Common Stock without further payment pursuant to a stock dividend to all or substantially all of the holders of Common Stock;
 - (ii) make a distribution on its issued and outstanding Common Stock payable in Common Stock or securities exchangeable for or convertible into Common Stock without further payment;
 - (iii) subdivide its issued and outstanding Common Stock into a greater number of shares of Common Stock; or
 - (iv) consolidate its issued and outstanding Common Stock into a smaller number of shares of Common Stock:

(any such event being called a **Common Share Reorganization**), the Conversion Basis then in effect shall be adjusted effective immediately after the record date on which the holders of Common Stock are determined for the purposes of the Common Share Reorganization to the Conversion Basis determined by multiplying the Conversion Basis then in effect by the fraction, the numerator of which shall be the number of shares of Common Stock which will be issued and outstanding after the completion of such Common Share Reorganization, including in the case where securities exchangeable for or convertible into Common Stock are distributed, the number of shares of

Common Stock that would be issued and outstanding had all of such securities been exchanged for or converted into Common Stock on such record date and the denominator of which shall be the number of shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding on such record date.

(b) Rights Offerings by Corporation. If the Corporation shall distribute rights, options or warrants exercisable within a period of 45 days after the record date for such distribution to subscribe for or purchase Common Stock or securities exchangeable for or convertible into Common Stock at a price per share of Common Stock or at an exchange or conversion value per Common Share in the case of

C-10

securities exchangeable for or convertible into Common Stock equal to or less than 90% of the Current Market Price for the Common Stock determined as of the record date for such distribution, to all or substantially all of the holders of Common Stock (any such event being called a **Rights Offering**), the Conversion Basis then in effect shall be adjusted effective immediately after the record date on which holders of Common Stock are determined for purposes of the Rights Offering to the Conversion Basis determined by multiplying:

- (i) the Conversion Basis in effect on such record date by;
- (ii) the fraction:
 - (A) the numerator of which shall be the aggregate of:
 - (1) the number of shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding on such record date, and
 - (2) the number of shares of Common Stock offered pursuant to the Rights Offering or the maximum number of shares of Common Stock for or into which the securities so offered pursuant to the Rights Offering may be exchanged or converted, as the case may be, and
 - (B) the denominator of which shall be the aggregate of:
 - (1) the number of shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding on such record date, and
 - (2) the number determined by dividing either:
 - (I) the product of:
 - a. the number of shares of Common Stock so offered, and
 - b. the price at which each one of such shares of Common Stock is offered, or
 - (II) the product of:
 - a. the maximum number of shares of Common Stock for or into which the securities so offered pursuant to the Rights Offering may be exchanged or converted, and

b. the exchange or conversion value of each one of such securities so offered, as the case may be, by the Current Market Price for the Common Stock determined as of such record date. To the extent that such options, rights or warrants are not exercised prior to the expiry date thereof, the Conversion Basis shall be re adjusted effective immediately after such expiry date to the Conversion Basis which would then have been in effect based upon the number of shares of Common Stock or securities exchangeable for or convertible into shares of Common Stock actually issued on the exercise of such options, rights or warrants.

- (c) <u>Special Distributions by Corporation</u>. If the Corporation shall distribute to all or substantially all of the holders of Common Stock:
 - (i) shares of any class other than Common Stock;
 - (ii) rights, options or warrants, other than rights, options or warrants referred to in paragraph 3.4(b) hereof and other than rights, options or warrants exercisable within a period of 45 days after the record date for such distribution to subscribe for or purchase Common Stock or securities exchangeable for or convertible into Common Stock at a price per Common Share or at an exchange or conversion value per Common Share greater than 90% of the Current Market Price for the Common Stock determined as of the record date for such distribution;
 - (iii) evidences of indebtedness; or

C-11

(iv) any other assets, excluding Common Stock issued by way of stock dividends and cash dividends paid out of earnings including the value of any shares or other property distributed in lieu of such cash dividends at the option of shareholders; and

such issue or distribution does not constitute a Common Share Reorganization or a Rights Offering (any such event being called a Special Distribution), the Conversion Basis then in effect shall be adjusted effective immediately after the record date on which the holders of Common Stock are determined for the purpose of the Special Distribution to the Conversion Basis determined by multiplying the Conversion Basis in effect on the record date of the Special Distribution by:

- (v) the fraction:
 - (A) the numerator of which shall be the number of shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding on such record date multiplied by the Current Market Price for the Common Stock determined as of such record date, and
 - (B) the denominator of which shall be the difference between:
 - (1) the product of:
 - (I) the number of shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding on such record date, and
 - (II) the Current Market Price for the Common Stock determined as of such record date, and
 - (2) the fair value, as determined by the directors of the Corporation, whose determination shall be conclusive, to the holders of Common Stock of the shares, rights, options, warrants, evidences of indebtedness or other assets issued or distributed in the Special Distribution.
- (d) Other Reorganizations by Corporation. If and whenever there is a capital reorganization of the Corporation not otherwise provided for in this subsection 3.4 or a consolidation, merger or amalgamation of the Corporation with or into another body corporate (any such event being called a Capital Reorganization), any holder of Series 1 Shares who exercises the Conversion Right after the effective date of such Capital Reorganization shall be entitled to receive and shall accept, upon the exercise of such right, in lieu of the number of shares of Common Stock to which such holder was theretofore entitled on conversion, the aggregate number of shares or other securities of the Corporation or of the body corporate resulting from the Capital Reorganization that such holder would have been entitled to receive as a result of such Capital Reorganization if, on the effective date thereof, such holder had been the registered holder of the number of shares of Common Stock to which such holder was theretofore entitled upon conversion, subject to adjustment thereafter in accordance with provisions the same, as nearly as may be possible, as those

contained in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of this subsection 3.4; provided that no such Capital Reorganization shall be made effective unless all necessary steps shall have been taken so that the holders of Series 1 Shares shall thereafter be entitled to receive such number of such shares or other securities of the Corporation or of the body corporate resulting from the Capital Reorganization.

(e) Reclassification by Corporation. If the Corporation shall reclassify the issued and outstanding Common Stock (such event being called a **Reclassification**), the Conversion Basis shall be adjusted effective immediately after the record date of such Reclassification so that holders of Series 1 Shares who exercise the Conversion Right thereafter shall be entitled to receive the shares that such holders would have received had such Series 1 Shares been converted immediately prior to such record date, subject to adjustment thereafter in accordance with provisions the same, as nearly as may be possible, as those contained in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of this subsection 3.4.

C-12

- (f) <u>Adjustment Rules</u>. The following rules and procedures shall be applicable to adjustments of the Conversion Basis made pursuant to this subsection 3.4:
 - (i) No adjustment in the Conversion Basis shall be made in respect of any event described in this subsection 3.4 if the holders of the Series 1 Shares are entitled to participate in such event on the same terms mutatis mutandis as if such holders had converted their Series 1 Shares prior to or on the effective date or record date of such event.
 - (ii) No adjustment in the Conversion Basis shall be made pursuant to this subsection 3.4 in respect of the issue from time-to-time of Common Stock to holders of Common Stock who exercise an option to receive substantially equivalent dividends in Common Stock or securities exchangeable for or convertible into Common Stock in lieu of receiving cash dividends, and any such issue shall be deemed not to be a Common Share Reorganization.
 - (iii) No adjustment in the Conversion Basis shall be made if such adjustment would result in a decrease below the applicable unadjusted Conversion Basis other than in respect of a consolidation of the issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock into a smaller number of shares of Common Stock.
 - (iv) Forthwith after any adjustment in the Conversion Basis pursuant to this subsection 3.4 the Corporation shall file with the transfer agent for the Common Stock a certificate of the Corporation certifying as to the particulars of such adjustment and, in reasonable detail, the event requiring and the manner of determining such adjustment. The Corporation shall also at such time give written notice to the holders of Series 1 Shares of the Conversion Basis following such adjustment.
- (g) <u>Disputes</u>. If any question arises with respect to the number of shares of Common Stock to be issued on any exercise of the Conversion Right, it shall be conclusively determined by the auditors of the Corporation or if they are unable or unwilling to act, by such other firm of independent chartered accountants as may be selected by the directors of the Corporation and such determination shall bind the Corporation and all shareholders of the Corporation.
- (h) No Fractions. In any case where a fraction of a share of Common Stock would otherwise be issuable on the conversion of one or more Series 1 Shares, the number of shares of Common Stock to be issued to a holder on conversion of Series 1 Shares into Common Stock shall be rounded down to the nearest whole number of shares of Common Stock so that no fractional shares are issuable.

4. Dividends.

4.1 <u>Payment of Dividends</u>. The holders of Series 1 Shares shall, in priority to the Common Stock and the shares of any other class or series ranking junior to the Series 1 Shares, be entitled to receive, and the Corporation shall pay thereon, as and when declared by the directors of the Corporation, out of monies of the Corporation properly

applicable to the payment of dividends, fixed, cumulative, preferential cash dividends at an annual rate of US\$1.25 per Series 1 Share per annum, payable in equal quarterly installments on each Dividend Payment Date. Dividends on outstanding Series 1 Shares shall accrue from day to day from the Issue Date with the initial dividend to be determined in accordance with subsection 4.2. In the event that the Corporation has not paid dividends to the holders of the Series 1 Shares for a period greater than 30 consecutive months, the fixed, cumulative, preferential cash dividend payable will then increase to an annual rate of US\$1.875 per Series 1 Share per annum, payable in equal quarterly installments on each Dividend Payment Date on a prospective basis. The holders of Series 1 Shares shall not be entitled to any dividends other than or in excess of the fixed, cumulative, preferential cash dividends provided for herein. Additionally, a holder of Series 1 Shares shall not be entitled to receive a dividend on any Series 1 Shares in respect of which a notice of conversion has been delivered under subsection 3.2 if the notice is delivered prior to the date for payment of such dividend (unless the conversion right was exercised following receipt of a notice of redemption in which case such holder will be entitled to such dividends).

C-13

- 4.2 <u>Dividends for a Partial Quarter</u>. The amount of the dividend or amount calculated by reference to the dividend for any period which is less than a Dividend Quarter with respect to any Series 1 Share:
 - (a) for the period from the Issue Date to the first Dividend Payment Date;
 - (b) which is redeemed or purchased during such Dividend Quarter; or
 - (c) where assets of the Corporations are distributed to the holders of Series 1 Shares pursuant to section 8.1 hereof during such Dividend Quarter;

shall be equal to the amount (rounded to the nearest 1/10th of one cent) calculated by multiplying US\$0.3125 (or US\$0.46875 in the event that the fixed, cumulative, preferential cash dividend payable has increased in accordance with section 4.1) by a fraction of which the numerator is the number of days in such Dividend Quarter that such Series 1 Share has been outstanding (excluding the Dividend Payment Date at the beginning of such Dividend Quarter if such Series 1 Share was outstanding on that date and including the date of redemption, purchase or distribution or the Dividend Payment Date at the end of such Dividend Quarter if such Series 1 Share was outstanding on that date) and the denominator is the number of days in such Dividend Quarter (excluding the Dividend Payment Date at the beginning thereof and including the Dividend Payment Date at the end thereof).

- 4.3 Payment Procedure. The Corporation shall pay the dividends on the Series 1 Shares (less any tax required to be deducted or withheld by the Corporation) by electronic funds transfer or by check(s) drawn on a chartered bank or trust company and payable in lawful money of the United States at any branch of such bank or trust company in Canada or the United States, or in such other manner, not contrary to applicable law, as the Corporation shall reasonably determine. The delivery or mailing of any check to a holder of Series 1 Shares (in the manner provided for in subsection 2.3) or the electronic transfer of funds to an account specified by such holder shall be a full and complete discharge of the Corporation s obligation to pay the dividends to such holder to the extent of the sum represented thereby (plus the amount of any tax required to be and in fact deducted and withheld by the Corporation from the related dividends as aforesaid and remitted to the proper taxing authority), unless such check is not honored when presented for payment. Subject to applicable law, dividends which are represented by a check which has not been presented to the Corporation s bankers for payment or that otherwise remain unclaimed for a period of six years from the date on which they were declared to be payable may be reclaimed and used by the Corporation for its own purposes.
- 4.4 <u>Cumulative Payment of Dividends</u>. If on any Dividend Payment Date the dividends accrued to such date are not paid in full on all of the Series 1 Shares then outstanding, such dividend, or the unpaid part thereof, shall be paid on a subsequent date or dates determined by the directors on which the Corporation shall have sufficient monies properly applicable to the payment of such dividends.

5. Redemption.

5.1

Early Redemption. Subject to the provisions of the DGCL, these articles and the provisions of this section 5.1 and of section 7.1 hereof, the Corporation may, any time after the date that is two years from the date of issuance of the Series 1 Shares, upon giving notice as hereinafter provided, redeem at any time or from time-to-time all or any part of the then outstanding Series 1 Shares, on payment for each Series 1 Share of US\$28.75 together with the amount equal to all dividends, if any, accrued and unpaid thereon, whether or not declared, up to and including the date specified for redemption (the whole amount constituting and being hereinafter referred to as the **Early Redemption Price**).

5.2 Partial Redemption. In case only a part of the Series 1 Shares are at any time to be redeemed, the Series 1 Shares so to be redeemed shall be selected by lot or, if the directors of the Corporation so determine, on a pro rata basis, disregarding fractions, according to the number of Series 1 Shares held by each holder thereof. If only a part of the Series 1 Shares represented by any certificate shall be redeemed, a new certificate representing the balance of such Series 1 Shares shall be issued to the holder at the expense of the Corporation.

C-14

- 5.3 Mandatory Redemption. Subject to the provisions of the DGCL, these articles and the provisions of this section 5.3 and of section 7.1 hereof, the Corporation shall, upon giving notice as hereinafter provided, redeem on the Mandatory Redemption Date all of the then outstanding Series 1 Shares, on payment for each Series 1 Share of US\$25.00 together with the amount equal to all dividends, if any, accrued and unpaid thereon, whether or not declared, up to and including the date specified for redemption (the whole amount constituting and being hereinafter referred to as the **Redemption Price**).
- 5.4 Method of Redemption. In any case of redemption of Series 1 Shares, the Corporation shall, not less than 30 nor more than 60 days before the date specified for redemption, send to each holder of Series 1 Shares to be redeemed notice of the intention of the Corporation to redeem such Series 1 Shares. Such notice shall set out the number of Series 1 Shares held by the holder which are to be redeemed, the Redemption Price or Early Redemption Price, as applicable, the date specified for redemption, and the place at which holders of Series 1 Shares may present and surrender such Series 1 Shares for redemption. On and after the date specified for redemption, the Corporation shall pay or cause to be paid to or to the order of the holders of the Series 1 Shares to be redeemed the Redemption Price or Early Redemption Price, as applicable, for each Series 1 Share to be redeemed on presentation and surrender, at the registered office of the Corporation or any other place specified in the notice of redemption, of the certificate or certificates representing the Series 1 Shares called for redemption. Payment in respect of Series 1 Shares being redeemed shall be made by checks payable in lawful money of the United States at par at any branch of the Corporation s bankers for the time being. The Corporation shall have the right at any time after the giving of notice of redemption to deposit the aggregate Redemption Price or Early Redemption Price, as applicable, of the Series 1 Shares called for redemption or of such of the Series 1 Shares which are represented by certificates which have not at the date of such deposit been surrendered by the holders thereof in connection with such redemption, to a special account in any chartered bank or any trust company named in such notice or in a subsequent notice to the holders of the Series 1 Shares in respect of which the deposit is made, to be paid without interest to or to the order of the respective holders of Series 1 Shares called for redemption upon presentation and surrender to such bank or trust company of the certificates representing such Series 1 Shares. Upon such deposit being made or upon the date specified for redemption, whichever is the later, the Series 1 Shares in respect of which such deposit shall have been made shall be and be deemed to be redeemed and the rights of the holders thereof shall be limited to receiving, without interest, their proportionate part of the amount so deposited upon presentation and surrender of the certificate or certificates representing their Series 1 Shares being redeemed. Any interest on any such deposit shall belong to the Corporation. From and after the date specified for redemption in any notice of redemption, the Series 1 Shares called for redemption shall cease to be entitled to dividends and to participate in the assets of the Corporation and the holders thereof shall not be entitled to exercise any of their other rights as holders in respect thereof unless payment of the Redemption Price or Early Redemption Price, as applicable, shall not be made upon presentation and surrender of the certificates in accordance with this section 5.4, in which case the rights of the holders thereof shall remain unaffected. Redemption monies which are represented by a check which has not been presented to the drawee for payment or which otherwise remain unclaimed (including monies held on deposit in a special account as provided for above) for a period of six years from the date specified for redemption shall be forfeited to the Corporation. Holders of Series 1 Shares receiving a notice of redemption may, if so desired, exercise the Conversion Right in respect of the Series 1 Shares to be redeemed at any time prior to the date fixed for redemption of such Series 1 Shares unless payment of the Redemption Price or Early Redemption Price, as applicable, shall not be made upon presentation and surrender of the certificates in accordance with this section 5.4, in which case the rights of the holders shall remain unaffected.

6. Purchase for Cancellation.

6.1 <u>Right to Purchase</u>. Subject to the provisions of the DGCL, these articles and to the provisions of section 7.1 hereof, the Corporation may at any time or from time-to-time purchase for cancellation all or any part of the outstanding Series 1 Shares at any price by invitation for tenders addressed to all of the holders of

C-15

Series 1 Shares then outstanding or in any other manner provided that the price for each Series 1 Share so purchased for cancellation shall not exceed the Redemption Price plus costs of purchase.

6.2 **Pro Rata Purchase.** If, in response to an invitation for tenders under the provisions of this section 6, more Series 1 Shares are tendered at a price or prices acceptable to the Corporation than the Corporation is prepared to purchase, then the Series 1 Shares to be purchased by the Corporation shall be purchased to the next lowest whole share as nearly as may be pro rata according to the number of Series 1 Shares tendered by each holder who submits a tender to the Corporation or as otherwise may be required by applicable law, provided that when Series 1 Shares are tendered at different prices, the pro rating shall be effected only with respect to Series 1 Shares tendered at the price at which more Series 1 Shares are tendered than the Corporation is prepared to purchase after the Corporation has purchased all of the Series 1 Shares tendered at lower prices.

7. Restrictions on Dividends and Retirement and Issue of Shares.

- 7.1 So long as any of Series 1 Shares are outstanding, the Corporation shall not, without the prior approval of the holders of the Series 1 Shares given as specified in section 10.1 hereof:
 - (a) declare, pay or set apart for payment any dividend on the Common Stock or any other shares of the Corporation ranking as to the payment of dividends junior to the Series 1 Shares (other than stock dividends in shares of the Corporation ranking as to dividends junior to the Series 1 Shares);
 - (b) redeem, purchase for cancellation or otherwise retire or make any capital distribution on or in respect of the Common Stock or any other shares of the Corporation ranking as to the return of capital junior to the Series 1 Shares (except out of the net cash proceeds of a substantially concurrent issue of shares ranking as to capital junior to the Series 1 Shares); or
 - (c) redeem, purchase for cancellation or otherwise retire less than all of the Series 1 Shares; unless:
 - (i) all dividends then payable on the Series 1 Shares then outstanding and on all other shares of the Corporation ranking as to the payment of dividends on a parity with the Series 1 Shares shall have been declared and paid or monies set apart for payment; and
 - distribution, the realizable value of the assets of the Corporation would not be less than the sum of the liabilities of the Corporation plus the amount that would be required to give effect to the rights of holders of shares (other than the Series 1 Shares) that have a right to be paid, on redemption or liquidation, rateably with or prior to holders of Series 1 Shares plus the amount required to redeem all of the then outstanding Series 1 Shares, all calculated at the date of such redemption, purchase or capital distribution, as the case may be, in accordance with the then applicable provisions of the DGCL.

8. Liquidation, Dissolution or Winding Up.

8.1 In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Corporation or other distribution of the assets of the Corporation among its shareholders for the purpose of winding up its affairs, the holders of Series 1 Shares shall be entitled to receive from the assets of the Corporation an amount equal to US\$25.00 for each Series 1 Share together with the amount equal to all accrued but unpaid dividends thereon, whether declared or not, before any amount shall be paid by the Corporation or any assets of the Corporation shall be distributed to holders of the Common Stock or any other shares of the Corporation ranking as to the return of capital junior to the Series 1 Shares. After payment to the holders of Series 1 Shares of the amounts so payable to them, such holders shall not be entitled to share in any further payment in respect of the distribution of the assets of the Corporation.

C-16

9. Modification of Series.

9.1 The rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions attached to the Series 1 Shares may be added to, changed, removed or otherwise amended only with the prior approval of the holders of the Series 1 Shares given as specified in section 10.1 hereof, in addition to any vote or authorization required by the DGCL or these provisions.

10. Approval of Holders of Series 1 Shares.

- 10.1 The approval of the holders of Series 1 Shares with respect to any matters referred to in these provisions may be given as specified below:
 - (a) Approval and Quorum. Except as otherwise provided herein, any approval required to be given by holders of Series 1 Shares may be given in such manner as may then be required by law, subject to a minimum requirement that such approval be given by a resolution signed by all of the holders of the then outstanding Series 1 Shares or by a resolution passed by the affirmative vote of at least two thirds of the votes cast by the holders of Series 1 Shares who voted in respect of that resolution at a meeting of the holders of the Series 1 Shares called and held for that purpose in accordance with the by-laws of the Corporation at which the holders of at least one tenth of the then outstanding Series 1 Shares are present in person or represented by proxy; provided that, if at any such meeting a quorum is not present within one half hour after the time appointed for such meeting, the meeting shall be adjourned to the same day in the next week at the same time and to such place as the chairman of the meeting may determine and, subject to the provisions of the DGCL, it shall not be necessary to give notice of such adjourned meeting. At such adjourned meeting, holders of Series 1 Shares then present in person or represented by proxy shall constitute a quorum and may transact the business for which the meeting was originally called and a resolution passed thereat by the affirmative vote of not less than two-thirds of the votes cast at such meeting shall constitute the approval of the holders of Series 1 Shares.
 - (b) <u>Votes</u>. On every poll taken at any meeting of the holders of Series 1 Shares, each holder of Series 1 Shares shall be entitled to one vote in respect of the greater of (i) each US\$1.00 stated capital added to the stated capital account for the Series 1 Shares in respect of the issue of each such share and (ii) each US\$1.00 of the liquidation preference or redemption preference (excluding any amount payable in respect of accrued but unpaid dividends) attached to each such share (and if the liquidation preference and redemption preference are not the same at the applicable time, then the greater of the two).

Subject to the foregoing, the formalities to be observed with respect to proxies, the giving of notice and the conduct of any such meeting or any adjourned meeting shall be those from time-to-time prescribed in the DGCL and the by-laws of the Corporation with respect to meetings of shareholders.

11. Voting Rights.

11.1 The holders of Series 1 Shares shall not be entitled as such (except as hereinbefore or hereinafter specifically provided or as otherwise may be required by the DGCL) to receive notice of or to attend any meeting of shareholders of the Corporation and shall not be entitled to vote at any such meeting.

12. Deemed Amendment.

12.1 If at any time after the Issue Date there are no Series 1 Shares outstanding, then the authorized capital of the Corporation shall be deemed to be automatically amended to remove the Series 1 Shares as shares which the Corporation is authorized to issue and as a series of the Class A Preferred Stock and the designation Class A Preferred Stock, Series 1 may be used in respect of any series of Class A Preferred Stock created subsequent to any such amendment.

C-17

13. Withholding Taxes and Transfer Taxes

- 13.1 Withholding Taxes. Notwithstanding any other provision of these share provisions, the Corporation may deduct and withhold from any payment, distribution, issuance or delivery (whether in cash or other property) to be made pursuant to these share provisions any amounts required or permitted by law to be deducted or withheld from any such payment, distribution, issuance or delivery and shall remit any such amounts to the relevant tax authority as required. If the cash component of any payment, distribution, issuance or delivery to be made pursuant to these share provisions is less than the amount that the Corporation is so required or permitted to deduct or withhold, the Corporation shall be permitted to deduct and withhold from any non-cash payment, distribution, issuance or delivery to be made pursuant to these share provisions any amounts required or permitted by law by to be deducted and withheld from any such payment distribution, issuance or delivery and to dispose of such property in order to remit any amount require to be remitted to any relevant tax authority. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the amount of any payment, distribution, issuance or delivery made to a holder of Series 1 Shares pursuant to these share provisions shall be considered to be the amount of the payment, distribution, issuance or delivery received by such holder plus any amount deducted or withheld pursuant to this section 12. Holders of Series 1 Shares shall be responsible for all withholding taxes under Part XIII of the Income Tax Act (Canada), and any successor or replacement provision of similar effect, in respect of any payment, distribution, issuance or delivery made or credited to them pursuant to these share provisions and shall indemnify and hold harmless the Corporation on an after-tax basis for any taxes imposed on any payment, distribution, issuance or delivery made or credited to them pursuant to these share provisions. Notwithstanding anything herein inconsistent with this Section 13, the Corporation is entitled to deduct and withhold from any dividend or other amount payable to any holder of Class A Preferred such amounts as the Corporation is required to deduct and withhold with respect to such payment under any provision of provincial, federal, territorial, state, local or foreign tax law. Any amounts so deducted and withheld will be treated for all purposes hereof as having been paid to the holder of the Class A Preferred in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made.
- 13.2 <u>Transfer Taxes</u>. For greater certainty, and notwithstanding any other provision of these share provisions, the Corporation shall not be required to pay any tax which may be imposed upon the person or persons to whom Series 1 Shares are issued in connection with the conversion of Series 1 Shares into Common Stock in respect of the issuance of such Common Stock or the certificates therefor, or which may be payable in respect of any transfer involved in the issuance and delivery of any such certificate in the name or names other than that of the holder of the Series 1 Shares, or deliver such certificate unless the person or persons requesting the issuance thereof shall have paid to the Corporation the amount of such tax or shall have established to the satisfaction of the Corporation that such tax has been paid.

C-18

EXHIBIT D FORM OF BY-LAWS

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

BY-LAWS

BYLAWS

OF

KINGSWAY FINANCIAL SERVICES INC.

ARTICLE I

Offices

SECTION 1.01 Registered Office. The registered office and registered agent of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. (the <u>Corporation</u>) in the State of Delaware shall be as set forth in the Corporation s certificate of incorporation as then in effect (as the same may be amended and/or restated from time to time, the <u>Certificate of Incorporation</u>). The Corporation may also have offices in such other places in the United States or elsewhere (and may change the Corporation s registered agent) as the Board of Directors may, from time to time, determine or as the business of the Corporation may require as determined by any officer of the Corporation.

ARTICLE II

Meetings of Stockholders

SECTION 2.01 <u>Annual Meetings</u>. Annual meetings of stockholders may be held at such place, if any, either within or without the State of Delaware, and at such time and date as the Board of Directors shall determine and state in the notice of meeting. The Board of Directors may, in its sole discretion, determine that annual meetings of stockholders shall not be held at any place, but may instead be held solely by means of remote communication as described in Section 2.11 of these Bylaws in accordance with Section 211(a) of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as from time to time amended (the <u>DGCL</u>). The Board of Directors may postpone, reschedule or cancel any annual meeting of stockholders previously scheduled by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 2.02 Special Meetings.

(A) Except as otherwise required by law and subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock, special meetings of the stockholders of the Corporation for any purpose or purposes may be called at any time only by or at the direction of (i) the Board of Directors, (ii) the Chairperson of the Board of Directors or (iii) the Secretary of the Corporation following his or her receipt of one or more written demands to call a special meeting of the stockholders in accordance with, and subject to, this Section 2.02 from stockholders of record as of the record date fixed in accordance with Section 2.03, who hold, in the aggregate, at least 10% of the voting power of the outstanding shares of the Corporation. The notice of a special meeting shall state with specificity the purpose of the special meeting. Only those matters set forth in the notice of the special meeting may be considered or acted upon at a special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation.

(B) No stockholder may demand that the Secretary of the Corporation call a special meeting of the stockholders pursuant to Section 2.02(a) unless a stockholder of record has first submitted a request in writing that the Board of Directors fix a record date (a Demand Record Date) for the purpose of determining the stockholders entitled to demand that the Secretary of the Corporation call such special meeting, which request shall be in proper form and delivered to, or mailed and received by, the Secretary of the Corporation at the principal executive offices of the Corporation.

D-1

- (C) To be in proper form for purposes of this Section 2.02, a request by a stockholder for the Board of Directors to fix a Demand Record Date shall set forth:
- (i) As to each Requesting Person (as defined below), information set forth in Section 2.03(A)(3)(c)-(e) herein.
- (ii) As to the purpose or purposes of the special meeting, (a) a reasonably brief description of the purpose or purposes of the special meeting and the business proposed to be conducted at the special meeting, the reasons for conducting such business at the special meeting and any material interest in such business of each Requesting Person, and (b) a reasonably detailed description of all agreements, arrangements and understandings (x) between or among any of the Requesting Persons or (y) between or among any Requesting Person and any other person or entity (including their names) in connection with the request for the special meeting or the business proposed to be conducted at the special meeting; and
- (iii) If directors are proposed to be elected at the special meeting, the information set forth in Section 2.03(A)(3)(a) herein for each person whom a Requesting Person expects to nominate for election as a director at the special meeting.

For purposes of this Section 2.02, the term <u>Requesting Person</u> shall mean the stockholder making the request to fix a Demand Record Date for the purpose of determining the stockholders entitled to demand that the Secretary call a special meeting and any Stockholder Associated Person (as defined below) of such stockholder.

- (D) Within ten (10) days after receipt of a request to fix a Demand Record Date in proper form and otherwise in compliance with this Section 2.02 from any stockholder of record, the Board of Directors may adopt a resolution fixing a Demand Record Date for the purpose of determining the stockholders entitled to demand that the Secretary of the Corporation call a special meeting, which date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the Demand Record Date is adopted by the Board of Directors. If no resolution fixing a Demand Record Date has been adopted by the Board of Directors within the ten (10) day period after the date on which such a request to fix a Demand Record Date was received, the Demand Record Date in respect thereof shall be deemed to be the twentieth (20th) day after the date on which such a request is received.
- (E) Without qualification, a special meeting of the stockholders shall not be called pursuant to Section 2.02 unless stockholders of record as of the Demand Record Date who hold, in the aggregate, at least 10% of the voting power of the outstanding shares of the Corporation (the Requisite Percentage) timely provide one or more demands to call such special meeting in writing and in proper form to the Secretary of the Corporation at the principal executive offices of the Corporation. Only stockholders of record on the Demand Record Date shall be entitled to demand that the Secretary of the Corporation call a special meeting of the stockholders pursuant to this Section 2.02. To be timely, a stockholder s demand to call a special meeting must be delivered to, or mailed and received at, the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than the sixtieth (60th) day following the Demand Record Date. A stockholder may revoke a demand to call a special meeting by written revocation delivered to the Secretary at any time prior to the special meeting. If any such revocation(s) are received by the Secretary after the Secretary s receipt of written demands from the holders of the Requisite Percentage of stockholders, and as a result of such revocation(s), there no longer are unrevoked demands from the Requisite Percentage of stockholders to call a special meeting, the Board of Directors shall have the discretion to determine whether or not to proceed with the special meeting.
- (F) The Secretary shall not accept, and shall consider ineffective, a written demand from a stockholder to call a special meeting (i) that does not comply with this Section 2.02, (ii) that relates to an item of business to be transacted at such meeting that is not a proper subject for stockholder action under applicable law, (iii) that includes an item of business to be transacted at such meeting that did not appear on the written request that resulted in the determination of the Demand Record Date, (iv) that relates to an item of business (other than the election of directors) that is identical or

substantially similar to an item of business (a <u>Similar Item</u>) for which a record date for notice of a stockholder meeting (other than the Demand Record Date) was previously fixed and

D-2

such demand is delivered between the time beginning on the sixty-first (61st) day after such previous record date and ending on the one-year anniversary of such previous record date, (v) if a Similar Item will be submitted for stockholder approval at any stockholder meeting to be held on or before the ninetieth (90th) day after the Secretary receives such demand, or (vi) if a Similar Item has been presented at the most recent annual meeting or at any special meeting held within one year prior to receipt by the Secretary of such demand to call a special meeting.

- (G) After receipt of demands in proper form and in accordance with this Section 2.02 from a stockholder or stockholders holding the Requisite Percentage, the Board of Directors shall duly call, and determine the place, date and time of, a special meeting of stockholders for the purpose or purposes and to conduct the business specified in the demands received by the Corporation. Notwithstanding anything in these Bylaws to the contrary, the Board of Directors may submit its own proposal or proposals for consideration at such a special meeting. The record date for notice and voting for such a special meeting shall be fixed in accordance with this Section 2.03 of these Bylaws. The Board of Directors shall provide written notice of such special meeting to the stockholders in accordance with Section 2.03 of these Bylaws.
- (H) If the Board of Directors shall determine that any request to fix a record date for notice and voting for the special meeting or demand to call and hold a special meeting was not properly made in accordance with this Section 2.02, or shall determine that the stockholder or stockholders requesting that the Board of Directors fix such record date or submitting a demand to call the special meeting have not otherwise complied with this Section 2.02, then the Board of Directors shall not be required to fix such record date or to call and hold the special meeting. In addition to the requirements of this Section 2.02, each Requesting Person shall comply with all requirements of applicable law, including all requirements of the Exchange Act, with respect to any request to fix a record date for notice and voting for the special meeting or demand to call a special meeting.
- (I) A special meeting may be held at such place, if any, either within or without the State of Delaware, and at such time and date as the Board of Directors or the Chairperson of the Board of Directors shall determine and state in the notice of meeting. The Board of Directors may, in its sole discretion, determine that special meetings of stockholders shall not be held at any place, but may instead be held solely by means of remote communication as described in Section 2.11 of these Bylaws in accordance with Section 211(a) of the DGCL. The Board of Directors may postpone, reschedule or cancel any special meeting of stockholders previously scheduled by the Board of Directors or the Chairperson of the Board of Directors.

SECTION 2.03 Notice of Stockholder Business and Nominations.

(A) Annual Meetings of Stockholders.

(1) Except for (a) any directors entitled to be elected by the holders of Preferred Stock (if any pursuant to the terms applicable to the Preferred Stock at any time) (b) any directors elected or appointed in accordance with Section 3.05 hereof by the Board of Directors to fill a vacancy or newly-created directorship, or (c) as otherwise required by applicable law or stock exchange regulation, at any meeting of stockholders, only persons who are nominated in accordance with the procedures in this Section 2.03 shall be eligible for election as directors. Nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors and the proposal of other business to be considered by the stockholders may be made at an annual meeting of stockholders only (a) pursuant to the Corporation s notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto) delivered pursuant to Section 2.04 of these Bylaws, (b) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or any authorized committee thereof or (c) by any stockholder of the Corporation who is entitled to vote at the meeting, who, subject to paragraph (C)(4) of this Section 2.03, complied with the notice procedures set forth in paragraphs (A)(2) and (A)(3) of this Section 2.03 and who was a stockholder of record at the time such notice is delivered to the Secretary of the Corporation.

(2) For nominations or other business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder pursuant to clause (c) of paragraph (A)(1) of this Section 2.03, the stockholder must have given timely, proper

D-3

notice thereof in writing to the Secretary of the Corporation, and, in the case of business other than nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors, such other business must constitute a proper matter for stockholder action. To be timely, a stockholder s notice shall be delivered to the Secretary of the Corporation at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than ninety (90) days nor more than one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year s annual meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is advanced by more than thirty (30) days, or delayed by more than seventy (70) days, from the anniversary date of the previous year s meeting, or if no annual meeting was held or deemed to have occurred in the preceding year, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered not earlier than one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the ninetieth (90th) day prior to such annual meeting or the tenth (10th) day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made. Public announcement of an adjournment or postponement of an annual meeting shall not commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder s notice. Notwithstanding anything in this Section 2.03(A)(2) to the contrary, if the number of directors to be elected to the Board of Directors at an annual meeting is increased and there is no public announcement by the Corporation naming all of the nominees for director or specifying the size of the increased Board of Directors at least one hundred (100) days prior to the first anniversary of the prior year s annual meeting of stockholders, then a stockholder s notice required by this Section shall be considered timely, but only with respect to nominees for any new positions created by such increase, if it is received by the Secretary of the Corporation not later than the close of business on the tenth (10th) day following the day on which such public announcement is first made by the Corporation.

(3) To be in proper written form, such stockholder s notice to the Secretary shall set forth (a) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election or re-election as a director (i) the name, age, business address and residence address of the person, (ii) the principal occupation or employment of the person, (iii) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation which are owned beneficially and of record by the person and any Stockholder Associated Person (as defined below), (iv) the date such shares were acquired and the investment intent of such acquisition, (v) a detailed description of the terms of any agreement, arrangement or understanding between the proposed nominee and any person or entity other than the Corporation with respect to any direct or indirect compensation or reimbursement for service as a director of the Corporation or relating to the proposed nominee s nomination and (vi) any other information relating to the person that would be required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors in an election contest, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the <u>Exchange Act</u>), and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, including such person s written consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a director if elected; (b) as to any other business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the meeting, a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the meeting, the text of the proposal or business (including the text of any resolutions proposed for consideration and, in the event that such business includes a proposal to amend these Bylaws, the language of the proposed amendment), the reasons for conducting such business at the meeting and any material interest in such business of such stockholder and the Stockholder Associated Person, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made; (c) as to the stockholder giving the notice and the Stockholder Associated Person, if any, on whose behalf the nomination or proposal is made (i) the name and address of such stockholder, as they appear on the Corporation s books and records and any Stockholder Associated Person, (ii) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation which are owned, directly or indirectly, beneficially and of record by such stockholder and any Stockholder Associated Person, (iii) a representation that the stockholder is a holder of record of the stock of the Corporation at the time of the giving of the notice, will be entitled to vote at such meeting and will appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to propose such business or nomination, (iv) a representation regarding whether the stockholder or the Stockholder Associated Person, if any, will be or is part of a group which will (x) deliver a proxy statement and/or form of proxy to holders of at least the percentage of the voting power of the Corporation s outstanding capital stock required to approve or adopt the proposal or elect the nominee and/or (y) otherwise to solicit proxies or votes from stockholders in support of such proposal or nomination,

(v) a certification regarding whether such stockholder and/or Stockholder Associated Person, if any, have complied with all applicable federal, state and other legal requirements in

D-4

connection with the stockholder s and/or Stockholder Associated Person s acquisition of shares of capital stock or other securities of the Corporation and/or the stockholder s and/or Stockholder Associated Person s acts or omissions as a stockholder of the Corporation and (vi) any other information relating to such stockholder and/or Stockholder Associated Person, if any, required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filings required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies for, as applicable, the proposal and/or for the election of directors in an election contest pursuant to and in accordance with Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (d) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding with respect to the nomination or proposal and/or the voting of shares of any class or series of stock of the Corporation between or among the stockholder giving the notice and/or any Stockholder Associated Person; and (e) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding (including without limitation any contract to purchase or sell, acquisition or grant of any option, right or warrant to purchase or sell, swap or other instrument) to which any Stockholder Associated Person is a party, the intent or effect of which may be (i) to transfer to or from any Stockholder Associated Person, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of any security of the Corporation, (ii) to increase or decrease the voting power of any Stockholder Associated Person with respect to shares of any class or series of stock of the Corporation and/or (iii) to provide any Stockholder Associated Person, directly or indirectly, with the opportunity to profit or share in any profit derived from, or to otherwise benefit economically from, any increase or decrease in the value of any security of the Corporation. A stockholder providing notice of a proposed nomination for election to the Board of Directors or other business proposed to be brought before a meeting (whether given pursuant to this paragraph (A)(3) or paragraph (B) of this Section 2.03 of these Bylaws) shall update and supplement such notice from time to time to the extent necessary so that the information provided or required to be provided in such notice shall be true and correct (x) as of the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting and (y) as of the date that is fifteen (15) days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, provided that if the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting is less than fifteen (15) days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, the information shall be supplemented and updated as of such later date. Any such update and supplement shall be delivered in writing to the Secretary of the Corporation at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than five (5) days after the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting (in the case of any update and supplement required to be made as of the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting), not later than ten (10) days prior to the date for the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof (in the case of any update or supplement required to be made as of fifteen (15) days prior to the meeting or adjournment or postponement thereof) and not later than five (5) days after the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, but no later than the date prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof (in the case of any update and supplement required to be made as of a date less than fifteen (15) days prior to the date of the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof). The Corporation may require any proposed nominee to furnish such other information as it may reasonably require to determine the eligibility of such proposed nominee to serve as a director of the Corporation and to determine the independence of such director under the Exchange Act and rules and regulations thereunder and applicable stock exchange rules. A Stockholder Associated Person of any stockholder is (a) any person controlling, directly or indirectly, or acting in concert with, such stockholder, (b) any beneficial owner of shares of capital stock of the Corporation owned of record or beneficially by such stockholder, and (c) any person controlling, controlled by or under common control with such Stockholder Associated Person.

(B) Special Meetings of Stockholders. Only such business shall be conducted at a special meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting pursuant to the Corporation s notice of meeting. Nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors may be made at a special meeting of stockholders at which directors are to be elected pursuant to the Corporation s notice of meeting (1) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or any committee thereof or (2) provided that the Board of Directors (or in the case of a special meeting requested pursuant to Section 2.02 of these Bylaws, the holders of at least 10% of the voting power of the Corporation requesting such special meeting) has determined that directors shall be elected at such meeting, by any stockholder of the Corporation

who is entitled to vote at the meeting, who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 2.03 and who is a stockholder of record at the time such notice is

D-5

delivered to the Secretary of the Corporation. In the event the Corporation calls a special meeting of stockholders for the purpose of electing one or more directors to the Board of Directors, any such stockholder entitled to vote in such election of directors may nominate a person or persons (as the case may be) for election to such position(s) as specified in the Corporation s notice of meeting if the stockholder s notice as required by paragraph (A)(2) of this Section 2.03 shall be delivered to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to such special meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of (i) the 90th day prior to such special meeting or (ii) the 10th day following the day on which public announcement is first made of the date of the special meeting and of the nominees proposed by the Board of Directors to be elected at such meeting. In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment or postponement of a special meeting commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder s notice as described above.

(C) General. (1) Only such persons who are nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.03 shall be eligible to serve as directors and only such business shall be conducted at an annual or special meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section. Except as otherwise provided by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, the chairperson of the meeting shall, in addition to making any other determination that may be appropriate for the conduct of the meeting, have the power and duty to determine whether a nomination or any business proposed to be brought before the meeting was made or proposed, as the case may be, in accordance with the procedures set forth in these Bylaws and, if any proposed nomination or business is not in compliance with these Bylaws, to declare that such defective proposal or nomination shall be disregarded. The date and time of the opening and the closing of the polls for each matter upon which the stockholders will vote at a meeting shall be announced at the meeting by the chairperson of the meeting. The Board of Directors may adopt by resolution such rules and regulations for the conduct of the meeting of stockholders as it shall deem appropriate. Except to the extent inconsistent with such rules and regulations as adopted by the Board of Directors, the chairperson of the meeting shall have the right and authority to convene and (for any or no reason) to recess and/or adjourn the meeting, to prescribe such rules, regulations and procedures and to do all such acts as, in the judgment of such chairperson, are appropriate for the proper conduct of the meeting. Such rules, regulations or procedures, whether adopted by the Board of Directors or prescribed by the chairperson of the meeting, may include, without limitation, the following: (i) the establishment of an agenda or order of business for the meeting; (ii) rules and procedures for maintaining order at the meeting and the safety of those present; (iii) limitations on attendance at or participation in the meeting to stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, their duly authorized and constituted proxies or such other persons as the chairperson of the meeting shall determine; (iv) restrictions on entry to the meeting after the time fixed for the commencement thereof; and (v) limitations on the time allotted to questions or comments by participants and on shareholder approvals. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.03, unless otherwise required by law, if the stockholder (or a qualified representative of the stockholder) does not appear at the annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation to present a nomination or business, such nomination shall be disregarded and such proposed business shall not be transacted, notwithstanding that proxies in respect of such vote may have been received by the Corporation. For purposes of this Section 2.03, to be considered a qualified representative of the stockholder, a person must be a duly authorized officer, manager or partner of such stockholder or must be authorized by a writing executed by such stockholder or an electronic transmission delivered by such stockholder to act for such stockholder as proxy at the meeting of stockholders and such person must produce such writing or electronic transmission, or a reliable reproduction of the writing or electronic transmission, at the meeting of stockholders. Unless and to the extent determined by the Board of Directors or the chairperson of the meeting, a meeting of stockholders shall not be required to be held in accordance with the rules of parliamentary procedure.

(2) Whenever used in these Bylaws, public announcement shall mean disclosure (a) in a press release released by the Corporation, provided such press release (i) is released by the Corporation following its customary procedures, (ii) is reported by the Dow Jones News Service, Associated Press or comparable national news service, or (iii) is generally

available on internet news sites, or (b) in a document publicly filed by the

D-6

Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

(3) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.03, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder with respect to the matters set forth in this Section 2.03; *provided, however*, that, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any references in these Bylaws to the Exchange Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder are not intended to and shall not limit any requirements applicable to nominations or proposals as to any other business to be considered pursuant to these Bylaws (including paragraphs (A)(1)(c) and (B) hereof), and compliance with paragraphs (A)(1)(c) and (B) of this Section 2.03 of these Bylaws shall be the exclusive means for a stockholder to make nominations or submit other business. Nothing in these Bylaws shall be deemed to affect any rights of the holders of any class or series of stock having a preference over the Common Stock as to dividends or upon liquidation, to elect directors under specified circumstances.

SECTION 2.04 Notice of Meetings. Whenever stockholders are required or permitted to take any action at a meeting, a timely notice in writing or by electronic transmission, in the manner provided in Section 232 of the DGCL, of the meeting, which shall state the place, if any, date and time of the meeting, the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting, the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, if such date is different from the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting, and, in the case of a special meeting, the purposes for which the meeting is called, shall be mailed to or transmitted electronically by the Secretary of the Corporation to each stockholder of record entitled to vote thereat as of the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting. Unless otherwise provided by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, the notice of any meeting shall be given not less than ten (10) nor more than sixty (60) days before the date of the meeting to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting as of the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting.

SECTION 2.05 Quorum. Unless otherwise required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or the rules of any stock exchange upon which the Corporation s securities are listed, the holders of record of a majority of the voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereat, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at all meetings of stockholders. Notwithstanding the foregoing, where a separate vote by a class or series or classes or series is required, a majority in voting power of the outstanding shares of such class or series or classes or series, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum entitled to take action with respect to the vote on that matter. Once a quorum is present to organize a meeting, it shall not be broken by the subsequent withdrawal of any stockholders.

SECTION 2.06 <u>Voting</u>. Except as otherwise provided by or pursuant to the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation, each stockholder entitled to vote at any meeting of stockholders shall be entitled to one vote for each share of stock held by such stockholder which has voting power upon the matter in question. Each stockholder entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders or to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, to the extent permitted by and in the manner provided in the Certificate of Incorporation, may authorize another person or persons to act for such stockholder by proxy in any manner provided by applicable law, but no such proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date, unless the proxy provides for a longer period. A proxy shall be irrevocable if it states that it is irrevocable and if, and only as long as, it is coupled with an interest sufficient in law to support an irrevocable power. A stockholder may revoke any proxy which is not irrevocable by attending the meeting and voting in person or by delivering to the Secretary of the Corporation a revocation of the proxy or a new proxy bearing a later date. Unless required by the Certificate of Incorporation or applicable law, or determined by the chairperson of the meeting to be advisable, the vote on any question need not be by ballot. On a vote by ballot, each

ballot shall be signed by the stockholder voting, or by such stockholder s proxy, if there be such proxy. When a quorum is present or represented at any meeting, the vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the shares of stock present in person or represented by

D-7

proxy and entitled to vote on the subject matter shall decide any question brought before such meeting, unless the question is one upon which, by express provision of applicable law, of the rules or regulations of any stock exchange applicable to the Corporation, of any regulation applicable to the Corporation or its securities, of the Certificate of Incorporation or of these Bylaws, a different vote is required, in which case such express provision shall govern and control the decision of such question. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence and subject to the Certificate of Incorporation, all elections of directors shall be determined by a plurality of the votes cast in respect of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the election of directors.

SECTION 2.07 <u>Chairperson of Meetings</u>. The Chairperson of the Board of Directors, if one is elected by the Board of Directors, or, in his or her absence or disability, the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation, or in the absence of the Chairperson of the Board of Directors and the Chief Executive Officer, a person designated by the Board of Directors shall be the chairperson of the meeting and, as such, preside at all meetings of the stockholders.

SECTION 2.08 <u>Secretary of Meetings</u>. The Secretary of the Corporation shall act as secretary at all meetings of the stockholders. In the absence or disability of the secretary, the Chairperson of the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer shall appoint a person to act as Secretary at such meetings.

SECTION 2.09 <u>Consent of Stockholders in Lieu of Meeting</u>. Any action required or permitted to be taken at any annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote only to the extent permitted by and in the manner provided in the Certificate of Incorporation and in accordance with applicable law.

SECTION 2.10 <u>Adjournment</u>. At any meeting of stockholders of the Corporation, the chairperson of the meeting or stockholders holding a majority in voting power of the shares of stock, present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote thereat even if less than a quorum, shall have the power to adjourn the meeting from time to time without notice other than announcement at the meeting if the adjournment is for less than thirty (30) days. Any business may be transacted at the adjourned meeting that might have been transacted at the meeting originally noticed. If the adjournment is for more than thirty (30) days, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting. If after the adjournment a new record date for determination of stockholders entitled to vote is fixed for the adjourned meeting, the Board of Directors shall fix as the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of such adjourned meeting the same or an earlier date as that fixed for determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting, and shall give notice of the adjourned meeting to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at such adjourned meeting as of the record date so fixed for notice of such adjourned meeting.

SECTION 2.11 Remote Communication. If authorized by the Board of Directors in its sole discretion, and subject to such guidelines and procedures as the Board of Directors may adopt, stockholders and proxy holders not physically present at a meeting of stockholders may, by means of remote communication:

- (A) participate in a meeting of stockholders; and
- (B) be deemed present in person and vote at a meeting of stockholders whether such meeting is to be held at a designated place or solely by means of remote communication, *provided*, that
- (i) the Corporation shall implement reasonable measures to verify that each person deemed present and permitted to vote at the meeting by means of remote communication is a stockholder or proxyholder;

(ii) the Corporation shall implement reasonable measures to provide such stockholders and proxyholders a reasonable opportunity to participate in the meeting and to vote on matters submitted to the stockholders, including an opportunity to read or hear the proceedings of the meeting substantially concurrently with such proceedings; and

D-8

(iii) if any stockholder or proxyholder votes or takes other action at the meeting by means of remote communication, a record of such vote or other action shall be maintained by the Corporation.

SECTION 2.12 <u>Inspectors of Election</u>. The Corporation may, and shall if required by law, in advance of any meeting of stockholders, appoint one or more inspectors of election, who may be employees of the Corporation, to act at the meeting or any adjournment thereof and to make a written report thereof. The Corporation may designate one or more persons as alternate inspectors to replace any inspector who fails to act. In the event that no inspector so appointed or designated is able to act at a meeting of stockholders, the chairperson of the meeting shall appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of his or her duties, shall take and sign an oath to execute faithfully the duties of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of his or her ability. The inspectors so appointed or designated shall (i) ascertain the number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation outstanding and the voting power of each such share, (ii) determine the shares of capital stock of the Corporation represented at the meeting and the validity of proxies and ballots, (iii) count all votes and ballots, (iv) determine and retain for a reasonable period a record of the disposition of any challenges made to any determination by the inspectors, and (v) certify their determination of the number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation represented at the meeting and such inspectors count of all votes and ballots. Such certification and report shall specify such other information as may be required by law. In determining the validity and counting of proxies and ballots cast at any meeting of stockholders of the Corporation, the inspectors may consider such information as is permitted by applicable law. No person who is a candidate for an office at an election may serve as an inspector at such election.

ARTICLE III

Board of Directors

SECTION 3.01 <u>Powers</u>. Except as otherwise provided by the Certificate of Incorporation, these Bylaws or the DGCL, the business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of its Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may exercise all such authority and powers of the Corporation and do all such lawful acts and things as are not by the DGCL or the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws directed or required to be exercised or done by the stockholders.

SECTION 3.02 Number and Term; Chairperson. Subject to the Certificate of Incorporation, the number of directors shall be fixed exclusively by resolution of the Board of Directors. Directors shall be elected by the stockholders at their annual meeting, and the term of each director so elected shall be as set forth in the Certificate of Incorporation. Directors need not be stockholders. The Board of Directors shall elect a Chairperson of the Board, who shall have the powers and perform such duties as provided in these Bylaws and as the Board of Directors may from time to time prescribe. The Chairperson of the Board shall preside at all meetings of the Board of Directors at which he or she is present. If the Chairperson of the Board is not present at a meeting of the Board of Directors, the Chairperson may designate another director of the Board to preside at such meeting. If the Chairperson of the Board is not present at a meeting of the Board of Directors and the Chairperson has not designated another director to preside at the meeting pursuant to the preceding sentence, the Chief Executive Officer (if the Chief Executive Officer is a director and is not also the Chairperson of the Board) shall preside at such meeting, and, if the Chief Executive Officer is not present at such meeting or is not a director, a majority of the directors present at such meeting shall elect one (1) of their members to preside.

SECTION 3.03 <u>Resignations</u>. Any director may resign at any time upon notice given in writing or by electronic transmission to the Board of Directors, the Chairperson of the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer or the Secretary of the Corporation. The resignation shall take effect at the time specified therein, and if no time is specified,

at the time of its receipt. The acceptance of a resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective unless otherwise expressly provided in the resignation.

D-9

SECTION 3.04 <u>Removal</u>. Directors of the Corporation may only be removed in the manner provided in the Certificate of Incorporation and applicable law.

SECTION 3.05 <u>Vacancies and Newly Created Directorships</u>. Except as otherwise provided by law, vacancies occurring in any directorship (whether by death, resignation, retirement, disqualification, removal or other cause) and newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the number of directors shall be filled in accordance with the Certificate of Incorporation. Any director elected or appointed to fill a vacancy or newly created directorship shall hold office until the next election of directors and until his or her successor shall be elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal.

SECTION 3.06 Meetings. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors may be held at such places and times as shall be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be called by the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation or the Chairperson of the Board of Directors, and shall be called by the Chief Executive Officer or the Secretary of the Corporation if directed by the Board of Directors and shall be at such place, date and time as may be fixed by the person or persons at whose direction the meeting is called. Notice need not be given of regular meetings of the Board of Directors. At least forty eight (48) hours before each special meeting of the Board of Directors, either written notice, notice by electronic transmission or oral notice (either in person or by telephone) of the time, date and place of the meeting shall be given to each director. Unless otherwise indicated in the notice thereof, any and all business may be transacted at a special meeting.

SECTION 3.07 Quorum, Voting and Adjournment. A majority of the total number of directors shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the Board. Except as otherwise provided by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, the act of a majority of the directors present at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the Board of Directors. In the absence of a quorum, a majority of the directors present thereat may adjourn such meeting to another time and place. Notice of such adjourned meeting need not be given if the time and place of such adjourned meeting are announced at the meeting so adjourned.

SECTION 3.08 Committees; Committee Rules. The Board of Directors may designate one or more committees, including, but not limited to, an Audit Committee, a Compensation and Management Resources Committee, an Investment Committee and a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, each such committee to consist of one or more of the directors of the Corporation as determined by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may designate one or more directors as alternate members of any committee to replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee. Any such committee, to the extent permitted by law and provided in the resolution of the Board of Directors establishing such committee, shall have and may exercise all the powers and authority of the Board of Directors in the management of the business and affairs of the Corporation, and may authorize the seal of the Corporation to be affixed to all papers which may require it. All committees of the Board of Directors shall keep minutes of their meetings and shall report their proceedings to the Board of Directors when requested or required by the Board of Directors. Each committee of the Board of Directors may fix its own rules of procedure and shall hold its meetings as provided by such rules, except as may otherwise be provided by a resolution of the Board of Directors designating such committee. Unless otherwise provided in such a resolution, the presence of at least a majority of the members of the committee shall be necessary to constitute a quorum unless the committee shall consist of one or two members, in which event one member shall constitute a quorum; and all matters shall be determined by a majority vote of the members present at a meeting of the committee at which a quorum is present. Unless otherwise provided in such a resolution, in the event that a member and that member s alternate, if alternates are designated by the Board of Directors, of such committee is or are absent or disqualified, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not such member or members constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act at the meeting in place of any such absent or disqualified member.

D-10

SECTION 3.09 <u>Action Without a Meeting</u>. Unless otherwise restricted by the Certificate of Incorporation, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board of Directors or of any committee thereof may be taken without a meeting if all members of the Board of Directors or any committee thereof, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission, and the writing or writings or electronic transmission or transmissions are filed in the minutes of proceedings of the Board of Directors. Such filing shall be in paper form if the minutes are maintained in paper form or shall be in electronic form if the minutes are maintained in electronic form.

SECTION 3.10 <u>Remote Meeting</u>. Unless otherwise restricted by the Certificate of Incorporation, members of the Board of Directors, or any committee designated by the Board of Directors, may participate in a meeting by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment in which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other. Participation in a meeting by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

SECTION 3.11 <u>Compensation</u>. The Board of Directors shall have the authority to fix the compensation, including fees and reimbursement of expenses, of directors for services to the Corporation in any capacity.

SECTION 3.12 <u>Reliance on Books and Records.</u> A member of the Board of Directors, or a member of any committee designated by the Board of Directors shall, in the performance of such person s duties, be fully protected in relying in good faith upon records of the Corporation and upon such information, opinions, reports or statements presented to the Corporation by any of the Corporation s officers or employees, or committees of the Board of Directors, or by any other person as to matters the member reasonably believes are within such other person s professional or expert competence and who has been selected with reasonable care by or on behalf of the Corporation.

ARTICLE IV

Officers

SECTION 4.01 <u>Number</u>. The officers of the Corporation shall include a Chief Executive Officer and a Secretary, each of whom shall be elected by the Board of Directors and who shall hold office for such terms as shall be determined by the Board of Directors and until their successors are elected and qualify or until their earlier resignation or removal. In addition, the Board of Directors may elect a President, Chief Operating Officer, Chief Financial Officer, one or more Business Unit Presidents and one or more Vice Presidents, including one or more Executive Vice Presidents, Senior Vice Presidents, a Treasurer and one or more Assistant Treasurers and one or more Assistant Secretaries, who shall hold their office for such terms and shall exercise such powers and perform such duties as shall be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors. Any number of offices may be held by the same person.

SECTION 4.02 Other Officers and Agents. The Board of Directors may appoint such other officers and agents as it deems advisable, who shall hold their office for such terms and shall exercise and perform such powers and duties as shall be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 4.03 <u>Chief Executive Officer</u>. The Chief Executive Officer, who may also be the President, subject to the determination of the Board of Directors, shall have general executive charge, management, and control of the properties and operations of the Corporation in the ordinary course of its business, with all such powers with respect to such properties and operations as may be reasonably incident to such responsibilities. If the Board of Directors has not elected a separate Chairperson of the Board or in the absence or inability to act as the Chairperson of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer shall exercise all of the powers Chairperson and discharge all of the duties of the Chairperson of the Board, but only if the Chief Executive Officer is a director of the Corporation.

D-11

SECTION 4.04 <u>President and Vice Presidents</u>. The President, if one is elected, shall have such powers and shall perform such duties as shall be assigned to him or her by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors. The Chief Operating Officer, if one is elected, shall have such powers and shall perform such duties as shall be assigned to him or her by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors. The Chief Financial Officer, if one is elected, shall have such powers and perform such duties as shall be assigned to him or her by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors. Each Business Unit President, if any are elected, shall have such powers and shall perform such duties as shall be assigned to him or her by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors. Each Vice President, if any are elected, of whom one or more may be designated an Executive Vice President or Senior Vice President, shall have such powers and shall perform such duties as shall be assigned to him or her by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors.

SECTION 4.05 <u>Treasurer</u>. The Treasurer, if one is elected, shall have custody of the corporate funds, securities, evidences of indebtedness and other valuables of the Corporation and shall keep full and accurate accounts of receipts and disbursements in books belonging to the Corporation. The Treasurer shall deposit all moneys and other valuables in the name and to the credit of the Corporation in such depositories as may be designated by (i) the Board of Directors or its designees selected for such purposes or (ii) the President or any Vice President. The Treasurer shall disburse the funds of the Corporation, taking proper vouchers therefor. The Treasurer shall render to the Chief Executive Officer and the Board of Directors, upon their request, a report of the financial condition of the Corporation. If required by the Board of Directors, the Treasurer shall give the Corporation a bond for the faithful discharge of his or her duties in such amount and with such surety as the Board of Directors shall prescribe.

In addition, the Treasurer shall have such further powers and perform such other duties incident to the office of Treasurer as from time to time are assigned to him or her by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors.

SECTION 4.06 Secretary. The Secretary shall: (a) cause minutes of all meetings of the stockholders and directors to be recorded and kept properly; (b) cause all notices required by these Bylaws or otherwise to be given properly; (c) see that the minute books, stock books, and other nonfinancial books, records and papers of the Corporation are kept properly; and (d) cause all reports, statements, returns, certificates and other documents to be prepared and filed when and as required. The Secretary shall have such further powers and perform such other duties as prescribed from time to time by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors.

SECTION 4.07 <u>Assistant Treasurers and Assistant Secretaries</u>. Each Assistant Treasurer and each Assistant Secretary, if any are elected, shall be vested with all the powers and shall perform all the duties of the Treasurer and Secretary, respectively, in the absence or disability of such officer, unless or until the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors shall otherwise determine. In addition, Assistant Treasurers and Assistant Secretaries shall have such powers and shall perform such duties as shall be assigned to them by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors.

SECTION 4.08 <u>Corporate Funds and Checks</u>. The funds of the Corporation shall be kept in such depositories as shall from time to time be prescribed by (i) the Board of Directors or its designees selected for such purposes or (ii) the President or any Vice President. All checks or other orders for the payment of money shall be signed by any of the Chief Executive Officer, the President, a Vice President, the Treasurer or the Secretary or such other person or agent as may from time to time be authorized and with such countersignature, if any, as may be required by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 4.09 <u>Contracts and Other Documents</u>. Any of the Chief Executive Officer, the President, a Vice President, the Treasurer or the Secretary or such other officer or officers as may from time to time be authorized by the Board of Directors or any other committee given specific authority in the premises by the Board of Directors during the intervals between the meetings of the Board of Directors, shall have power to sign and execute on behalf of the

Corporation deeds, conveyances and contracts, and any and all other documents requiring execution by the Corporation.

D-12

SECTION 4.10 Ownership of Stock of Another Corporation. Unless otherwise directed by the Board of Directors, any of the Chief Executive Officer, the President, a Vice President, the Treasurer or the Secretary, or such other officer or agent as shall be authorized by the Board of Directors, shall have the power and authority, on behalf of the Corporation, to attend and to vote at any meeting of securityholders of any entity in which the Corporation holds securities or equity interests and may exercise, on behalf of the Corporation, any and all of the rights and powers incident to the ownership of such securities or equity interests at any such meeting, including the authority to execute and deliver proxies and consents on behalf of the Corporation.

SECTION 4.11 <u>Delegation of Duties</u>. In the absence, disability or refusal of any officer to exercise and perform his or her duties, the Board of Directors may delegate to another officer such powers or duties.

SECTION 4.12 <u>Resignation and Removal</u>. Any officer of the Corporation may be removed from office for or without cause at any time by the Board of Directors. Any officer may resign at any time in the same manner as prescribed with respect to directors under Section 3.03 of these Bylaws.

SECTION 4.13 Vacancies. The Board of Directors shall have the power to fill vacancies occurring in any office.

ARTICLE V

Stock

SECTION 5.01 Shares With Certificates. The shares of stock of the Corporation shall be represented by certificates, provided that the Board of Directors may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any or all classes or series of the Corporation s stock shall be uncertificated shares. Any such resolution shall not apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the Corporation. Every holder of stock in the Corporation represented by certificates shall be entitled to have a certificate signed by, or in the name of the Corporation by any two authorized officers of the Corporation (it being understood that each of the Chairperson of the Board of Directors or the Vice Chairperson of the Board of Directors, or the President or a Vice President, Treasurer, Assistant Treasurer, Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Corporation shall be an authorized officer for such purpose) certifying the number and class of shares of stock of the Corporation owned by such holder. Any or all of the signatures on the certificate may be a facsimile. The Board of Directors shall have the power to appoint one or more transfer agents and/or registrars for the transfer or registration of certificates of stock of any class, and may require stock certificates to be countersigned or registered by one or more of such transfer agents and/or registrars.

SECTION 5.02 <u>Shares Without Certificates</u>. If the Board of Directors chooses to issue shares of stock without certificates, the Corporation, if required by the DGCL, shall, within a reasonable time after the issue or transfer of shares without certificates, send the stockholder a written statement of the information required by the DGCL. The Corporation may adopt a system of issuance, recordation and transfer of its shares of stock by electronic or other means not involving the issuance of certificates, provided the use of such system by the Corporation is permitted in accordance with applicable law.

SECTION 5.03 <u>Transfer of Shares</u>. Shares of stock of the Corporation represented by certificates shall be transferable upon its books by the holders thereof, in person or by their duly authorized attorneys or legal representatives, upon surrender to the Corporation by delivery thereof (to the extent evidenced by a physical stock certificate) to the person in charge of the stock and transfer books and ledgers. Certificates representing such shares, if any, shall be cancelled and new certificates, if the shares are to be certificated, shall thereupon be issued. Shares of capital stock of the Corporation that are not represented by a certificate shall be transferred in accordance with applicable law. A record shall be made of each transfer. Whenever any transfer of shares shall be made for collateral security, and not

absolutely, it shall be so expressed in the entry of the transfer if, when the

D-13

certificates are presented for transfer or uncertificated shares are requested to be transferred, both the transferor and transferee request the Corporation to do so. The Board of Directors shall have power and authority to make such rules and regulations as it may deem necessary or proper concerning the issue, transfer and registration of shares of stock of the Corporation.

SECTION 5.04 Lost, Stolen, Destroyed or Mutilated Certificates. A new certificate of stock or uncertificated shares may be issued in the place of any certificate previously issued by the Corporation alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, and the Corporation may, in its discretion, require the owner of such lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, or his or her legal representative, to give the Corporation a bond, in such sum as the Corporation may direct, in order to indemnify the Corporation against any claims that may be made against it in connection therewith. A new certificate or uncertificated shares of stock may be issued in the place of any certificate previously issued by the Corporation that has become mutilated upon the surrender by such owner of such mutilated certificate and, if required by the Corporation, the posting of a bond by such owner in an amount sufficient to indemnify the Corporation against any claim that may be made against it in connection therewith.

SECTION 5.05 List of Stockholders Entitled To Vote. The officer who has charge of the stock ledger shall prepare and make, at least ten (10) days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (provided, however, if the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote is less than ten (10) days before the date of the meeting, the list shall reflect the stockholders entitled to vote as of the tenth day before the meeting date), arranged in alphabetical order, and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder, for any purpose germane to the meeting at least ten (10) days prior to the meeting (a) on a reasonably accessible electronic network; provided that the information required to gain access to such list is provided with the notice of meeting or (b) during ordinary business hours at the principal place of business of the Corporation. In the event that the Corporation determines to make the list available on an electronic network, the Corporation shall take reasonable steps to ensure that such information is available only to stockholders of the Corporation. If the meeting is to be held at a place, then a list of stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting shall be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the whole time thereof and may be examined by any stockholder who is present. If the meeting is to be held solely by means of remote communication, then the list shall also be open to the examination of any stockholder during the whole time of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting. Except as otherwise provided by law, the stock ledger shall be the only evidence as to who are the stockholders entitled to examine the list of stockholders required by this Section 5.05 or to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of stockholders.

SECTION 5.06 Fixing Date for Determination of Stockholders of Record.

(A) In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board of Directors, and which record date shall, unless otherwise required or permitted by law, not be more than sixty (60) nor less than ten (10) days before the date of such meeting. If the Board of Directors so fixes a date, such date shall also be the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting unless the Board of Directors determines, at the time it fixes such record date, that a later date on or before the date of the meeting shall be the date for making such determination. If no record date is fixed by the Board of Directors, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held. A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; provided, however, that the Board of Directors may fix a new record date for

determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting, and in such case shall also fix as the record date for stockholders entitled to notice of such adjourned meeting to the extent required by Section 2.10 of these Bylaws the same or

D-14

an earlier date as that fixed for determination of stockholders entitled to vote in accordance herewith at the adjourned meeting in each case, in accordance with Section 2.10 of these Bylaws.

- (B) In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights, or entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted, and which record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days prior to such action. If no such record date is fixed, the record date for determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts the resolution relating thereto.
- (C) Unless otherwise restricted by the Certificate of Incorporation, in order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board of Directors. If no record date for determining stockholders entitled to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting is fixed by the Board of Directors, (i) when no prior action of the Board of Directors is required by law, the record date for such purpose shall be the first date on which a signed written consent setting forth the action taken or proposed to be taken is delivered to the Corporation in accordance with applicable law, and (ii) if prior action by the Board of Directors is required by law, the record date for such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts the resolution taking such prior action.

SECTION 5.07 <u>Registered Stockholders</u>. Prior to the surrender to the Corporation of the certificate or certificates for a share or shares of stock or notification to the Corporation of the transfer of uncertificated shares with a request to record the transfer of such share or shares, the Corporation may treat the registered owner of such share or shares as the person entitled to receive dividends, to vote, to receive notifications and otherwise to exercise all the rights and powers of an owner of such share or shares. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Corporation shall not be bound to recognize any equitable or other claim to or interest in such share or shares on the part of any other person, whether or not it shall have express or other notice thereof.

ARTICLE VI

Notice and Waiver of Notice

SECTION 6.01 <u>Notice</u>. If mailed, notice to stockholders shall be deemed given when deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid, directed to the stockholder at such stockholder s address as it appears on the records of the Corporation. Without limiting the manner by which notice otherwise may be given effectively to stockholders, any notice to stockholders may be given by electronic transmission in the manner provided in Section 232 of the DGCL.

SECTION 6.02 <u>Waiver of Notice</u>. A written waiver of any notice, signed by a stockholder or director, or waiver by electronic transmission by such person, whether given before or after the time of the event for which notice is to be given, shall be deemed equivalent to the notice required to be given to such person. Neither the business nor the purpose of any meeting need be specified in such a waiver. Attendance at any meeting (in person or by remote communication) shall constitute waiver of notice except attendance for the express purpose of objecting at the beginning of the meeting to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened.

D-15

ARTICLE VII

Indemnification

SECTION 7.01 Right to Indemnification. Each person who was or is made a party or is threatened to be made a party to or is otherwise involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (hereinafter a proceeding), by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director or an officer of the Corporation or, while a director or officer of the Corporation, is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee, agent or trustee of another corporation or of a partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, including service with respect to an employee benefit plan (hereinafter an <u>indemnitee</u>), whether the basis of such proceeding is alleged action in an official capacity as a director, officer, employee, agent or trustee or in any other capacity while serving as a director, officer, employee, agent or trustee, shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Corporation to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as the same exists or may hereafter be amended (but, in the case of any such amendment, only to the extent that such amendment permits the Corporation to provide broader indemnification rights than such law permitted the Corporation to provide prior to such amendment), against all expense, liability and loss (including attorneys fees, judgments, fines, ERISA excise taxes or penalties and amounts paid in settlement) reasonably incurred or suffered by such indemnitee in connection therewith; provided, however, that, except as provided in Section 7.03 with respect to proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification or advancement of expenses or with respect to any compulsory counterclaim brought by such indemnitee, the Corporation shall indemnify any such indemnitee in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such indemnitee only if such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 7.02 Right to Advancement of Expenses. In addition to the right to indemnification conferred in Section 7.01, an indemnitee shall also have the right to be paid by the Corporation the expenses (including attorney s fees) incurred in appearing at, participating in or defending any such proceeding in advance of its final disposition or in connection with a proceeding brought to establish or enforce a right to indemnification or advancement of expenses under this Article VII (which shall be governed by Section 7.03 (hereinafter an <u>advancement of expenses</u>); provided, however, that, if the DGCL requires or in the case of an advance made in a proceeding brought to establish or enforce a right to indemnification or advancement, an advancement of expenses incurred by an indemnitee in his or her capacity as a director or officer (and not in any other capacity in which service was or is rendered by such indemnitee, including, without limitation, service to an employee benefit plan) shall be made solely upon delivery to the Corporation of an undertaking (hereinafter an <u>undertaking</u>), by or on behalf of such indemnitee, to repay all amounts so advanced if it shall ultimately be determined by final judicial decision from which there is no further right to appeal (hereinafter a <u>final adjudication</u>) that such indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified or entitled to advancement of expenses under Sections 7.01 and 7.02 or otherwise.

SECTION 7.03 Right of Indemnitee to Bring Suit. If a claim under Section 7.01 or 7.02 is not paid in full by the Corporation within (i) 60 days after a written claim for indemnification has been received by the Corporation or (ii) 30 days after a claim for an advancement of expenses has been received by the Corporation, the indemnitee may at any time thereafter bring suit against the Corporation to recover the unpaid amount of the claim or to obtain advancement of expenses, as applicable. To the fullest extent permitted by law, if successful in whole or in part in any such suit, or in a suit brought by the Corporation to recover an advancement of expenses pursuant to the terms of an undertaking, the indemnitee shall be entitled to be paid also the expense of prosecuting or defending such suit. In any suit brought by the indemnitee to enforce a right to indemnification hereunder (but not in a suit brought by the indemnitee to enforce a right to an advancement of expenses) it shall be a defense that the indemnitee has not met the applicable standard for indemnification set forth in Section 7.01 of these Bylaws. In any suit brought by the Corporation to recover an advancement of expenses pursuant to the terms of an undertaking, the Corporation shall be entitled to recover such expenses upon a final adjudication that the indemnitee has not met the applicable standard for

indemnification set forth in Section 7.01 of these Bylaws. Neither the failure of the Corporation (including its directors who are not parties to such action, a committee of

D-16

such directors, independent legal counsel, or its stockholders) to have made a determination prior to the commencement of such suit that indemnification of the indemnitee is proper in the circumstances because the indemnitee has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 7.01 of these Bylaws, nor an actual determination by the Corporation (including its directors who are not parties to such action, a committee of such directors, independent legal counsel, or its stockholders) that the indemnitee has not met such applicable standard of conduct, shall create a presumption that the indemnitee has not met the applicable standard of conduct or, in the case of such a suit brought by the indemnitee, be a defense to such suit. In any suit brought by the indemnitee to enforce a right to indemnification or to an advancement of expenses hereunder, or brought by the Corporation to recover an advancement of expenses pursuant to the terms of an undertaking, the burden of proving that the indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified, or to such advancement of expenses, under this Article VII or otherwise shall be on the Corporation.

SECTION 7.04 <u>Indemnification Not Exclusive</u>. The provision of indemnification to or the advancement of expenses and costs to any indemnitee under this Article VII, or the entitlement of any indemnitee to indemnification or advancement of expenses and costs under this Article VII, shall not limit or restrict in any way the power of the Corporation to indemnify or advance expenses and costs to such indemnitee in any other way permitted by law or be deemed exclusive of, or invalidate, any right to which any indemnitee seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses and costs may be entitled under any law, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in such indemnitee s capacity as an officer, director, employee or agent of the Corporation and as to action in any other capacity.

SECTION 7.05 Nature of Rights. The rights granted pursuant to the provisions of this Article VII shall vest at the time a person becomes an officer or director of the Corporation and shall be deemed to create a binding contractual obligation on the part of the Corporation to the persons who from time to time are elected or appointed as officers or directors of the Corporation, and such persons in acting in their capacities as officers or directors of the Corporation or any subsidiary shall be entitled to rely on such provisions of this Article VII without giving notice thereof to the Corporation. Such rights shall continue as to an indemnitee who has ceased to be a director or officer and shall inure to the benefit of the indemnitee s heirs, executors and administrators. Any amendment, alteration or repeal of this Article VII that adversely affects any right of an indemnitee or its successors shall be prospective only and shall not limit, eliminate, or impair any such right with respect to any proceeding involving any occurrence or alleged occurrence of any action or omission to act that took place prior to such amendment, alteration or repeal.

SECTION 7.06 <u>Insurance</u>. The Corporation may maintain insurance, at its expense, to protect itself and any director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation or another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any expense, liability or loss, whether or not the Corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such expense, liability or loss under the DGCL.

SECTION 7.07 <u>Indemnification of Employees and Agents of the Corporation</u>. The Corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the Board of Directors, grant rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to any employee or agent of the Corporation to the fullest extent of the provisions of this Article VII with respect to the indemnification and advancement of expenses of directors and officers of the Corporation. Any reference to an officer of the Corporation in this Article VII shall be deemed to refer exclusively to the Chief Executive Officer, the President, any President of a business unit, the Chief Financial Officer, the Chief Operating Officer, the General Counsel, the Chief Human Resources Officer, the Treasurer and the Secretary of the Corporation appointed pursuant to Article IV of these By-laws, and to any Vice President, Assistant Secretary, Assistant Treasurer or other officer of the Corporation appointed by the Board of Directors pursuant to Article IV of these Bylaws, and any reference to an officer of any other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise shall be deemed to refer exclusively to an officer appointed by the board of directors or equivalent

governing body of such other entity pursuant to the certificate of incorporation and bylaws or equivalent organizational documents of such other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise. The fact that any person who is or was an employee of

D-17

the Corporation or an employee of any other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise has been given or has used the title of Vice President or any other title that could be construed to suggest or imply that such person is or may be an officer of the Corporation or of such other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise shall not result in such person being constituted as, or being deemed to be, an officer of the Corporation or of such other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise for purposes of this Article VII.

ARTICLE VIII

Miscellaneous

SECTION 8.01 <u>Electronic Transmission</u>. For purposes of these Bylaws, electronic transmission means any form of communication, not directly involving the physical transmission of paper, that creates a record that may be retained, retrieved, and reviewed by a recipient thereof, and that may be directly reproduced in paper form by such a recipient through an automated process.

SECTION 8.02 <u>Corporate Seal</u>. The Board of Directors may provide a suitable seal, containing the name of the Corporation, which seal shall be in the charge of the Secretary. If and when so directed by the Board of Directors or a committee thereof, duplicates of the seal may be kept and used by the Treasurer or by an Assistant Secretary or Assistant Treasurer.

SECTION 8.03 <u>Fiscal Year</u>. The fiscal year of the Corporation shall end on December 31, or such other day as the Board of Directors may designate.

SECTION 8.04 <u>Section Headings</u>. Section headings in these Bylaws are for convenience of reference only and shall not be given any substantive effect in limiting or otherwise construing any provision herein.

SECTION 8.05 <u>Inconsistent Provisions</u>. In the event that any provision of these Bylaws is or becomes inconsistent with any provision of the Certificate of Incorporation, the DGCL or any other applicable law, such provision of these Bylaws shall not be given any effect to the extent of such inconsistency but shall otherwise be given full force and effect.

ARTICLE IX

Exclusive Jurisdictions for Certain Actions

Unless the Corporation consents in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be the sole and exclusive forum for (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on behalf of the Corporation, (ii) any action asserting a claim of, or based upon a breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any director, officer, employee or stockholder of the Corporation to the Corporation or the Corporation s stockholders, (iii) any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the DGCL, or the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws (as either may be amended and/or restated from time to time or as to which the DGCL confers jurisdiction on the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware), or (iv) any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine; provided, that, in the case of each of the foregoing clauses (i) through (iv), if and only if the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware dismisses any such action for lack of subject matter jurisdiction, such action may be brought in another state court sitting in the State of Delaware, or if no state court has jurisdiction, the federal district court for the District of Delaware. To the fullest extent permitted by law, any person purchasing or otherwise acquiring any interest in shares of capital stock of the Corporation shall be deemed to have

notice of and consent to the provisions of this Article IX.

D-18

ARTICLE X

Amendments

The Board of Directors is authorized to make, repeal, alter, amend and rescind, in whole or in part, these Bylaws without the assent or vote of the stockholders in any manner not inconsistent with the laws of the State of Delaware or the Certificate of Incorporation. Notwithstanding any other provisions of these Bylaws or any provision of law which might otherwise permit a lesser vote of the stockholders, in addition to any vote of the holders of any class or series of capital stock of the Corporation required by the Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificate of designation relating to any series of Preferred Stock (as defined in the Certificate of Incorporation), these Bylaws or applicable law, the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the voting power of all the then-outstanding shares of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon, voting together as a single class, shall be required in order for the stockholders of the Corporation to alter, amend, repeal or rescind, in whole or in part, any provision of these Bylaws (including, without limitation, this Section 10) or to adopt any provision inconsistent herewith.

D-19

EXHIBIT E SECTION 185 OF THE BUSINESS CORPORATIONS ACT (ONTARIO)

Rights of dissenting shareholders

- 185. (1) Subject to subsection (3) and to sections 186 and 248, if a corporation resolves to,
 - (a) amend its articles under section 168 to add, remove or change restrictions on the issue, transfer or ownership of shares of a class or series of the shares of the corporation;
 - (b) amend its articles under section 168 to add, remove or change any restriction upon the business or businesses that the corporation may carry on or upon the powers that the corporation may exercise;
 - (c) amalgamate with another corporation under sections 175 and 176;
 - (d) be continued under the laws of another jurisdiction under section 181; or
 - (e) sell, lease or exchange all or substantially all its property under subsection 184(3), a holder of shares of any class or series entitled to vote on the resolution may dissent.

Idem

- (2) If a corporation resolves to amend its articles in a manner referred to in subsection 170(1), a holder of shares of any class or series entitled to vote on the amendment under section 168 or 170 may dissent, except in respect of an amendment referred to in,
 - (a) clause 170(1)(a), (b) or (e) where the articles provide that the holders of shares of such class or series are not entitled to dissent; or
 - (b) subsection 170(5) or (6).

One class of shares

(2.1) The right to dissent described in subsection (2) applies even if there is only one class of shares.

Exception

(3) A shareholder of a corporation incorporated before the 29th day of July, 1983 is not entitled to dissent under this section in respect of an amendment of the articles of the corporation to the extent that the amendment,

- (a) amends the express terms of any provision of the articles of the corporation to conform to the terms of the provision as deemed to be amended by section 277; or
- (b) deletes from the articles of the corporation all of the objects of the corporation set out in its articles, provided that the deletion is made by the 29th day of July, 1986.

Shareholder s right to be paid fair value

(4) In addition to any other right the shareholder may have, but subject to subsection (30), a shareholder who complies with this section is entitled, when the action approved by the resolution from which the shareholder dissents becomes effective, to be paid by the corporation the fair value of the shares held by the shareholder in respect of which the shareholder dissents, determined as of the close of business on the day before the resolution was adopted.

No partial dissent

(5) A dissenting shareholder may only claim under this section with respect to all the shares of a class held by the dissenting shareholder on behalf of any one beneficial owner and registered in the name of the dissenting shareholder.

E-1

Objection

(6) A dissenting shareholder shall send to the corporation, at or before any meeting of shareholders at which a resolution referred to in subsection (1) or (2) is to be voted on, a written objection to the resolution, unless the corporation did not give notice to the shareholder of the purpose of the meeting or of the shareholder s right to dissent.

Idem

(7) The execution or exercise of a proxy does not constitute a written objection for purposes of subsection (6).

Notice of adoption of resolution

(8) The corporation shall, within ten days after the shareholders adopt the resolution, send to each shareholder who has filed the objection referred to in subsection (6) notice that the resolution has been adopted, but such notice is not required to be sent to any shareholders who voted for the resolution or who has withdrawn the objection.

Idem

(9) A notice sent under subsection (8) shall set out the rights of the dissenting shareholder and the procedures to be followed to exercise those rights.

Demand for payment of fair value

- (10) A dissenting shareholder entitled to receive notice under subsection (8) shall, within twenty days after receiving such notice, or, if the shareholder does not receive such notice, within twenty days after learning that the resolution has been adopted, send to the corporation a written notice containing,
 - (a) the shareholder s name and address;
 - (b) the number and class of shares in respect of which the shareholder dissents; and
 - (c) a demand for payment of the fair value of such shares.

Certificates to be sent in

(11) Not later than the thirtieth day after the sending of a notice under subsection (10), a dissenting shareholder shall send the certificates representing the shares in respect of which the shareholder dissents to the corporation or its transfer agent.

Idem

(12) A dissenting shareholder who fails to comply with subsections (6), (10) and (11) has no right to make a claim under this section.

Endorsement on certificate

(13) A corporation or its transfer agent shall endorse on any share certificate received under subsection (11) a notice that the holder is a dissenting shareholder under this section and shall return forthwith the share certificates to the dissenting shareholder.

E-2

Rights of dissenting shareholder

- (14) On sending a notice under subsection (10), a dissenting shareholder ceases to have any rights as a shareholder other than the right to be paid the fair value of the shares as determined under this section except where,
 - (a) the dissenting shareholder withdraws notice before the corporation makes an offer under subsection (15);
 - (b) the corporation fails to make an offer in accordance with subsection (15) and the dissenting shareholder withdraws notice; or
 - (c) the directors revoke a resolution to amend the articles under subsection 168(3), terminate an amalgamation agreement under subsection 176(5) or an application for continuance under subsection 181(5), or abandon a sale, lease or exchange under subsection 184(8), in which case the dissenting shareholder s rights are reinstated as of the date the dissenting shareholder sent the notice referred to in subsection (10), and the dissenting shareholder is entitled, upon presentation and surrender to the corporation or its transfer agent of any certificate representing the shares that has been endorsed in accordance with subsection (13), to be issued a new certificate representing the same number of shares as the certificate so presented, without payment of any fee.

Offer to pay

- (15) A corporation shall, not later than seven days after the later of the day on which the action approved by the resolution is effective or the day the corporation received the notice referred to in subsection (10), send to each dissenting shareholder who has sent such notice,
 - (a) a written offer to pay for the dissenting shareholder s shares in an amount considered by the directors of the corporation to be the fair value thereof, accompanied by a statement showing how the fair value was determined; or
 - (b) if subsection (30) applies, a notification that it is unable lawfully to pay dissenting shareholders for their shares.

Idem

(16) Every offer made under subsection (15) for shares of the same class or series shall be on the same terms.

Idem

(17) Subject to subsection (30), a corporation shall pay for the shares of a dissenting shareholder within ten days after an offer made under subsection (15) has been accepted, but any such offer lapses if the corporation does not receive an acceptance thereof within thirty days after the offer has been made.

Application to court to fix fair value

(18) Where a corporation fails to make an offer under subsection (15) or if a dissenting shareholder fails to accept an offer, the corporation may, within fifty days after the action approved by the resolution is effective or within such further period as the court may allow, apply to the court to fix a fair value for the shares of any dissenting shareholder.

Idem

(19) If a corporation fails to apply to the court under subsection (18), a dissenting shareholder may apply to the court for the same purpose within a further period of twenty days or within such further period as the court may allow.

E-3

Idem

(20) A dissenting shareholder is not required to give security for costs in an application made under subsection (18) or (19).

Costs

(21) If a corporation fails to comply with subsection (15), then the costs of a shareholder application under subsection (19) are to be borne by the corporation unless the court otherwise orders.

Notice to shareholders

- (22) Before making application to the court under subsection (18) or not later than seven days after receiving notice of an application to the court under subsection (19), as the case may be, a corporation shall give notice to each dissenting shareholder who, at the date upon which the notice is given,
 - (a) has sent to the corporation the notice referred to in subsection (10); and
 - (b) has not accepted an offer made by the corporation under subsection (15), if such an offer was made, of the date, place and consequences of the application and of the dissenting shareholder s right to appear and be heard in person or by counsel, and a similar notice shall be given to each dissenting shareholder who, after the date of such first mentioned notice and before termination of the proceedings commenced by the application, satisfies the conditions set out in clauses (a) and (b) within three days after the dissenting shareholder satisfies such conditions.

Parties joined

(23) All dissenting shareholders who satisfy the conditions set out in clauses (22) (a) and (b) shall be deemed to be joined as parties to an application under subsection (18) or (19) on the later of the date upon which the application is brought and the date upon which they satisfy the conditions, and shall be bound by the decision rendered by the court in the proceedings commenced by the application.

Idem

(24) Upon an application to the court under subsection (18) or (19), the court may determine whether any other person is a dissenting shareholder who should be joined as a party, and the court shall fix a fair value for the shares of all dissenting shareholders.

Appraisers

(25) The court may in its discretion appoint one or more appraisers to assist the court to fix a fair value for the shares of the dissenting shareholders.

Final order

(26) The final order of the court in the proceedings commenced by an application under subsection (18) or (19) shall be rendered against the corporation and in favour of each dissenting shareholder who, whether before or after the date of the order, complies with the conditions set out in clauses (22)(a) and (b).

Interest

(27) The court may in its discretion allow a reasonable rate of interest on the amount payable to each dissenting shareholder from the date the action approved by the resolution is effective until the date of payment.

E-4

Where corporation unable to pay

(28) Where subsection (30) applies, the corporation shall, within ten days after the pronouncement of an order under subsection (26), notify each dissenting shareholder that it is unable lawfully to pay dissenting shareholders for their shares.

Idem

- (29) Where subsection (30) applies, a dissenting shareholder, by written notice sent to the corporation within thirty days after receiving a notice under subsection (28), may,
 - (a) withdraw a notice of dissent, in which case the corporation is deemed to consent to the withdrawal and the shareholder s full rights are reinstated; or
 - (b) retain a status as a claimant against the corporation, to be paid as soon as the corporation is lawfully able to do so or, in a liquidation, to be ranked subordinate to the rights of creditors of the corporation but in priority to its shareholders.

Idem

- (30) A corporation shall not make a payment to a dissenting shareholder under this section if there are reasonable grounds for believing that,
 - (a) the corporation is or, after the payment, would be unable to pay its liabilities as they become due; or
- (b) the realizable value of the corporation s assets would thereby be less than the aggregate of its liabilities.

Court order

(31) Upon application by a corporation that proposes to take any actions referred to in subsection (1) or (2), the court may, if satisfied that the proposed action is not in all the circumstances one that should give rise to the rights arising under subsection (4), by order declare that those rights will not arise upon the taking of the proposed action, and the order may be subject to compliance upon such terms and conditions as the court thinks fit and, if the corporation is an offering corporation, notice of any such application and a copy of any order made by the court such application shall be served upon the Commission.

Commission may appear

(32) The Commission may appoint counsel to assist the court upon the hearing of an application under subsection (31), if the corporation is an offering corporation.

EXHIBIT F SUMMARY OF EFFECTS OF CHANGE OF JURISDICTION

The following summary of the most significant differences in shareholder rights is not intended to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (**DGCL**), the Ontario Business Corporations Act (the **OBCA**) and the governing constating documents of the Corporation.

Votes Required for Certain Transactions

Under the OBCA, certain corporate actions, such as certain amalgamations (other than with a direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary), continuances, and sales, leases or exchanges of all or substantially all the property of a corporation other than in the ordinary course of business, and other corporate actions such as liquidations, dissolutions and (if ordered by a court) arrangements, are required to be approved by special resolution. A special resolution is a resolution passed at a meeting by not less than 66 2/3% of the votes cast by the shareholders who voted in respect of the resolution. In certain cases, a special resolution to approve certain corporate actions is also required to be approved separately by the holders of a class or series of shares, including in certain cases a class or series of shares not otherwise carrying voting rights.

The DGCL requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding stock entitled to vote thereon to authorize any merger, consolidation, dissolution or sale of substantially all of the assets of a corporation, except that no authorizing shareholder vote is required of a corporation surviving a merger if (a) such corporation s certificate of incorporation is not amended in any respect by the merger, (b) each share of stock of such corporation outstanding immediately prior to the effective date of the merger will be an identical outstanding or treasury share of the surviving corporation after the effective date of the merger and (c) the number of shares to be issued in the merger, together with the number of shares initially issuable upon conversion of any other shares, securities or obligations issued or delivered in the merger, does not exceed 20 percent of such corporation s outstanding Common Shares immediately prior to the effective date of the merger. The DGCL does not generally require class voting, except in connection with certain amendments to the certificate of incorporation that, among other things, adversely affect a class of stock. Shareholder approval is also not required under the DGCL for mergers or consolidations in which a parent corporation merges or consolidates with a subsidiary of which it owns at least 90 percent of the outstanding shares of each class of stock. Finally, unless required by its certificate of incorporation, shareholder approval is not required under the DGCL for a corporation to merge with or into a direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of a holding company (as defined in the DGCL) in certain circumstances.

Under Section 203 of the DGCL (Section 203), certain business combinations with interested shareholders of Delaware corporations are subject to a three year moratorium unless specified conditions are met. Under Section 203, a Delaware corporation is prohibited from engaging in a business combination with an interested shareholder for three years following the date that such person or entity becomes an interested shareholder. With certain exceptions, an interested shareholder is a person or entity who or which owns, individually or with or through certain other persons or entities, 15% or more of the corporation s outstanding voting shares (including any rights to acquire shares pursuant to an option, warrant, agreement, arrangement, or understanding, or upon the exercise of conversion or exchange rights, and shares with respect to which the person or entity has voting rights only).

The three year moratorium imposed by Section 203 on business combinations does not apply if (a) prior to the date on which such shareholder becomes an interested shareholder the board of directors of the subject corporation approves either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the person or entity becoming an interested shareholder; (b) upon consummation of the transaction that made him or her an interested shareholder, the interested shareholder owned at least 85% of the corporation s voting shares outstanding at the time the transaction commenced (excluding from the 85% calculation shares owned by directors who are also officers of the subject corporation and

shares held by employee stock plans that do not give employee

F-1

participants the right to decide confidentially whether to accept a tender or exchange offer); or (c) on or after the date such person or entity becomes an interested shareholder, the board approves the business combination and it is also approved at a shareholders—meeting by 66 2/3% of the outstanding voting shares not owned by the interested shareholder. Section 203 also might have the effect of limiting the ability of a potential acquirer to make a two tiered bid for the corporation in which all shareholders would not be treated equally. Shareholders should note, however, that the application of Section 203 will confer upon the corporation—s board of directors the power to reject a proposed business combination in certain circumstances, even though a potential acquirer may be offering a substantial premium for the corporation—s shares over the then current market price. Section 203 would also discourage certain potential acquirers unwilling to comply with its provisions. Section 203 does not presently apply to the Corporation. A Delaware corporation to which Section 203 applies (i.e., a company listed on a (US) national stock exchange or that has a class of voting securities held of record by more than 2,000 shareholders) may elect not to be governed by Section 203. The Corporation has not opted out of Section 203 and reserves the right to opt out of Section 203 at any time in the future.

Calling a Shareholder s Meeting

Under the OBCA, the holders of not less than 5% of the issued shares of a corporation that carry the right to vote at the meeting sought to be held may requisition the directors to call a meeting of shareholders. Upon meeting the technical requirements set out in the OBCA for making such a requisition, the directors of the corporation must call a meeting of shareholders. If they do not, the shareholders who made the requisition may call the meeting.

Under the DGCL, special meetings of the shareholders may be called by the board of directors or by any other person as may be authorized to do so by the certificate of incorporation or the by-laws of the corporation. Under the By-laws of Kingsway Delaware, special meetings of the shareholders may be called only by or at the direction of the board of directors, the chairperson of the board of directors or by the secretary following his or her receipt of written demands to call a special meeting by stockholders of record holding at least 10% of the outstanding voting power.

Shareholder Consent in Lieu of Meeting

Under the OBCA, shareholder action without a meeting may only be taken by written resolution signed by all shareholders or their attorney authorized in writing who would be entitled to vote thereon at a meeting.

Under the DGCL, unless otherwise provided in the certificate of incorporation, any action required to be taken or which may be taken at an annual or special meeting of shareholders may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote, if a consent in writing is signed by all the registered holders of outstanding stock having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize such action at a meeting at which all shares of stock entitled to vote were present and voted. Kingsway Delaware s Certificate of Incorporation provides that any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting and may not be effected by any consent in writing; provided, that any action required or permitted to be taken by the holders of preferred stock, voting separately as a series or separately as a class with one or more series, may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote, to the extent expressly so provided by the applicable certificate of designation relating to such series of preferred stock.

Notice of any action taken by less than unanimous consent must be given promptly to shareholders who did not consent to the action.

Shareholder Quorum

Under the OBCA, a corporation s by-laws may specify the number of shares with voting rights attached thereto which shall be present, or represented by proxy, in order to constitute a quorum for the transaction of any business at any meeting of the shareholders.

F-2

Under the DGCL, a corporation s certificate of incorporation or by-laws may specify the number of shares of stock or the voting power that shall be present, or represented by proxy, in order to constitute a quorum for the transaction of any business at any meeting of the shareholders, in no event, however, shall a quorum consist of less than 1/3rd of the shares entitled to vote at the meeting except that, where a separate vote by a class or series of classes or series is required, a quorum shall consist of no less than 1/3rd of the shares of such class or series or classes or series.

Under the Kingsway By-laws, the holders of record of a majority of the voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of Kingsway Delaware shall be present in person or represented by proxy in order to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at all meetings of shareholders.

Advance Notice Provisions for Shareholder Nominations and Proposal

Under the OBCA, a proposal with respect to the nomination of candidates for election to the board of directors may be made at or before any annual meetings of the corporation. In addition, an Ontario corporation may also adopt advance notice provisions under its by-laws. Kingsway has not adopted any advance notice provisions under its by-laws.

With respect to a shareholder proposal to nominate directors, under the OBCA, a shareholder or persons who have the support of persons who, represent, in the aggregate, not less than 5% of the shares or 5% of the shares at a class or series of shares of the corporation entitled to vote at the meeting to which the proposal is to be presented may submit notice to a corporation of any matter that such shareholder or shareholders propose to raise at a meeting of shareholders, which notice must be provided not later than 60 days prior to the anniversary of the last previous annual meeting of shareholders, if the proposal is to be raised at an annual meeting, and note less than 60 days prior to the date of a meeting other than the annual meeting, if the proposal is to be raised at a meeting other than the annual meeting. Such a proposal may not be with respect to a personal claim or redress a personal grievance against the corporation, its directors, officers or other security holders and must relate in a significant way to the business or affairs of the corporation, if a notice complies with the requirements of the OBCA, the corporation is required to include a statement relating thereto and not exceeding 500 words in the management proxy circular for the relevant meeting of shareholders. If a corporation refuses to accept a notice that otherwise complies with the related provisions of the OBCA, the shareholder or shareholders who provided such notice and proposal may apply to a court to make any order that it deems fit, including restraining the holding of a meeting at which it was sought to bring forth such a proposal.

The DGCL does not require advance notice for shareholder nominations and proposal, but a Delaware corporation may require such advance notice pursuant to its by-laws.

Under the Kingsway Delaware By-laws, notice of any shareholder nominations or proposals must be provided in writing to the Secretary of Kingsway Delaware. To be timely, a shareholder s notice shall be delivered to the Secretary of Kingsway Delaware at the principal executive offices of Kingsway Delaware not less than ninety (90) days nor more than one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year s annual meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is advanced by more than thirty (30) days, or delayed by more than seventy (70) days, from the anniversary date of the previous year s meeting, or if no annual meeting was held or deemed to have occurred in the preceding year, notice by the shareholder to be timely must be so delivered not earlier than one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the ninetieth (90th) day prior to such annual meeting or the tenth (10th) day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made. Any such notice must also contain the information and comply with the other procedural requirements of the By-laws.

Amendment to Governing Documents

Under the OBCA, any amendment to a corporation s articles generally requires approval by special resolution which is a resolution passed by not less than 66 2/3% of the votes cast by shareholders entitled to vote on the

F-3

resolution. The OBCA provides that unless the articles or by-laws otherwise provide, the directors may, by resolution, make, amend or repeal any by-laws that regulate the business or affairs of a corporation. Where the directors make, amend or repeal a by-law, they are required under the OBCA to submit the by-law, amendment or repeal to the shareholders at the next meeting of shareholders, and the shareholders may confirm, reject or amend the by-law, amendment or repeal. If the directors of a corporation do not submit a by-law, an amendment or a repeal to the shareholders at the next meeting of shareholders, the by-law, amendment or repeal will cease to be effective, and no subsequent resolution of the directors to adopt, amend or repeal a by-law having substantially the same purpose and effect is effective until it is confirmed or confirmed as amended by the shareholders.

The DGCL requires a vote of the corporation s board of directors followed by the affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding stock of each class entitled to vote for any amendment to the certificate of incorporation. If an amendment alters the powers, preferences or special rights of a particular class or series of stock so as to affect them adversely, that class or series shall be given the power to vote as a class notwithstanding the absence of any specifically enumerated power in the certificate of incorporation. If an amendment adversely affects the rights or preferences of a particular class or series of stock, that class or series must approve the amendment as a class even if the certificate of incorporation does not provide that right. The DGCL also states that the power to adopt, amend or repeal the by-laws of a corporation shall be in the shareholders entitled to vote, provided that the corporation in its certificate of incorporation may confer such power on the board of directors in addition to the shareholders. The proposed Certificate of Incorporation confers such power on Kingsway Delaware s board of directors.

Dissenters or Appraisal Rights

The OBCA provides that shareholders of a corporation governed thereunder who are entitled to vote on certain matters are entitled to exercise dissent rights and to be paid the fair value of their shares in connection therewith. The OBCA does not distinguish for this purpose between listed and unlisted shares. Such matters include: (i) any amalgamation with another corporation (other than with certain affiliated corporations); (ii) an amendment to the corporation s articles to add, change or remove any provisions restricting the issue, transfer or ownership of shares; (iii) an amendment to the corporation s articles to add, change or remove any restriction upon the business or businesses that the corporation may carry on; (iv) a continuance under the laws of another jurisdiction; (v) a sale, lease or exchange of all or substantially all the property of the corporation other than in the ordinary course of business; (vi) a court order permitting a shareholder to dissent in connection with an application to the court for an order approving an arrangement proposed by the corporation; or (vii) certain amendments to the articles of a corporation which require a separate class or series vote, provided that a shareholder is not entitled to dissent if an amendment to the articles is effected by a court order approving a reorganization or by a court order made in connection with an action for an oppression remedy.

Under the DGCL, registered holders of shares of any class or series have the right, in certain circumstances, to dissent from a merger or consolidation of the corporation by demanding payment in cash for the shares equal to the fair value (excluding any appreciation or depreciation as a consequence, or in expectation, of the transaction) of such shares, as determined by agreement with the corporation or by an independent appraiser appointed by a court in an action timely brought by the corporation or the dissenters. The DGCL grants dissenters appraisal rights only in the case of mergers or consolidations and not in the case of a sale or transfer of assets or a purchase of assets for stock regardless of the number of shares being issued, and does not grant dissenters—rights in connection with amendments to the certificate of incorporation. Further, no appraisal rights are available for shares of any class or series listed on a national securities exchange or held of record by more than 2,000 shareholders, unless the agreement of merger or consolidation converts such shares into anything other than (a) stock of the surviving corporation (or depositary receipts in respect thereof), (b) stock of another corporation which is either listed on a national securities exchange or held of record by more than 2,000 shareholders, (c) cash in lieu of fractional shares, or (d) some combination of the above. In addition, dissenter—s

rights are not available for any shares of the surviving corporation if the merger did not require the vote of the shareholders of

F-4

the surviving corporation. The DGCL does not provide shareholders of a corporation with appraisal rights when the corporation acquires another business through the issuance of its stock (i) in exchange for the assets of the business to be acquired, (ii) in exchange for the outstanding stock of the corporation to be acquired, or (iii) in a merger of the corporation to be acquired with a subsidiary of the acquiring corporation.

Oppression Remedy

The OBCA provides an oppression remedy that enables a court to make any order, either interim or final, to rectify the matters complained of if the court is satisfied upon application by a complainant (as defined below) that: (i) any act or omission of the corporation or an affiliate effects a result; (ii) the business or affairs of the corporation or an affiliate are or have been carried on or conducted in a manner; or (iii) the powers of the directors of the corporation or an affiliate are or have been exercised in a manner, that is oppressive or unfairly prejudicial to or that unfairly disregards the interest of any security holder, creditor, director or officer. A complainant may include: (a) a present or former registered holder or beneficial owner of securities of a corporation or any of its affiliates; (b) a present or former officer or director of the corporation or any of its affiliates; and/or (c) any other person who in the discretion of the court is a proper person to make such application.

The oppression remedy provides the court with an extremely broad and flexible jurisdiction to intervene in corporate affairs to protect shareholders and other complainants. While conduct which is in breach of fiduciary duties of directors or that is contrary to the legal right of a complainant will normally trigger the court s jurisdiction under the oppression remedy, the exercise of that jurisdiction does not depend on a finding of a breach of such legal and equitable rights. Furthermore, the court may order a corporation to pay the interim expenses of a complainant seeking an oppression remedy, but the complainant may be held accountable for such interim costs on final disposition of the complaint (as in the case of a derivative action). The complainant is not required to give security for costs in an oppression action.

The DGCL does not provide for an oppression remedy. However, the DGCL provides a variety of legal and equitable remedies to a corporation s shareholders for improper acts or omissions of a corporation, its officers and directors. Under the DGCL, only shareholders can bring an action alleging a breach of fiduciary duty by the directors of a corporation.

Derivative Action

Under the OBCA, a complainant may apply to the court for leave to bring an action in the name of and on behalf of a corporation or any subsidiary, or to intervene in an existing action to which any such corporation or subsidiary is a party, for the purpose of prosecuting, defending or discontinuing the action on behalf of the corporation or subsidiary. Under the OBCA, no action may be brought and no intervention in an action may be made unless the court is satisfied that the complainant has given notice to the directors of the corporation or its subsidiary of the complainant s intention to apply to the court not less than fourteen (14) days before bringing the application, or otherwise as ordered by the court and (i) the directors of the corporation or its subsidiary do not bring, diligently prosecute or defend or discontinue the action; (ii) the complainant is acting in good faith; and (iii) it appears to be in the interests of the corporation or its subsidiary that the action be brought, prosecuted, defended or discontinued.

Under the OBCA, the court in a derivative action may make any order it thinks fit including, without limitation, (i) an order authorizing the complainant or any other person to control the conduct of the action, (ii) an order giving directions for the conduct of the action, (iii) an order directing that any amount adjudged payable by a defendant in the action shall be paid, in whole or in part, directly to former and present security holders of the corporation or its subsidiary instead of to the Corporation or its subsidiary, and (iv) an order requiring the corporation or its subsidiary

to pay reasonable legal fees and any other costs reasonably incurred by the complainant in connection with the action. In addition, under the OBCA, a court may order a corporation or its

F-5

subsidiary to pay the complainant s interim costs, including reasonable legal fees and disbursements. Although the complainant may be held accountable for the interim costs on final disposition of the complaint, it is not required to give security for costs in a derivative action.

Under the DGCL, derivative actions may be brought in Delaware by a shareholder on behalf of, and for the benefit of, the corporation. The DGCL provides that a shareholder must aver in the complaint that he or she was a shareholder of the corporation at the time of the transaction of which he or she complains or that such shareholder s stock thereafter devolved upon such shareholders by operation of law. A shareholder may not sue derivatively unless he or she first makes demand on the corporation that it bring suit and such demand has been refused, unless it is shown that such demand would have been futile. Like the OBCA, the DGCL does not require a bond or security by a plaintiff in a derivative action.

Director Election/Appointment

Under the OBCA, the directors of a corporation are to be elected at each annual meeting of shareholders at which an election of directors is required.

Under the DGCL, directors are elected annually by the stockholders entitled to vote, including the holders of common stock; provided that there is no classified board.

Under the Kingsway Delaware Certificate of Incorporation, directors are to be elected annually and there is no classified board.

Term of Directors

Under the OBCA, unless expressly elected for a stated term, each director ceases to hold office at the close of the first annual meeting of shareholders following his or her election; a director must cease to hold office not later than the close of the third annual meeting of shareholders following his or her election. If a director is appointed or elected to fill a vacancy, that director holds office for the unexpired term of the director s predecessor.

Under Delaware law and the Kingsway Delaware By-Laws, each director holds office until the annual meeting at which his or her term expires and until his or her successor is elected and qualified, or his or her death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal from office.

Removal of Directors

Under the OBCA, provided that articles of the corporation do not provide for cumulative voting, shareholders of a corporation may by ordinary resolution passed at an annual or special meeting remove any director or directors from office. If holders of a class or series of shares have the exclusive right to elect one or more directors, a director elected by them may only be removed by an ordinary resolution at a meeting of the shareholders of that class or series.

If all of the directors have resigned or have been removed without replacement, a person who manages or supervises the management of the business and affairs of the corporation is deemed to be a director, unless the person who manages the business or affairs of the corporation is (a) an officer under the direction or control of a shareholder or other person, (b) a lawyer, notary accountant or other professional who participates in the management of the corporation solely for providing professional services or (c) a trustee in bankruptcy, receiver, receiver manager or secured creditor who participates in the management of the corporation or exercises control over its property solely for the purpose of the realization of security or the administration of the bankrupt s estate, in the case of a trustee in

bankruptcy.

F-6

Under Delaware law, any director or the entire board of directors of a corporation that does not have a classified board of directors or cumulative voting may be removed with or without cause with the approval of at least a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote at an election of directors. Kingsway Delaware s Certificate of Incorporation and by-laws do not provide for cumulative voting or a classified board.

Director Qualifications

At least 25% of the directors of a corporation governed by the OBCA must be resident Canadians, unless the corporation has less than 4 directors (in which case at least one director must be a resident Canadian).

The OBCA also requires that an offering corporation (i.e. a reporting issuer or public company) have at least three directors, at least one-third of whom must not be officers or employees of the corporation or its affiliates.

Delaware law does not have comparable requirements, but a corporation can prescribe qualifications for directors under its certificate of incorporation or by-laws.

Kingsway Delaware does not have qualification for directors under its Certificate of Incorporation or By-Laws.

Cumulative Voting

Under the OBCA, unless a corporation s articles provide otherwise, there is no cumulative voting for the election of directors. Under Delaware law, cumulative voting in the election of directors is not mandatory, and for cumulative voting to be effective it must be expressly provided for in the certificate of incorporation. In an election of directors under cumulative voting, each share of stock nominally having one vote is entitled to a number of votes equal to the number of directors to be elected. A shareholder may then cast all such votes for a single candidate or may allocate them among as many candidates as the shareholder may choose. Without cumulative voting, the holders of a majority of the shares of stock present at an annual meeting would have the power to elect all the directors to be elected at that meeting, and no person could be elected without the support of holders of a majority of the shares of stock. The Certificate of Incorporation of Kingsway Delaware does not provide for cumulative voting.

Classified Board of Directors

A classified board of directors is one on which a certain number, but not all, of the directors are elected on a rotating basis each year. The DGCL permits a corporation to establish a classified board of directors, pursuant to which the directors can be divided into as many as three classes with staggered three year terms of office, with only one class of directors standing for election each year. Members of a classified board may be removed from office only for cause. A classified board of directors could therefore discourage acquisitions of the corporation not approved by management, since the acquiror could be unable to install its own designees on the board for more than two years after acquiring control. Kingsway Delaware s Certificate of Incorporation and by-laws do not provide for a classified board.

Fiduciary Duties of Directors

Directors of corporations governed by the OBCA have fiduciary obligations to the corporation. Under the OBCA, directors of an OBCA corporation must act honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the corporation, and must exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent person would exercise in comparable circumstances. A director is not liable for breach of this duty of care under the OBCA if he or she relies in good faith on (i) financial statements of the corporation represented to him or her by an officer of the corporation or in a written report of the auditor of the corporation fairly to reflect the financial condition of the corporation, (ii) an

interim or other financial report of the corporation represented to him or her by an officer of the corporation to present fairly the financial position of the corporation in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, (iii) a report or advice of an officer or employee of the corporation where it is reasonable in the circumstances to rely on the report or advice or (iv) a report of a lawyer, accountant, engineer, appraiser or other person whose profession lends credibility to a statement made by any such person.

F-7

Under the DGCL, the duty of care requires that the directors act in an informed and deliberative manner and to inform themselves, prior to making a business decision, of all material information reasonably available to them. The duty of loyalty may be summarized as the duty to act in good faith, not out of self-interest, and in a manner that the directors reasonably believe to be in the best interests of the shareholders.

The DGCL also provides that the charter of the corporation may include a provision which limits or eliminates the liability of directors to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, provided such liability does not arise from certain proscribed conduct, including acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, breach of the duty of loyalty, the payment of unlawful dividends or expenditure of funds for unlawful stock purchases or redemptions or transactions from which such director derived an improper personal benefit. Kingsway Delaware s Certificate of Incorporation eliminates the liability of directors to Kingsway Delaware or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as directors to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware laws, as that law exists currently and as it may be amended in the future.

The OBCA does not permit any such limitation of a director s liability.

Interested Director Transactions

Under the OBCA, a director or officer is required to disclose any conflict of interest in writing to the corporation or request to have entered in the minutes of meetings of directors the nature and extent of his or her interest. Subject to certain exceptions, a director who has a conflict of interest shall not attend any part of a meeting of directors during which the relevant contract or transaction giving rise to the conflict of interest is discussed and shall not vote on any resolution to approve of the contract or transaction.

Under the DGCL, certain contracts or transactions in which one or more of a corporation s directors has an interest are not void or voidable simply because of such interest, provided that certain conditions are met, such as obtaining required disinterested board approval, fulfilling the requirements of good faith and full disclosure, or proving the fairness of the transaction.

Corporate Opportunity

Under Section 122(17) of the Delaware General Corporation Law, every corporation has the ability to renounce in its certificate of incorporation or by board action any interest or expectancy of the corporation in, or in being offered an opportunity to participate in, specific business opportunities that are presented to the corporation or to the officers, directors or shareholders. Kingsway Delaware s certificate of incorporation contains such a waiver of any interest or expectancy of the Corporation in any matter, transaction, interest or business or investment opportunity that is presented to or comes into the possession of any director of the Corporation who is not an employee of the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries unless such corporate opportunity is presented to such person solely in their capacity as a director. The Board has the ability to limit the scope of the waiver by subsequent Board action.

Loans to Officers and Employees

Under the DGCL, a Delaware corporation may make loans to, guarantee the obligations of, or otherwise assist its officers or other employees and those of its subsidiaries (including directors who are also officers or employees) when such action, in the judgment of the directors, may reasonably be expected to benefit the corporation.

Filling Vacancies on the Board of Directors

Under the OBCA, subject to the articles of the corporation, a vacancy among the directors may be filled at a meeting of shareholders or by a quorum of directors except when the vacancy results from an increase in the

F-8

number or maximum number of directors or from a failure to elect the appropriate number of directors required by the articles. Each director appointed holds office until his or her successor is elected at the next meeting of shareholders of the corporation unless his or her office is vacated earlier.

Under the DGCL, vacancies and newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the authorized number of directors may be filled by a majority of the directors then in office, although less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director.

Indemnification of Officers and Directors

Under the OBCA, a corporation may indemnify a director or officer, a former director or officer or a person who acts or acted at the corporation s request as a director or officer, or another person acting in similar capacity, of another entity (each an Indemnifiable Person), against all costs, charges and expenses, including an amount paid to settle an action or satisfy a judgment, reasonably incurred by him or her in respect of any civil, criminal or administrative action or proceeding to which he or she is made a party by reason of being or having been a director or officer of the corporation, if: (a) he or she acted honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the corporation; and (b) in the case of a criminal or administrative action or proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, he or she had reasonable grounds for believing that his or her conduct was lawful. A corporation may with the approval of a court, indemnify an Indemnifiable Person or advance monies, in respect of or by or on behalf of the corporation or other entity to procure a judgment in its favour, to which the individual is made party because of the individual s association with the corporation or other entity if the individual fulfils the requirements under (a) and (b), above. An Indemnifiable Person is entitled to indemnity from the corporation if he or she was not judged by the court or other competent authority to have committed any fault or omitted to do anything that the individual ought to have done and fulfilled the conditions set out in (a) and (b), above.

The DGCL generally permits the indemnification of expenses (including attorneys fees), judgments, fines, and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred in the defense or settlement of a direct, derivative, or third party action, provided there is a determination by a majority vote of a disinterested quorum of the directors or a committee of the board, by independent legal counsel, or by the shareholders, that the person seeking indemnification acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in (or not opposed to) the best interests of the corporation and, with respect to any criminal action, had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful. Without court approval, however, no indemnification may be made in respect of any action by the corporation, including any derivative action, in which the person was adjudged liable. Kingsway Delaware s Certificate of Incorporation and By-Laws require it to indemnify its officers and directors and former officers and directors to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as the same may be amended from time to time. Irrespective of the contents of Kingsway Delaware s charter documents, Delaware law requires indemnification of reasonable defense expenses incurred by a director or officer, in any such proceeding, to the extent the director or officer was successful in the defense of the proceeding.

In a derivative action under the DGCL, or an action by or in the right of the corporation, the corporation is permitted to indemnify directors and officers against expenses actually and reasonably incurred by them in connection with the defense or settlement of an action or suit if they acted in good faith and in a manner that they reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation.

However, in such a case, no indemnification shall be made if the person is adjudged liable to the corporation, unless and only to the extent that the court in which the action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that the defendant directors or officers are fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses despite such adjudication of liability.

The DGCL allows the corporation to advance expenses before the resolution of an action, if the person agrees to repay any such amount advanced if they are later determined not to be entitled to indemnification. In addition,

F-9

Delaware law authorizes a corporation to purchase insurance for the benefit of its officers and directors whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify against the liability covered by the policy but subject to limits imposed by insurance law.

Access to Corporate Records

The OBCA provides that shareholders and creditors of a corporation, their agents and legal representatives and the Director (as defined in the OBCA) may examine certain of the corporation s records during usual business hours and take extracts from those records free of charge, and if the corporation is an offering corporation, any other person may do so upon payment of a reasonable fee. In addition, shareholders and creditors of a corporation, their agents and legal representatives and, if the corporation is an offering corporation, any other person, may obtain a list of registered shareholders upon payment of a reasonable fee and sending the corporation a statutory declaration.

Under the DGCL, any shareholder of a corporation, their agents or legal representatives may make a written demand to examine the records of that corporation. Such a demand to examine the corporation s records must have a proper purpose, be sworn under oath, and directed to that corporation at its principal place of business or its registered office in Delaware. A proper purpose is one that is reasonably related to that shareholder s interest in the corporation as a shareholder.

Dividends and Repurchases of Shares

Under the OBCA, the board of directors may declare and a corporation may pay a dividend by issuing fully paid shares of the corporation or options or rights to acquire fully paid shares of the corporation and a corporation may pay a dividend in money or property. The board of directors, however, shall not declare and/or pay a dividend if there are reasonable grounds for believing that: (a) the corporation is, or after the payment, would be unable to pay its liabilities as they become due; or (b) the realizable value of the corporation s assets would thereby be less than the aggregate of (i) its liabilities, and (ii) its stated capital of all classes. In the case of payment by a corporation to purchase or redeem shares, under the OBCA, a corporation may not do so if there are reasonable grounds for believing that (a) the corporation is or, after the payment, would be unable to pay its liabilities as they become due; or (b) after the payment, the realizable value of the corporation s assets would be less than the aggregate of, (i) its liabilities, and (ii) the amount that would be required to pay the holders of shares that have a right to be paid, on a redemption or in a liquidation, rateably with or before the holders of the shares to be purchased or redeemed, to the extent that the amount has not been included in its liabilities.

The DGCL permits a corporation to declare and pay dividends out of surplus or, if there is no surplus, out of net profits for the fiscal year in which the dividend is declared and/or for the preceding fiscal year as long as the amount of capital of the corporation following the declaration and payment of the dividend is not less than the aggregate amount of the capital represented by the issued and outstanding shares of all classes having a preference upon the distribution of assets. In addition, the DGCL generally provides that a corporation may redeem or repurchase its shares only if the capital of the corporation is not impaired and such redemption or repurchase would not impair the capital of the corporation.

Dissolution

Under the OBCA, the liquidation or dissolution of the corporation requires the approval of, subject to any applicable court order, two-thirds of the votes cast at a meeting of shareholders and of two thirds of the votes cast by holders of shares of each class or series entitled to vote separately thereon.

Under the DGCL, dissolution may be authorized by unanimous approval of all the shareholders entitled to vote thereon, without action of the directors, or by the board of directors followed by approval by a simple majority of the outstanding shares of the corporation s stock entitled to vote.

F-10

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 20. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Pursuant to the OBCA, a corporation may indemnify a director or officer, a former director or officer or a person who acts or acted at the corporation s request as a director or officer, or another person acting in similar capacity, of another entity (each an Indemnifiable Person), against all costs, charges and expenses, including an amount paid to settle an action or satisfy a judgment, reasonably incurred by him or her in respect of any civil, criminal or administrative action or proceeding to which he or she is made a party by reason of being or having been a director or officer of the corporation, if: (a) he or she acted honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the corporation; and (b) in the case of a criminal or administrative action or proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, he or she had reasonable grounds for believing that his or her conduct was lawful. A corporation may with the approval of a court, indemnify an Indemnifiable Person or advance monies, in respect of or by or on behalf of the corporation or other entity to procure a judgment in its favour, to which the individual is made party because of the individual s association with the corporation or other entity if the individual fulfils the requirements under (a) and (b), above. An Indemnifiable Person is entitled to indemnity from the corporation if he or she was not judged by the court or other competent authority to have committed any fault or omitted to do anything that the individual ought to have done and fulfilled the conditions set out in (a) and (b), above.

Subsection (a) of Section 145 of the DGCL empowers a corporation to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative, or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe such person s conduct was unlawful.

Subsection (b) of Section 145 of the DGCL empowers a corporation to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favour, by reason of the fact that the person acted in any of the capacities set forth above, against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted under standards similar to those set forth in the paragraph above, except that no indemnification may be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation, unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to be indemnified for such expenses which the court shall deem proper.

Section 145 further provides that, to the extent that a present or former director or officer of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in subsections (a) and (b) of Section 145, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith; that any indemnification under subsections (a) and (b) of Section 145 (unless ordered by a court) shall be made by the

corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the present or former director, officer, employee or agent is proper in the circumstances because such person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in subsections (a) and (b) of Section 145; that expenses (including attorney s fees) incurred by an officer or director of the corporation in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding may be paid by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation; that indemnification provided for by Section 145 shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those

II-1

seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled; and that a corporation is empowered to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any capacity, or arising out of such person s status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under Section 145.

II-2

Item 21. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

(a) See Exhibit Index.

Item 22. Undertakings

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (a) the undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to deliver or cause to be delivered with the prospectus, to each person to whom the prospectus is sent or given, the latest annual report to security holders that is incorporated by reference in the prospectus and furnished pursuant to and meeting the requirements of Rule 14a-3 or Rule 14c-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and, where interim financial information required to be presented by Article 3 of Regulation S-X are not set forth in the prospectus, to deliver, or cause to be delivered to each person to whom the prospectus is sent or given, the latest quarterly report that is specifically incorporated by reference in the prospectus to provide such interim financial information; and
- (b) that prior to any public reoffering of the securities registered hereunder through use of a prospectus which is a part of this registration statement, by any person or party who is deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of Rule 145(c), the issuer undertakes that such reoffering prospectus will contain the information called for by the applicable registration form with respect to reofferings by persons who may be deemed underwriters, in addition to the information called for by the other Items of the applicable form; and
- (c) That every prospectus (i) that is filed pursuant to paragraph (b) immediately preceding, or (ii) that purports to meet the requirements of Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933 and is used in connection with an offering of securities subject to Rule 415, will be filed as a part of an amendment to the registration statement and will not be used until such amendment is effective, and that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933 each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof; and
- (d) To respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Items 4, 10(b), 11, or 13 of this Form S-4, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request; and
- (e) To supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration statement when it became effective.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has

been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

EXHIBIT INDEX

| Number | Description |
|--------|--|
| 2.1 | Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of May 17, 2016 by and among CMC Acquisition, LLC, CRIC TRT Acquisition LLC and BNSF-Delpres Investments Ltd. (included as Exhibit 2.1 to the Form 8-K, filed July 20, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 2.2 | Amendment to Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 17, 2016, by and among CMC Acquisition, LLC, CRIC TRT Acquisition LLC, and BNSF-Delpres Investments Ltd. (included as Exhibit 2.1 to the Form 8-K, filed June 17, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 2.3 | Stock Purchase Agreement By and Among Premier Holdings, LLC, Advantage Auto MGA, LLC, Mendota Insurance Company, Kingsway America Inc. and Kingsway Financial Services Inc., Dated as of July 16, 2018 (included as Exhibit 2.1 to the Form 8-K, filed July 20, 2018, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 3.1 | Form of Certificate of Domestication of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. |
| 3.2 | Form of Certificate of Incorporation of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. |
| 3.3 | Form of Bylaws of Kingsway Financial Services Inc. |
| 4.1 | Trust Indenture dated July 10, 2007 among Kingsway 2007 General Partnership, Kingsway Financial Services Inc., Kingsway America Inc., and Computershare Trust Company of Canada (included as Exhibit 4.2 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 4.2 | Indenture dated December 4, 2002 between Kingsway America Inc. and State Street Bank and Trust Company of Connecticut, National Association (included as Exhibit 4.3 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 4.3 | Indenture dated May 15, 2003 between Kingsway America Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association (included as Exhibit 4.4 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 4.4 | Indenture dated October 29, 2003 between Kingsway America Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association (included as Exhibit 4.5 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 4.5 | Indenture dated May 22, 2003 between Kingsway America Inc., Kingsway Financial Services Inc., and Wilmington Trust Company (included as Exhibit 4.6 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 4.6 | Junior Subordinated Indenture dated September 30, 2003 between Kingsway America Inc. and J.P Morgan Chase Bank (included as Exhibit 4.7 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 4.7 | Indenture dated December 16, 2003 between Kingsway America Inc., Kingsway Financial Services Inc., and Wilmington Trust Company (included as Exhibit 4.8 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 4. 8 | Amended and Restated Common Shares Series B Warrant Agreement, dated July 8, 2014 (included as Exhibit 4.1 to the Form 8-K, filed July 10, 2014, and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 5.1 | Opinion of McDermott Will & Emery LLP. |

- 8.1 Opinion of McDermott Will & Emery LLP.
- 8.2 <u>Opinion of Norton Rose Fulbright Canada LLP.</u>
- 10.1 <u>Kingsway Financial Services Inc. 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (included as Schedule B to the Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on April 11, 2013, and incorporated herein by reference).</u>
- 10.2 <u>Amendment No. 1 to the Kingsway Financial Services Inc. 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (included as Exhibit 10.1 to Form 10-Q on August 8, 2018; and incorporated herein by reference).</u>
- 10.3 Form of Subscription Agreement (included as Exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K, filed December 27, 2013, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.4 Registration Rights Agreement, dated February 3, 2014, by and among the Corporation and the other parties signatory thereto (included as Exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K, filed February 4, 2014, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.5 <u>Kingsway America Inc. Employee Share Purchase Plan (included as Schedule B to the Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on April 30, 2014 and incorporated herein by reference).</u>
- 10.6 Agreement to Buyout and Release dated February 24, 2015 between 1347 Advisors LLC and 1347

 Property Insurance Holdings, Inc. (included as Exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K, filed February 27, 2015, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.7 <u>Stockholders Agreement, dated as of July 14, 2016, by and between CMC Industries, Inc., CMC Acquisition LLC and CRIC TRT Acquisition LLC (included as Exhibit 10.1 to Form 8-K, filed July 20, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).</u>
- Management Services Agreement, dated as of July 14, 2016, by and between TRT LeaseCo, LLC and DGI-BNSF Corp. (included as Exhibit 10.2 to Form 8-K, filed July 20, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.9 TRT LeaseCo, LLC 4.07% Senior Secured Note, Due May 15, 2034 (included as Exhibit 10.3 to Form 10-Q, filed August 4, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.10 Deed of Trust, Security Agreement, Assignment of Leases and Rents and Fixture Filing Statement, dated as of March 12, 2015, from TRT LeaseCo, LLC to Malcolm Morris, as Deed of Trust Trustee for the benefit of Wells Fargo Bank Northwest, N.A., as trustee (included as Exhibit 10.4 to Form 10-Q, filed August 4, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.11 <u>Lease between TRT LeaseCo, LLC, as Landlord, and BNSF Railway Company (f/k/a The Burlington Northern and Santa Fe Railway Company), as Tenant, dated as of June 1, 2014 (included as Exhibit 10.5 to Form 10-O, filed August 4, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).</u>
- 10.12 <u>Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 9, 2016 by and between the Corporation and GrizzlyRock Institutional Value Partners, LP. (included as Exhibit 10.1 to Form 8-K, filed November 16, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).</u>
- 10.13 Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 9, 2016 by and between the Corporation and W.H.I. Growth Fund Q.P., L.P. (included as Exhibit 10.2 to Form 8-K, filed November 16, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.14 Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 9, 2016 by and between the Corporation and Yorkmont Capital Partners, LP. (included as Exhibit 10.3 to Form 8-K, filed November 16, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.15 Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 16, 2016 by and among the Corporation.

 GrizzlyRock Institutional Value Partners, LP and W.H.I. Growth Fund O.P., L.P. (included as Exhibit

10.4 to Form 8-K, filed November 16, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).

10.16

10.23

Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 16, 2016 by and between the Corporation and Yorkmont Capital Partners, LP. (included as Exhibit 10.5 to Form 8-K, filed November 16, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).

- 10.17 Right of First Offer Agreement, dated as of November 16, 2016 by and between the Corporation and GrizzlyRock Institutional Value Partners, LP. (included as Exhibit 10.6 to Form 8-K, filed November 16, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.18 Right of First Offer Agreement, dated as of November 16, 2016 by and between the Corporation and W.H.I. Growth Fund Q.P., L.P. (included as Exhibit 10.7 to Form 8-K, filed November 16, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.19 Offer Letter, dated September 5, 2018, between the Company and John T. Fitzgerald (included as Exhibit 10.2 to Form 8-K, filed September 10, 2018, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.20 Severance Agreement, dated September 5, 2018, between the Company and John T. Fitzgerald (included as Exhibit 10.3 to Form 8-K, filed September 10, 2018, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.21 Restricted Stock Agreement, dated September 5, 2018, between the Company and John T. Fitzgerald (included as Exhibit 10.4 to Form 8-K, filed September 10, 2018, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10.22 Form of Indemnification Agreement for Directors and Officers (included as Exhibit 10.5 to Form 8-K, filed September 10, 2018, and incorporated herein by reference).